Subject to Completion, Dated February 27, 2020

**Prospectus** 



# A. M. Castle & Co.

# OFFER TO EXCHANGE AND CONSENT SOLICITATION Shares of Common Stock and 3.00%/5.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2024 for

Any and All 5.00%/7.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022 (CUSIP No. 148411AK7)

THE EXCHANGE OFFER AND THE CONSENT SOLICITATION (AS DEFINED BELOW) WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON MARCH 26, 2020, UNLESS EXTENDED OR EARLIER TERMINATED BY US (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THE SAME MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE"). TENDERS MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME BEFORE 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THE SAME MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "WITHDRAWAL DEADLINE").

In accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and related letter of transmittal, as each may be amended from time to time, A. M. Castle & Co. (the "Issuer") is offering to exchange (the "Exchange Offer") shares of its common stock and its 3.00%/5.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2024 (the "new notes") for any and all outstanding 5.00%/7.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022 (the "old notes"). See the "Summary Offering Table." Accrued and unpaid interest on the old notes will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate (as defined below) on the date on which the Exchange Offer is completed. (the "Closing Date").

The new notes will bear interest at a rate of 3.00% per annum if paid in cash or 5.00% if paid in kind per annum, payable quarterly. The new notes will mature on August 31, 2024 and will be convertible, at the option of the holders, into shares of our common stock. See "Description of the New Notes."

The new notes will be guaranteed on a senior basis by all current domestic restricted subsidiaries, certain current foreign subsidiaries, all future domestic subsidiaries and all future foreign subsidiaries to the extent such foreign subsidiaries have guaranteed other indebtedness (in each case, other than "Immaterial Subsidiaries" and those designated as "Unrestricted Subsidiaries") of the Issuer (the "Guarantors"). The restrictive covenants in the indenture governing the new notes will be substantially similar to the covenants in the indenture governing the old notes. For a more detailed description of the new notes, see "Summary Description of the New Notes" and "Description of the New Notes."

Concurrently with this Exchange Offer, we are also soliciting consents (the "Consent Solicitation") from holders for certain amendments to the indenture governing the old notes to eliminate or amend substantially all of the restrictive covenants, release all collateral securing the Issuer's obligations under the indenture governing the old notes (the "Existing Indenture"), and modify certain of the events of default and various other provisions, contained in the Existing Indenture (collectively, the "Proposed Amendments"). We refer to the Exchange Offer and the Consent Solicitation collectively in this prospectus as the Exchange Offer.

It is a condition to the consummation of this Exchange Offer, among other things, that (i) the aggregate principal amount of old notes that are not tendered and exchanged shall not exceed \$3.0 million; (ii) PNC Bank, National Association ("PNC") shall have approved or consented to the Exchange, to the extent required, and to the amendments to the existing intercreditor agreement with the Trustee (as defined below) of the old notes and shall have entered into a New Intercreditor Agreement (as defined below) with the Trustee of the new notes; (iii) holders of more than two-thirds of the aggregate principal amount of the old notes (noteholders representing such percentage being the "Required Consenting Noteholders") and the Trustee shall have consented to and/or entered into, as applicable, documentation (including one or more supplemental indentures) effecting the deletion of the covenants in the Existing Indenture and release of all collateral under the Existing Indenture; (iv) all Definitive Documentation (as described in this prospectus) shall have been executed and remain in full force and effect, which Definitive Documentation shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Issuer and the Required Consenting Noteholders; (v) all requisite filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, OTC Markets Group, Inc., and other governmental authorities and third parties shall have become effective, and all governmental authorities and third parties shall have approved or consented to the Exchange Offer, to the extent required and (vi) the shares of common stock to be issued in the Exchange Offer shall have been duly authorized and will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

We have entered into support agreements (the "Support Agreements") with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes, who have agreed, among other things, to tender their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions. See "Definitive Documentation."

Our common stock is presently quoted on the OTCQX Best Market tier of the OTC Markets Group, Inc. ("OTCQX") under the symbol "CTAM". There is no market for our new notes, and we do not intend to list the new notes on any national or regional securities exchange.

You should consider the Risk Factors beginning on page 11 of this prospectus before you decide whether to participate in the Exchange Offer.

In making a decision in connection with the Exchange Offer, you must rely on your own examination of our business and the terms of the Exchange Offer, including the merits and risks involved. You should not construe the contents of this prospectus as providing any legal, business, financial or tax advice. You should consult with your own legal, business, financial and tax advisors with respect to any such matters concerning this prospectus and the Exchange Offer contemplated hereby.

NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THE SECURITIES BEING OFFERED IN EXCHANGE FOR OUR OLD NOTES OR THIS TRANSACTION, PASSED UPON THE MERITS OR FAIRNESS OF THIS TRANSACTION OR PASSED UPON THE ADEQUACY OR ACCURACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

#### SUMMARY OFFERING TABLE

This summary offering table indicates the new notes and common stock to be offered in the Exchange Offer per \$1,000 principal amount of old notes validly tendered and not withdrawn. For the purposes of this prospectus, the term "exchange consideration" refers to the new notes and shares of common stock being offered to holders of the old notes.

Total Exchange Consideration

		per \$1,000 Principal Amount of Old Notes Tendered (together, the "Exchange Rate") <sup>(2)</sup>		
Aggregate Principal Amount Outstanding <sup>(1)</sup>	Title of Old Notes to be Tendered	Principal Amount of New Notes <sup>(3)</sup>	Number of Shares of Common Stock	
\$193,700,000	5.00%/7.00% Convertible senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022	\$491.8619 principal amount of new notes	363.2585 shares of common stock of the Issuer	

- (1) The outstanding principal amount reflects the aggregate principal amount outstanding as of December 31, 2019, but does not include accrued and unpaid interest.
- (2) Any accrued and unpaid interest on the old notes through the Closing Date of the Exchange Offer will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate.
  - The new notes will be in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof. Only whole principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock will be issued with the principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock to be issued to be adjusted by rounding up or down to the nearest \$1.00 or number of shares of common stock. A half amount or number of shares of common stock will be rounded up.
- Subject to certain conditions, the new notes will be convertible into shares of common stock. See "Description of Common Stock," "Summary Description of the New Notes," and "Description of the New Notes." Assuming completion of the Exchange Offer and the tender of all outstanding old notes as of December 31, 2019, we will have approximately 75.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, out of 200.0 million shares authorized. Approximately 212.9 million shares of common stock will be issuable upon conversion of the new notes. At the completion of the Exchange Offer, we therefore expect that we will not have sufficient authorized shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the new notes. If the Exchange Offer is completed, we intend to call a special meeting of stockholders (or consider such matters at our upcoming annual meeting of stockholders) to be held as soon as reasonably practicable for stockholders of record as of a date occurring on or after the Closing Date (which will include holders of old notes who receive shares of common stock in the Exchange Offer) to consider the following matters: (1) a proposal to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock available for issuance, in order to provide a sufficient number of authorized shares of common stock for the issuance of shares upon conversion of the new notes, (2) a proposal to amend our charter to effect a reverse stock split of shares of our common stock; and (3) any other matters properly brought before the meeting. In lieu of a special or annual meeting of stockholders, the Company may direct the actions set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above to be taken by written consent of the stockholders in accordance with applicable Maryland law and our charter and bylaws. Additionally, in lieu of seeking a vote of stockholders to effect a reverse stock split through an amendment to our charter, the Board of Directors may authorize the Company to undertake a reverse stock split of no greater than ten shares of common stock into one share of common stock, which the Board of Directors may authorize, without any action by stockholders, in accordance with Maryland law. In the indenture governing the new notes, we have agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause items (1) and (2) of the preceding sentence to occur no later than August 31, 2020. Unless and until we obtain stockholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of our common stock authorized and available for issuance upon conversion of the new notes, if the new notes are converted, we may not elect physical settlement or combination settlement of any conversion of new notes if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of common stock (in the aggregate for the new notes taking into account all prior or concurrent new notes conversions). In such circumstance, we would be required to pay cash to satisfy our settlement obligations. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	iii
IMPORTANT INFORMATION	iv
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	v
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE EXCHANGE OFFER	vi
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
RISK FACTORS	11
USE OF PROCEEDS	22
ACCOUNTING TREATMENT	23
CAPITALIZATION	24
DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS	25
GENERAL TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER AND CONSENT SOLICITATION	28
DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK	37
DESCRIPTION OF THE NEW NOTES	42
PROPOSED AMENDMENTS	124
DEFINITIVE DOCUMENTATION	128
MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	129
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	140
LEGAL MATTERS	141
EXPERTS	141
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	141

NONE OF THE ISSUER, ITS SUBSIDIARIES, THEIR RESPECTIVE BOARDS OF DIRECTORS NOR THE EXCHANGE AGENT HAS MADE ANY RECOMMENDATION AS TO WHETHER OR NOT HOLDERS SHOULD TENDER THEIR OLD NOTES FOR EXCHANGE PURSUANT TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER. YOU MUST MAKE YOUR OWN DECISION WHETHER TO EXCHANGE ANY OLD NOTES PURSUANT TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER, AND, IF YOU WISH TO EXCHANGE OLD NOTES, THE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF OLD NOTES TO TENDER.

This prospectus does not constitute an offer to participate in the Exchange Offer to any person in any jurisdiction where it is unlawful to make such an offer or solicitations. The Exchange Offer is being made on the basis of this prospectus and are subject to the terms described herein and those that may be set forth in any amendment or supplement thereto or incorporated by reference herein. Any decision to participate in the Exchange Offer should be based on the information contained in this prospectus or any amendment or supplement thereto or specifically incorporated by reference herein. In making an investment decision or decisions, prospective investors must rely on their own examination of us and the terms of the Exchange Offer and the securities being offered and the terms of the amendments and mutual releases being sought, including the merits and risks involved. Prospective investors should not construe anything in this prospectus as legal, business or tax advice. Each prospective investor should consult its advisors as needed to make its investment decision and to determine whether it is legally permitted to participate in the Exchange Offer under applicable legal investment or similar laws or regulations.

Each prospective investor must comply with all applicable laws and regulations in force in any jurisdiction in which it participates in the Exchange Offer or possesses or distributes this prospectus and must obtain any consent, approval or permission required by it for participation in the Exchange Offer under the laws and regulations in force in any jurisdiction to which it is subject, and neither we nor any of our respective representatives shall have any responsibility therefor.

No action with respect to the offer of exchange consideration has been or will be taken in any jurisdiction (except the United States) that would permit a public offering of the offered securities, or the possession, circulation or distribution of this prospectus or any material relating to the Company or the offered securities where action for that purpose is required. Accordingly, the offered securities may not be offered, sold or

exchanged, directly or indirectly, and neither this prospectus nor any other offering material or advertisement in connection with the Exchange Offer may be distributed or published, in or from any such jurisdiction, except in compliance with any applicable rules or regulations of any such country or jurisdiction.

This prospectus contains summaries believed to be accurate with respect to certain documents, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All of those summaries are qualified in their entirety by this reference. Copies of documents referred to herein will be made available to prospective investors upon request to us at the address and telephone number set forth in "Prospectus Summary—Corporate Information."

This prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference herein, and the related letter of transmittal contain important information that should be read before any decision is made with respect to participating in the Exchange Offer.

The delivery of this prospectus shall not under any circumstances create any implication that the information contained herein is correct as of any time subsequent to the date hereof or that there has been no change in the information set forth herein or in any attachments hereto or in the affairs of the Company or affiliates since the date hereof.

No one has been authorized to give any information or to make any representations with respect to the matters described in this prospectus and the related letter of transmittal, other than those contained in this prospectus and the related letter of transmittal. If given or made, such information or representation may not be relied upon as having been authorized by us.

### CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Information provided and statements contained in this prospectus, and the documents incorporated by reference herein, that are not purely historical are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended ("Securities Act"), Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended ("Exchange Act"), and the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such forward-looking statements only speak as of the date of this prospectus and the Company assumes no obligation to update the information included in this prospectus. Such forward-looking statements include information concerning our possible or assumed future results of operations, including descriptions of our business strategy, and the cost savings and other benefits that we expect to achieve from our facility closures and organizational changes. These statements often include words such as "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "predict," "plan," "should," or similar expressions. These statements are not guarantees of performance or results, and they involve risks, uncertainties, and assumptions. Although we believe that these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, there are many factors that could affect our actual financial results or results of operations and could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. These factors include the impact of volatility of metals prices, the cyclical and seasonal aspects of our business, our ability to effectively manage inventory levels, and the impact of our substantial level of indebtedness, as well as those risk factors identified in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2019, under the heading "Risk Factors" and the risk factors contained herein in "Risk Factors". All future written and oral forward-looking statements by us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to above. Except as required by the federal securities laws, we do not have any obligations or intention to release publicly any revisions to any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances in the future, to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events or for any other reason.

#### IMPORTANT INFORMATION

Old notes tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to the Withdrawal Deadline may not be withdrawn at any time after the Withdrawal Deadline, which is 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date.

Old notes tendered for exchange, along with letters of transmittal and any other required documents, should be directed to the Exchange Agent. Any requests for assistance in connection with the Exchange Offer or for additional copies of this prospectus or related materials should be directed to the Exchange Agent. Contact information for the Exchange Agent is set forth on the back cover of this prospectus and under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Exchange Agent." None of the Company, its subsidiaries, their respective boards of directors and the Exchange Agent has made any recommendation as to whether or not holders should tender their old notes for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer.

Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB is acting as the Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer.

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Exchange Offer, the exchange consideration to which an exchanging holder is entitled pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be paid on the settlement date, which is the date promptly following the applicable expiration date of the Exchange Offer, subject to satisfaction or waiver of all conditions precedent to the Exchange Offer. Under no circumstances will any interest be payable because of any delay in the transmission of the exchange consideration to holders by the Exchange Agent.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Exchange Offer, our obligation to pay the exchange consideration for old notes validly tendered for exchange and not validly withdrawn pursuant to the Exchange Offer is subject to, and conditioned upon, the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions described under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer—Conditions to the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

Subject to applicable securities laws and the terms of the Exchange Offer, we reserve the right:

- to waive any and all conditions to the Exchange Offer that may be waived by us;
- to extend the Exchange Offer;
- to terminate the Exchange Offer; or
- otherwise to amend the Exchange Offer in any respect in compliance with applicable securities laws.

If the Exchange Offer is withdrawn or otherwise not completed, the exchange consideration will not be paid or become payable to holders of the old notes who have validly tendered their old notes for exchange in connection with the Exchange Offer, and the old notes tendered for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be promptly returned to the tendering holders.

Only registered holders of old notes are entitled to tender old notes for exchange and give consents. Beneficial owners of old notes that are held of record by a broker, bank or other nominee or custodian must instruct such nominee or custodian to tender the old notes for exchange on the beneficial owner's behalf. A letter of instructions is included in the materials provided along with this prospectus, which may be used by a beneficial owner in this process to affect the tender of old notes for exchange. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Procedures for Tendering Old Notes—General."

Exchanging holders will not be obligated to pay brokerage fees or commissions to the Exchange Agent or us. If a broker, bank or other nominee or custodian tenders old notes on behalf of a tendering holder, such broker, bank or other nominee or custodian may charge a fee for doing so. Exchanging holders who own old notes through a broker, bank or other nominee or custodian should consult their broker, bank or other nominee or custodian to determine whether any fees or charges will apply.

### INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The following documents previously filed with the SEC are incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement:

- (a) the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2019, filed with the Commission on February 27, 2020;
- (b) the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on January 7, 2020; and
- (c) the description of the Company's common stock contained in the registration statement on Form 8-A filed with the Commission on August 31, 2017, as thereafter amended and supplemented.

All documents filed by the Company pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, subsequent to the date hereof and prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment which indicates that all securities offered have been sold or which deregisters all securities then remaining unsold shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference herein and to be a part hereof from the date of filing of such documents. Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless specifically stated to the contrary, none of the information disclosed by the Company under Items 2.02 or 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K that the Company may from time to time furnish to the Commission will be incorporated by reference into, or otherwise included in, this Registration Statement. Any statement contained herein or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this Registration Statement to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any subsequently filed document which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement. Any such statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Registration Statement.

We will provide to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered, a copy of any or all of the reports or documents that have been incorporated by reference into this prospectus but not delivered with this prospectus. We will provide these reports upon written or oral request at no cost to the requester. Please direct your request, either in writing or by telephone, to the Corporate Secretary, A. M. Castle & Co., 1420 Kensington Road, Suite 220, Oak Brook, Illinois 60523, telephone number (847) 455-7111. We maintain a website at http://www.castlemetals.com. You may access our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act with the SEC free of charge at our website as soon as reasonably practicable after such material is electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. The information contained in, or that can be accessed through, our website is not incorporated by reference in, and is not part of, this prospectus.

### QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE EXCHANGE OFFER

The following are some questions and answers regarding the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation. It does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. You should carefully read this prospectus to fully understand the terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation, as well as the other considerations that are important to you in making your investment decision. You should pay special attention to the information provided under the captions entitled "Risk Factors" and "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements."

# Who is making the Exchange Offer?

A. M. Castle & Co., a Maryland corporation and the issuer of the old notes, is making the Exchange Offer. The mailing address of our principal executive offices is 1420 Kensington Road, Suite 220, Oak Brook, Illinois 60523 and our telephone number is (847) 455-7111. Our common stock is presently quoted on the OTCQX under the symbol "CTAM". See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

# Why are we making the Exchange Offer?

We are making the Exchange Offer in order to reduce leverage on our balance sheet and increase our ability to invest in sustainable, long-term growth. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Exchange Offer."

We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes. Under the terms of these Support Agreements, such holders have agreed, among other things, to tender all of their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions. See "Proposed Amendments" and "Definitive Documentation."

# • When does the Exchange Offer expire?

The Exchange Offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on March 26, 2020 (unless the Exchange Offer is extended). See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

# • Can the Exchange Offer be extended?

Yes, we can extend the Exchange Offer. However, the Support Agreements will terminate if the Exchange Offer is not consummated by April 30, 2020. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Extension, Termination or Amendment."

# • What securities are being sought in the Exchange Offer?

We are offering to exchange, for new notes and shares of common stock, upon the terms and subject to the conditions described in this prospectus, any and all outstanding old notes that are validly tendered and not validly withdrawn, as permitted under the terms of the Exchange Offer, on or prior to the Expiration Date. Our acceptance of validly tendered old notes and the closing of the Exchange Offer is subject to the conditions described under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Conditions of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation." As of February 25, 2020, \$193.7 million in aggregate principal amount of old notes was outstanding, not including accrued and unpaid interest.

The old notes were issued pursuant to the Existing Indenture. The old notes mature on August 31, 2022 and bear interest at a rate of 5.00%, except that the Company may, in certain circumstances, pay at the rate of 7.00% in kind, payable on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year. On August 31, 2017, we entered into a registration rights agreement with certain holders of our common stock and old notes whereby we agreed to file a shelf registration statement with the SEC, covering resales of the shares of common stock, including shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the old notes. We filed such shelf registration statement with the SEC and the registration statement was declared effective on December 14, 2017. The terms of the old notes as currently in effect are those stated in the Existing Indenture, and holders are referred to the Existing Indenture, filed with the SEC on September 6, 2017 as Exhibit 10.2 to our Current Report on Form 8-K, for a complete description of the terms governing the old notes.

## • What will I receive in the Exchange Offer?

If you validly tender and we accept your old notes in the Exchange Offer, then, subject to the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer, you will receive, for each \$1,000 in principal amount of your old notes exchanged, exchange consideration consisting of: (i) \$491.8619 principal amount of new notes and (ii) 363.2585 shares of common stock of the Issuer. Accrued and unpaid interest on the old notes will be will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate on the date on which the Exchange Offer is completed.

The exchange consideration will be in full satisfaction of the principal amount of the old notes that are tendered and accepted in the Exchange Offer, and accrued and unpaid interest will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate on the date on which the Exchange Offer is completed. The new notes will be in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof. Only whole principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock will be issued with the principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock to be issued to be adjusted by rounding up or down to the nearest \$1.00 or number of shares of common stock. A half amount or number of shares of common stock will be rounded up.

# What percentage of the ownership of the Issuer will holders receive if the Exchange Offer is completed?

Assuming all \$193.7 million in outstanding old notes outstanding as of February 25, 2020 are validly tendered and accepted in the Exchange Offer and the Exchange is consummated on March 30, 2020, we will issue approximately 71.6 million shares of common stock pursuant to the Exchange Offer, which would represent in the aggregate approximately 95% of our outstanding common stock, immediately following the Exchange Offer (excluding shares issuable with respect to accrued and unpaid interest on the old notes). As a result, holders who participate in the Exchange Offer could, collectively, influence or control all matters affecting us, including:

- the composition of our board of directors;
- any determination with respect to our business direction and policies, including the appointment and removal of officers; and
- any determinations with respect to mergers, business combinations or other matters requiring majority stockholder approval, including the matters to be considered at the special meeting of stockholders to be held as soon as reasonably practicable following the Exchange Offer. See "—Are there any conditions to the Exchange Offer?" below.

Under the stockholders' agreement (the "Stockholders Agreement"), certain stockholders shall have the right to designate nominees to comprise a majority of our Board of Directors.

# • What is the aggregate principal amount of the new notes the holders will receive pursuant to the Exchange Offer?

Assuming all \$193.7 million in old notes outstanding as of February 25, 2020 are validly tendered and accepted in the Exchange Offer and the Exchange is consummated on March 30, 2020, we will issue approximately \$97 million aggregate principal amount of new notes.

#### • Who may participate in the Exchange Offer?

All holders of the old notes may participate in the Exchange Offer.

# • Is there an offer size condition to the Exchange Offer?

Yes. The Exchange Offer is conditioned upon the aggregate principal amount of old notes that are not tendered and exchanged not exceeding \$3.0 million.

### • Are there any other conditions to the Exchange Offer?

Yes. The Exchange Offer is conditioned on the closing conditions described under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation." We will not be required, but we reserve the right, to accept for exchange any old notes tendered (or, alternatively, we may terminate the Exchange Offer) if any of the conditions of the Exchange Offer as described under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation." Conditions of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation" remain unsatisfied. Among the conditions precedent to the consummation of the Exchange Offer is that the aggregate principal amount of old notes that are not tendered and exchanged does not exceed

\$3.0 million, the Required Consenting Noteholders and the Trustee shall have consented to and/or entered into, as applicable, documentation (including one or more supplemental indentures) effecting the deletion of the covenants in the Existing Indenture and release of all collateral under the Existing Indenture, and all Definitive Documentation for the Exchange Offer shall have been executed and remain in full force and effect, which Definitive Documentation shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Company and the Required Consenting Noteholders.

Assuming completion of the Exchange Offer and the tender of all outstanding old notes as of December 31, 2019, we will have approximately 75.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, out of 200.0 million shares authorized. Approximately 212.9 million shares of common stock will be issuable upon conversion of the new notes. At the completion of the Exchange Offer, we therefore expect that we will not have sufficient authorized shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the new notes. If the Exchange Offer is completed, we intend to call a special meeting of stockholders (or consider such matters at our upcoming annual meeting of stockholders) to be held as soon as reasonably practicable for stockholders of record as of a date occurring on or after the Closing Date (which will include holders of old notes who receive shares of common stock in the Exchange Offer) to consider the following matters; (1) a proposal to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock available for issuance, in order to provide a sufficient number of authorized shares of common stock for the issuance of shares upon conversion of the new notes, (2) a proposal to amend our charter to effect a reverse stock split of shares of our common stock; and (3) any other matters properly brought before the meeting. In lieu of a special or annual meeting of stockholders, the Company may direct the actions set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above to be taken by written consent of the stockholders in accordance with applicable Maryland law and our charter and bylaws. Additionally, in lieu of seeking a vote of stockholders to effect a reverse stock split through an amendment to our charter, the Board of Directors may authorize the Company to undertake a reverse stock split of no greater than ten shares of common stock into one share of common stock, which the Board of Directors may authorize, without any action by stockholders, in accordance with Maryland law. In the indenture governing the new notes, we have agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause items (1) and (2) of the preceding sentence to occur no later than August 31, 2020. Unless and until we obtain stockholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of our common stock authorized and available for issuance upon conversion of the new notes, if the new notes are converted, we may not elect physical settlement or combination settlement of any conversion of new notes if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of common stock (in the aggregate for the new notes taking into account all prior or concurrent new notes conversions). In such circumstance, we would be required to pay cash to satisfy our settlement obligations. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all.

### • What rights will I lose if I exchange my old notes in the Exchange Offer?

If you validly tender your old notes and we accept them for exchange, you will have rights as a holder of common stock and as a holder of new notes, and will lose the rights of a holder of old notes, including higher interest rates and conversion rights for a different principal amount. For example, as a holder of new notes (as opposed to a holder of old notes), you would have rights as a creditor with respect to a different principal amount of indebtedness. In addition, as a holder of shares of common stock, your claims would rank below those of a holder of old notes in any bankruptcy proceeding involving the Company.

### How can I determine the market value of the old notes?

The old notes are not listed on any securities exchange. To the extent that old notes have traded, prices of the old notes have fluctuated depending, among other things, upon trading volume, the balance between buy and sell orders, prevailing interest rates, our operating results and financial conditions, our business prospects and the market for similar securities.

### Will the new securities be freely tradable?

The new notes and common stock received in the Exchange Offer and the shares of common stock, issuable upon conversion of the new notes will be freely tradable in the United States, unless you are an affiliate of the Company, as that term is defined in the Securities Act, or are subject to other transfer restrictions such as the Stockholders Agreement. The Company's common stock is presently quoted on the OTCQX under the symbol "CTAM" and we presently do not intend to list on another exchange. We do not intend to list the new notes on any national or regional securities exchange, and therefore no trading market for the new notes will exist upon consummation of the Exchange Offer, and none is likely to develop.

## What risks should I consider in deciding whether or not to exchange the old notes?

In deciding whether to participate in the Exchange Offer, among other things, you should carefully consider the discussion of the risks and uncertainties relating to the Exchange Offer, our Company and our industry described in the section entitled "Risk Factors," beginning on page 11 of this prospectus.

# • What happens if I do not participate in the Exchange Offer?

If you currently hold old notes and do not tender them, then, following settlement of the Exchange Offer, your old notes will continue to be outstanding according to their terms (as amended pursuant to any amendments resulting from the Consent Solicitation, including substantially reduced covenant protection, event of default protection and release of collateral). Because the new notes will be secured by certain assets of the Company and the Guarantors and the old notes will be unsecured, any old notes left outstanding after the Exchange Offer will effectively be subordinated to the new notes to the extent of the assets securing the new notes. In addition, if we complete the Exchange Offer, the liquidity of any old notes that remain outstanding after settlement of the Exchange Offer may be adversely affected and the value of the old notes may otherwise be affected by the completion of the Exchange Offer. Any old notes not tendered and exchanged under the terms of the Exchange Offer will remain as unsecured debt subordinate to both the First Lien Facility (as defined below) and the new notes.

# How do I participate in the Exchange Offer?

To tender your old notes, you must deliver the required documents to Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, as Exchange Agent, on or prior to the Expiration Date. The Expiration Date is no later than 5:00 p.m., New York City time, Wednesday March 26, 2020, unless extended as described in this prospectus. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Extension, Termination or Amendment."

A holder who is a DTC participant should tender its old notes electronically through DTC's Automatic Tender Offer Program ("ATOP"), subject to the terms and procedures of that system. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Tender of Notes Through ATOP."

# HOLDERS THAT TENDER THROUGH DTC NEED NOT SUBMIT A PHYSICAL LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT IF SUCH HOLDERS COMPLY WITH THE TRANSMITTAL PROCEDURES OF DTC.

A holder whose old notes are held by a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee must contact that nominee if that holder desires to tender its old notes and instruct that nominee to tender the old notes on the holder's behalf.

A holder whose old notes are held in certificated form must properly complete and execute the Letter of Transmittal, and deliver the Letter of Transmittal and old notes in certificated form to the Exchange Agent, with any other required documents and the certificates representing the old notes to be tendered in the Exchange Offer.

#### • May I withdraw my tender of old notes?

Yes. You may withdraw old notes previously tendered for exchange at any time before the Expiration Date. The Expiration Date is 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on Wednesday, March 26, 2020, unless extended as described in the Offer Documents. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents."

# HOLDERS THAT WITHDRAW THROUGH DTC NEED NOT SUBMIT A PHYSICAL NOTICE OF WITHDRAWAL TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT IF SUCH HOLDERS COMPLY WITH THE WITHDRAWAL PROCEDURES OF DTC.

### What happens if my old notes are not accepted in the Exchange Offer?

If we decide for any reason not to accept your old notes for exchange, the old notes will be returned to you promptly after the expiration or termination of the Exchange Offer. In the case of old notes tendered by book entry transfer into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, any unaccepted old notes will be credited to your account at DTC. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents."

## Do I need to do anything if I do not wish to tender my old notes?

No. If you do not deliver a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal to the Exchange Agent or tender your old notes electronically through DTC's ATOP before the Expiration Date, your old notes will remain outstanding subject to their terms (as amended pursuant to any amendments resulting from the Consent Solicitation).

## • If I choose to tender my old notes for exchange, do I have to tender all of my old notes?

No. You may tender all of your old notes, a portion of your old notes or none of your old notes for exchange. If you wish to tender a portion of your old notes for exchange, however, you must tender your old notes in a principal amount of \$1,000 or integral multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

# How will I be taxed under United States federal income tax laws on the exchange of the old notes if I am a United States holder of old notes?

Though it is not free from doubt, we intend to take the position that, the exchange of the old notes for exchange consideration should be treated as part of a recapitalization for United States federal income tax purposes. In such case, you generally should not recognize loss for United States federal income tax purposes as a result of exchanging your old notes for exchange consideration, even if you have otherwise recognized an economic loss with respect to such exchange. If the new notes are characterized as debt, but not as "securities" for United States federal income tax purposes, then you may recognize gain equal to the lesser of (i) the excess, if any, of (A) the sum of (x) the fair market value of any common stock received and (y) the issue price of the new notes received over (B) the United States holder's adjusted tax basis in the old notes and (ii) the issue price of the new notes received. You should consult with your own tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of exchanging your old notes. See "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations."

### • Has the Board of Directors adopted a position on the Exchange Offer?

Our board of directors, which we refer to as the "Board of Directors" or the "Board," has approved the making of the Exchange Offer. However, our directors do not make any recommendation as to whether you should tender your old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer. You should consult your own financial, tax, legal and other advisors and must make your own decision as to whether to tender your old notes.

### • Who will pay the fees and expenses associated with the Exchange Offer?

We will bear all of our fees and expenses incurred in connection with consummating the Exchange Offer and certain expenses of the holders who have entered into the Definitive Documentation with us. See "Definitive Documentation." No brokerage commissions are payable by the holders to the Exchange Agent or us. If your old notes are held through a broker or other nominee who tenders old notes on your behalf, your broker or other nominee may charge you a fee or commission for doing so. You should consult with your broker or other nominee to determine whether any fees or charges will apply. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

# • Do other holders of old notes support the Exchange Offer?

We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes. Under the terms of the Support Agreements, such holders have agreed, among other things, to tender all of their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions. See "Definitive Documentation."

#### • How do I vote for the Proposed Amendments?

If a holder validly tenders old notes prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date, such tender will be deemed to constitute the delivery of consent to the Proposed Amendments as a holder of old notes with respect to the tendered old notes. See "Proposed Amendments."

# Who can answer questions concerning the Exchange Offer?

Requests for assistance in connection with the tender of your old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be directed to the Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer, Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB.

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary provides an overview of selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus or incorporated by reference into this prospectus and does not contain all of the information you should consider before investing in our securities. Important information is incorporated by reference into this prospectus. You should carefully read this prospectus and the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part in their entirety before investing in our securities, including the information discussed under "Risk Factors," together with the additional information described under the heading "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference." Unless otherwise indicated herein, the terms "we," "our," "us," or the "Company" refer to A. M. Castle & Co. and its subsidiaries and the term the "Issuer" refers to A. M. Castle & Co.

We are a global distributor of specialty metals and supply chain services. We have operations in the United States, Canada, Mexico, France, Spain, China and Singapore. We provide a broad range of products and value-added processing and supply chain services to a wide array of customers. Our customers are principally within the producer durable equipment, commercial and military aircraft, heavy equipment, industrial goods, construction equipment, and retail sectors of the global economy. Particular focus is placed on the aerospace and defense, power generation, mining, heavy industrial equipment, and general manufacturing industries, as well as general engineering applications.

construction equipment, and retail sectors of the global economy. Particular focus is placed on the aerospace and defense, power generation, mining, heavy industrial equipment, and general manufacturing industries, as well as general engineering applications.					
Corporate Information					
Our principal executive offices are located at 1420 Kensington Road, Suite 220, Oak Brook, Illinois 60523 and our telephone number is (847) 455-7111. Our website address is www.castlemetals.com. The information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of this prospectus.					

# The Exchange Offer

All of our existing 5.00%/7.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022 are eligible to be exchanged for new notes and our common stock under the terms of this Exchange Offer. We refer to the 5.00%/7.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022 as old notes in this prospectus.

We refer to the notes to be registered under this Exchange Offer registration statement as new notes. You may exchange your old notes for new notes and our common stock in this Exchange Offer. You should read the discussion under the headings "—Exchange Consideration," "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation," "Description of the New Notes" and "Description of Common Stock" for further information regarding the new notes and common stock to be received as exchange consideration.

Securities Subject to the Exchange Offer. . . Any and all of our outstanding 5.00%/7.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022. As of February 25, \$193,700,000 aggregate principal amount was outstanding, not including accrued and unpaid interest. The Exchange Offer ..... We are offering to exchange any and all of our outstanding old notes tendered prior to the Expiration Date for new notes and our common stock upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and the accompanying Letter of Transmittal (collectively, as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer Documents"). For additional information regarding the terms of the new notes, and common stock, see "Description of the New Notes" and "Description of Common Stock" respectively. **Expiration Date and Time; Withdrawal** The Exchange Offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on March 26, 2020, unless extended by us. A holder's right to withdraw any old notes tendered will expire at the Expiration Date. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents." Holders will receive, per \$1,000 principal amount of old

Holders will receive, per \$1,000 principal amount of old notes tendered, exchange consideration consisting of:
(i) \$491.8619 principal amount of new notes and (ii) 363.2585 shares of common stock of the Issuer. Accrued and unpaid interest on the old notes will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate on the date on which the Exchange Offer is completed.

The new notes will be in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof. Only whole principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock will be issued with the principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock to be issued to be adjusted by rounding up or down to the nearest \$1.00 or number of shares of common stock. A half amount or number of shares of common stock will be rounded up.

For additional information regarding the terms of the new notes, and common stock, see "Description of the New Notes" and "Description of Common Stock," respectively.

Concurrently with this Exchange Offer, we are also soliciting consents from holders for certain amendments to the

indenture governing the old notes to eliminate or amend substantially all of the restrictive covenants, release all collateral securing the Issuer's obligations under the Existing Indenture, and modify certain of the events of default and various other provisions, contained in the Existing Indenture, see "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation – Consent Solicitation" and "Proposed Amendments".

**Definitive Documentation.......** 

As described above, We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of old notes who, in the aggregate hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of old notes. Under the terms of the Support Agreements, such holders have agreed, among other things, to tender all of their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation – Conditions of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

On the Closing Date, PNC Bank, National Association (in its capacity as "First Lien Agent"), the Trustee (as defined below) and the Issuer and certain of its subsidiaries will execute an Intercreditor Agreement (the "New Intercreditor Agreement") providing for the lien priority of the First Lien Facility over the new notes. The terms and conditions of the New Intercreditor Agreement will be substantially consistent with those applicable to the existing intercreditor agreement between the First Lien Agent and the trustee for the old notes (the "Existing Intercreditor Agreement"). PNC Bank, National Association and the trustee for the old notes will enter into an amendment of the Existing Intercreditor Agreement to, among other things, remove certain limitations and rights of the old notes with respect to the First Lien Facility (the "Amendment to the Existing Intercreditor Agreement").

On the Closing Date, the Issuer and certain stockholders expect to execute an amended and restated Registration Rights Agreement (the "A&R Registration Rights Agreement"). The terms and conditions of the A&R Registration Rights Agreement will be substantially consistent with those applicable to the existing agreement. The Support Agreements, the New Intercreditor Agreement, Amendment to Existing Intercreditor Agreement and the A&R Registration Rights Agreement are referred to collectively herein as the "Definitive Documentation".

Conditions to the Exchange Offer. . . . . . .

The Company's obligation to accept, and exchange, any old notes validly tendered (and not validly withdrawn) pursuant to the Exchange Offer is conditioned, among other things, upon (i) the aggregate principal amount of old notes that are not tendered and exchanged not exceeding \$3.0 million; (ii) PNC having approved or consented to the Exchange, to the extent required, and having entered into the Definitive Documentation to which it is a party; (iii) the Required Consenting Noteholders and the Trustee having consented to

and/or entered into, as applicable, documentation (including one or more supplemental indentures) effecting the deletion of the covenants in the Existing Indenture and release of all collateral under the Existing Indenture; (iv) all Definitive Documentation having been executed and remain in full force and effect, which Definitive Documentation shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Company and the Required Consenting Noteholders; (v) all requisite filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, OTC Markets Group, Inc., and other governmental authorities and third parties having become effective, and all governmental authorities and third parties having approved or consented to the Exchange Offer, to the extent required and (vi) the shares of common stock to be issued in the Exchange Offer having been duly authorized and will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

Assuming completion of the Exchange Offer and the tender of all outstanding old notes as of December 31, 2019, we will have approximately 75.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, out of 200.0 million shares authorized. Approximately 212.9 million shares of common stock will be issuable upon conversion of the new notes. At the completion of the Exchange Offer, we therefore expect that we will not have sufficient authorized shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the new notes. If the Exchange Offer is completed, we intend to call a special meeting of stockholders (or consider such matters at our upcoming annual meeting of stockholders) to be held as soon as reasonably practicable for stockholders of record as of a date occurring on or after the Closing Date (which will include holders of old notes who receive shares of common stock in the Exchange Offer) to consider the following matters: (1) a proposal to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock available for issuance, in order to provide a sufficient number of authorized shares of common stock for the issuance of shares upon conversion of the new notes, (2) a proposal to amend our charter to effect a reverse stock split of shares of our common stock; and (3) any other matters properly brought before the meeting. In lieu of a special or annual meeting of stockholders, the Company may direct the actions set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above to be taken by written consent of the stockholders in accordance with applicable Maryland law and our charter and bylaws. Additionally, in lieu of seeking a vote of stockholders to effect a reverse stock split through an amendment to our charter, the Board of Directors may authorize the Company to undertake a reverse stock split of no greater than ten shares of common stock into one share of common stock, which the Board of Directors may authorize, without any action by stockholders, in accordance with Maryland law. In the indenture governing the new notes, we have agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause items (1) and (2) of the preceding sentence to occur no later than August 31, 2020. Unless and until we obtain stockholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of our common stock authorized and available for issuance upon

conversion of the new notes, if the new notes are converted, we may not elect physical settlement or combination settlement of any conversion of new notes if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of common stock (in the aggregate for the new notes taking into account all prior or concurrent new notes conversions). In such circumstance, we would be required to pay cash to satisfy our settlement obligations. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all. The date on which the Exchange Offer is completed, which is expected to be the first business day after the Expiration Date. All properly completed, executed and delivered Letters of Transmittal and properly tendered old notes received by the Exchange Agent prior to the Expiration Date may be accepted. If you wish to participate in the Exchange Offer and your old notes are held by a custodial entity such as a bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee, you must instruct that custodial entity to tender your old notes on your behalf pursuant to the procedures of the custodial entity. Custodial entities that are participants in The Depository Trust Company, or DTC, may tender old notes through DTC's Automated Tender Offer Program, known as ATOP, by which the custodial entity and the beneficial owner on whose behalf the custodial entity is acting agree to be bound by the Letter of Transmittal. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Procedures for Tendering Old Notes." Holders may also tender old notes at their option through the completion and delivery to the Exchange Agent of a Letter of Transmittal. See "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Procedures for Tendering Old Notes." A Letter of Transmittal need not accompany tenders effected through ATOP. You may withdraw the tender of your old notes at any time prior to the Expiration Date by submitting a notice of withdrawal to the Exchange Agent using the procedures described in "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents." Any old note withdrawn pursuant to the terms of this Exchange Offer shall not thereafter be considered tendered for any purpose unless and until such old note is again tendered pursuant to this Exchange Offer. Additional copies of this prospectus and the Letter of Transmittal may be obtained by contacting the Exchange Agent, at the address and telephone numbers set forth on the back cover of this prospectus and under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Exchange Agent." Questions about the terms of the Exchange Offer should be directed to the Exchange Agent at the address and

telephone numbers set forth on the back cover of this prospectus and under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Exchange Agent." Amendment and Termination . . . . . . . . . . We may terminate the Exchange Offer if the conditions to the Exchange Offer are not met on or prior to the Expiration Date. We reserve the right, subject to applicable law, (i) to waive any and all of the conditions of the Exchange Offer prior to the Expiration Date or (ii) to amend the terms of the Exchange Offer. In the event that the Exchange Offer is terminated, withdrawn or otherwise not consummated prior to the Expiration Date, no new notes and no common stock will be issued or become payable to holders who have tendered their old notes. In any such event, the old notes previously tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be promptly returned to the tendering holders and the Proposed Amendments will not become effective. Use of Proceeds...... We will not receive any cash proceeds in the Exchange Delivery of Letters of Transmittal and Properly completed and executed Letters of Transmittal and Consent should be sent by mail, first class postage prepaid, overnight courier or hand delivery to the Exchange Agent at the address, or faxed to the Exchange Agent at the facsimile number, set forth on the back cover of this prospectus and under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Exchange Agent." In lieu of physically completing and signing the Letter of Transmittal and delivering it to the Exchange Agent, DTC participants may electronically transmit their acceptance of the Exchange Offer through the ATOP procedures described in "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation—Tender of Notes Through ATOP.". Letters of Transmittal and Consent should not be delivered directly to the Company. **Certain Material United States Federal** Income Tax Considerations..... Holders of old notes may be subject to United States federal income tax consequences as a result of participating in the Exchange Offer, as described in "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations." Questions or requests for assistance in completing and delivering the Letter of Transmittal or tendering old notes and requests for additional copies of any Offer Document or other related documents should be directed to the Exchange Agent, at the addresses and telephone numbers set forth on the back cover of this prospectus and under "General Terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation-Exchange Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB Trustee and Collateral Agent . . . . . . . . . . .

#### SUMMARY DESCRIPTION OF THE NEW NOTES

The summary below describes the principal terms of the new notes. Certain of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. See the "Description of the New Notes" section of this prospectus for a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the new notes.

A.M. Castle & Co. Up to \$100.0 million aggregate principal amount of 3.00% / 5.00% Convertible Senior Secured PIK Toggle Notes due 2024 Maturity Date..... August 31, 2024 Quarterly in arrears, commencing June 30, 2020. Each of our existing Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries, A.M. Castle & Co. (Canada) Inc., Castle Metals de México, S.A. de C.V., Castle Metals de Mexicali, S.A. de C.V. and future Restricted Subsidiaries will jointly, severally and fully guarantee the Notes to the extent such domestic subsidiary guarantees the obligations under the Indenture. See "Description of the New Notes-Guarantees." The Notes and the related guarantees will be secured obligations of the Issuer and the guarantors, secured on a second priority basis by security interests in substantially all of the assets of the Issuer and the Guarantors, subject to certain limitations and exceptions and permitted liens. For a more detailed description of the Collateral, see "Description of the New Notes-Security-Collateral." The Notes will be secured obligations and will be: secured on a second-priority basis, equally and ratably with all pari passu lien Indebtedness of the Company and the Guarantors, by Liens on the Collateral, subject to certain limitations and exceptions and Permitted be effectively senior to our unsecured Indebtedness, including the Existing Notes, and Indebtedness secured by Liens junior to the Liens securing the Notes, to the extent of the value of the Collateral; will rank effectively equal to any existing and future pari passu Indebtedness; will be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured Indebtedness of the Company that is

secured by Liens on assets that do not constitute Collateral to the extent of the value of the assets

will be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured obligations of the Company that are secured by a senior lien, including our Senior Credit Facility, to the extent of the value of the Collateral

securing such Indebtedness;

securing such obligations;

- rank senior in right of payment with our existing and future obligations that are, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes; and
- be structurally subordinated to any existing and future obligations of any of our subsidiaries that are not subsidiary Guarantors.

The guarantees will be the senior secured obligations of the Guarantors and will:

- be secured on a second priority basis, equally and ratably with all obligations of such Guarantor under any pari passu lien indebtedness of the Issuer and the Guarantors, by Liens on the Collateral from time to time owned by such Guarantor, subject to certain limitations and exceptions and Permitted Liens;
- will rank effectively equal to all existing and future pari passu Indebtedness,
- will be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured Indebtedness of the Guarantors that is secured by Liens on assets that do not constitute Collateral to the extent of the value of the assets securing such Indebtedness;
- will be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured obligations of the Guarantors that are secured by a senior lien, including our Senior Credit Facility, to the extent of the value of the Collateral securing such obligations;
- be effectively senior to unsecured obligations of the Guarantors, including the Existing Notes, to the extent of the value of the Collateral; and
- rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future obligations of the Guarantors that are, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes.

The liens on the Collateral securing the Notes will be subject to an intercreditor agreement. On the Issue Date, the Collateral Agent and the Senior Credit Facility Agent will enter into the Intercreditor Agreement to set forth their relative rights in the Collateral, which will provide for the senior priority of the Senior Credit Facility Agent in the Collateral relative to the Liens thereon of the Collateral Agent.

Holders of the Notes will be deemed to have agreed and accepted the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and to have authorized and directed the Collateral Agent (and Trustee, if applicable) to enter into and perform its obligations under the Intercreditor Agreement, binding the Holders to the terms thereof by their acceptance of the Notes.

No Optional Redemption; Repurchase at			
the Option of Holders	The Notes may not be redeemed by the Company in whole or in part at any time. Repurchase at the Option of Holders is as provided in "Description of the New Notes – Certain Covenants – Asset Sales" or "Description of the New Notes – Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change".		
	No sinking fund, mandatory redemption or other similar provisions shall apply to the Notes.		
Asset Sales; Fundamental Change	If we sell certain assets and do not apply the net proceeds in compliance with the Indenture, we will be required to make an offer to repurchase the Notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of purchase. See "Description of the New Notes—Certain Covenants—Asset Sales."		
	If a Fundamental Change occurs, each Holder shall have the right to require the Company to repurchase all of such Holder's Notes or any portion thereof in accordance with the Indenture at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest. See "Description of the New Notes—Repurchase at the Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change"		
Certain Covenants	The Notes will be issued under the Indenture among us, each of the subsidiary guarantors and Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, as Trustee and Collateral Agent. The Indenture will include covenants which, among other things and subject to certain exceptions, restrict our ability to:		
	<ul> <li>incur additional indebtedness;</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>pay dividends or make distributions or repurchase or redeem our capital stock;</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>make certain investments;</li> </ul>		
	• create liens;		
	<ul> <li>merge or consolidate with another company or transfer or sell assets; and</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>engage in transactions with affiliates.</li> </ul>		
	These covenants are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications as described under "Description of the New Notes—Certain Covenants."		
Conversion of Notes	Assuming the Exchange Offer is consummated as of March 30, 2020, you may convert the new notes into shares of our common stock at an initial conversion rate equal to 2.1939631 shares of common stock per \$1.00 principal amount of new notes (representing an initial conversion price of approximately \$0.4558 per share (the "Conversion Price")), subject to adjustment, at any time until the close of business on the scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date.		
Registration Rights	In certain circumstances we are required to register for resale under the Securities Act the common stock, including		

the common stock issued upon conversion of the Notes, of certain of our stockholders, see "Definitive Documentation -A&R Registration Rights Agreement." The Notes will be a new issue of securities. There is currently no established trading market for the Notes. Accordingly, we cannot assure you as to the development or liquidity of any market for the Notes. See "Plan of Distribution." Use of Proceeds..... We will not receive any cash proceeds from the Exchange Offer. See "Use of Proceeds." In evaluating an investment in these Notes, prospective investors should carefully consider, along with the financial and other information in this prospectus, the specific factors set forth under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 11 for risks involved with an investment in the Notes.

For additional information regarding the Notes, see the "Description of the New Notes" section of this prospectus.

# **Consequences of Not Exchanging Old Notes**

If you currently hold old notes and do not tender them, then, following settlement of the Exchange Offer, your old notes will continue to be outstanding according to their terms (as amended pursuant to any amendments resulting from the Consent Solicitation). Because the new notes will be secured by certain assets of the Company and the Guarantors and the old notes will be unsecured, any old notes left outstanding after the Exchange Offer will effectively be subordinated to the new notes to the extent of the assets securing the new notes and will be subordinated to the First Lien Facility. In addition, if we complete the Exchange Offer, the liquidity of any old notes that remain outstanding after settlement of the Exchange Offer may be adversely affected and the value of the old notes may otherwise be affected by the completion of the Exchange Offer. Any old notes not tendered and exchanged under the terms of the Exchange Offer will remain as unsecured debt effectively subordinate to the new notes and subordinate to the First Lien Facility.

#### RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risk factors set forth below as well as the other information contained and incorporated by reference in this prospectus before investing in the notes. The risks described below are not the only risks facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or those we currently view to be immaterial may also materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. Any of the following risks could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. In such a case, you may lose all or part of your original investment.

### Risks Related to the Exchange Offer and Holding the New Notes

# Risks Relating to the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation

## We may not complete the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation.

The completion of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation is subject to the satisfaction, or in certain cases, waiver of specified conditions. It is a condition to the completion of the Exchange Offer that, among other things, that the aggregate principal amount of old notes that are not tendered and exchanged not exceed \$3.0 million and the Required Consenting Noteholders and the Trustee shall have consented to and/or entered into, as applicable, documentation (including one or more supplemental indentures) effecting the deletion of the covenants in the Existing Indenture and release of all collateral under the Existing Indenture. We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes. Under the terms of the Support Agreements, such holders have agreed, among other things, to tender all of their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions. If the conditions to the completion of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation are not satisfied or, if permitted, waived, the Exchange Offer may not be completed.

# We may recognize a significant amount of cancellation of indebtedness ("COD") income as a result of the transactions contemplated by the Exchange Offer.

The exchange of old notes for new notes and common stock pursuant to the Exchange Offer may result in cancellation-of-indebtedness income, or COD income, to the Issuer for United States federal income tax purposes. Because the amount of COD income to be recognized by the Issuer depends in part on the fair market value and/or issue price of instruments to be issued on the Closing Date, the precise amount of COD income resulting from the exchange of old notes cannot be determined prior to the Closing Date. To the extent that the Issuer is considered insolvent from a tax perspective (i.e., the Issuer's liabilities exceed the fair market value of its assets) immediately prior to the consummation of the Exchange Offer, any such COD income generally would be excluded from the Issuer's taxable income. If and to the extent any COD income is excluded from taxable income pursuant to the insolvency exception, the Issuer generally will be required to reduce certain of the Issuer's tax attributes, including, but not limited to, the Issuer's net operating losses, loss carryforwards, credit carryforwards and tax basis in certain assets. This may result in a significant reduction in, and possible elimination of, certain of the Issuer's tax attributes. If the Issuer is not considered insolvent from a tax perspective immediately prior to the consummation of the Exchange Offer, the Issuer may incur a cash tax liability from such COD income.

#### Our ability to use our NOLs to offset our future income may be limited.

For United States federal income tax purposes, it is likely that a "Section 382 ownership change" will occur as a result of our issuance of shares in the Exchange Offer. To the extent the Issuer's NOLs, loss carryforwards and other relevant tax attributes are not reduced as described above, the Issuer expects such tax attributes will be subject to the annual limitation imposed by Section 382 following the Closing Date.

#### We will incur significant costs in conducting the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation.

The holders of the old notes who exchange those notes for new notes will receive new notes and common stock in connection with the Exchange Offer. The Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation have also resulted, and will continue to result through and for a period of time after the Closing Date, in significant costs to us, including advisory and professional fees paid in connection with pursuing the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation.

## We have not obtained a third-party determination that the Exchange Offer is fair to holders of the old notes.

We are not making a recommendation as to whether holders of the old notes should exchange their old notes or consent to the Proposed Amendments. We have not retained and do not intend to retain any unaffiliated representative to act solely on behalf of the holders of the old notes for purposes of negotiating the Exchange Offer or preparing a report concerning the fairness of the Exchange Offer. We cannot assure holders of the old notes that the value of the exchange consideration received in the Exchange Offer will in the future equal or exceed the value of the old notes tendered, and we do not take a position as to whether you ought to participate in the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation.

# If the Exchange Offer is consummated, holders of old notes that do not exchange their old notes in the Exchange Offer will be subject to certain risks.

If the Exchange Offer is consummated, holders that do not validly tender their old notes in the Exchange Offer will not be entitled to receive exchange consideration. The new notes and the related guarantees will be our senior secured obligations and will rank pari passu in right of payment with all of our and the Guarantors' existing and future senior indebtedness and secured by a second-priority lien on the Collateral (as defined below). The new notes will rank effectively senior in right of payment to the old notes to the extent of the value of the Collateral securing such obligations.

If the Exchange Offer is consummated, the Proposed Amendments to the Existing Indenture relating to the old notes will become effective, and will substantially reduce the covenant protection and event of default protection of and will release all collateral securing the Issuer's obligations under the Existing Indenture. See "Proposed Amendments."

In addition, consummation of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation would substantially reduce the aggregate principal amount of old notes outstanding, which could adversely affect the trading market, if any, for the untendered old notes. This could adversely affect the liquidity, market price, and price volatility of any untendered old notes. If a market for untendered old notes exists, such old notes may trade at a discount to the price at which the old notes would trade if the amount outstanding had not been reduced, depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, and other factors.

#### Risks Related to the New Notes

# Our substantial level of indebtedness could adversely affect our financial condition and prevent us from fulfilling our obligations under our debt instruments.

We have substantial debt service obligations. As of December 31, 2019, we had approximately \$324.3 million of total debt outstanding, all of which is secured. The debt outstanding, in order of priority, was comprised of \$127.8 million of borrowings under our Revolving Credit and Security Agreement (as amended, the "Expanded ABL Credit Agreement"), \$193.7 million aggregate principal amount of old notes, and short-term borrowings of approximately \$2.9 million under a local credit facility (the "Foreign Line of Credit"). Our debt instruments currently limit our ability to pay in cash the interest accruing on our old notes, so the amount of old notes outstanding continues to grow quarterly as interest is paid in kind. The Expanded ABL Credit Agreement and the old notes are secured by collateral security interests in substantially all of our assets and are guaranteed by certain of our subsidiaries. Our substantial level of indebtedness could have significant effects on our business, including the following:

- it may be more difficult for us to satisfy our financial obligations;
- our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, strategic acquisitions or general corporate purposes may be impaired;
- we must use a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to pay interest on our indebtedness, which will reduce the funds available to use for operations and other purposes, including potentially accretive acquisitions;
- our ability to fund a change of control offer under our debt instruments may be limited;
- our substantial level of indebtedness could place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that may have proportionately less debt or could affect our ability to secure favorable contracts with certain customers or suppliers;

- our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate may be limited; and
- our substantial level of indebtedness may make us more vulnerable to economic downturns and adverse developments in our business.

The Expanded ABL Credit Agreement provides for a \$125.0 million senior secured, revolving credit facility ("Revolving A Credit Facility") and an additional \$25.0 million last out Revolving B Credit Facility (the "Revolving B Credit Facility" and together with the Revolving A Credit Facility, the "First Lien Facility"). We expect to obtain the funds to pay our expenses and to satisfy our debt obligations from our operations and available resources under the First Lien Facility. The indenture governing the new notes will allow us to incur indebtedness under our First Lien Facility and incur certain other additional indebtedness, including pari passu senior secured indebtedness in certain circumstances. Our ability to meet our expenses and make these principal and interest payments as they come due, therefore, depends on our future performance, which will be affected by financial, business, economic and other factors, many of which we cannot control. Our business may not generate sufficient cash flow from operations in the future, and our anticipated revenue and cash flow may not be realized, either or both of which could result in our being unable to repay indebtedness or to fund other liquidity needs. If we do not have enough funds, we may be required to refinance all or part of our then existing debt, sell assets or borrow more funds, which we may not be able to accomplish on terms acceptable to us, or at all. In addition, the terms of existing or future debt agreements may restrict us from pursuing any of these alternatives which could have an adverse effect on our financial condition or liquidity.

# Indebtedness under our First Lien Facility, and certain additional future indebtedness will be senior to the new notes to the extent of the value of the Collateral securing those obligations.

Obligations under our First Lien Facility are secured by a first-priority lien on substantially all of the assets of the Issuer and the Guarantors subject to certain exclusions as described in more detail under the heading "Description of the New Notes" below (the "Collateral"), and obligations under our new notes are secured by a second-priority lien on such Collateral. The second-priority liens on the Collateral securing the new notes and the guarantees are therefore lower in priority than the liens securing our and the Guarantors' obligations under the First Lien Facility. In addition, under the indenture governing the new notes, we and the Guarantors may, from time to time, be permitted to incur additional indebtedness, which may be secured by liens on the Collateral that rank senior in priority to the liens securing the new notes and the guarantees. As such, holders of the indebtedness under our First Lien Facility, and any such other indebtedness will be entitled to realize proceeds from the realization of value of the Collateral to repay such indebtedness in full before the holders of the new notes and the guarantees will be entitled to any recovery from such collateral. As a result, the new notes and the guarantees are effectively junior in right of payment to indebtedness under the First Lien Facility, and any such other indebtedness, to the extent that the realizable value of the Collateral does not exceed the aggregate amount of such indebtedness.

It is possible that the realizable value of the Collateral securing the new notes and the guarantees may not be sufficient, in an insolvency or other similar proceeding, to satisfy the claims of all effectively senior creditors, along with those of the holders of the new notes and the guarantees.

We may not be able to generate sufficient cash to service all of our existing debt service obligations, and may be forced to take other actions to satisfy our obligations under our debt agreements, including the new notes, which may not be successful.

Our total outstanding debt under our First Lien Facility, the old notes, and the Foreign Line of Credit has an aggregate principal amount of \$324.3 million as of December 31, 2019. Our ability to make scheduled payments on or to refinance our debt obligations depends on our future financial condition and operating performance, which are subject to prevailing economic and competitive conditions and to certain financial, business and other factors beyond our control. Therefore, we may not be able to maintain or realize a level of cash flows from operating activities sufficient to permit us to pay the principal, premium, if any, and interest on our indebtedness, including the new notes.

If our cash flows and capital resources are insufficient to fund our debt service obligations, we may be forced to reduce or delay investments, capital expenditures or potentially accretive acquisitions, sell assets, seek additional capital or restructure or refinance our indebtedness, including the new notes. Our ability to restructure or

refinance our debt will depend on the condition of the capital markets and our financial condition at such time. Any refinancing of our debt could be at higher interest rates and may require us to comply with more onerous borrowing covenants, which could further restrict our business operations. The terms of existing or future debt instruments may restrict us from adopting some of these alternatives. These alternative measures may not be successful and may not permit us to meet our scheduled debt service obligations which could have an adverse effect on our financial condition or liquidity.

# Rights of holders of new notes in the Collateral may be adversely affected by the failure to have, obtain and/or perfect liens on certain assets.

Subject to certain exceptions, the liens securing the new notes will cover substantially all of our and the Guarantors' assets, whether now owned or acquired in the future on a second lien basis pursuant to the New Intercreditor Agreement. Applicable law requires that certain property and rights acquired after the grant of a general security interest or lien can only be perfected at the time such property and rights are acquired and identified. There can be no assurance that the Trustee or the collateral agent will monitor or be informed of the future acquisition of property and rights that constitute collateral, and that the necessary action will be taken to properly perfect the lien on such after acquired collateral. The collateral agent for the new notes has no obligation to monitor the acquisition of additional property or rights that constitute collateral or the perfection of any security interests therein. Such failure may result in the loss of the lien thereon or of the second priority of the lien securing the new notes.

# Despite our substantial level of indebtedness, we may still incur significantly more debt, which could exacerbate any or all of the risks described above.

We may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future. Although the First Lien Facility and indenture governing the new notes will limit our ability and the ability of our subsidiaries to incur additional indebtedness, these restrictions are subject to a number of qualifications and exceptions and, under certain circumstances, debt incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial. In addition, the indenture governing the new notes will not prevent us from incurring obligations that do not constitute indebtedness. See "Description of the New Notes." To the extent that we incur additional indebtedness or such other obligations, the risks associated with our substantial leverage described above, including our possible inability to service our debt, would increase.

Our debt instruments, including the new notes, impose significant operating and financial restrictions, which may prevent us from pursuing certain business opportunities and taking certain actions and our failure to comply with the covenants contained in our debt instruments could result in an event of default that could adversely affect our operating results.

Our debt agreements, including the new notes, impose, and future debt agreements may impose, operating and financial restrictions on us. These restrictions limit or prohibit, among other things, our ability to:

- incur additional indebtedness, or issue disqualified capital stock;
- pay dividends, redeem subordinated debt or make other restricted payments;
- make certain investments or acquisitions;
- grant or permit certain liens on our assets;
- enter into certain transactions with affiliates;
- merge, consolidate or transfer substantially all of our assets;
- create or permit restrictions on dividends, loans, asset transfers or other distributions to us from certain of our subsidiaries;
- transfer, sell or acquire assets; and
- change the business we conduct.

These covenants could adversely affect our ability to finance our future operations or capital needs, withstand a future downturn in our business or the economy in general, engage in or expand business activities, including future opportunities that may be in our interest, and plan for or react to market conditions or otherwise execute our business

strategies. A breach of any of these covenants could result in a default in respect of the related indebtedness. If a default occurs, in certain circumstances, the relevant lenders or holders of such indebtedness could elect to declare the indebtedness, together with accrued interest and other fees, to be immediately due and payable and proceed against any collateral securing that indebtedness. If the maturity of our indebtedness is accelerated, we may not have sufficient cash resources to satisfy our debt obligations and may not be able to continue our operations as planned.

# The new notes will be structurally subordinated to all liabilities of any of our non-guarantor subsidiaries and the enforcement of the guarantees of our foreign subsidiaries may be costly and difficult.

If any of our subsidiaries that are not guarantors of the new notes becomes insolvent, liquidates, reorganizes, dissolves or otherwise winds up, holders of its indebtedness and its trade creditors generally will be entitled to payment on their claims from the assets of such subsidiary before any of those assets would be made available to us. Consequently, your claims in respect of the new notes effectively would be subordinated to all of the existing and future liabilities of our subsidiaries that are not guarantors of the new notes, see footnote 11 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2019.

Additionally, as some of our guarantors are foreign companies, enforcing such guarantees would require an enforcement action in a foreign jurisdiction, which may raise the cost and decrease the likelihood of enforcement.

Holders of our new notes will be able to require us to repurchase their new notes following a fundamental change, which includes, among other things, the acquisition of more than 50% of our outstanding voting power by a person or group. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations. Furthermore, our obligation to offer to redeem new notes upon the occurrence of a fundamental change will be triggered only by certain specified transactions, and may discourage a transaction that could be beneficial to the holders of our common stock and the new notes.

Pursuant to the terms of the new notes indenture, upon the occurrence of a fundamental change (as defined in "Description of the New Notes"), which includes the acquisition of more than 50% of our outstanding voting power by a person or group, we may be required to repurchase some or all of the new notes for cash at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the new notes being repurchased, plus any accrued and unpaid interest up to but excluding the relevant fundamental change repurchase date. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all. In addition, our ability to satisfy such cash obligations will be restricted pursuant to covenants contained in the First Lien Facility and the indenture for the new notes and will be permitted to be paid only in limited circumstances. We may also be limited in our ability to satisfy such cash obligations by applicable law or the terms of other instruments governing our indebtedness. Our inability to make any cash payments that may be required to satisfy the obligations described above would trigger an event of default under the First Lien Facility and the new notes, which in turn could constitute an event of default under our other outstanding indebtedness, thereby potentially resulting in the acceleration of certain of such indebtedness, the prepayment of which could further restrict our ability to satisfy such cash obligations.

The term "fundamental change" is limited to certain specified transactions and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition or the market value of the new notes or our common stock. Our obligation to offer to redeem the new notes upon a fundamental change would not necessarily afford holders of such notes protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, merger or similar transaction involving us.

# Your right to exercise remedies with respect to the Collateral will be governed, and materially limited, by the New Intercreditor Agreement.

The rights of the holders of the new notes with respect to the Collateral will be limited by the New Intercreditor Agreement (as defined herein). To the extent that we have outstanding obligations under our First Lien Facility, or other senior or pari passu obligations secured by the Collateral, any actions that may be taken in respect of any of the Collateral, including the ability to cause the commencement of enforcement proceedings against the Collateral and to control the conduct of such proceedings, are limited and controlled and directed by the lenders under the First Lien Facility or the holders of such other obligations. In those circumstances, the indenture trustee and the collateral agent on behalf of the holders of the new notes will not have the ability to control or direct such actions, even if an event of default under the indenture governing the new notes has occurred or if the rights of the holders of the new notes are or may be adversely affected.

The collateral agent and the lenders under our First Lien Facility, and the holders of such other obligations are under no obligation to take into account the interests of holders of the new notes and guarantees when determining whether and how to exercise their rights with respect to the Collateral, subject to the New Intercreditor Agreement, and their interests and rights may be significantly different from or adverse to yours.

There are circumstances other than repayment or discharge of the new notes under which the Collateral securing the new notes and guarantees would be released automatically, without your consent or the consent of the indenture trustee and the collateral agent.

Pursuant to the indenture governing the new notes, under various circumstances all or a portion of the Collateral securing the new notes and guarantees would be released automatically without your consent or the consent of the indenture trustee and the collateral agent, including:

- with respect to the Collateral, upon the release of liens securing our First Lien Facility in accordance with the terms of such agreements;
- any property or asset of the Issuer or a Guarantor that is or becomes an Excluded Asset (as such term is defined in "Description of the New Notes";
- upon consent of holders of 66-2/3% in aggregate principal amount of new notes outstanding;
- upon the sale, transfer disbursed or other disposition of such collateral in a transaction not prohibited under the indenture governing the new notes; and
- with respect to collateral held by a guarantor, upon the release of such guarantor from its guarantee in accordance with the indenture governing the new notes.

See "Description of the New Notes—Security—Collateral" and "—Release of Collateral."

The indenture governing the new notes will also permit us to designate one or more of our subsidiaries as Unrestricted Subsidiaries, subject to certain conditions, including that the designation of such subsidiary as unrestricted complies with the restricted payment covenant under the indenture. If we designate a subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, all of the liens on any collateral owned by such subsidiary or any of its subsidiaries and any guarantees of the new notes by such subsidiary or any of its subsidiaries will be automatically released under the indenture. Designation of one or more of our subsidiaries as an Unrestricted Subsidiary will therefore reduce the aggregate value of the Collateral securing the notes.

The imposition of certain permitted liens may cause the assets on which such liens are imposed to be excluded from the Collateral securing the new notes and the guarantees. There are also certain other categories of property that are excluded from the Collateral.

The indenture governing the new notes will permit us and the guarantors to grant certain permitted liens in favor of third parties and, in certain cases, any assets subject to such liens will be automatically excluded from the Collateral securing the new notes and the guarantees to the extent inclusion in such collateral would be prohibited by the documents relating to such permitted liens.

Other categories of excluded assets and property include, among others, any assets owned by our non-guarantor subsidiaries, certain equipment assets, certain stock of foreign subsidiaries and the proceeds from any of the foregoing. See "Description of the New Notes—Security—Collateral—General." Excluded assets are not available as collateral to secure our obligations and the obligations of the guarantors under the new notes. As a result, with respect to the excluded assets, the new notes and the guarantees effectively rank equally with any of our and the guarantors' other senior indebtedness that is not itself secured by the excluded assets. In addition, some of the excluded assets will secure obligations under the First Lien Facility or may secure other additional indebtedness secured by liens that are pari passu with or higher priority than liens securing the new notes and the guarantees. As a result, the lenders under our First Lien Facility and such other indebtedness may be able to access such excluded assets to satisfy their claims prior to accessing the Collateral to satisfy the claims under the new notes and the guarantees.

The value of the Collateral securing the new notes may not be sufficient to satisfy our and the guarantors' obligations under the new notes and the guarantees.

No appraisal of the value of the Collateral has been made in connection with this Exchange Offer, and the fair market value of the Collateral is subject to fluctuations based on factors that include general economic conditions

and similar factors. The amount to be received upon a sale of the Collateral would be dependent on numerous factors, including the actual fair market value of the Collateral at such time, the timing and the manner of the sale and the availability of buyers. By its nature, portions of the Collateral may be illiquid and may have no readily ascertainable market value. Accordingly, in the event of a foreclosure, liquidation, bankruptcy or similar proceeding, the Collateral may not be sold in a timely or orderly manner, and the proceeds from any sale or liquidation of the Collateral may not be sufficient to satisfy our and the guarantors' obligations under the new notes and the guarantees.

To the extent that pre-existing liens, liens permitted under the indenture governing the new notes and other rights, including liens on excluded property (in addition to the holders of obligations secured by higher-priority liens), encumber any of the Collateral securing the new notes and the guarantees, those parties have or may exercise rights and remedies with respect to the Collateral that could adversely affect the value of the Collateral and the ability of the collateral agent, the indenture trustee or the holders of the new notes to realize or foreclose on the Collateral.

Your security interests in certain items of present and future collateral may not be perfected. Even if your security interests in certain items of collateral are perfected, it may not be practicable for you to enforce or economically benefit from your rights with respect to such security interests.

The security interests are not perfected with respect to certain items of collateral that cannot be perfected by the filing of financing statements in each debtor's jurisdiction of organization, the filing of mortgages, the delivery of possession of certificated securities, the filing of a notice of security interest with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office or the U.S. Copyright Office or certain other conventional methods to perfect security interests in the U.S. Security interests in collateral such as deposit accounts and securities accounts, which require or benefit from additional special filings or other actions or the obtaining of additional consents, may not be perfected or may not have priority with respect to the security interests of other creditors. We and the Guarantors will have limited obligations to perfect the security interest of the holders of the new notes in specified collateral. To the extent that your security interests in any items of collateral are unperfected, your rights with respect to such collateral are equal to the rights of our general unsecured creditors in the event of any bankruptcy filed by or against us under applicable United States federal bankruptcy laws.

In addition, applicable law requires that certain property and rights acquired after the grant of a general security interest can only be perfected at the time such property and rights are acquired and identified. Necessary action may not be taken to properly perfect the security interest in such after-acquired collateral. Failure to timely perfect security interests may invalidate such security interests, limit the assets included in the Collateral and block the exercise of remedies with respect to such assets. Moreover, the collateral agent may need to obtain the consent of a governmental agency to obtain or enforce a security interest in certain of the Collateral or to otherwise operate our business. We cannot assure you that the collateral agent will be able to obtain any such consent or that any such consent will not be delayed, the event of which may adversely affect your rights as holders. Moreover, the collateral agent in exercising its rights to foreclose on certain assets may need to commence governmental proceedings in order to obtain any necessary governmental approvals. As a result, there may be prolonged delays in receiving such approval, or such approval may not be granted to the collateral agent, the result of which may adversely affect your rights as holders.

# A court could cancel the new notes or the related guarantees of our existing and future domestic restricted subsidiaries under fraudulent conveyance laws or certain other circumstances.

Our issuance of the new notes and the issuance of the related guarantees by our existing and future domestic restricted subsidiaries may be subject to review under federal or state fraudulent transfer or similar laws.

All of our existing and future domestic restricted subsidiaries will guarantee the new notes. If we or such subsidiary becomes a debtor in a case under the Bankruptcy Code or encounters other financial difficulty, under federal or state laws governing fraudulent conveyance, renewable transactions or preferential payments, a court in the relevant jurisdiction might avoid or cancel the guarantee. The court might do so if it found that, when the subsidiary entered into its guarantee or, in some states, when payments become due thereunder, (a) it received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for such guarantee and (b) either (i) was or was

rendered insolvent, (ii) was left with inadequate capital to conduct its business or (iii) believed or should have believed that it would incur debts beyond its ability to pay. The court might also avoid such guarantee, without regard to the above factors, if it found that the subsidiary entered into its guarantee with actual or deemed intent to hinder, delay, or defraud its creditors.

A court would likely find that a subsidiary did not receive reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for its guarantee unless it benefited directly or indirectly from the issuance of the related notes. If a court avoided such guarantee, you would no longer have a claim against such subsidiary or the Collateral granted by such subsidiary to secure its guarantee. In addition, the court might direct you to repay any amounts already received from such subsidiary. If the court were to avoid any guarantee, we cannot assure you that funds would be available to pay the related notes from another subsidiary or from any other source.

The indenture governing the new notes will state that the liability of each Guarantor on its guarantee is limited to the maximum amount that the subsidiary can incur without risk that the guarantee will be subject to avoidance as a fraudulent conveyance. This limitation may not protect the guarantees from a fraudulent conveyance attack or, if it does, we cannot assure you that the guarantees and the Collateral granted by such subsidiary to secure its guarantee will be in amounts sufficient, if necessary, to pay obligations under the new notes when due.

Similarly, if we become a debtor in a case under the Bankruptcy Code or encounter other financial difficulty, a court might cancel our obligations under the new notes, if it found that when we issued the such notes (or in some jurisdictions, when payments become due under such notes), factors (a) and (b) above applied to us, or if it found that we issued such notes with actual intent to hinder, delay or defraud our creditors.

### There may be no public trading market for the new notes, and your ability to sell such notes will be limited.

There is no existing public market for the new notes. A market for the new notes may not develop, and any market that develops may not persist. We cannot assure you as to the liquidity of any market that may develop for the new notes, your ability to sell your new notes or the price at which you would be able to sell your new notes. Future trading prices of the new notes will depend on many factors, including, among other things, prevailing interest rates, our operating results and the market for similar securities.

We do not intend, and are not obligated, to apply for listing of the new notes on any securities exchange or other market. The liquidity of any trading market and the trading price of such notes may be adversely affected by changes in our financial performance or prospects and by changes in the financial performance of or prospects for companies in our industry generally.

# Even though the new notes are convertible into shares of our common stock, the terms of the new notes will not provide protection against some types of important corporate events.

The new notes are convertible into shares of our common stock. Upon the occurrence of certain events, we may be required to offer to repurchase some or all of the new notes then outstanding. However, certain important corporate events, such as leveraged recapitalizations, that would increase the level of our indebtedness, would not constitute a "fundamental change" under the new notes. See "Description of the New Notes."

# The market price of the new notes could be significantly affected by the market price of our common stock, which may fluctuate significantly.

We expect that the market price of the new notes will be significantly affected by the market price of our common stock. This may result in greater volatility in the trading value for the new notes than would be expected for nonconvertible debt securities. Factors that could affect our common stock price include the following:

- fluctuations in our quarterly results of operations and cash flows or those of other companies in our industry;
- the public's reaction to our press releases, announcements and filings with the SEC;
- additions or departures of key personnel;
- changes in financial estimates or recommendations by research analysts;
- changes in the amount of indebtedness we have outstanding;
- changes in the ratings of the new notes or our other securities;

- changes in general conditions in the United States and international economy, financial markets or the industries in which we operate, including changes in regulatory requirements;
- significant contracts, acquisitions, dispositions, financings, joint ventures or capital commitments by us or our competitors;
- developments related to significant claims or proceedings against us;
- our dividend policy; and
- future sales of our equity or equity-linked securities.

In recent years, stock markets have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations. This volatility has had a significant effect on the market price of securities issued by many companies for reasons unrelated to the operating performance of these companies. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the market prices of our common stock and the new notes.

# The conversion rate of the new notes may not be adjusted for all dilutive events that may occur.

The conversion rate of the new notes is subject to adjustment for certain events including, but not limited to, the issuance of stock dividends on our common stock, the issuance of certain rights, options or warrants; subdivisions or combinations of our common stock; certain distributions of capital stock, evidences of our indebtedness, other assets or property; or rights, options or warrants entitling a holder of common stock to acquire our capital stock of the Company or cash to holders of our common stock; and certain tender or exchange offers as described under "Description of the New Notes—Adjustment of the Conversion Rate." The conversion rate will not be adjusted for other events, such as certain stock issuances for cash that may adversely affect the trading price of the new notes.

# You may be subject to tax if we make or fail make certain adjustments to the conversion price of the new notes even though you do not receive a corresponding cash distribution.

The conversion price of the new notes is subject to adjustment in certain circumstances, including the payment of cash dividends and upon certain fundamental changes. If the conversion rate is adjusted as a result of a distribution that is taxable to our common stockholders, such as a cash dividend, you may be deemed to have received a dividend subject to United States federal income tax without the receipt of any cash. In addition, a failure to adjust (or to adjust adequately) the conversion price after an event that increases your proportionate interest in us could be treated as a deemed taxable dividend to you. If a make-whole fundamental change occurs on or prior to the maturity date of the new notes, under some circumstances, we will increase the conversion rate for new notes converted in connection with the make-whole fundamental change. Such increase may also be treated as a distribution subject to United States federal income tax as a dividend. See "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations." If you are a non-United States Holder (as defined in "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations"), any deemed dividend would be subject to United States federal withholding tax at a 30% rate, or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable treaty, which may be set off against subsequent payments on the new notes. See "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations."

# As a holder of the new notes, you will not be entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock, but you will be subject to all changes made with respect to our common stock.

If you hold any of our new notes, you will not be entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock (including, without limitation, voting rights and rights to receive any dividends or other distributions, if any, on our common stock), but you will be subject to all changes affecting our common stock. You will have rights with respect to our common stock only when we deliver shares of common stock to you upon conversion of your new notes and, in limited cases, under the conversion rate adjustments applicable to the new notes. For example, if an amendment is proposed to our charter or amended and restated bylaws requiring stockholder approval and the record date for determining the stockholders of record entitled to vote on the amendment occurs prior to the delivery of common stock, if any, to you, you will not be entitled to vote on the amendment, although you will nevertheless be subject to any changes in the powers, preferences or other rights of our common stock.

We have various mechanisms in place that may prevent a change in control that stockholders may otherwise consider favorable.

We are subject to the takeover defense provisions of the Maryland General Corporation Law (the "MGCL") that prohibit us from engaging in a "business combination" with an "interested stockholder" for a period of five years after the date of the transaction in which the person first becomes an "interested stockholder," unless the business combination or stockholder interest is approved in a prescribed manner. The application of these and certain other provisions of our charter or the MGCL could have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control, which could adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

The provisions of our debt instruments also contain limitations on our ability to enter into change of control transactions. In addition, the repurchase rights in our new notes triggered by the occurrence of a fundamental change (as described under "Description of the New Notes—Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change"), and the additional shares of our common stock by which the conversion rate is increased in connection with certain fundamental change transactions, as described in the indenture for the new notes, could discourage a potential acquirer.

# We may not have the ability to purchase the new notes upon a fundamental change or to pay the cash payment due upon conversion or at maturity.

If a fundamental change, as described under the heading "Description of the New Notes— Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change," occurs, holders of the new notes may require us to repurchase, for cash, all or a portion of their new notes. In addition, upon conversion of the new notes, we must pay the principal portion in cash, common stock or a combination thereof at our election. We may not have sufficient funds to pay the interest, repurchase price or principal portion when due. In addition, our current and future debt or other agreements may restrict our ability to make cash payments upon conversion of the new notes or in connection with the repurchase of the new notes upon a fundamental change. For example, the First Lien Facility does not permit cash payments upon conversion of the notes or in connection with the repurchase of the notes upon a fundamental change if an event of default under the First Lien Facility then exists or would result from such payment. If we fail to pay interest on the new notes, repurchase the new notes or pay the cash payment due upon conversion when required, we will be in default under the indenture governing the new notes.

#### Risks Related to Our Common Stock

# Our stockholders may be diluted by conversions of outstanding new notes and untendered old notes.

Assuming that all old notes are tendered and accepted and the Exchange Offer is consummated on March 30, 2020, the new notes will initially be convertible into 212.9 shares of common stock. The initial conversion rate of 2.1939631 shares of common stock per \$1.00 principal amount of new notes is subject to adjustment from time to time pursuant to the terms of the indenture governing the new notes. Because the conversion price of the new notes is subject to downward adjustment, the new notes may be convertible, including in connection with a fundamental change, as described under the heading "Description of the New Notes—Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change," into a greater number of shares in the future. In addition, the Company may, in certain circumstances, pay interest on the new notes (and any untendered old notes) in kind, which would result in additional new notes (and any untendered old notes) outstanding and available for conversion. The conversion of the new notes (and any untendered old notes), including any new notes (and any untendered old notes) issued as payment of interest in kind, may result in substantial dilution for our stockholders.

# The sale of a substantial amount of our common stock, including shares of common stock issuable upon the conversion of the new notes, in the public market could adversely affect the prevailing market price of our common stock.

Sales of substantial amounts of shares of our common stock in the public market, or the perception that such sales might occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock, and the market value of our other securities.

A substantial number of shares of common stock are being offered by this prospectus, including shares issuable upon the conversion of the new notes, and we cannot predict if and when such shares may be sold in the public markets. Furthermore, in the future, we may issue additional shares of common stock or other equity or debt securities convertible into common stock in connection with a financing, acquisition, litigation settlement, employee arrangements, or otherwise. Any such issuance could result in substantial dilution to our existing stockholders and could cause our stock price to decline.

# The market price of our common stock may decline.

Fluctuations in the price of our common stock could contribute to the loss of all or part of your investment. The trading price of our common stock could be volatile and subject to wide fluctuations in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control. Any of the factors listed below could have a material adverse effect on your investment in our common stock, and our common stock may trade at prices significantly below the price that you paid for them. In such circumstances, the trading price of our common stock may not recover and may experience a further decline.

Factors affecting the trading price of our securities may include:

- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our quarterly financial results or the quarterly financial results of companies perceived to be similar to us;
- changes in the market's expectations about our operating results;
- success of competitors;
- our operating results failing to meet the expectation of securities analysts or investors in a particular period;
- changes in financial estimates and recommendations by securities analysts concerning us or the markets in which we compete in general;
- operating and stock price performance of other companies that investors deem comparable to us;
- changes in laws and regulations affecting our business;
- commencement of, or involvement in, litigation;
- changes in our capital structure, such as future issuances of securities or the incurrence of additional debt;
- the volume of our securities available for public sale;
- any major change in our board or management team;
- sales of substantial amounts of securities by our directors, executive officers or significant stockholders or the perception that such sales could occur; and
- general economic and political conditions such as recessions, interest rates, raw material prices and availability, international currency fluctuations and acts of war or terrorism.

Broad market and industry factors may materially harm the market price of our common stock irrespective of our operating performance. The stock market in general and OTCQX have experienced price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of the particular companies affected. The trading prices and valuations of these stocks, and of our common stock, may not be predictable. A loss of investor confidence in the market for the stocks of other companies which investors perceive to be similar to us could depress the price of our common stock, regardless of our business, prospects, financial conditions or results of operations. A decline in the market price of our common stock also could adversely affect our ability to issue additional securities and our ability to obtain additional financing in the future.

#### Risks Related to Our Business

For a discussion of risks relating to our business, see Item 1A ("Risk Factors") in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2019 and our other filings with the SEC that are incorporated into this prospectus by reference.

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We will not receive any cash proceeds from the Exchange Offer. In consideration for the exchange consideration, we will receive the old notes. Old notes acquired by us pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be cancelled upon consummation of the exchange offer.

# ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

Assuming all holders tender without withdrawing all of their old notes and we satisfy all conditions to the completion of this Exchange Offer, we will recognize common stock and paid-in-capital for the shares of common stock issued in connection with this Exchange Offer. Also, we expect that we will incur expenses of approximately \$2.5 million based on estimated legal, trustee, printing and other expenses associated with this Exchange Offer.

### **CAPITALIZATION**

The following table sets forth our cash and cash equivalents and our capitalization as of December 31, 2019 on:

- an actual basis; and
- on a pro forma basis to give effect to the exchange by us of exchange consideration for our outstanding old notes, assuming the tender and acceptance of all of the outstanding old notes.

You should read the following table in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere or incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

	December 31, 2019	
	Actual Pro Forma for Exchange Offer (unaudited) (in thousands)	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 6,433	\$ 3,933(1)
Long-term debt <sup>(2)</sup> , including current portion:		
ABL facility <sup>(3)</sup>	\$127,788	\$127,788
Old notes	193,660	_
Less: unvested restricted old notes <sup>(4)</sup>	(323)	_
Less: unamortized discount	(57,313)	_
Less: unamortized debt issuance costs	(289)	(289)
New notes	_	95,254
Less: unamortized discount	_	(5)
Less: unamortized debt issuance costs	_	$(1,250)^{(6)}$
Total long-term debt, including current portion	263,523	221,503
Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, \$.01 par value, 200,000 shares authorized with 3,818 shares		
issued and 3,650 shares outstanding at December 31, 2019	38	740
Other Equity	(41,108)	(1,040)
Total stockholder's deficit	(41,070)	(300)
Total capitalization	<u>\$222,453</u>	<u>\$221,203</u>

<sup>(1)</sup> Reflects an estimated \$2.5 million of costs to complete the Exchange Offer.

<sup>(2)</sup> Long-term debt unamortized discount and unamortized debt issuances costs.

<sup>(3)</sup> Our First Lien Facility consists of (i) a \$125.0 million senior secured, revolving credit facility due February 28, 2022 and (ii) a \$25.0 million last out Revolving B Credit Facility due February 28, 2022. As of December 31, 2019, total unused borrowing capacity under the revolving credit facility was \$14.9 million, after taking into account \$107.5 million outstanding under the revolver and \$2.6 million utilized for outstanding letters of credit.

<sup>(4)</sup> Represents unvested portion of restricted Second Lien Notes issued to certain members of management.

<sup>(5)</sup> New notes are presented here at face value but book value is subject to adjustment based on the market value of the new notes.

<sup>(6)</sup> Assumes that 50% of transaction costs to complete the Exchange Offer will be allocated to the new notes and 50% to the shares of common stock issued in the Exchange Offer.

#### DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS

The following descriptions are only summaries of certain of the material provisions of the agreements summarized and do not purport to be complete and are qualified in their entirety by reference to provisions of the agreements being summarized. We urge you to read the agreements governing each of the facilities and notes described below. Copies of the agreements will be contained in our filings with the SEC and can be obtained as described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information." You may also request a copy of these agreements at our address set forth under the heading "Questions and Answers About the Exchange Offer—Who is making the Exchange Offer?"

#### First Lien Facility

The First Lien Facility provides for two tranches of revolving debt for the borrowers named therein; a \$125.0 million senior secured, revolving credit facility and an additional \$25.0 million last-out revolving credit facility. Subject to certain exceptions and permitted encumbrances, the obligations under the First Lien Facility are secured by a first priority security interest in substantially all of the assets of each of the borrowers and certain of their foreign subsidiaries. The proceeds of the advances under the First Lien Facility may only be used to (i) pay certain fees and expenses to the Agent and the lenders under the First Lien Facility, (ii) provide for borrowers' working capital needs and reimburse drawings under letters of credit, (iii) repay the obligations under the Debtor-in-Possession Revolving Credit and Security Agreement dated as of June 10, 2017, by and among the Company, the lenders party thereto, and PNC Bank, National Association, and certain other existing indebtedness, and (iv) provide for the borrowers' capital expenditure needs, in accordance with the First Lien Facility.

The Company may prepay its obligations under the First Lien Facility at any time without premium or penalty, and must apply the net proceeds of material sales of collateral in prepayment of such obligations. Interest on indebtedness accrues based on the applicable Prime or LIBOR-based rate plus a margin, as set forth in the First Lien Facility. Additionally, the Company must pay a monthly Facility Fee equal to the product of (i) 0.25% per annum (or, if the average daily revolving facility usage is less than 50% of the maximum revolving advance amount, 0.375% per annum) multiplied by (ii) the amount by which the maximum revolving advance amount exceeds such average daily revolving facility usage for such month.

Under the First Lien Facility, the maximum borrowing capacity of the facility is based on the Company's borrowing base calculation. The advance rates used in the borrowing base calculation are 85% on eligible accounts receivable, 90% on eligible insured accounts receivable and the lesser of 75% of value or 90% appraised net orderly liquidation value of on eligible inventory.

The Company's First Lien Facility contains certain covenants and restrictions customary to an asset-based revolving loan. Indebtedness for borrowings under the First Lien Facility is subject to acceleration upon the occurrence of specified defaults or events of default, including failure to pay principal or interest, the inaccuracy of any representation or warranty of a loan party, failure by a loan party to perform certain covenants, defaults under indebtedness owed to third parties, certain liability producing events relating to ERISA, the invalidity or impairment of the Agent's lien on its collateral or of any applicable guarantee, and certain adverse bankruptcy-related and other events.

The Company's First Lien Facility contains a springing financial maintenance covenant requiring the Company to maintain a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of 1.0 to 1.0 in any covenant testing period when the Company's cash liquidity (as defined in the First Lien Facility Agreement) is less than \$12.5 million. The Company is not in a covenant testing period as of and for the year ended December 31, 2019.

Additionally, upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an event of default or upon the failure of the Company to maintain cash liquidity (as defined in the First Lien Facility Agreement) in excess of \$12.5 million, the lender has the right to take full dominion of the Company's cash collections and apply these proceeds to outstanding loans under the First Lien Facility Agreement ("Cash Dominion").

Additional unrestricted borrowing capacity under the first tranche of the First Lien Facility at December 31, 2019 was as follows (in millions):

Maximum borrowing capacity	\$ 125.0
Letters of credit and other reserves	(7.6)
Current maximum borrowing capacity	117.4
Current borrowings	(102.0)
Additional unrestricted borrowing capacity	\$ 15.4

The First Lien Facility matures on February 28, 2022.

#### The Old Notes

The old notes are five-year senior obligations of the Company and certain of its subsidiaries, secured by a second priority lien junior to the lien of the agent under the First Lien Facility on all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, its current domestic subsidiaries and certain of its foreign subsidiaries.

The old notes are convertible into shares of the Issuer's common stock at any time at the initial conversion price of \$3.77 per share, which rate is subject to adjustment as set forth in the old notes indenture. The value of shares of the Issuer's common stock for purposes of the settlement of the conversion right will be calculated as provided in the old notes indenture, using a 20 trading day observation period. Upon conversion, the Issuer will pay and/or deliver, as the case may be, cash, shares of the Issuer's common stock or a combination of cash and shares of the Issuer's common stock, at the Issuer's election, together with cash in lieu of fractional shares.

The terms of the old notes contain numerous covenants imposing financial and operating restrictions on the Company's business. These covenants place restrictions on the Issuer's ability and the ability of its subsidiaries to, among other things, pay dividends, redeem stock or make other distributions or restricted payments; incur indebtedness or issue certain stock; make certain investments; create liens; agree to certain payment restrictions affecting certain subsidiaries; sell or otherwise transfer or dispose assets; enter into transactions with affiliates; and enter into sale and leaseback transactions.

The old notes may not be redeemed by the Issuer in whole or in part at any time, subject to certain exceptions provided under the old notes indenture. In addition, if a Fundamental Change occurs at any time, each holder of any old notes has the right to require the Issuer to repurchase such holder's old notes for cash at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon, subject to certain exceptions.

Subject to the Existing Intercreditor Agreement, the Company must use the net proceeds of material sales of collateral, which proceeds are not used for other permissible purposes, to make an offer of repurchase to holders of the old notes. Indebtedness for borrowings under the old notes indenture is subject to acceleration upon the occurrence of specified defaults or events of default, including failure to pay principal or interest, the inaccuracy of any representation or warranty of any obligor under the old notes, failure by an obligor under the old notes to perform certain covenants, the invalidity or impairment of the Indenture Agent's lien on its collateral or of any applicable guarantee, and certain adverse bankruptcy-related and other events.

Interest on the old notes accrues at the rate of 5.00%, except that the Issuer may, in circumstances where the payment on interest in cash would cause a condition of default under the First Lien Facility, pay at the rate of 7.00% in kind. Currently, the Issuer is paying interest on the old notes in kind.

# **Local Credit Facility**

In July 2017, the Company's French subsidiary entered into a local credit facility under which it may borrow against 100% of the eligible accounts receivable factored, with recourse, up to 6.5 million euros, subject to factoring fees and floating Euribor or LIBOR interest rates, plus a 1.0% margin. The French subsidiary utilizes the local credit facility to support its operating cash needs. As of December 31, 2019, the French subsidiary has borrowings of \$2.9 million under the credit facility, which is recorded as short-term borrowings at the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

# **Letters of Credit**

As of December 31, 2019, the Company had \$2.4 million of irrevocable letters of credit outstanding.

The Company's debt agreements impose significant operating and financial restrictions which may prevent the Company from executing certain business opportunities, such as making acquisitions or paying dividends, among other things.

#### GENERAL TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER AND CONSENT SOLICITATION

#### **Exchange Offer**

We are offering, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus, to exchange new notes and common stock for any and all outstanding old notes validly tendered to the Exchange Agent, and not validly withdrawn, on or prior to the Expiration Date. The exchange consideration will be in full satisfaction of the principal amount of the old notes that are tendered and accepted in the Exchange Offer, and any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the closing date on the old notes that are tendered and accepted in the Exchange Offer. Tendering holders of old notes will receive exchange consideration consisting of: (i) \$491.8619 principal amount of new notes and (ii) 363.2585 shares of common stock of the Issuer. As of February 25, 2020, \$193.7 million in aggregate principal amount of the old notes was outstanding, not including accrued and unpaid interest. Accrued and unpaid interest on the old notes will be will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate on the date on which the Exchange Offer is completed.

Assuming completion of the Exchange Offer and the tender of all outstanding old notes as of December 31, 2019, we will have approximately 75.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, out of 200.0 million shares authorized. Approximately 212.9 million shares of common stock will be issuable upon conversion of the new notes. At the completion of the Exchange Offer, we therefore expect that we will not have sufficient authorized shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the new notes. If the Exchange Offer is completed, we intend to call a special meeting of stockholders (or consider such matters at our upcoming annual meeting of stockholders) to be held as soon as reasonably practicable for stockholders of record as of a date occurring on or after the Closing Date (which will include holders of old notes who receive shares of common stock in the Exchange Offer) to consider the following matters: (1) a proposal to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock available for issuance, in order to provide a sufficient number of authorized shares of common stock for the issuance of shares upon conversion of the new notes, (2) a proposal to amend our charter to effect a reverse stock split of shares of our common stock; and (3) any other matters properly brought before the meeting. In lieu of a special or annual meeting of stockholders, the Company may direct the actions set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above to be taken by written consent of the stockholders in accordance with applicable Maryland law and our charter and bylaws. Additionally, in lieu of seeking a vote of stockholders to effect a reverse stock split through an amendment to our charter, the Board of Directors may authorize the Company to undertake a reverse stock split of no greater than ten shares of common stock into one share of common stock, which the Board of Directors may authorize, without any action by stockholders, in accordance with Maryland law. In the indenture governing the new notes, we have agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause items (1) and (2) of the preceding sentence to occur no later than August 31, 2020. Unless and until we obtain stockholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of our common stock authorized and available for issuance upon conversion of the new notes, if the new notes are converted, we may not elect physical settlement or combination settlement of any conversion of new notes if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of common stock (in the aggregate for the new notes taking into account all prior or concurrent new notes conversions). In such circumstance, we would be required to pay cash to satisfy our settlement obligations. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all.

The new notes will be in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof. Only whole principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock will be issued with the principal amounts or numbers of shares of common stock to be issued to be adjusted by rounding up or down to the nearest \$1.00 or number of shares of common stock. A half amount or number of shares of common stock will be rounded up.

The terms of the new notes will be substantially similar to the terms of the old notes, with certain exceptions. For a detailed description of the new notes, see "Description of the New Notes."

Tenders of old notes may be withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date. Any old note withdrawn pursuant to the terms of this Exchange Offer shall not thereafter be considered tendered for any purpose of this Exchange Offer unless and until such old note is again tendered pursuant to this Exchange Offer.

Our obligation to accept old notes that are tendered is subject to the conditions described below under "—Conditions of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation."

#### **Consent Solicitation**

We are soliciting consents from holders of old notes upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein and in the accompanying Letter of Transmittal. We intend to obtain consents from holders representing at least 66-2/3% of the aggregate principal amount of the old notes. We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes. Under the terms of the Support Agreements, such holders have agreed, among other things, to tender all of their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments. See "Proposed Amendments" and "Definitive Documentation."

If consents representing at least 66-2/3% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes are delivered (and not revoked) prior to the Expiration Date, we will, subject to consummation of the Exchange Offer, execute a supplemental indenture with respect to the old notes (the "Supplemental Indenture") with Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, as Trustee, giving effect to the Proposed Amendments. The Proposed Amendments will be effective as to and bind all old notes at such time as the Supplemental Indenture has been executed and all conditions precedent to the Exchange Offer have been satisfied or validly waived and we have irrevocably accepted for exchange in the Exchange Offer all validly tendered old notes (other than those old notes that have been validly withdrawn), regardless of whether a consent was given in respect of any particular old note.

Holders that tender old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer prior to the Expiration Date will be deemed automatically to have delivered a consent with respect to all such old notes.

Holders may not revoke consents except as described under "—Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents."

Any questions or requests for assistance or for additional copies of this prospectus, the Letter of Transmittal or related documents may be directed to the Exchange Agent at its address or one of its telephone numbers set forth on the last page hereof. A holder may also contact such holder's broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the Consent Solicitation.

#### **Extension, Termination or Amendment**

Subject to applicable law, we expressly reserve the right, at any time and from time to time, and regardless of whether any events preventing satisfaction of the conditions to the Exchange Offer or Consent Solicitation shall have occurred or shall have been determined by us to have occurred, to extend the period during which the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation is open by giving oral (to be confirmed in writing) or written notice of such extension to the Exchange Agent and by making public disclosure by press release or other appropriate means of such extension to the extent required by law. The Exchange Offer may not be extended without extending the Consent Solicitation, and the Consent Solicitation may not be extended without extending the Exchange Offer.

During any extension of the Exchange Offer, all old notes previously tendered and not accepted for exchange will remain subject to the Exchange Offer and may, subject to the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer and the Consent Solicitation, be accepted by us, and all consents previously delivered will remain effective. In addition, we may waive conditions without extending the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation in accordance with applicable law.

Any waiver, amendment or modification of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation will apply to all old notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation. If we make a change that we determine to be material in any of the terms of the Exchange Offer or waive a condition of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation that we determine to be material, we will give oral (to be confirmed in writing) or written notice of such amendment or such waiver to the Exchange Agent and will disseminate additional Exchange Offer and consent documents and extend the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation and any withdrawal or revocation rights as we determine necessary and to the extent required by law.

We may terminate the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation if any condition is not satisfied on or prior to the Expiration Date. There can be no assurance that we will exercise our right to extend, terminate or amend the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation.

#### **Announcements**

Any extension, termination or amendment of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation will be followed as promptly as practicable by announcement thereof, such announcement in the case of an extension to be issued no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day following the previously scheduled Expiration Date. Without limiting the manner in which we may choose to make such announcement, we will not, unless otherwise required by law, have any obligation to publish, advertise or otherwise communicate any such announcement other than by making a release to an appropriate news agency or another means of announcement that we deem appropriate.

#### Acceptance of Old Notes for Exchange; Accrual of Interest

## Acceptance of Old Notes for Exchange

If the conditions to the Exchange Offer are satisfied, or if we waive all of the conditions that have not been satisfied, we will accept, at the settlement date and after we receive completed and duly executed Letters of Transmittal or Agent's Messages (as defined below) with respect to any and all of the old notes tendered for exchange at such time, the old notes for exchange by notifying the Exchange Agent of our acceptance. The notice may be oral if we promptly confirm it in writing.

An "Agent's Message" is a message transmitted by The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), received by the Exchange Agent and forming part of the timely confirmation of a book entry transfer ("Book-Entry Confirmation"), which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgement from you that you have received this prospectus and agree to be bound by the terms of the Letter of Transmittal, and that we may enforce such agreement against you.

We expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to delay acceptance for exchange of, or exchange of, old notes tendered under the Exchange Offer (subject to Rule 14e-1c under the Exchange Act, which requires that we issue the offered consideration or return the old notes deposited pursuant to the Exchange Offer promptly after termination or withdrawal of the Exchange Offer), or to terminate the Exchange Offer and not accept for exchange any old notes not previously accepted for exchange, (1) if any of the conditions to the Exchange Offer shall not have been satisfied or validly waived by us, or (2) in order to comply in whole or in part with any applicable law.

In all cases, the new notes will be issued only after timely receipt by the Exchange Agent of (1) Book-Entry Confirmation of the old notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, (2) the properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or a facsimile thereof) or an Agent's Message in lieu thereof, and (3) any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal. The Exchange Offer is scheduled to expire at the Expiration Date, unless extended by us.

For purposes of the Exchange Offer, we will have accepted for exchange tendered old notes, if, as and when we give oral or written notice to the Exchange Agent of our acceptance of the old notes for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer. In all cases, the exchange of old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be made by the deposit of any exchange consideration with the Exchange Agent, which will act as your agent for the purposes of receiving new notes from us, and delivering new notes to you. If, for any reason whatsoever, acceptance for exchange of, or exchange of, any old notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer is delayed (whether before or after our acceptance for exchange of, or exchange of, the old notes) or we extend the Exchange Offer or are unable to accept for exchange the old notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer, then, without prejudice to our rights set forth herein, we may instruct the Exchange Agent to retain tendered old notes and those old notes may not be withdrawn, subject to the limited circumstances described in "—Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents" below.

We will have the right, which may be waived, to reject the defective tender of old notes as invalid and ineffective. If we waive our rights to reject a defective tender of old notes, subject to the other terms and conditions set forth in the Offer Documents, you will be entitled to the new notes.

Tender of old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be accepted only in principal amounts equal to \$1,000 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof.

We will pay or cause to be paid all transfer taxes with respect to the exchange of any old notes unless the box titled "Special Payment or Issuance Instructions" or the box titled "Special Delivery Instructions" on the Letter of Transmittal has been completed, as described in the instructions thereto.

#### Accrued Interest

If old notes are validly tendered and accepted for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer, the holders of such old notes will be entitled to accrued and unpaid interest on those old notes, which will be exchanged into new notes and common stock at the Exchange Rate on the date on which the Exchange Offer is completed, and interest shall accrue on the new notes from and after the issue date of the new notes.

Under no circumstances will any special interest be payable because of any delay in the transmission new notes to you with respect to exchanged old notes or otherwise.

We will pay all fees and expenses of the Exchange Agent in connection with the Exchange Offer.

#### **Procedures for Tendering Old Notes**

#### General

In order to participate in the Exchange Offer, you must tender your old notes to the Exchange Agent as described below. It is your responsibility to tender your old notes. We have the right to waive any defects. However, we are not required to waive defects and are not required to notify you of defects in your tender.

If you have any questions or need help in tendering your old notes, please contact the Exchange Agent whose addresses and telephone numbers are listed on the back cover page of this prospectus.

The method of delivery of old notes and Letters of Transmittal is at your election and risk. If delivery is by mail, we recommend that registered mail, properly insured, with return receipt requested, be used. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to assure timely delivery. No Letters of Transmittal and Consent or old notes should be sent to the Issuer.

# Proper Tender

All old notes are currently held in book-entry form through DTC. Except as set forth below with respect to ATOP procedures, for a holder to tender old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer, a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or a facsimile thereof), together with any signature guarantees and any other documents required by the Instructions to the Letter of Transmittal, or an Agent's Message in lieu thereof, must be received by the Exchange Agent at the address or facsimile number set forth on the back cover of this prospectus prior to the Expiration Date, and the old notes must be transferred pursuant to the procedures for book-entry transfer described below and a Book-Entry Confirmation must be received by the Exchange Agent on or prior to the Expiration Date.

In all cases, the exchange of old notes tendered and accepted for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be made only after timely receipt by the Exchange Agent of:

- a Book-Entry Confirmation with respect to such old notes;
- the Letter of Transmittal (or a facsimile thereof) properly completed and duly executed, or an Agent's Message in lieu thereof; and
- any required signature guarantees and other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal.

## Deemed Consent by Tender

The tender of old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer and in accordance with the procedures described in the Offer Documents will be deemed to automatically constitute delivery of a consent for the Proposed Amendments with respect to the old notes tendered, except as provided herein. All references to procedures for tendering old notes shall include such deemed delivery of consents for the Proposed Amendments.

## Tender Procedures for Notes Held Through a Custodian

If you are a beneficial owner of old notes, but the holder is a custodial entity such as a bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee, and you seek to tender old notes, you must provide appropriate instructions to such

holder in order to tender through ATOP with respect to such old notes. Beneficial owners may be instructed to complete and deliver an instruction letter to such holder for this purpose. We urge you to contact such person that holds old notes for you if you wish to tender your old notes.

## **Book-Entry Transfer**

The Exchange Agent has or will establish an account with respect to the old notes at DTC for purposes of the Exchange Offer, and any financial institution that is a participant in the DTC system (a "DTC Participant") and whose name appears on a security position listing as the record owner of the old notes may make book-entry delivery of old notes by causing DTC to transfer the old notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC in accordance with DTC's procedure for transfer. Although delivery of old notes may be effected through book-entry transfer into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, either an Agent's Message or a Letter of Transmittal (or a facsimile thereof) properly completed and duly executed, along with any required signature guarantees and any other required documents, must be transmitted to and received by the Exchange Agent at one of the addresses set forth on the back cover of this prospectus prior to the Expiration Date.

## Tender of Notes Through ATOP

In lieu of physically completing and signing the Letter of Transmittal and delivering it to the Exchange Agent, DTC participants may electronically transmit their acceptance of the Exchange Offer through ATOP, for which the transaction will be eligible. In accordance with ATOP procedures, DTC will then verify the acceptance of the Exchange Offer and send an Agent's Message to the Exchange Agent for its acceptance.

If a holder transmits its acceptance through ATOP, delivery of such tendered old notes must be made to the Exchange Agent pursuant to the book-entry delivery procedures set forth herein. Unless such holder delivers the old notes being tendered to the Exchange Agent by book-entry delivery, we may, at our option, treat such tender as defective for purposes of delivery of tenders, acceptance for exchange and the right to receive new notes. Delivery of documents to DTC (physically or by electronic means) does not constitute delivery to the Exchange Agent. If you desire to tender your old notes prior to the Expiration Date, you must allow sufficient time for completion of the ATOP procedures during the normal business hours of DTC on such date.

## Signature Guarantees

Signatures on all Letters of Transmittal and Consent must be guaranteed by a recognized participant in the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program (a "Medallion Signature Guarantor"), unless the Letter of Transmittal is delivered, and any old notes tendered thereby are tendered (i) by a registered holder of old notes (or by a participant in DTC whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of such old notes) who has not completed either the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" or "Special Payment or Issuance Instructions" on the Letter of Transmittal or (ii) for the account of a member firm of a registered national securities exchange, a member of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority or a commercial bank or trust company having an office or correspondent in the United States (each of the foregoing being referred to as an "Eligible Institution"). If the old notes are registered in the name of a person other than the signer of the Letter of Transmittal, or if old notes not accepted for exchange or not tendered are to be returned to a person other than such holder, then the signatures on the Letters of Transmittal and Consent accompanying the tendered old notes must be guaranteed by a Medallion Signature Guarantor as described above.

#### Determination of Validity of Tenders

All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for exchange of any tendered old notes pursuant to any of the procedures described above, and the form and validity (including time of receipt of notices of withdrawal) of all documents will be determined by us in our sole discretion, which determination will be final and binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any or all tenders of any old notes determined by us not to be in proper form, or if the acceptance of or exchange of such old notes may, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the right to waive any conditions to the Exchange Offer that we are legally permitted to waive.

Your tender will not be deemed to have been made until all defects or irregularities in your tender have been cured or waived. All questions as to the form and validity (including time of receipt) of any delivery or

withdrawal of a tender will be determined by us in our sole discretion, which determination shall be final and binding. Neither we, the Exchange Agent nor any other person or entity is under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in any tender or withdrawal of any old notes, or will incur any liability for failure to give any such notification.

## Please send all materials to the Exchange Agent only and not to us.

#### Withdrawal of Tenders; Revocation of Consents

Your right to withdraw old notes tendered (and also thereby revoke the consent deemed delivered with such old notes) will expire at the Expiration Date. Withdrawal of old notes prior to the Expiration Date also constitutes revocation of consent for the Proposed Amendments with respect to such old notes; provided, however, each holder who has entered into a Support Agreement with us in connection with the Exchange Offer has agreed that, except in certain limited circumstances, its consent to the Proposed Amendments will remain valid if we consummate the Exchange Offer, even if it withdraws its tender of old notes in the Exchange Offer. Consents may only be revoked by properly withdrawing such tendered old notes. You may not withdraw old notes after the Expiration Date.

Subject to applicable law, if, for any reason whatsoever, acceptance for exchange of or exchange of any old notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer is delayed (whether before or after our acceptance for exchange of old notes) or we extend the Exchange Offer or are unable to accept for exchange or exchange the old notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer, we may instruct the Exchange Agent to retain tendered old notes, and those old notes may not be withdrawn, except to the extent that you are entitled to the withdrawal rights set forth herein.

To be effective, a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal of a tender or a properly transmitted "Request Message" through DTC's ATOP system must:

- be received by the Exchange Agent at one of the addresses specified on the back cover of this prospectus prior to the Expiration Date;
- specify the name of the holder of the old notes to be withdrawn;
- contain the description of the old notes to be withdrawn and the aggregate principal amount represented by such old notes; and
- be signed by the holder of the old notes in the same manner as the original signature on the Letter of Transmittal or be accompanied by documents of transfer sufficient to have the trustee register the transfer of the old notes into the name of the person withdrawing the old notes.

If the old notes to be withdrawn have been delivered or otherwise identified to the Exchange Agent, a signed notice of withdrawal is effective immediately upon receipt by the Exchange Agent of written or facsimile transmission of the notice of withdrawal or revocation (or receipt of a Request Message) even if physical release is not yet effected. A withdrawal of old notes can only be accomplished in accordance with the foregoing procedures.

If you withdraw old notes, you will have the right to re-tender the old notes on or prior to the Expiration Date in accordance with the procedures described above for tendering outstanding old notes.

If we amend or modify the terms of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation, or the information concerning the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation, in a manner determined by us to constitute a material change to the holders, we will disseminate additional Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation materials and extend the period of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation, including any withdrawal rights, to the extent required by law and as we determine necessary. An extension of the Expiration Date will not affect a holder's withdrawal rights, unless otherwise provided or as required by applicable law.

## Conditions of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation

Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Exchange Offer, we will not be required to accept for exchange or to exchange old notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer, and may terminate, amend or extend the Exchange Offer or delay or refrain from accepting for exchange, or exchanging, the old notes or transferring any exchange consideration, if any of the following conditions are not met or waived by us, prior to the Expiration Date:

• The aggregate principal amount of old notes that are not tendered and exchanged shall not exceed \$3.0 million;

- PNC shall have approved or consented to the Exchange, to the extent required, and to the amendments to the existing intercreditor agreement with the holders of the old notes and shall have entered into a New Intercreditor Agreement with the holders of the new notes;
- All Definitive Documentation shall have been executed and remain in full force and effect, which Definitive Documentation shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Issuer and the Required Consenting Noteholders;
- All requisite filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, OTC Markets Group, Inc., and other
  governmental authorities and third parties shall have become effective, and all governmental authorities and
  third parties shall have approved or consented to the Exchange Offer, to the extent required;
- The shares of common stock to be issued in the Exchange Offer shall have been duly authorized and will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable
- We obtain, secure or enter into all material agreements, understandings, arrangements or other related documents in connection with the consummation of the Exchange Offer;
- The Required Consenting Noteholders and the Trustee shall have consented to and/or entered into, as applicable, documentation (including one or more supplemental indentures) effecting the deletion of the covenants in the Existing Indenture and release of all collateral under the Existing Indenture;
- Counsel for the Company shall have delivered customary legal opinions satisfactory to the Required Consenting Noteholders in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby;
- All collateral granted by the Company and its subsidiaries to secure the Company and its subsidiaries' obligations under the New Notes and New Indenture shall be properly perfected on Issue Date in favor of the trustee under the New Indenture (other than as set forth in the Definitive Documentation or as otherwise agreed by the Required Consenting Noteholders to be perfected on a customary post-closing basis) on a second-lien priority basis, subject to the Intercreditor Agreement;
- The A&R Registration Rights Agreement shall have been executed and shall be in full force and effect;
- No order, statute, rule, regulation, executive order, stay, decree, judgment or injunction shall have been enacted, entered, issued, promulgated or enforced by any court or governmental authority that prohibits or materially restricts the consummation of the Exchange Offer or Consent Solicitation;
- There shall not be instituted or pending any action, proceeding, application, claim or counterclaim by any government or governmental authority or agency, domestic or foreign, or by any other person, domestic or foreign, before any court or governmental regulatory or administrative agency, authority or tribunal, domestic or foreign, that, in our reasonable judgment, following the receipt of advice of counsel, would make the acceptance for exchange of, or exchange of, some or all of the old notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer illegal; or
- There shall have not occurred or be likely to occur any event affecting our business or financial affairs that, in our reasonable judgment, would prevent or materially restrict or delay consummation of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation.

We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes. Under the terms Support Agreements, such holders have agreed, among other things, to tender all of their old notes in the Exchange Offer and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions. In addition, our obligation to issue any new notes and common stock is conditioned upon our acceptance of old notes for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer.

These conditions are for our benefit and may be asserted by us, subject to the consent of the Required Consenting Noteholders,, or may be waived by us, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time at or prior to expiration of the Exchange Offer. We may additionally terminate the Exchange Offer if any condition is not satisfied on or prior to the Expiration Date. If any of these events occur, subject to the termination rights described above, we may (i) return tendered old notes to you, (ii) extend the Exchange Offer and Consent

Solicitation and retain all tendered old notes until the expiration of the extended Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation, or (iii) amend the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation in any respect by giving oral or written notice of such amendment to the Exchange Agent and making public disclosure of such amendment to the extent required by law.

Assuming completion of the Exchange Offer and the tender of all outstanding old notes as of December 31, 2019, we will have approximately 75.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, out of 200.0 million shares authorized. Approximately 212.9 million shares of common stock will be issuable upon conversion of the new notes. At the completion of the Exchange Offer, we therefore expect that we will not have sufficient authorized shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the new notes. If the Exchange Offer is completed, we intend to call a special meeting of stockholders (or consider such matters at our upcoming annual meeting of stockholders) to be held as soon as reasonably practicable for stockholders of record as of a date occurring on or after the Closing Date (which will include holders of old notes who receive shares of common stock in the Exchange Offer) to consider the following matters: (1) a proposal to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock available for issuance, in order to provide a sufficient number of authorized shares of common stock for the issuance of shares upon conversion of the new notes, (2) a proposal to amend our charter to effect a reverse stock split of shares of our common stock; and (3) any other matters properly brought before the meeting. In lieu of a special or annual meeting of stockholders, the Company may direct the actions set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above to be taken by written consent of the stockholders in accordance with applicable Maryland law and our charter and bylaws. Additionally, in lieu of seeking a vote of stockholders to effect a reverse stock split through an amendment to our charter, the Board of Directors may authorize the Company to undertake a reverse stock split of no greater than ten shares of common stock into one share of common stock, which the Board of Directors may authorize, without any action by stockholders, in accordance with Maryland law. In the indenture governing the new notes, we have agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause items (1) and (2) of the preceding sentence to occur no later than August 31, 2020. Unless and until we obtain stockholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of our common stock authorized and available for issuance upon conversion of the new notes, if the new notes are converted, we may not elect physical settlement or combination settlement of any conversion of new notes if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of common stock (in the aggregate for the new notes taking into account all prior or concurrent new notes conversions). In such circumstance, we would be required to pay cash to satisfy our settlement obligations. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all.

We have not made a decision as to what circumstances would lead us to waive any condition, and any such waiver would depend on circumstances prevailing at the time of such waiver. Although we have no present plans or arrangements to do so, we reserve the right to amend, at any time, the terms of the Exchange Offer. We will give holders notice of such amendments as may be required by applicable law.

Subject to the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer and Consent Solicitation, we will accept tendered old notes for exchange at the settlement date. If we do not accept tendered old notes for exchange in the Exchange Offer, the Proposed Amendments will not become effective.

Except for the requirements of applicable U.S. federal and state securities laws, we know of no federal or state regulatory requirements to be complied with or approvals to be obtained by us in connection with this Exchange Offer which, if not complied with or obtained, would have a material adverse effect on us.

## No Appraisal Rights

Holders of the old notes do not have dissenters' rights of appraisal in connection with this Exchange Offer.

## **Exchange Agent**

We have appointed Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB as the Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer. You should direct questions, requests for assistance, and requests for additional copies of this prospectus and the letter of transmittal that may accompany this prospectus to the exchange agent addressed as follows:

Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB Attention: Corporate Trust Middle Office 501 Car Road, Suite 100 Wilmington, DE 19809 CTMiddleOffice@wsfsbank.com (T) 302-571-7014 (F) 302-421-9137

Delivery to an address other than set forth above will not constitute a valid delivery.

#### DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

#### General

The following descriptions are summaries of the material terms of our charter, amended and restated bylaws, and the Stockholders Agreement, and are qualified by reference to our charter, our amended and restated bylaws and the Stockholders Agreement. For more detailed information, please see copies of these documents which are included as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. We refer in this section to our articles of amendment and restatement, as amended, supplemented, corrected or restated from time to time as our charter, and we refer to our amended and restated bylaws as our bylaws.

Our authorized capital stock consists of 200,000,000 shares of capital stock, consisting of 200,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share. As of February 25, 2020, 3,649,658 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding and held by approximately 335 stockholders of record.

Assuming completion of the Exchange Offer and the tender of all outstanding old notes as of December 31, 2019, we will have approximately 75.3 million shares of common stock outstanding, out of 200.0 million shares authorized. Approximately 212.9 million shares of common stock will be issuable upon conversion of the new notes. At the completion of the Exchange Offer, we therefore expect that we will not have sufficient authorized shares of common stock to issue upon conversion of the new notes. If the Exchange Offer is completed, we intend to call a special meeting of stockholders (or consider such matters at our upcoming annual meeting of stockholders) to be held as soon as reasonably practicable for stockholders of record as of a date occurring on or after the Closing Date (which will include holders of old notes who receive shares of common stock in the Exchange Offer) to consider the following matters: (1) a proposal to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of our common stock available for issuance, in order to provide a sufficient number of authorized shares of common stock for the issuance of shares upon conversion of the new notes, (2) a proposal to amend our charter to effect a reverse stock split of shares of our common stock; and (3) any other matters properly brought before the meeting. In lieu of a special or annual meeting of stockholders, the Company may direct the actions set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above to be taken by written consent of the stockholders in accordance with applicable Maryland law and our charter and bylaws. Additionally, in lieu of seeking a vote of stockholders to effect a reverse stock split through an amendment to our charter, the Board of Directors may authorize the Company to undertake a reverse stock split of no greater than ten shares of common stock into one share of common stock, which the Board of Directors may authorize, without any action by stockholders, in accordance with Maryland law. In the indenture governing the new notes, we have agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause items (1) and (2) of the preceding sentence to occur no later than August 31, 2020. Unless and until we obtain stockholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of our common stock authorized and available for issuance upon conversion of the new notes, if the new notes are converted, we may not elect physical settlement or combination settlement of any conversion of new notes if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of common stock (in the aggregate for the new notes taking into account all prior or concurrent new notes conversions). In such circumstance, we would be required to pay cash to satisfy our settlement obligations. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy such cash obligations and, in such circumstances, may not be able to arrange the necessary financing on favorable terms or at all.

## **Common Stock**

The Company's common stock carries the following rights:

Voting. Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote per share of common stock owned as of the relevant record date on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders. Except as otherwise provided in our charter, holders of common stock (as well as holders of any preferred stock of the Company entitled to vote with such common stockholders) vote together as a single class on all matters presented to the stockholders for their vote or approval, including the election of directors. There is no cumulative voting in the election of directors of the Company. Directors are elected by a plurality of the votes cast by the stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote thereon. All other matters are determined by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at

the meeting and entitled to vote thereon, unless the matter is one upon which, under applicable law, the rules or regulations of any stock exchange applicable to the Company, our charter, the bylaws or the Stockholders Agreement, a different vote is required, in which case such provision shall govern and control the vote required to approve such matter.

*Dividends and other Distributions*. Subject to the preferential rights of holders of any other class or series of stock of the Company, holders of shares of common stock are entitled to receive dividends and other distributions on such shares if, as and when authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company out of assets legally available therefor and declared by the Company.

Liquidation, dissolution or winding up. Subject to the preferential rights of holders of any other class or series of stock of the Company, holders of shares of common stock are entitled to share ratably in the Company's assets legally available for distribution to its stockholders in the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company after payment or establishment of reserves for all known debts and liabilities of the Company.

Restrictions on transfer. The common stock is not subject to restrictions on transfer as a result of the charter or the bylaws. Nevertheless, stockholders party to the Stockholders Agreement are subject to restrictions on transfer and there may be restrictions on transfer imposed by applicable securities laws or by the terms of other agreements entered into in the future. To the extent transfer restrictions apply, the Stockholders Agreement and the Maryland General Corporation Law (the "MGCL") require the Company to place restrictive legends on its stock certificates, or state on such certificates that the Company will furnish a full statement of such restrictions on request and without charge.

*Liability protection*. Under Maryland law, stockholders generally are not personally liable for the Company's debts or obligations solely as a result of their status as stockholders.

Other rights. Holders of shares of the common stock have no preference, conversion, exchange, sinking fund, redemption rights or appraisal rights and have no preemptive rights to subscribe for any securities of the Company, except as otherwise provided in the Stockholders Agreement.

The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of the common stock will be subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of any class or series of preferred stock that may be issued by the Company.

## **Preferred Stock**

The Company has no shares of preferred stock authorized or outstanding. Under the charter, the Company's Board of Directors is authorized, without further action by the Company's stockholders, to classify or reclassify, in one or more classes or series, any unissued shares of common stock by setting or changing the number of shares constituting such class or series and the designation, preferences, conversion and other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends and other distributions, qualifications and terms and conditions of redemption of such shares and, if so classified or reclassified, the Company must file for record with the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland (the "SDAT") articles supplementary in substance and form as prescribed by the MGCL. If shares of one class or series of stock are classified or reclassified into shares of another class or series of stock, the number of authorized shares of the former class will be automatically decreased and the number of authorized shares of the latter class or series will be automatically increased, in each case by the number of shares so classified or reclassified, so that the aggregate number of shares of stock of all classes that the Company has authority to issue will not be more than 200,000,000 provided, that, the total number of shares of stock of all classes that the Company may issue will be increased if the stockkholders approve the amendment to the charter discussed under the heading "Description of Common Stock—General."

The Company believes that the power of the Board of Directors to classify or reclassify unissued shares of stock and thereafter to authorize the Company to issue such classified or reclassified shares of stock provides the Company with increased flexibility in structuring possible future financings and acquisitions and in meeting other needs that might arise. However, the Board of Directors of the Company could authorize the issuance of shares of preferred stock that have priority over the shares of common stock with respect to dividends or other distributions or rights upon liquidation or with other terms and conditions, including voting rights, that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a transaction or a change of control of the Company that

might involve a premium price for holders of the common stock or that the common stockholders otherwise believe to be in their best interests. As a result of these and other factors, the issuance of preferred stock could have an adverse impact on the market price of the common stock.

#### Anti-Takeover Effects of Maryland Law and Our Charter, Bylaws and Stockholders Agreement

The MGCL and the Company's charter and bylaws contain provisions that may delay, defer or prevent a change of control or other transaction that might involve a premium price for shares of the common stock or otherwise be in the best interests of the Company's stockholders.

No Cumulative Voting. The Company's charter does not provide for cumulative voting with respect to the election of directors or any other matters. The absence of cumulative voting in the election of directors may make it more difficult for a stockholder who acquires a substantial minority of shares to obtain representation on the Board of Directors. To the extent that it impedes the ability of a stockholder to obtain representation, the absence of cumulative voting may render more difficult any attempt by a minority stockholder or group of holders of voting shares of stock to change or influence the management or policies of the Company, and might be viewed as perpetuating incumbent management. In addition, the absence of cumulative voting may render more difficult or discourage entirely a merger, tender offer or proxy contest or the assumption of control by a holder of a large block of the Company's stock. Mergers and other business combinations sometimes result in stockholders receiving a premium over the market price for their shares of stock.

Subtitle 8. Subtitle 8 of Title 3 of the MGCL ("Subtitle 8") permits a Maryland corporation with a class of equity securities registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and at least three independent directors to elect to be subject, by provision in its charter or bylaws or a resolution of its Board of Directors and notwithstanding any contrary provision in the charter or bylaws, to any or all of the following five provisions:

- a classified board:
- a two-thirds vote requirement for removing a director;
- a requirement that the number of directors be fixed only by vote of the directors;
- a requirement that a vacancy on the board be filled only by the remaining directors and for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred; and
- a majority requirement for the calling of a stockholder-requested special meeting of stockholders.

The Company has elected by a provision in the charter to be subject to the provisions of Subtitle 8 relating to a majority requirement for the calling of a stockholder-requested special meeting. Through provisions in the Company's charter and the bylaws unrelated to Subtitle 8, the Company already vests in the Board of Directors the exclusive power to fix the number of directors. However, as permitted by the MGCL, by resolution of its Board of Directors, the Company has opted out of the provisions of Subtitle 8 relating to the classification of the board and the two-thirds vote requirement for removing a director. In addition, the Company is prohibited from classifying the Board of Directors pursuant to Subtitle 8, unless such decision is approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on the matter by stockholders entitled to vote generally in the election of directors. Subject to the above requirement regarding self-classification, in the future, the Board of Directors may elect, without stockholder approval, to elect to be subject to one or more of the other provisions of Subtitle 8.

#### Board Composition; Removal

The stockholders party to the Stockholders Agreement have agreed that (i) the number of Directors will be fixed from time to time by the Company's Board of Directors as provided for in the Company's charter and bylaws and (ii) certain stockholders will have the right to designate members of the Company's Board of Directors until such time as such right may be lost in accordance with the Stockholders Agreement. Specifically, the Board of Directors shall consist of: (i) one director designated by Highbridge Capital Management, LLC ("Highbridge"); (ii) one director designated by Whitebox Advisors LLC ("Whitebox Advisors"); (iii) one director designated by SGF, LLC ("SGF"); (iv) one director, who must be an Independent Director, designated by mutual agreement of Corre Partners Management, LLC ("Corre") and Wolverine Flagship Fund Trading Limited ("WFF") (together with Highbridge, Whitebox Advisors and SGF, the "Designating Stockholders"); and (v) one director, who must

be the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company. The term "Independent Director" is defined to refer to a director who qualifies as an "independent director" of the Company under NASDAQ Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2) (assuming for this purpose that it applies to such person). As of the date of this prospectus, the Board of Directors consists of seven members.

In general, each committee of the Board of Directors must include a director designated by a Designating Stockholder, for so long as such Designating Stockholder retains its Board Designation Right (as defined in the Stockholders Agreement) and to the extent requested by such Designating Stockholder.

The Stockholder Parties have agreed, in the Stockholders Agreement, to vote all of their shares of the Company's common stock and other voting equity securities, execute proxies or written consents, as the case may be, and take all other necessary action in order to ensure that the composition of the Board of Directors is as set forth in the Stockholders Agreement and to ensure that the Company's charter and bylaws both (i) facilitate, and do not at any time conflict with, any provision of Stockholders Agreement and (ii) permit the Stockholder Parties (as defined in the Stockholders Agreement) to receive the benefits to which they are entitled under the Stockholders Agreement.

#### Meetings of Stockholders

Special meetings of stockholders may be called by the chairman of the Company's Board of Directors, the president and the Board of Directors. Additionally, subject to the provisions of the bylaws, a special meeting of stockholders to act on any matter that may properly be considered at a meeting of stockholders must be called by the secretary of the Company upon the written request of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter at such meeting who have requested the special meeting in accordance with the procedures specified in the bylaws. Only matters set forth in the notice of a special meeting of stockholders may be considered and acted upon at such a meeting.

#### Advance Notice Requirements

The bylaws provide that nominations of individuals for election as directors and proposals of business to be considered by stockholders at any annual meeting may be made only (1) pursuant to the Company's notice of meeting, (2) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, (3) by any stockholder (a) who was a stockholder of record both at the time of giving the notice required by the bylaws and at the time of the meeting, (b) who is entitled to vote at the meeting in the election of the individuals so nominated or on such other proposed business and (c) who has complied with the advance notice procedures of the bylaws, or (4) as otherwise provided in the Stockholders Agreement. Stockholders generally must provide notice of a stockholder proposal for the annual meeting to the secretary of the Company not later than the close of business on the 90th day nor earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of preceding year's annual meeting.

Only the business specified in the notice of the meeting may be brought before a special meeting of stockholders of the Company. Nominations of individuals for election as directors at a special meeting of stockholders may be made only (1) pursuant to the Company's notice of meeting, (2) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, (3) if the special meeting has been called in accordance with the bylaws for the purpose of electing directors, by a stockholder (a) who is a stockholder of record both at the time of giving the notice required by the bylaws and at the time of the special meeting, (b) who is entitled to vote at the meeting and (c) who has complied with the advance notice procedures of the bylaws, or (4) as otherwise provided in the Stockholders Agreement. Stockholders generally must provide notice of a stockholder proposal for a special meeting to the secretary of the Company not earlier than the close of business 120th day before such special meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day before the special meeting or the tenth day after the first public announcement of the date of the special meeting.

A stockholder's notice must contain certain information specified by the bylaws about the stockholder, its affiliates and any proposed business or nominee for election as a director, including information about the economic interest of the stockholder, its affiliates and any proposed nominee in the Company.

#### Amendment to Bylaws

The bylaws provide that, except as otherwise provided in the Company's charter or the Stockholders Agreement, the Company's Board of Directors has the exclusive power to make, alter or repeal the bylaws.

#### **Business Combinations**

Under the MGCL, certain "business combinations" between a Maryland corporation and an interested stockholder or an affiliate of an interested stockholder are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. These business combinations include a merger, consolidation, share exchange, or, in circumstances specified in the statute, an asset transfer or issuance or reclassification of equity securities. An interested stockholder is defined as:

- any person who beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, 10% or more of the voting power of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation; or
- an affiliate or associate of the corporation who, at any time within the two-year period prior to the date in question, was the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of 10% or more of the voting power of the then outstanding voting stock of the corporation.

A person is not an interested stockholder under the statute if the Board of Directors of the corporation approved in advance the transaction by which the person otherwise would have become an interested stockholder.

After such five-year period, any business combination between the Maryland corporation and an interested stockholder generally must be recommended by the Board of Directors of the corporation and approved by the affirmative vote of at least:

- 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation, voting together as a single voting group; and
- two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock of the corporation other than shares held by the interested stockholder with whom (or with whose affiliate) the business combination is to be effected or held by an affiliate or associate of the interested stockholder.

These supermajority approval requirements do not apply if, among other conditions, the corporation's common stockholders receive a minimum price (as defined in the MGCL) for their shares and the consideration is received in cash or in the same form as previously paid by the interested stockholder for its shares.

The business combination statute may discourage others from trying to acquire control of the Company and increase the difficulty of consummating any offer.

Pursuant to the statute, the Board of Directors of the Company has by resolution exempted business combinations between the Company and any stockholder party to the Stockholders Agreement and between the Company and any other person, provided that in the latter case the business combination is first approved by the Board of Directors (including a majority of the Company's directors who are not affiliates or associates of such person). Consequently, the five-year prohibition and the supermajority vote requirements will not apply to a business combination between the Company and any stockholder party to the Stockholders Agreement or to a business combination between the Company and any other person if the Board of Directors has first approved the combination. As a result, any person described in the preceding sentence may be able to enter into business combinations with the Company that may not be in the best interests of stockholders of the Company, without compliance with the supermajority vote requirements and other provisions of the statute. The Company cannot assure you that the Board of Directors will not amend or repeal this resolution in the future.

#### **Exchange Listing**

Our common stock is presently quoted on the OTCQX under the symbol "CTAM".

# **Agent and Registrar**

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC. The transfer agent and registrar's address is 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, New York 11219, and its telephone number is (800) 937-5449.

#### DESCRIPTION OF THE NEW NOTES

#### General

Certain terms used in this description are defined under the subheading "Certain Definitions." In this description, (1) the term "Company" refers only to A. M. Castle & Co. and not to any of its Subsidiaries, and (2) the terms "we," "our" and "us" each refer to the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries assuming completion of the Transactions.

The Company will issue up to \$100 million aggregate principal amount of 3.00% / 5.00% Convertible Senior Secured PIK Toggle Notes due 2024 (the "*Notes*") under an indenture (the "*Indenture*") among the Company, the Guarantors and Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, as trustee (the "*Trustee*") and Collateral Agent (as defined in "Certain Definitions" below). Except as set forth herein, the terms of the Notes will include those stated in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act.

The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the Indenture and the Collateral Documents. It does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the provisions of the Indenture and the Collateral Documents, including the definitions therein of certain terms used below. We urge you to read the Indenture and the Collateral Documents because they, and not this description, will define your rights as Holders of the Notes.

#### **Brief Description of the Notes**

#### The Notes:

- will be secured on a second-priority basis, equally and ratably with all para passu lien Indebtedness of the Company and the Guarantors, by Liens on the Collateral from time to time owned by the Company, subject to certain limitations and exceptions and Permitted Liens (including Liens on the Collateral securing the Senior Credit Facility Obligations), as described under "—Security" and "—Certain Covenants—Liens";
- will be effectively senior to all unsecured Indebtedness of the Company and the Guarantors (including the Existing Notes) and Indebtedness secured by Liens junior to the Liens securing the Notes to the extent of the value of the Collateral;
- will rank effectively equal to all existing and future pari passu Indebtedness of the Company;
- will be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured Indebtedness of the Company that is secured by Liens on assets that do not constitute Collateral to the extent of the value of the assets securing such Indebtedness;
- will be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured obligations of the Company that are secured by a senior lien, including the Senior Credit Facility, to the extent of the value of the Collateral securing such obligations;
- will rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future obligations that are, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes; and
- will be structurally subordinated to all existing and future obligations of Subsidiaries of the Company that are not subsidiary Guarantors.

#### Guarantees

The Guarantors, will jointly and severally, unconditionally guarantee that the principal of and interest and premium, if any, on the Notes will be promptly paid in full when due, whether at maturity, by acceleration or otherwise, and interest on the overdue principal of and interest on the Notes, if any, if lawful, and all other obligations of the Company to the Holders, the Trustee or the other Notes Secured Parties will be promptly paid in full or performed, all in accordance with the terms hereof and thereof and in case of any extension of time of payment or renewal of any Notes of such other obligations, that same will be promptly paid in full when due or performed in accordance with the terms of the extension or renewal, whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise. Failing payment when due of any amount so guaranteed or any performance so guaranteed for whatever reason, the Guarantors will be jointly and severally obligated to pay the same immediately. Each Guarantor agrees that this is a guarantee of payment and not a guarantee of collection.

The Guarantors will guarantee the Notes and, in the future, each Domestic Restricted Subsidiary or Restricted Subsidiary which guarantees any Indebtedness of the Company or any Guarantor, will guarantee the Notes, subject to certain exceptions and to release as provided below or elsewhere in this "Description of the New Notes." Each of the Guarantees of the Notes will:

- be secured on a second-priority basis, equally and ratably with all obligations of such Guarantor under any *pari passu* lien indebtedness of the Issuer and the Guarantors, by Liens on the Collateral from time to time owned by such Guarantor, subject to certain limitations and exceptions and Permitted Liens (including Liens on the Collateral securing the Senior Credit Facility Obligations), as described under "—Security" and "—Certain Covenants—Liens";
- rank effectively equal to all existing and future pari passu Indebtedness of such Guarantor;
- be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured Indebtedness of such Guarantor that is secured by Liens on assets that do not constitute Collateral to the extent of the value of the assets securing such Indebtedness;
- be effectively subordinated to any existing and future secured obligations of such Guarantor that are secured by a senior lien, including the Senior Credit Facility, to the extent of the value of the Collateral securing such obligations;
- be effectively senior to all unsecured obligations of such Guarantor (including the Existing Notes) and Indebtedness secured by Liens junior to the Liens securing the Notes to the extent of the value of the Collateral;
- will rank senior in right of payment to all existing and future obligations that are, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes; and

Not all of Company's Subsidiaries will be required to guarantee the Notes. In particular, no Immaterial Subsidiaries or Unrestricted Subsidiaries of Company will be required to guarantee the Notes. As of the Issue Date, all of the domestic Subsidiaries of Parent (other than the Company) will be Guarantors.

The obligations of each Guarantor under its Guarantee will be limited as necessary to prevent the Guarantee from constituting a fraudulent conveyance under applicable law. This provision may not, however, be effective to protect a Guarantee from being voided under fraudulent transfer law, or may reduce the applicable Guarantor's obligation to an amount that effectively makes its Guarantee worthless. If a Guarantee was challenged, it could also be subordinated by a court to all other indebtedness (including guarantees and other contingent liabilities) of the Guarantor, and, depending on the amount of such indebtedness, a Guarantor's liability on its Guarantee could be reduced to zero.

The Guarantors will agree that their obligations under the Indenture are unconditional, irrespective of the validity, regularity or enforceability of the Notes or the Indenture, the absence of any action to enforce the same, any waiver or consent by any Holder of the Notes with respect to any provisions thereof, the recovery of any judgment against the Company, any action to enforce the same or any other circumstance which might otherwise constitute a legal or equitable discharge or defense of a guarantor. Each Guarantor waives diligence, presentment, demand of payment, filing of claims with a court in the event of insolvency or bankruptcy of the Company, any right to require a proceeding first against the Company, protest, notice and all demands whatsoever and covenant that this Note Guarantee will not be discharged except by complete performance of the obligations contained in the Notes and the Indenture.

Each Guarantor will agree that it will not be entitled to any right of subrogation in relation to the Holders in respect of any obligations guaranteed until payment in full of all obligations guaranteed. Each Guarantor further agrees that, as between the Guarantors, on the one hand, and the Holders, the Trustee and the other Notes Secured Parties, on the other hand, (1) the maturity of the obligations guaranteed may be accelerated for the purposes of this Note Guarantee, notwithstanding any stay, injunction or other prohibition preventing such acceleration in respect of the obligations guaranteed hereby, and (2) in the event of any declaration of acceleration of such obligations, such obligations (whether or not due and payable) will forthwith become due and payable by the Guarantors for the purpose of this Note Guarantee. The Guarantors will have the right to seek contribution from any non-paying Guarantor so long as the exercise of such right does not impair the rights of the Holders, the Trustee, or the other Notes Secured Parties under the Note Guarantee.

No Guarantor may sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets to, or consolidate with or into (whether or not such Guarantor is the surviving Person) another Person, other than the Company or another Guarantor, unless, (1) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Default or Event of Default exists; and (2) either: (a) the Person acquiring the property in any such sale or disposition or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger unconditionally assumes all the obligations of that Guarantor under the Indenture, its Note Guarantee and appropriate Collateral Documents pursuant to agreements reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee or (b) in the case of a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of a Guarantor, such sale or other disposition is otherwise not prohibited by the Indenture. See "Successors—Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets."

Each Guarantee by a Guarantor will provide by its terms that it will be released:

- (1) in connection with any sale or other disposition of all the Capital Stock of that Guarantor to a Person that is not (either before or after giving effect to such transaction) the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, if the sale or other disposition does not violate the terms of the Indenture;
- (2) if the Company designates any Restricted Subsidiary that is a Guarantor to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary;
- (3) upon the liquidation or dissolution of such Guarantor; *provided* that no Default or Event of Default shall occur as a result thereof or has occurred and is continuing; or
- (4) upon a Covenant Defeasance or satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture.

#### Ranking

The payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Notes and the payment of any Guarantee will rank effectively equal to all existing and future *pari passu* Indebtedness of the Company or the relevant Guarantor, as the case may be.

The Notes and the Guarantees will be effectively subordinated in right of payment to all of the Company's and the Guarantors' existing and future Senior Credit Facility Obligations to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such Senior Credit Facility Obligations. As of December 31, 2019, the Company and the Guarantors had \$127.8 million of Senior Credit Facility Obligations outstanding. As of December 31, 2019, the Company would also have had (1) approximately \$15.4 million of additional borrowing capacity under the Senior Credit Facility, which, if borrowed, would be Senior Credit Facility Obligations and (2) the option to raise additional commitments under the Senior Credit Facility up to \$25 million, which if borrowed, would be Senior Credit Facility Obligations.

Although the Indenture will contain limitations on the amount of additional Indebtedness that Company and Company's Restricted Subsidiaries (including the Guarantors) may incur, under certain circumstances the amount of such additional Indebtedness could be substantial and under certain circumstances such additional Indebtedness may be secured. See "Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock."

## Security

#### Collateral

#### General

The Notes and the Guarantees will be secured by Liens on the Collateral (as defined below) on an equal and ratable basis with all *pari passu* Indebtendess. These Liens will be junior in priority to the Liens securing the Senior Credit Facility Obligations in respect of Collateral and subject to Permitted Liens.

The Liens on the Collateral that will secure the Notes and Guarantees will be granted under the Collateral Documents in favor of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Holders of the Notes.

Subject to the collateral and guarantee requirements in the Indenture and the Security Agreement, the collateral comprises substantially all of the assets and property of the Company and the Guarantors, whether real, personal or mixed, other than the Excluded Assets (as defined below) and other than any assets released from the collateral (the "Collateral").

The Collateral will exclude certain assets and property ("Excluded Assets"), including, without limitation, the following:

- the Voting Stock of any direct Foreign Subsidiary of the Company or a Guarantor (other than any Foreign Subsidiary incorporated in Canada or Mexico) in excess of 65% of all of the outstanding Voting Stock of such Foreign Subsidiary;
- (2) rights under any contracts, leases or other instruments that contain a valid and enforceable prohibition on assignment of such rights (other than to the extent that any such prohibition would be rendered ineffective pursuant to Section 9-406, 9-407, 9-408 or 9-409 of the UCC of any relevant jurisdiction or any other applicable law or principles of equity), but only for so long as such prohibition exists and is effective and valid;
- (3) property and assets owned by the Company or any Guarantor that are the subject of Permitted Liens described in clause (7) of the definition thereof for so long as such Permitted Liens are in effect and the Indebtedness secured thereby constitutes Permitted Debt described in clause (4) of the definition thereof and the agreements or instruments evidencing or governing such Indebtedness otherwise prohibits any other Liens thereon, but only for so long as such prohibition exists and is effective and valid;
- (4) (i) deposit and securities accounts the balance of which consists exclusively of (a) withheld income taxes and federal, state or local employment taxes in such amounts as are required to be paid to the Internal Revenue Service or state or local government agencies within the following two months with respect to employees of the Company or any of the Guarantors, and (b) amounts required to be paid over to an employee benefit plan pursuant to DOL Reg. Sec. 2510.3-102 on behalf of or for the benefit of employees of the Company or any Guarantor, and (ii) all segregated deposit accounts constituting (and the balance of which consists solely of funds set aside in connection with) tax accounts and trust accounts;
- (5) motor vehicles or other equipment covered by certificates of title or ownership to the extent that a security interest cannot be perfected solely by filing a UCC-1 financing statement (or similar instrument);
- (6) intent-to-use trademark applications prior to the filing of a "statement of use" with respect thereto, to the extent and for so long as creation by the Company or a Guarantor of a security interest therein would result in the abandonment, invalidation or unenforceability thereof;
- (7) any Capital Stock of the Company's Subsidiaries to the extent that the pledge of such Capital Stock results in the Company being required to file separate financial statements of such Subsidiary with the SEC, but only to the extent necessary for the Company not to be subject to such requirement and only for so long as such requirement is in existence; *provided* that neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries shall take any action in the form of a reorganization, merger or other restructuring a principal purpose of which is to provide for the release of the Lien on any securities pursuant to this clause;
- (8) real property owned by the Company or any of the Guarantors that has a Fair Market Value not exceeding \$1,500,000 either individually or in the aggregate and any real property leased by the Company or any Guarantor; and
- (9) proceeds and products from any and all of the foregoing excluded collateral described in clauses (1) through (8), unless such proceeds or products would otherwise constitute Collateral securing the Notes.

provided, that notwithstanding anything to the contrary, to the extent that the Company or a Guarantor grants a Lien on any asset or right described in clause (1) through (9) above (other than clause (7)) to secure Obligations under the Senior Credit Facility, such asset or right shall not constitute an "Excluded Asset."

#### Certain Limitations on the Collateral

The Notes and related guarantees will be secured, subject to certain limitations and exceptions and permitted liens, by a second-priority lien on the Collateral. No appraisal of the value of the Collateral has been made in connection with this offering, and the fair market value of the Collateral in the event of liquidation will depend on general market and economic conditions, the availability of buyers and other factors. The amount to be received upon a sale of the Collateral is subject to fluctuation and would be dependent on numerous factors, including, but not limited to, the actual fair market value of such Collateral at such time, the condition of our industry, the timing and the manner of the sale, the availability of buyers and other factors. By its nature,

portions of the Collateral may be illiquid and may have no readily ascertainable market value. In the event of a foreclosure, liquidation, bankruptcy or similar proceeding, the Collateral may not be sold in a timely or orderly manner, and the proceeds from any sale or liquidation of this Collateral may not be sufficient to pay our obligations under the Notes. To the extent that liens securing obligations under the Senior Credit Facility, pre-existing liens, liens securing the debt secured on an equal or higher priority basis as the Notes and other rights, including liens on excluded assets, such as those securing purchase money obligations and capital lease obligations granted to other parties (in addition to the holders of any other obligations secured by higher priority liens), encumber any of the Collateral securing the Notes and the guarantees, those parties have or may exercise rights and remedies with respect to such Collateral that could adversely affect the value of such Collateral and the ability of the Collateral Agent to realize or foreclose on such Collateral. The indenture governing the Notes does not limit our ability to incur additional *pari passu* indebtedness in the Collateral. Any such additional indebtedness may further limit the recovery from the realization of the value of such Collateral available to satisfy Holders of the Notes.

In addition, the security interest of the Collateral Agent will be subject to practical problems generally associated with the realization of security interests in collateral. For example, the Collateral Agent may need to obtain the consent of a third party to obtain or enforce a security interest in a contract. We cannot assure you that the Collateral Agent will be able to obtain any such consent. We also cannot assure you that the consents of any third parties will be given when required to facilitate a foreclosure on such assets. Also, certain items included in the Collateral may not be transferable (by their terms or pursuant to applicable law) and therefore the Collateral Agent may not be able to realize value from such items in the event of a foreclosure. Accordingly, the Collateral Agent may not have the ability to foreclose upon those assets and the value of the Collateral may significantly decrease. There may not be sufficient Collateral to pay off all amounts we may borrow under our Senior Credit Facility, the Notes and other debt that we may offer that would be secured on the same basis as the Notes after application of the proceeds of the Collateral to the repayment of the Senior Credit Facility and any other indebtedness secured by a first-priority lien on the Collateral. If the proceeds of any sale of Collateral are not sufficient to repay all amounts due on the Notes (and any other claims that have a senior or pari passu lien on any or all of such Collateral), the Holders of the Notes (to the extent not repaid from the proceeds of the sale of the Collateral) would have only a senior unsecured, unsubordinated claim against our and the subsidiary guarantors' remaining assets. The ability of the Holders to realize on the Collateral would also be subject to certain bankruptcy law limitations in the event of a bankruptcy.

# Release of Collateral

Collateral may be released from the Lien and security interest created by the Collateral Documents at any time or from time to time. Upon the request of the Company pursuant to an Officer's Certificate and receipt of an Opinion of Counsel, in each case, stating that all conditions precedent and covenants have been met and meeting the other requirements of the Indenture and without the consent of any Holder, the Company and the Guarantors will be entitled to releases of assets included in the Collateral from the Liens securing the obligations under the Notes and the Note Guarantees under any one or more of the following circumstances:

- (1) Collateral that is sold, transferred, disbursed or otherwise disposed of to a Person other than the Company or a Guarantor to the extent such sale, transfer, disbursement or disposition is not prohibited by the provisions of the Indenture; *provided* that any products or proceeds received by the Company or a Guarantor in respect of any such Collateral shall continue to constitute Collateral to the extent required by the Indenture and the Collateral Documents;
- (2) the property and assets of a Guarantor upon the release of such Guarantor from its Note Guarantee in accordance with the Indenture;
- (3) any property or asset of the Company or a Guarantor that is or becomes an Excluded Asset;
- (4) any Collateral upon consent of Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of Notes outstanding; and
- (5) to the extent required by the Intercreditor Agreement;

Provided that, notwithstanding any other provision of the Indenture or the Collateral Documents, Liens securing all or substantially all of the Collateral may only be released upon (i) payment in full of the principal of, premium, if any, on, and accrued and unpaid interest on the Notes and all other Notes Debt under the Indenture

and under the other Notes Documents that are due and payable at or prior to the time such principal, premium, if any, accrued and unpaid interest, and other Notes Debt are paid, (ii) a satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture as described below under "—Satisfaction and Discharge", (iii) the occurrence of a Covenant Defeasance as described in below under "—Covenant Defeasance" or (iv) the consent of Holders of at least 66-2/3% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes then outstanding; *provided* that, in the case of any release in whole pursuant to clauses (i) through (iv) above, all amounts owing to the Trustee, the Collateral Agent, and the Agents under the Indenture and the other Notes Documents have been paid.

The release of any Collateral from the terms of the Collateral Documents shall not be deemed to impair the security under the Indenture in contravention of the provisions thereof if and to the extent the Collateral is released pursuant to the Indenture and the Collateral Documents. To the extent applicable, the Company shall cause Trust Indenture Act Section 314(d) relating to the release of property from the security interests created by this Indenture and the Collateral Documents to be complied with. Any certificate or opinion required by Trust Indenture Act Section 314(d) may be made by an Officer of each of the Company, except in cases where Trust Indenture Act Section 314(d) requires that such certificate or opinion be made by an independent Person, which Person shall be an independent engineer, appraiser or other expert selected or approved by the Trustee in the exercise of reasonable care. A Person is "independent" if such Person (a) is in fact independent, (b) does not have any direct financial interest or any material indirect financial interest in the Company or in any Affiliate of the Company and (c) is not an officer, employee, promoter, underwriter, trustee, partner or director or person performing similar functions to any of the foregoing for the Company. The Trustee shall be entitled to receive and conclusively rely upon a certificate provided by any such Person confirming that such Person is independent within the foregoing definition.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, the Company will not be required to comply with all or any portion of TIA §314(d): (1) with respect to certain ordinary course of business releases of Collateral as described in this Indenture and the Collateral Documents, including without limitation, Collateral comprised of accounts receivable, and inventory or the proceeds of the foregoing, or cash, in each case, which shall be subject to release upon sales of such inventory, collection of the proceeds of such accounts receivable, and withdrawals of cash from the Company's deposit accounts in the ordinary course of business and (2) if it determines, in good faith based on advice of counsel, that under the terms of TIA §314(d) and/or any interpretation or guidance as to the meaning thereof of the Commission and its staff, including "no action" letters or exemptive orders, all or any portion of TIA §314(d) is inapplicable to one or a series of released Collateral.

If requested in writing by the Company, the Trustee shall instruct the Collateral Agent to execute and deliver such documents, instruments or statements and to take such other action as the Company may request to evidence or confirm that the Collateral to be released has been released from the Liens of each of the Collateral Documents.

## Creation and Perfection of Certain Security Interests Post-Closing

Certain security interests with respect to the real property Collateral (including any related title insurance, surveys and other related deliverables) may not be in place on the Issue Date or certain other security interests (including control agreements with respect to deposit accounts) may not be created or perfected on the Issue Date. Any issues that we are not able to resolve in connection with the granting of such security interests may impact the value of the Collateral. Any future pledge of collateral or guarantee might be avoidable in a bankruptcy proceeding. To the extent any such security interest could not be created or perfected, the Company and the Guarantors will agree to use their respective commercially reasonable efforts to do or cause to be done all acts and things that would be required to have all security interests in the Collateral duly created and enforceable and perfected, to the extent required by the Indenture or the Collateral Documents; provided that the Company and Guarantors will enter into one or more security agreements and file Uniform Commercial Code financing statements on the Issue Date. There will be no independent assurance prior to issuance of the Notes that all assets or properties contemplated to be mortgaged or pledged as security for the Notes will be mortgaged or pledged, or that we hold the real or personal property interests we represent we hold or that we may mortgage or pledge such interests, or that there will be no lien encumbering such real or personal property interests other than those permitted by the Indenture. Delivery of mortgages or other documents necessary to create or perfect security interests in other Collateral after the Issue Date increases the risk that the mortgages or other security interests could be avoidable in bankruptcy.

#### **Intercreditor Arrangements**

The Liens on the Collateral securing the Notes will be subject to an intercreditor agreement. On the Issue Date, the Collateral Agent and the Senior Credit Facility Agent will enter into the Intercreditor Agreement to set forth their relative rights in the Collateral, which will provide for the senior priority of the Senior Credit Facility Agent in the Collateral relative to the Liens thereon of the Collateral Agent.

Holders of the Notes will be deemed to have agreed and accepted the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and to have authorized and directed the Collateral Agent (and Trustee, if applicable) to enter into and perform its obligations under the Intercreditor Agreement, binding the Holders to the terms thereof by their acceptance of the Notes.

#### General

The Intercreditor Agreement provides, among other things, that, notwithstanding the date, manner or order of grant, attachment or perfection of any Liens securing the Obligations under the Notes granted on the Collateral and notwithstanding any provision of any Uniform Commercial Code, or any other applicable law or the Senior Credit Facility or the Indenture, the Senior Credit Facility Agent, on behalf of itself and/or the holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the Holders of the Notes, each agrees that any Lien of the Senior Credit Facility Agent on the Collateral, whether now or hereafter held by or on behalf of the Senior Credit Facility Agent or any holders of Senior Credit Facility Obligations or any agent or trustee therefor, regardless of how acquired, whether by grant, possession, statute, operation of law, subrogation or otherwise, shall be senior in all respects and prior to all Liens on the Collateral securing the Obligations. The Senior Credit Facility Agent, on behalf of itself and/or the holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and/or the Holders of the Notes, each further agrees that during any insolvency or liquidation proceeding, the Intercreditor Agreement will be enforceable as a subordination agreement within the meaning of Section 510(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, and the Senior Credit Facility Agent and the Collateral Agent will have the rights to seek adequate protection in such proceedings in accordance with and subject to certain limitations set forth under the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, including with respect to the relative priority of their respective security interests in the Collateral.

Under the Indenture, the Collateral Agent will have the right to act or refrain from acting on behalf of the Holders of the Notes under the Intercreditor Agreement or with respect to any Collateral.

## Permitted Payments of the Obligations

The Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the other Notes Secured Parties, agrees that, prior to the discharge of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, the Collateral Agent and the other Notes Secured Parties shall not have any right to receive payment on account of the Obligations other than the following (collectively, the "Permitted Payments") as and when due:

- (a) regularly scheduled, non-default, quarterly interest payments paid when due and payable under the terms of the Notes Documents (the "Interest Payments"); except that no Interest Payments may be made in cash (but may be paid in kind by capitalizing such interest payment) at any time (i) during a period when the terms of the Senior Credit Facility requires Cash Dominion (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement); and (ii) that the following conditions (collectively, the "Interest Payment Conditions") are not met:
  - (A) no event of default under the Senior Credit Facility has occurred and is continuing or would be caused as a result of making any such Interest Payment,
  - (B) the Issuer and the Guarantors shall have a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement), calculated on a pro forma basis after giving effect to any such payment as a Debt Payment (as defined in the Senior Credit Facility Agreement), of at least 1.10 to 1.00 for the twelve (12) month period most recently ended,
  - (C) after giving effect to any such payment, the Issuer and the Guarantors shall have (x) Liquidity (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement) of not less than \$20,000,000 as of the date of such payment and (y) average Liquidity of not less than \$20,000,000 for the 10 consecutive calendar day period prior to delivery of the compliance certificate delivered in accordance with the Intercreditor Agreement, and the 10 consecutive calendar day period prior to making such payment, or

- (D) that cash interest payments are due and payable to the holders of the Company's outstanding 5.00% / 7.00% Convertible Senior Secured Paid-in-Kind Toggle Notes due 2022 and such cash interest payments have not been made or satisfied or in full;
- (b) any other payment on account of the Obligations other than the Interest Payments and Collateral Agent Payments referred to below, so long as before and after giving effect to such payments, the "Payment Conditions" (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement) are satisfied; and
- (c) any payments of the fees, costs, expenses, and other amounts payable to the Collateral Agent (for its own account) under the terms of the Notes Documents (collectively, the "Collateral Agent Payments") except that during the occurrence and continuance of a Collateral Agent Payment Trigger Event, payments of the fees, costs, expenses, and other amounts payable to the Collateral Agent (for its own account) under the terms of the Notes Documents, such amounts shall not to exceed \$350,000 for the first year following such Collateral Agent Payment Trigger Event and \$250,000 for each year thereafter; provided, that if the actual amount of such fees, costs, expenses, and other amounts is less than the applicable cap for any given year, such unused amounts may be carried forward and used in subsequent years.any Collateral Agent Payments.

If any payment of the Obligations is blocked due to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement, the Company may resume making Permitted Payments at any time that such payments are no longer prohibited. Except for Permitted Payments, and notwithstanding the terms of the Notes Documents, the Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the other Notes Secured Parties, will agree that it will not accept any payment (other than Reorganization Subordinated Securities) with respect to the Obligations until the discharge of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations.

#### Exercise of Remedies

The Intercreditor Agreement provides that so long as Senior Credit Facility Obligations remain outstanding, neither of the Collateral Agent nor any other Holder of the Notes may exercise or seek to exercise any rights or remedies against the Collateral (including the exercising of any right of set-off) or institute any enforcement action with respect to such rights or remedies (including any action of foreclosure); except that the Collateral Agent may enforce or exercise any or all such rights and remedies, or commence or petition for any such action or proceeding, after a period ending two hundred and ten (210) days after the receipt by the Senior Credit Facility Agent of a notice from the Collateral Agent of the existence of an event of default under the Notes (the "Standstill Period") if the applicable event of default that was the subject of the notice received by the Senior Credit Facility Agent which commenced the applicable Standstill Period remains uncured, unremedied or unwaived as of the expiration of the Standstill Period. However, neither the Collateral Agent nor any other Notes Secured Party may enforce or exercise any rights or remedies with respect to any Collateral, or commence or petition for any such action or proceeding (including taking such enforcement or exercise in any foreclosure action or proceeding or any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding), if the Senior Credit Facility Agent (or any other Secured Party (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement)) under the Senior Credit Facility shall have commenced an enforcement action prior to the expiration of the Standstill Period and shall be pursuing the same in good faith.

The Senior Credit Facility Agent and the holders of the senior liens on the Collateral have the right (subject to the Standstill Period) to enforce rights, exercise remedies and make determinations regarding the release, disposition or restrictions with respect to the Collateral without any consultation with or the consent of the Collateral Agent or any Holder of the Notes or other Obligation. The Collateral Agent or the Holders of the Notes or any other Obligations may pursue any of the following actions:

- (a) initiating, commencing or filing a petition for, or joining with any person in initiating, commencing or filing a petition for, any insolvency or liquidation proceeding;
- (b) filing a claim, proof of claim or statement of interest with respect to any Obligations in connection with any insolvency or liquidation proceeding;
- (c) taking any action (not adverse to the priority status of the Liens securing the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, or the rights of Senior Credit Facility Agent to exercise remedies in respect thereof) in order to create, perfect, preserve or protect (but not enforce) the Liens securing any Senior Credit Facility Obligations;

- (d) filing any necessary responsive or defensive pleadings in opposition to any motion, claim, adversary proceeding or other pleading made by any person objecting to or otherwise seeking the disallowance of the claims for any of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, including any claims secured by the Collateral, if any, in each case to the extent not inconsistent with the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (e) filing any pleadings, objections, motions or agreements which assert rights or interests available to unsecured creditors arising under any insolvency or liquidation proceeding or under any applicable non-bankruptcy law, in each case not inconsistent with the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (f) taking any action to the extent necessary to prevent the running of any applicable statute of limitation or similar restriction on claims, or to assert a compulsory cross-claim or counterclaim against the Issuer or any Guarantor, subject to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (g) taking any action to seek and obtain specific performance or injunctive relief to compel the Issuer or any Guarantor to comply with (or not violate or breach) an obligation under any of the Notes Documents, in each case not inconsistent with the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and so long as any such exercise is not accompanied by a claim for monetary damages;
- (h) voting on any proposal, plan of arrangement, compromise or reorganization, filing any proof of claim, making other filings and making any arguments and motions that are, in each case, not inconsistent with the terms of this Intercreditor Agreement, with respect to any Obligations;
- (i) making a cash bid on all or any portion of the Collateral up to the amount of Senior Credit Facility Obligations then outstanding (and providing for the discharge of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations) and making a cash or credit bid for the remainder of the Obligations in any foreclosure proceeding or action, to the extent permitted by applicable law; or
- (j) inspecting or appraising the Collateral or requesting information or reports concerning the Collateral pursuant to any of the Notes Documents.

Although each of the Collateral Agent, for itself and on behalf of each Holder of the Notes and the other Obligations, and the Senior Credit Facility Agent, for itself and on behalf of each holder of Senior Credit Facility Obligations, agrees that it will not (and waives any right to) contest or support any other Person in contesting, in any proceeding (including any insolvency or liquidation proceeding), the perfection, priority, validity or enforceability of a Lien held by or on behalf of any of the holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations or any of the Holders of the Notes or the other Obligations in the Collateral, nothing in the Intercreditor Agreement shall be construed to prevent or impair the rights of any collateral agent or any holder of Senior Credit Facility Obligations, Holder of the Notes, or holder of any other Obligations to enforce the Intercreditor Agreement.

So long as the discharge of Senior Credit Facility Obligations has not occurred, whether or not any insolvency or liquidation proceeding has been commenced by or against the Issuer or any Guarantor, any Collateral or proceeds thereof received by any collateral agent or any Holders of the Notes or other Obligations in connection with the exercise of any right or remedy (including set-off) relating to the Collateral in contravention of the Intercreditor Agreement shall be segregated and held in trust and forthwith paid over to the Senior Credit Facility Agent, as the case may be, in the same form as received, with any necessary endorsements or as a court of competent jurisdiction may otherwise direct. The Senior Credit Facility Agent is, under the Intercreditor Agreement, authorized by the Collateral Agent to make any such endorsements as agent for the Collateral Agent or any Holders of the Notes. This authorization is coupled with an interest and is irrevocable. The Collateral Agent shall have no obligation to segregate, hold in trust, and transfer or pay over any proceeds of Collateral or payments if constituting a Permitted Payment and the Collateral Agent did not otherwise have actual knowledge of the applicable payment being in contravention of the Intercreditor Agreement.

# Release of Liens

If in connection with any sale, lease, license, exchange, transfer or other disposition of any Collateral permitted under the terms of the Loan Documents (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement) (whether or not an event of default or equivalent event thereunder, and as defined therein, has occurred and is continuing) or consented to or approved by Senior Credit Facility Agent or in connection with the exercise of the Senior Credit Facility Agent's remedies in respect of the Collateral, the Senior Credit Facility Agent, for itself or on behalf of any of the other holders of Senior Credit Facility Obligations, releases any of its Liens on any part of the Collateral, then effective upon the consummation of such sale, lease, license, exchange, transfer or other disposition:

- (i) the Liens, if any, of Collateral Agent, for itself or for the benefit of the Notes Secured Parties, on such Collateral shall be automatically, unconditionally and simultaneously released to the same extent as the release of Senior Credit Facility Agent's Lien,
- (ii) the Collateral Agent, for itself or on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, shall promptly upon the request of Senior Credit Facility Agent execute and deliver such release documents and confirmations of the authorization to file UCC amendments and terminations or PPSA discharges or financing change statements, as applicable, in each case as required by the Senior Credit Facility Agent in connection with such sale or other disposition to evidence and effectuate such termination and release,
- (iii) the Collateral Agent, for itself or on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, shall be deemed to have authorized the Senior Credit Facility Agent to file UCC amendments and terminations covering the Collateral so sold or otherwise disposed of as to UCC financing statements between any Grantor and the Collateral Agent or any other Notes Secured Party (in the case of Collateral subject to the UCC) to evidence such release and termination, and
- (iv) the Collateral Agent, for itself or on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, shall be deemed to have consented under the applicable Note Documents to such sale, lease, license, exchange, transfer or other disposition to the same extent as the consent of Senior Credit Facility Agent and the other holders of Senior Credit Facility Obligations.

Until the discharge of Senior Credit Facility Obligations has occurred, the Collateral Agent, for itself and on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Senior Credit Facility Agent and its officer or agents, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the Collateral Agent, for the limited purpose of carrying out the actions described in the preceding paragraph.

#### **Amendments**

Without the prior written consent of the Senior Credit Facility Agent, no Notes Document may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, and no new Notes Document may be entered into, if such amendment, supplement or other modification or new document would (a) contravene the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement, (b) increase the interest rate under any Notes Documents in a manner that would cause the total cash pay yield on the Obligations to exceed by more than two percent (2%) the total cash pay yield on the relevant Obligations as in effect on the Issue Date (excluding increases resulting from the accrual of interest at the default rate), (c) change to earlier dates any scheduled dates for payment of principal of or interest on the Obligations, (d) change any default or event of default provisions set forth in the Notes Documents in a manner adverse to the Issuer or the Guarantors or the holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, (e) modify or add any covenant or event of default under the Notes Documents that restricts the Issuer or the Guarantors from making payments of any Senior Credit Facility Obligations, (f) change the prepayment provisions set forth in the Notes Documents to increase the amount of any required prepayment, or (g) add to the Collateral for the Obligations other than as specifically provided by the Intercreditor Agreement.

Without the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent, no Loan Document may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, and no new Loan Document may be entered into, to the extent such amendment, supplement, modification or new document would: (a) increase the margins or similar component of the interest rate under the Senior Credit Facility in a manner that would result in the total yield on the Senior Credit Facility Obligations to exceed by more than two (2%) percent per annum the total yield on the Senior Credit Facility Obligations that is calculated as if the highest level of the pricing grid under the Senior Credit Facility were in effect on the Issue Date (excluding increases resulting from the accrual or payment of interest at the default rate or increases in the underlying reference rate (other than increases to any "floor" or minimum level of such reference rate)), (b) modify or add any covenant or event of default under the Senior Credit Facility Documents that directly restricts the Issuer or the Guarantors from making payments of any Obligations that would otherwise be permitted under the Loan Documents, as in effect on the Issue Date, (c) other than in connection with any DIP Financing (as defined under the heading "Certain Matters in Connection with Insolvency or Liquidation *Proceedings*" below), or as otherwise permitted in the Loan Documents, as in effect on the Issue Date, contractually subordinate the Liens of the Senior Credit Facility Agent (on behalf of the holders of Senior Credit Facility Obligations) to any other debt of the Issuer or the Guarantors, or (d) contravene the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

## Certain Matters in Connection with Insolvency or Liquidation Proceedings

Until the discharge of Senior Credit Facility Obligations has occurred, if the Issuer or any Guarantor shall be subject to any insolvency or liquidation proceeding Collateral Agent, for itself and on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, agrees that such Notes Secured Parties will raise no objection to, nor support any other person objecting to, and will be deemed to have consented to, the use of any Collateral constituting cash collateral under Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code, or any comparable provision of any other Bankruptcy Law or any post-petition or post-filing financing, provided by any holder of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations (or provided by any other person and consented to by Senior Credit Facility Agent) under Section 364 of the Bankruptcy Code, or any comparable provision of any other Bankruptcy Law or pursuant to an order granted in any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding granting a priority debtor-in-possession or interim financing charge (a "DIP Financing"), and, to the extent the Liens securing the Senior Credit Facility Obligations are subordinated to or pari passu with such DIP Financing, will subordinate (and will be deemed hereunder to have subordinated) the Liens granted to such Notes Secured Parties to such DIP Financing on the same terms as such Liens are subordinated to the Liens granted to Senior Credit Facility Agent hereunder (and such subordination will not alter in any manner the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement), to any adequate protection provided to the Holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations and to any "carve out" agreed to by Senior Credit Facility Agent so long as:

- (i) the Senior Credit Facility Agent does not oppose or object to such use of cash collateral or DIP Financing,
- (ii) the DIP Financing (to the extent provided by a holder of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, provided that the restrictions described under the heading "Amendments" above shall not apply with respect to any such DIP Financing) is treated as Senior Credit Facility Obligations hereunder,
- (iii) the Liens granted to the holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations in connection with DIP Financing provided by a holder of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations are subject to the Intercreditor Agreement and considered to be Liens of Senior Credit Facility Agent for purposes of the Intercreditor Agreement,
- (iv) the Collateral Agent retains a Lien on the Collateral (including proceeds thereof) with the same priority as existed prior to such insolvency or liquidation proceeding (except to the extent of any "carve out" agreed to by Senior Credit Facility Agent), and
- (v) Collateral Agent receives replacement Liens on all post-petition or post-filing assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor in which any of Senior Credit Facility Agent obtains a replacement Lien, or which secure the DIP Financing, with the same priority relative to the Liens of Senior Credit Facility Agent as existed prior to such insolvency or liquidation proceeding.

Notes Secured Parties may oppose or object to such use of cash collateral or DIP Financing on the same bases as an unsecured creditor, so long as such opposition or objection is not based on the Notes Secured Parties' status as secured creditors and in connection with such opposition or objection, the Notes Secured Parties affirmatively state that such Notes Secured Parties are undersecured secured creditors. No Notes Secured Party shall, directly or indirectly, provide, or seek to provide, DIP Financing secured by Liens equal or senior in priority to the Liens on the Collateral of Senior Credit Facility Agent, without the prior written consent of Senior Credit Facility Agent.

The Collateral Agent, for itself and on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, agrees that, so long as the discharge of Senior Credit Facility Obligations has not occurred, no Notes Secured Parties shall seek or request relief from or modification of the automatic stay or any other stay proceedings in any insolvency or liquidation proceeding in respect of any part of the Collateral without the prior written consent of Senior Credit Facility Agent.

The Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the other Notes Secured Parties, agrees that none of them shall object, contest, or support any other Person objecting to or contesting, (i) any request by Senior Credit Facility Agent or any of the other Holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations for adequate protection or any adequate protection provided to Senior Credit Facility Agent or other Holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations or (ii) any objection by Senior Credit Facility Agent or any of the other Holders of the Senior Credit

Facility Obligations to any motion, relief, action or proceeding based on a claim of a lack of adequate protection or (iii) the payment of interest, fees, expenses or other amounts to Senior Credit Facility Agent or any other Holder of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations under Section 506(b) or 506(c) of the Bankruptcy Code or under any comparable provision of any other Bankruptcy Law.

The Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the other Notes Secured Parties, agrees that none of them shall seek or accept adequate protection without the prior written consent of Senior Credit Facility Agent; except, that, Collateral Agent, for itself or on behalf of the other Notes Secured Parties, shall be permitted to obtain adequate protection in the form of the benefit of additional or replacement Liens on the Collateral (including proceeds thereof arising after the commencement of any insolvency or liquidation proceeding), or additional or replacement collateral to secure the Obligations, in connection with any DIP Financing or use of cash collateral as described above, or in connection with any such adequate protection obtained by Senior Credit Facility Agent and the other Holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, as long as in each case, Senior Credit Facility Agent is also granted such additional or replacement Liens or additional or replacement collateral and such Liens of Collateral Agent or such other Notes Secured Party are subordinated to the Liens securing the Senior Credit Facility Obligations to the same extent as the Liens of Collateral Agent and such other Notes Secured Parties on the Collateral are subordinated to the Liens of Senior Credit Facility Agent and the other Holders of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations. The Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the other Notes Secured Parties, shall also be permitted to obtain adequate protection in the form of reports, notices, inspection rights and similar forms of adequate protection to the extent granted to Senior Credit Facility Agent.

#### Paying Agent and Registrar for the Notes

The Company will maintain an office or agency where Notes may be presented for registration of transfer or for exchange ("Registrar"), an office or agency where Notes may be presented for payment ("Paying Agent") and an office or agency where Notes may be presented for conversion ("Conversion Agent"). The Registrar will keep a register of the Notes and of their transfer, exchange and conversion. The Company may appoint one or more co-registrars, one or more additional paying agents and one or more additional conversion agents. The term "Registrar" includes any co-registrar, the term "Paying Agent" includes any additional paying agent and the term "Conversion Agent" includes any additional conversion agent. The Company may change any Paying Agent, Registrar or Conversion Agent without notice to any Holder. The Company will notify the Trustee in writing of the name and address of any Agent not a party to the Indenture. If the Company fails to appoint or maintain another entity as Registrar, Paying Agent or Conversion Agent, the Trustee shall act as such. The Company or any of its Subsidiaries may act as Paying Agent, Registrar or Conversion Agent.

The Company will require each Paying Agent other than the Trustee to agree in writing that the Paying Agent will hold in trust for the benefit of Holders or the Trustee all money held by the Paying Agent for the payment of principal, interest or premium, if any, on the Notes, and will notify the Trustee of any default by the Company in making any such payment. While any such default continues, the Trustee may require a Paying Agent to pay all money held by it to the Trustee. The Company at any time may require a Paying Agent to pay all money held by it to the Trustee. Upon payment over to the Trustee, the Paying Agent (if other than the Company or a Subsidiary) will have no further liability for the money. If the Company or a Subsidiary acts as Paying Agent, it will segregate and hold in a separate trust fund for the benefit of the Holders all money held by it as Paying Agent. Upon any bankruptcy or reorganization proceedings relating to the Company, the Trustee will serve as Paying Agent for the Notes.

#### Transfer and Exchange

A Holder may transfer or exchange Notes in accordance with the Indenture. The registrar and the Trustee may require a Holder to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents in connection with a transfer of Notes. Holders will be required to pay all taxes due on transfer. The registered Holder of a Note will be treated as the owner of the Note for all purposes.

#### Principal, Maturity and Interest

The Trustee shall, upon a written order of the Company signed by one Officer (an "Authentication Order"), authenticate Notes for original issue on the Issue Date in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$100,000,000. Such Authentication Order shall specify the number, principal amount of Notes and registered

Holder of each of the Notes to be authenticated, whether the Notes are to be issued as Definitive Notes or Global Notes, delivery instructions and such other information as the Trustee shall reasonably request. Each Note will be dated as of the date of its authentication. The Notes shall be in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof, provided, that PIK Notes will be issued in minimum denominations of \$1.00 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof, and thereafter, the minimum denominations of the Notes will be \$1.00 and integral multiples of \$1.00 in excess thereof. PIK Notes, if issued, will be issued in the amount of the applicable PIK Interest (rounded up to the nearest \$1.00).

In connection with the payment of PIK Interest in respect of the Notes, the Company is entitled to, without the consent of the holders, increase the outstanding principal amount of the Notes or issue additional Notes (the "PIK Notes") under this Indenture on the same terms and conditions as the Notes (in each case, the "PIK Payment"). The Company may issue additional Notes ("Additional Notes") under the indenture from time to time, to the extent the incurrence of the relevant Indebtedness and Liens are permitted by the Indenture. The Trustee shall, upon the receipt of an Authentication Order, and an Opinion of Counsel and an Officers' Certificate as to the due authorization and enforceability of the Additional Notes, the satisfaction of the conditions precedent to the issuance of the Additional Notes, and such other matters as the Trustee may reasonably require, authenticate and deliver any Additional Notes for an aggregate principal amount specified in such Authentication Order for such Additional Notes issued under the Indenture. The Notes, any PIK Notes and any Additional Notes subsequently issued will be treated as a single class for all purposes, including waivers, amendments, conversions and offers to purchase. Unless the context requires otherwise, references to "Notes" for all purposes include any PIK Notes and any Additional Notes that are actually issued; provided that Additional Notes will not be issued with the same CUSIP, if any, as any other Notes unless such Additional Notes are fungible with such Notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Interest on the Notes will accrue at (i) in the case of Cash Interest, 3.00% per annum, from (and including) the date of issuance until maturity, or (ii) in the case of PIK Interest, 5.00% per annum, from (and including) the date of issuance until maturity. PIK Interest may be payable either (x) by increasing the principal amount of the outstanding Note by an amount equal to the amount of PIK Interest for the applicable interest period (rounded up to the nearest \$1.00) or (y) by issuing PIK Notes in certificated form in an aggregate principal amount equal to the amount of PIK Interest for the period (rounded up to the nearest \$1.00), and the Trustee will, at the request of the Company, authenticate and deliver such PIK Notes in certificated form for original issuance to the Holders on the relevant record date, as shown by the records of the register of Holders. Following an increase in the principal amount of the outstanding Global Notes as a result of a PIK Payment, the Global Notes will bear interest on such increased principal amount from and after the date of such PIK Payment. All Notes issued pursuant to a PIK Payment will mature on August 31, 2024 and will be governed by, and subject to the terms, provisions and conditions of, the Indenture and shall have the same rights and benefits as Notes issued on the Issue Date. Any certificated PIK Notes will be issued with the description PIK on the face of such PIK Note.

Interest on the Notes will be payable quarterly in arrears on each of March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year, or if any such day is not a Business Day, on the next succeeding Business Day (each such date, an "Interest Payment Date"). Interest on the Notes will accrue from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or, if no interest has been paid, from the date of issuance; provided that if there is no existing Default in the payment of interest, and if this Note is authenticated between a record date referred to on the face hereof and the next succeeding Interest Payment Date, interest shall accrue from such next succeeding Interest Payment Date provided, further that the first Interest Payment Date shall be June 30, 2020. The Company will pay interest (including post-petition interest in any proceeding under any Bankruptcy Law) on overdue principal from time to time on demand at a rate that is 1% per annum in excess of the rate then in effect to the extent lawful; it will pay interest (including post-petition interest in any proceeding under any Bankruptcy Law) on overdue installments of interest or premium, if any, (without regard to any applicable grace periods) from time to time on demand at the same rate to the extent lawful. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

For any interest payment period, the Company may elect to pay interest on this Note (1) entirely in cash ("Cash Interest") or (2) if the payment of Cash Interest would be prohibited under the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, by increasing the principal amount of the outstanding Notes or by issuing PIK Notes ("PIK Interest"). For any interest payment, the Company must elect the form and composition of the interest payment

with respect to such interest period by delivering a notice to the Trustee at least 15 days prior to the interest payment due date for such interest period. The Trustee shall deliver a corresponding notice to the Holders. In the absence of such election for any interest period, interest on the Notes shall be payable according to the election for the previous interest period.

The Company will pay interest on the Notes (except defaulted interest), to the Persons who are registered Holders of Notes at the close of business on the March 15, June 15, September 15 or December 15 immediately preceding the Interest Payment Date, even if such Notes are canceled after such record date and on or before such Interest Payment Date, except as provided in the Indenture with respect to defaulted interest. The Notes will be payable as to principal, interest or premium, if any, at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose within or without the City and State of New York, or, at the option of the Company, payment may be made by check mailed to the Holders at their addresses set forth in the register of Holders; *provided* that payment by wire transfer of immediately available funds will be required with respect to principal of and interest or premium, if any, on all Global Notes and all other Notes the Holders of which will have provided wire transfer instructions to the Company or the Paying Agent. Such payment will be in such coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time of payment is legal tender for payment of public and private debts.

If any payment with respect to any principal of, or premium or interest, if any, on any Note (including any payment to be made on any date fixed for redemption or purchase of any Note) is due on a day which is not a Business Day, then the payment need not be made on such date, but may be made on the next Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on such date, and no interest will accrue for the intervening period.

If the Company defaults in a payment of interest on the Notes, it will pay the defaulted interest in any lawful manner plus, to the extent lawful, interest payable on the defaulted interest, to the Persons who are Holders on a subsequent special record date, in each case at the rate provided in the Notes and as provided in "Certain Covenants—Payment of Notes". The Company will notify the Trustee in writing of the amount of defaulted interest proposed to be paid on each Note and the date of the proposed payment. The Company will fix or cause to be fixed each such special record date and payment date; *provided* that no such special record date may be less than 10 days prior to the related payment date for such defaulted interest. At least 15 days before the special record date, the Company (or, upon the written request of the Company, the Trustee in the name and at the expense of the Company) will deliver or cause to be delivered to Holders a notice that states the special record date, the related payment date and the amount of such interest to be paid.

# No Redemption

The Notes may not be redeemed by the Company in whole or in part at any time, except as provided in "Certain Covenants—Asset Sales" or "Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change". No sinking fund, mandatory redemption or other similar provision shall apply to the Notes.

## Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change

If a Fundamental Change occurs at any time, then each Holder shall have the right, at such Holder's option, to require the Company to repurchase all of such Holder's Notes or any portion of the principal amount thereof that is equal to \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof, for cash on the date specified by the Company that is not less than 20 and not more than 35 Business Days after the date of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Right Notice (such specified date, the "Fundamental Change Repurchase Date") at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but excluding, the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date, unless such Fundamental Change Repurchase Date falls after the Close of Business on a Regular Record Date and on or prior to the Close of Business on the corresponding Interest Payment Date, in which case the Company shall pay the full amount of accrued and unpaid interest payable on such Interest Payment Date to the Holder of record at the Close of Business on the corresponding Regular Record Date (the "Fundamental Change Repurchase Price").

Repurchases of Notes shall be made, at the option of the Holder thereof, upon:

(1) delivery to the Paying Agent by a Holder (if Notes are Global Notes, in accordance with Applicable Procedures) of a duly completed notice (the "Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice") between the date of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Right Notice and the Close of Business on the Business Day immediately preceding the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date; and

(ii) delivery or book-entry transfer of the Notes to the Paying Agent at any time on or before the Close of Business on the Business Day immediately preceding the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date (together with all necessary endorsements), such delivery being a condition to receipt by the Holder of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price therefor; *provided* that such Fundamental Change Repurchase Price shall be so paid only if the Note so delivered to the Trustee (or other Paying Agent appointed by the Company) shall conform in all respects to the description thereof in the related Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice.

If such Notes are Definitive Notes, each Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice shall state:

- (1) the certificate numbers of Notes to be delivered for repurchase;
- (2) the portion of the principal amount of Notes to be repurchased, which must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof; and
- (3) that the Notes are to be repurchased by the Company pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Notes and the Indenture.

If such Notes are Global Notes, the Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice shall comply with the Applicable Procedures.

Any purchase by the Company contemplated pursuant to the provisions of this section shall be consummated by the delivery of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price to be received by the Holder promptly following the later of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date and the time of the book-entry transfer or delivery of the Note.

The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Company of the receipt by it of any Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice or written notice of withdrawal thereof.

Any Note that is to be repurchased only in part shall be surrendered to the Trustee (with, if the Company or the Trustee so requires, due endorsement by, or a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company and the Trustee duly executed by, the Holder thereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing), and the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and make available for delivery to the Holder of such Note without service charge, a new Note or Notes, containing identical terms and conditions, each in an authorized denomination in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unrepurchased portion of the principal of the Note so surrendered.

After the occurrence of a Fundamental Change, but on or before the 10th calendar day following the Effective Date of such Fundamental Change, the Company shall provide to all Holders and the Trustee and Paying Agent a notice (the "Fundamental Change Repurchase Right Notice") of the occurrence of such Fundamental Change and of the repurchase right, if any, at the option of the Holders, arising as a result thereof.

Each Fundamental Change Repurchase Right Notice shall specify:

- (i) the events causing the Fundamental Change;
- (ii) the date of the Fundamental Change;
- (iii) the last date on which a Holder may exercise the repurchase right;
- (iv) the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date;
- (v) the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price;
- (vi) the name and address of the Paying Agent and the Conversion Agent;
- (vii) the applicable Conversion Rate and any adjustments to the applicable Conversion Rate, if any;
- (viii) that the Notes with respect to which a Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice has been delivered by a Holder may be converted only if the Holder withdraws the Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice in accordance with the terms of the Indenture;
- (ix) that the Holder must exercise the repurchase right on or prior to the Close of Business on the Business Day immediately preceding the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date (the "Fundamental Change Expiration Time");

- (x) that the Holder shall have the right to withdraw any Notes surrendered for repurchase prior to the Fundamental Change Expiration Time; and
- (xi) the procedures that Holders must follow to require the Company to repurchase their Notes.

Simultaneously with providing the Fundamental Change Repurchase Right Notice, the Company shall publish this above information on the Company's website or through such other public medium as the Company may use at that time.

No failure of the Company to give the foregoing notices or publish the foregoing information and no defect therein shall limit the Holders' repurchase rights or affect the validity of the proceedings for the repurchase of the Notes.

A Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice may be withdrawn in whole or in part by means of a written notice of withdrawal delivered to the Paying Agent at any time prior to the Fundamental Change Expiration Time, specifying:

- (i) if such Notes are Definitive Notes, the certificate numbers of the withdrawn Notes,
- (ii) the principal amount of the Notes with respect to which such notice of withdrawal is being submitted, and
- (iii) the principal amount, if any, of such Notes that remain subject to the original Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice, which portion must be in principal amounts of \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof;

provided, however, that if the Notes are Global Notes, such notice must comply with any Applicable Procedures.

The Company shall deposit with the Paying Agent an amount of money sufficient to repurchase on the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date all of the Notes to be repurchased on such date at the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price. Subject to receipt of funds and/or Notes by the Paying Agent, payment for Notes surrendered for repurchase (and not withdrawn) prior to the Fundamental Change Expiration Time shall be made promptly after the later of (x) the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date with respect to such Note (provided the Holder has satisfied the conditions to the payment of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price), and (y) the time of book-entry transfer or the delivery of such Note to the Paying Agent by the Holder thereof in the manner required by this section by mailing checks for the amount payable to the Holders of such Notes entitled thereto as they shall appear in the Register; *provided*, *however*, that payments to the Depositary shall be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the account of the Depositary or its nominee. The Paying Agent shall, promptly after such payment and upon written demand by the Company, return to the Company any funds in excess of the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price.

Subject to a Holder's right to receive interest on the related Interest Payment Date where the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date falls between a Regular Record Date and the Interest Payment Date to which it relates, if the Paying Agent holds money sufficient to repurchase on the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date all of the Notes or portions thereof that are to be purchased as of the Business Day following the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date, then on and after the Fundamental Change Repurchase Date (i) such Notes shall cease to be outstanding and interest shall cease to accrue on such Notes, in either case, whether or not book-entry transfer of the Notes has been made or the Notes have been delivered to the Paying Agent and (ii) all other rights of the Holders of such Notes shall terminate other than the right to receive the Fundamental Change Repurchase Price and previously accrued and unpaid interest, if any.

No Notes may be repurchased on any date at the option of Holders upon a Fundamental Change if the principal amount of the Notes has been accelerated, and such acceleration has not been rescinded, on or prior to the applicable Fundamental Change Repurchase Date (except in the case of an acceleration resulting from a default by the Company in the payment of the applicable Fundamental Change Repurchase Price with respect to such Notes).

In connection with any repurchase offer pursuant to a Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice, the Company shall, if required: (i) comply with the provisions of Rule 13e-4 under the Exchange Act, Rule 14e-1 under the

Exchange Act and any other tender offer rules under the Exchange Act that may then be applicable; (ii) file a Schedule TO (or any successor schedule, form or report) to the extent required or any other required schedule under the Exchange Act; and (iii) otherwise comply with all federal and state securities laws in connection with any offer by the Company to repurchase the Notes.

#### **Certain Covenants**

Set forth below are summaries of certain covenants contained in the Indenture.

#### Payment of Notes

The Company will pay or cause to be paid the principal of, interest or premium, if any, on, the Notes on the dates and in the manner provided in the Notes. Principal, interest or premium, if any, will be considered paid on the date due if (i) the Paying Agent, if other than the Company or a Subsidiary thereof, holds as of 10:00 a.m. Eastern time on the due date money deposited by the Company in immediately available funds and designated for and sufficient to pay all principal, interest or premium, if any, then due (other than PIK Interest) or (ii) as of 10:00 a.m. Eastern time on the due date, (x) the Company shall have executed and delivered in accordance with the Indenture and the Notes to each Holder of record PIK Notes equal to the amount of all PIK Interest then due to such Holder or (y) in accordance with the Indenture and the Notes, the Company shall have delivered a written order to the Trustee to increase the outstanding principal amount of the Notes equal to the amount of all PIK Interest then due to the Holders.

The Company will pay interest (including post-petition interest in any proceeding under the Bankruptcy Code) on overdue principal at the rate equal to 1.0% per annum in excess of the then applicable interest rate on the Notes to the extent lawful; it will pay interest (including post-petition interest in any proceeding under the Bankruptcy Code) on overdue installments of interest or premium, if any, without regard to any applicable grace period at the same rate to the extent lawful.

## Maintenance of Office or Agency

The Company will maintain an office or agency (which may be an office of the Trustee or an affiliate of the Trustee, Registrar or co-registrar) where Notes may be surrendered for registration of transfer, for exchange or for conversion and where notices and demands to or upon the Company in respect of the Notes and the Indenture may be served. The Company will give prompt written notice to the Trustee of the location, and any change in the location, of such office or agency. If at any time the Company fails to maintain any such required office or agency or fails to furnish the Trustee with the address thereof, such presentations, surrenders, notices and demands may be made or served at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee.

The Company may also from time to time designate one or more other offices or agencies where the Notes may be presented or surrendered for any or all such purposes and may from time to time rescind such designations; provided, however, that no such designation or rescission will in any manner relieve the Company of its obligation to maintain an office or agency for such purposes. The Company will give prompt written notice to the Trustee of any such designation or rescission and of any change in the location of any such other office or agency.

#### Taxes

The Company will pay, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to pay, prior to delinquency, all material taxes, assessments, and governmental levies except such as are contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings or where the failure to effect such payment is not adverse in any material respect to the Holders of the Notes.

## Stay, Extension and Usury Laws

Each of the Company and the Guarantors will covenant (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) that it will not at any time insist upon, plead, or in any manner whatsoever claim or take the benefit or advantage of, any stay, extension or usury law wherever enacted, now or at any time hereafter in force, that may affect the covenants or the performance of the Indenture; and each of the Company and the Guarantors (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) will expressly waive all benefit or advantage of any such law, and covenants that it will not, by resort to any such law, hinder, delay or impede the execution of any power herein granted to the Trustee, but will suffer and permit the execution of every such power as though no such law has been enacted.

## Restricted Payments

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly:

- (i) declare or pay any dividend or make any other payment or distribution on account of the Company's or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries' Equity Interests (including, without limitation, any payment in connection with any merger or consolidation involving the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries) or to the direct or indirect holders of the Company's or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries' Equity Interests in their capacity as such (other than dividends or distributions payable in Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company and other than dividends or distributions payable to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company);
- (ii) purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire or retire for value (including, without limitation, in connection with any merger or consolidation involving the Company) any Equity Interests of the Company or any direct or indirect parent of the Company;
- (iii) make any payment on or with respect to, or purchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value (x) any Indebtedness of the Company or any Guarantor that is subordinated in right of payment to the Notes or to any Note Guarantee (excluding any intercompany Indebtedness between or among the Company and any of its Restricted Subsidiaries), or (y) any Indebtedness of the Company or any Guarantor that is unsecured or is secured by a Lien on the Collateral that ranks junior to the Liens securing the Notes or the Guarantees, as the case may be (collectively, the Indebtedness described in clauses (x) and (y), "Subordinated Indebtedness"), except a payment of interest or principal at the Stated Maturity thereof; or
- (iv) make any Restricted Investment

(all such payments and other actions set forth in these clauses (i) through (iv) above being collectively referred to as "Restricted Payments"), unless, at the time of and after giving effect to such Restricted Payment:

- (1) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would occur as a consequence of such Restricted Payment;
- (2) the Company would, at the time of such Restricted Payment and after giving pro forma effect thereto as if such Restricted Payment had been made at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period, have been permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the Indenture; and
- (3) such Restricted Payment, together with the aggregate amount of all other Restricted Payments made by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries since the Issue Date (excluding Restricted Payments permitted by clauses (2), (3), (4), (5), (6), (7), (11), (12) and (14) of the following paragraph) is less than the sum, without duplication, of:
  - (A) 50% of the Consolidated Net Income of the Company for the period (taken as one accounting period) from the Issue Date to the end of the Company's most recently ended fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available at the time of such Restricted Payment (or, if such Consolidated Net Income for such period is a deficit, less 100% of such deficit); plus
  - (B) 100% of the aggregate net cash proceeds received by the Company since the Issue Date as a contribution to its common equity capital or from the issue or sale of Equity Interests of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock) (excluding any net proceeds from the issue or sale of convertible or exchangeable Disqualified Stock or convertible or exchangeable debt securities of the Company that have been converted into or exchanged for such Equity Interests (other than Equity Interests or Disqualified Stock or debt securities) sold to a Subsidiary of the Company); plus
  - (C) to the extent that any Restricted Investment that was made after the Issue Date is sold for cash or otherwise liquidated or repaid for cash, the lesser of (i) the cash return of capital with respect to such Restricted Investment (less the cost of disposition, if any) and (ii) the initial amount of such Restricted Investment; plus

- (D) to the extent that any Unrestricted Subsidiary of the Company designated as such after the Issue Date is redesignated as a Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date, the lesser of (i) the Fair Market Value of the Company's Investment in such Subsidiary as of the date of such redesignation or (ii) such Fair Market Value as of the date on which such Subsidiary was originally designated as an Unrestricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date; plus
- (E) 50% of any dividends received by the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company after the Issue Date from an Unrestricted Subsidiary of the Company, to the extent that such dividends were not otherwise included in the Consolidated Net Income of the Company for such period.

The provisions of above will not prohibit:

- (1) the payment of any dividend or the consummation of any irrevocable redemption within 60 days after the date of declaration of the dividend or giving of the redemption notice, as the case may be, if at the date of declaration or notice, the dividend or redemption payment would have complied with the provisions of the Indenture:
- (2) the making of any Restricted Payment in exchange for, or out of the net cash proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale (other than to a Subsidiary of the Company) of, Equity Interests of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock) or from the substantially concurrent contribution of common equity capital to the Company;
- (3) the repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other acquisition or retirement for value of Subordinated Indebtedness with the net cash proceeds from a substantially concurrent incurrence of Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness;
- (4) the payment of any dividend (or, in the case of any partnership or limited liability company, any similar distribution) by a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company to the holders of its Equity Interests on a pro rata basis;
- (5) so long as no Default has occurred and is continuing or would be caused thereby, the repurchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement for value of any Equity Interests of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company held by any current or former officer, director or employee of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries pursuant to any equity subscription agreement, stock option agreement, shareholders' agreement or similar agreement; *provided* that the aggregate price paid for all such repurchased, redeemed, acquired or retired Equity Interests may not exceed \$1.0 million in any twelve month period plus (a) the net cash proceeds from the sale of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) to officers, directors or employees that occurs after the Issue Date to the extent that the net cash proceeds from the sale of such Equity Interests have not otherwise been applied to the making of Restricted Payments pursuant to certain provisions of the Indenture and (b) any unused amounts under this clause (5) from the immediately preceding twelve month period occurring subsequent to the Issue Date; it being understood that the cancellation of Indebtedness owed by management to the Company in connection with such repurchase or redemption will not be deemed to be a Restricted Payment;
- (6) the repurchase of Equity Interests deemed to occur upon the exercise of stock options to the extent such Equity Interests represent a portion of the exercise price of those stock options;
- (7) so long as no Default has occurred and is continuing or would be caused thereby, the declaration and payment of regularly scheduled or accrued dividends to holders of any class or series of Disqualified Stock of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company issued on or after the Issue Date in accordance with the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test described below "under "Certain Covenants—Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock";
- (8) so long as no Default has occurred and is continuing or would be caused thereby, in the event of a Fundamental Change and after the completion of a Fundamental Change and all actions required in connection with such Fundamental Change (including any conversions and the purchase of all Notes tendered and not validly withdrawn), any purchase, defeasance, retirement, redemption or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness at a price not greater than 101% of the principal amount of such Indebtedness (of if such Indebtedness was issued with original issue discount, 101% of the accreted value), together with any accrued and unpaid interest thereon;

- (9) so long as no Default has occurred and is continuing or would be caused thereby, in the event of an Asset Sale and after the completion of the Asset Sale Offer (including the purchase of all Notes tendered and not validly withdrawn), any purchase, defeasance, retirement, redemption or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness at a price not greater than 100% of the principal amount of such Indebtedness (of if such Indebtedness was issued with original issue discount, 100% of the accreted value), together with any accrued and unpaid interest thereon, using the proceeds of such Asset Sale (excluding proceeds applied to the purchase of Notes in such Asset Sale Offer);
- (10) the payment of dividends on the Capital Stock of the Company of up to 6.0% per annum of the net proceeds received by the Company from any Public Equity Offering consummated after the Issue Date;
- (11) any Restricted Payment made in connection with the Transactions or in connection with the transactions contemplated in connection with the issuance of the Notes, including without limitation in connection with any reverse stock split of the Equity Interests of the Company in connection with the issuance of the Notes;
- (12) cash payment in lieu of issuance of fractional shares in connection with the exercise of warrants, options or other securities convertible into or exchangeable for the Equity Interests of the Company;
- (13) payments or distributions to dissenting stockholders pursuant to applicable law in connection with or in contemplation of a merger, consolidation or transfer of assets that complies with the requirements listed below under "Successors—Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets";
- (14) so long as no Default has occurred and is continuing or would be caused thereby, other Restricted Payments in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$5.0 million since the Issue Date;
- (15) payment of regularly scheduled cash interest or interest paid in kind on the Existing Notes and payment of the Existing Notes in full on the Stated Maturity.

For purposes of determining compliance with this section, if a Restricted Payment meets the criteria of more than one of the exceptions described above or is entitled to be made pursuant to the provisions above, the Company may, in its sole discretion, classify or reclassify such Restricted Payment (or any portion thereof) in any manner that complies with this section.

The amount of all Restricted Payments (other than cash) will be the Fair Market Value on the date of the Restricted Payment of the asset(s) or securities proposed to be transferred or issued by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, pursuant to the Restricted Payment. The Fair Market Value of any assets or securities that are required to be valued will be determined by (a) Senior Management and (b) if such Fair Market Value exceeds \$10.0 million, the Board of Directors of the Company whose resolution with respect thereto, accompanied by an Officers' Certificate, will be delivered to the Trustee. The Board of Directors' determination must be based upon an opinion or appraisal issued by an accounting, appraisal or investment banking firm of national standing if the Fair Market Value exceeds \$15.0 million.

## Dividend and Other Payment Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create or permit to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Restricted Subsidiary to:

- (1) pay dividends or make any other distributions on its Capital Stock to the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, or with respect to any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits, or pay any indebtedness owed to the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (2) make loans or advances to the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries; or
- (3) sell, lease or transfer any of its properties or assets to the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.

The restrictions above will not apply to encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of:

- (1) applicable law, rule, regulation or order;
- (2) agreements governing Existing Indebtedness and the Senior Credit Facility, in each case, as in effect on the Issue Date and any amendments, restatements, modifications, renewals, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings of those agreements; *provided* that the amendments, restatements,

modifications, renewals, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are not (i) materially more restrictive, taken as a whole, with respect to such dividend and other payment restrictions than those contained in those agreements on the Issue Date or (ii) materially more restrictive than those customary in comparable financings as reasonably determined by the Board of Directors of the Company;

- (3) the Notes Documents;
- (4) any instrument governing Indebtedness or Capital Stock of a Person acquired by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries as in effect at the time of such acquisition (except to the extent such Indebtedness or Capital Stock was incurred in connection with or in contemplation of such acquisition), which encumbrance or restriction is not applicable to any Person, or the properties or assets of any Person, other than the Person, or the property or assets of the Person, so acquired; *provided* that, in the case of Indebtedness, such Indebtedness was permitted by the terms of the Indenture to be incurred;
- (5) Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness; *provided* that the restrictions contained in the agreements governing such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness are not materially more restrictive, taken as a whole, than those contained in the agreements governing the Indebtedness being refinanced;
- (6) agreements governing other Indebtedness incurred in compliance with the requirements under "Certain Covenants—Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock"; *provided* that the encumbrances or restrictions contained therein, taken as a whole, are not materially more restrictive than those contained in the Notes Documents, in each case, as then in effect;
- (7) customary non-assignment and similar provisions in contracts, leases and licenses entered into in the ordinary course of business;
- (8) purchase money obligations for property acquired in the ordinary course of business and Capital Lease Obligations that impose restrictions on the property purchased or leased of the nature described in the Indenture;
- (9) any agreement for the sale or other disposition of a Restricted Subsidiary that restricts distributions by that Restricted Subsidiary pending the sale or other disposition;
- (10) Permitted Liens and restrictions in the agreements relating thereto that limit the right of the debtor to dispose of the assets subject to such Liens;
- (11) restrictions on cash or other deposits or net worth imposed by customers under contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business;
- (12) any encumbrance or restriction in connection with an acquisition of property, so long as such encumbrance or restriction relates solely to the property so acquired and was not created in connection with or in anticipation of such acquisition;
- (13) provisions in agreements or instruments which prohibit the payment of dividends or the making of other distributions with respect to any class of Equity Interests of a Person other than on a pro rata basis;
- (14) customary provisions in joint venture agreements and other similar agreements relating solely to such joint venture that restrict the transfer of ownership interests in such joint venture;
- (15) restrictions on the sale or transfer of assets imposed under any agreement to sell such assets or granting an option to purchase such assets entered into with the approval of Senior Management; *provided* that such sale or transfer complies with the other provisions of the Indenture; and
- (16) and instrument governing Indebtedness of a Foreign Restricted Subsidiary; *provided* that such Indebtedness was not prohibited by the terms of the Indenture.

# Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable, contingently or otherwise, with respect to (collectively, "incur") any Indebtedness (including Acquired Debt), and the Company will not issue any Disqualified Stock and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to issue any shares of preferred stock; *provided* that the Company may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Debt) or issue Disqualified Stock,

and the Guarantors may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Debt), if the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio for the Company's most recently ended four full fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such additional Indebtedness is incurred or such Disqualified Stock or such preferred stock is issued, as the case may be, would have been at least 3.00 to 1.00, determined on a pro forma basis (including a pro forma application of the net proceeds therefrom), as if the additional Indebtedness had been incurred or the Disqualified Stock or the preferred stock had been issued, as the case may be, and the proceeds thereof applied at the beginning of such four-quarter period.

The provisions of this section will not prohibit the incurrence of any of the following items of Indebtedness (collectively, "Permitted Debt"):

- (1) the incurrence by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company of additional Indebtedness and letters of credit under the Senior Credit Facility in an aggregate principal amount (excluding, in each case, interest (including any accrual or payment of in kind interest that may or has been added to principal) fees, costs, expenses and charges owed under the Senior Credit Facility) at any one time outstanding under this clause (1) not to exceed (a) \$175.0 million (plus up to an additional \$15.0 million in respect of additional principal (including overadvances) under the Senior Credit Facility, as in effect on the Issue Date), less (b) the sum of (x) the aggregate amount of all repayments, optional or mandatory, of the principal of any term Indebtedness thereunder that have been made by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries since the Issue Date as a result of the application of any Net Proceeds of Asset Sales pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture and (y) the aggregate amount of all commitment reductions with respect to any revolving credit extensions thereunder that have been made by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries since the Issue Date as a result of the application of any Net Proceeds of Asset Sales pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture;
- (2) the incurrence by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries of Existing Indebtedness, including without limitation any PIK Notes (as defined in the Existing Indenture) issued as PIK Interest (as defined in the Existing Indenture) on the Existing Notes issued on the Original Issue Date (or issued as PIK Interest (as defined in the Existing Indenture) on PIK Notes (as defined in the Existing Indenture) issued under the Existing Indenture), and, in each case, guarantees thereof;
- (3) the incurrence by the Company and the Guarantors of Indebtedness represented by (i) the Notes to be issued on the Issue Date, (ii) PIK Notes issued as PIK Interest on the Notes issued on the Issue Date (or issued as PIK Interest on PIK Notes previously issued under this subclause (ii) and (iii) guarantees of the Notes described in subclauses (i) and (ii);
- (4) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of Indebtedness represented by Capital Lease Obligations, mortgage financings or purchase money obligations, in each case, incurred within 360 days of the acquisition or completion of construction or installation for the purpose of financing all or any part of the purchase price or cost of design, construction, installation or improvement of property, plant or equipment used in the business of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, or Attributable Debt relating to a sale leaseback transaction, in an aggregate principal amount, including all Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness incurred to renew, refund, refinance, replace, defease or discharge any Indebtedness incurred pursuant to this clause (4), not to exceed \$7.5 million at any time outstanding;
- (5) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in exchange for, or the net proceeds of which are used to renew, refund, refinance, replace, defease or discharge any Indebtedness (other than intercompany Indebtedness) that was permitted by the Indenture to be incurred;
- (6) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of intercompany Indebtedness between or among the Company and any of its Restricted Subsidiaries; *provided, however*, that:
  - (A) if the Company or any Guarantor is the obligor on such Indebtedness and the payee is not the Company or a Guarantor, such Indebtedness must be expressly subordinated to the prior payment in full in cash of all Obligations then due with respect to the Notes, in the case of the Company, or the Note Guarantee, in the case of a Guarantor; and
  - (B) (i) any subsequent issuance or transfer of Equity Interests that results in any such Indebtedness being held by a Person other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company and (ii) any sale

or other transfer of any such Indebtedness to a Person that is not either the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, will be deemed, in each case, to constitute an incurrence of such Indebtedness by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, that was not permitted by this clause (6);

- (7) the issuance by any of the Company's Restricted Subsidiaries to the Company or to any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of shares of preferred stock; *provided, however*, that:
  - (A) any subsequent issuance or transfer of Equity Interests that results in any such preferred stock being held by a Person other than the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company; and
  - (B) any sale or other transfer of any such preferred stock to a Person that is not either the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, will be deemed, in each case, to constitute an issuance of such preferred stock by such Restricted Subsidiary that was not permitted by this clause (7);
- (8) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of Hedging Obligations in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes;
- (9) the guarantee by the Company or any of the Guarantors of Indebtedness of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that was permitted to be incurred by another provision of this section; *provided* that if the Indebtedness being guaranteed is subordinated to or *pari passu* with the Notes, then the Guarantee shall be subordinated or *pari passu*, as applicable, to the same extent as the Indebtedness guaranteed;
- (10) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of Indebtedness in respect of workers' compensation claims, health disability or other employee benefits or property, casualty or liability insurance or self-insurance obligations, reimbursement obligations with respect to commercial letters of credit, bankers' acceptances and performance and surety bonds in the ordinary course of business;
- (11) Indebtedness arising from agreements of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary providing for indemnification, adjustment of purchase price, earn-out or other similar obligations, in each case, incurred or assumed in connection with the disposition of any business, assets or a Restricted Subsidiary in accordance with the terms of the Indenture, other than Indebtedness or guarantees of Indebtedness incurred or assumed by any Person acquiring all or any portion of such business, assets or Restricted Subsidiary for the purpose of financing such acquisition; *provided* that the maximum assumable liability in respect of all such Indebtedness shall at no time exceed the gross proceeds actually received by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with such disposition;
- (12) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of Indebtedness arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument inadvertently drawn against insufficient funds, so long as such Indebtedness is covered within five Business Days;
- (13) endorsements of instruments or other items of deposit;
- (14) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of Indebtedness owed to any current or former officer, director or employee of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with the repurchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement of Equity Interests held by any such current or former officer, director or employee of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries; *provided* that such repurchase, redemption or other acquisition or retirement is permitted under "Certain Covenants—Restricted Payments";
- (15) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary incurred and outstanding on or prior to the date on which such Restricted Subsidiary was acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or merged into the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary in accordance with the terms of the Indenture (other than Indebtedness incurred in contemplation of, or in connection with, the transaction or series of related transactions pursuant to which such Restricted Subsidiary became a Restricted Subsidiary of or was otherwise acquired by or merged into the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary); *provided* that after giving effect to such transaction, (a) the Company would have been able to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to this section and (b) such Restricted Subsidiary is (i) a Domestic Restricted Subsidiary and

- becomes a Guarantor or (ii) is a Foreign Restricted Subsidiary and the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness at any time outstanding under this clause (15)(b)(ii), together with the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under clause (16) below, not to exceed \$12.5 million;
- (16) the incurrence by Foreign Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company of Indebtedness in an aggregate principal amount at any time outstanding pursuant to this clause (16), together with the aggregate principal amount outstanding pursuant to clause (15)(b)(ii) above, not to exceed the excess of (a) \$15.0 million over (b) the sum of (x) the aggregate amount of all optional repayments of the principal of any term Indebtedness thereunder that have been made by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries since the Issue Date and (y) the aggregate amount of all commitment reductions with respect to any revolving credit extensions thereunder that have been made by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries since the Issue Date;

(17) [reserved];

- (18) the incurrence by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of additional Indebtedness in an aggregate principal amount (or accreted value, as applicable) at any time outstanding, including all Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness incurred to renew, refund, refinance, replace, defease or discharge any Indebtedness incurred pursuant to this clause (18), not to exceed \$10.0 million; and
- (19) the incurrence by the Company and the Guarantors of Indebtedness represented by (i) Additional Notes in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$25.0 million, the proceeds of which are used to finance the acquisition of a Permitted Business or a Person engaged in a Permitted Business, (ii) PIK Notes issued as PIK Interest on such Additional Notes (or issued as PIK Interest on PIK Notes previously issued under this subclause (ii)) and (iii) guarantees of the Additional Notes described in subclauses (i) and (ii).

The Company will not incur, and will not permit any Guarantor to incur, any Indebtedness (including Permitted Debt but excluding the Existing Notes) that is subordinated in right of payment to any other Indebtedness of the Company or such Guarantor unless such Indebtedness is also subordinated in right of payment to the Notes and the applicable Note Guarantee on substantially identical terms; *provided*, *however*, that no Indebtedness will be deemed to be subordinated in right of payment to any other Indebtedness of the Company solely by virtue of being unsecured or by virtue of being secured on a junior priority basis with respect to the same Collateral.

For purposes of determining compliance with this section, in the event that an item of proposed Indebtedness meets the criteria of more than one of the categories of Permitted Debt described in clauses (1) through (19) above, or is entitled to be incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this section, the Company will be permitted to classify such item of Indebtedness on the date of its incurrence, or later reclassify all or a portion of such item of Indebtedness, in any manner that complies with this covenant. Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facility will be deemed to have been incurred in reliance on the exception provided by clause (1) of the definition of Permitted Debt. The accrual of interest or premium, the accretion or amortization of original issue discount, the payment of interest on any Indebtedness in the form of additional Indebtedness with the same terms, the reclassification of preferred stock as Indebtedness due to a change in accounting principles, and the payment of dividends on Disqualified Stock in the form of additional shares of the same class of Disqualified Stock will not be deemed to be an incurrence of Indebtedness or an issuance of Disqualified Stock for purposes of this section; *provided*, in each such case, that the amount of any such accrual, accretion or payment is included in Fixed Charges of the Company as accrued. Notwithstanding any other provision of this section, the maximum amount of Indebtedness that the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary may incur pursuant to this section shall not be deemed to be exceeded solely as a result of fluctuations in exchange rates or currency values.

The amount of any Indebtedness outstanding as of any date will be:

- (1) the accreted value of the Indebtedness, in the case of any Indebtedness issued with original issue discount;
- (2) the principal amount of the Indebtedness, in the case of any other Indebtedness; and
- (3) in respect of Indebtedness of another Person secured by a Lien on the assets of the specified Person, the lesser of:
  - (A) the Fair Market Value of such assets at the date of determination; and
  - (B) the amount of the Indebtedness of the other Person.

### Asset Sales

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, consummate an Asset Sale unless:

- (1) the Company (or the Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be) receives consideration at the time of the Asset Sale at least equal to the Fair Market Value (measured as of the date of the definitive agreement with respect to such Asset Sale) of the assets or Equity Interests issued or sold or otherwise disposed of; and
- (2) at least 75% of the consideration received in the Asset Sale by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary is in the form of cash or Cash Equivalents. For purposes of this provision, each of the following will be deemed to be cash:
  - (A) any liabilities, as shown on the Company's most recent consolidated balance sheet, of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary (other than contingent liabilities and liabilities that are by their terms

- unsecured or subordinated in right of payment or as to Lien priority to the Notes or any Note Guarantee) that are assumed by the transferee of any such assets pursuant to a customary novation agreement that releases the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary from further liability;
- (B) any securities, notes or other obligations received by the Company or any such Restricted Subsidiary from such transferee that are within 180 days after such Asset Sale, converted by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary into cash, to the extent of the cash received in that conversion;
- (C) any stock or assets of the kind referred to in clauses (2) or (4) of the paragraph below; and
- (D) any Designated Noncash Consideration received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary in such Asset Sale having an aggregate Fair Market Value, taken together with all other Designated Noncash Consideration received pursuant to this clause (D), not to exceed \$5.0 million, with the Fair Market Value of each item of Designated Noncash Consideration being measured at the time received and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value.

Within 360 days after the receipt of any Net Proceeds from an Asset Sale, the Company (or the applicable Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be) may apply such Net Proceeds:

- (1) (a) to repay Indebtedness and other Obligations under the Existing Indenture or the Senior Credit Facility and to correspondingly permanently reduce any revolving commitments with respect thereto and (b) in the case of an Asset Sale of the asset or property of a Foreign Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, to repay Indebtedness and other Obligations under the agreements governing Permitted Debt described in clause (16) of the definition thereof;
- (2) to acquire all or substantially all of the assets of, or any Capital Stock of, another Person engaged in a Permitted Business, if, after giving effect to any such acquisition, the Permitted Business is or becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or a line of business of the Company;
- (3) to make a capital expenditure;
- (4) to acquire other assets that are not classified as current assets under GAAP and that are used or useful in a Permitted Business; and
- (5) any combination of the foregoing;

provided that in the case of clauses (2), (3) and (4) above, a binding commitment shall be treated as a permitted application of the Net Proceeds from the date of such commitment so long as the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, enters into such commitment with the good faith expectation that such Net Proceeds will be applied to satisfy such commitment within 180 days of such commitment and, in the event any such commitment is later cancelled or terminated for any reason before the Net Proceeds are applied in connection therewith, then such Net Proceeds must be applied as set forth herein or if such cancellation or termination occurs later than the 360-day period referred to below, shall constitute Excess Proceeds.

Pending the final application of any Net Proceeds, the Company may temporarily reduce revolving credit borrowings or otherwise invest the Net Proceeds in any manner that is not prohibited by the Indenture.

Any Net Proceeds from Asset Sales that are not applied or invested as provided in the second paragraph of this covenant will constitute "Excess Proceeds." Within 15 days after the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds exceeds \$12.5 million, the Company will make an offer (an "Asset Sale Offer") to all Holders of Notes to purchase the maximum principal amount of Notes that may be purchased with the Excess Proceeds. The offer price in any Asset Sale Offer will be equal to 100% of the principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of purchase, and will be payable in cash. If any Excess Proceeds remain after consummation of an Asset Sale Offer, the Company may use those Excess Proceeds for any purpose not otherwise prohibited by the Indenture. If the aggregate principal amount of Notes tendered into such Asset Sale Offer exceeds the amount of Excess Proceeds, the Trustee will select the Notes to be purchased on a pro rata basis for definitive Notes but subject to the procedures of the Depositary for Global Notes. Upon completion of each Asset Sale Offer, the amount of Excess Proceeds will be reset at zero.

The Asset Sale Offer will remain open for a period of at least 20 Business Days following its commencement and not more than 30 Business Days, except to the extent that a longer period is required by applicable law (the "Offer Period"). No later than three Business Days after the termination of the Offer Period (the "Purchase").

*Date*"), the Company will apply all Excess Proceeds (the "Offer Amount") to the purchase of Notes or, if less than the Offer Amount has been tendered, all Notes tendered in response to the Asset Sale Offer. Payment for any Notes so purchased will be made in the same manner as interest payments are made.

If the Purchase Date is on or after an interest record date and on or before the related interest payment date, any accrued and unpaid interest and premium, if any, will be paid to the Person in whose name a Note is registered at the close of business on such record date.

Upon the commencement of an Asset Sale Offer, the Company will send, by first class mail, a notice to the Trustee and each of the Holders, which contains all instructions and materials necessary to enable such Holders to tender Notes pursuant to the Asset Sale Offer. The notice, which will govern the terms of the Asset Sale Offer, will state:

- (1) that the Asset Sale Offer is being made pursuant to this section and the length of time the Asset Sale Offer will remain open;
- (2) the Offer Amount, the purchase price and the Purchase Date;
- (3) that any Note not tendered or accepted for payment will continue to accrue interest;
- (4) that, unless the Company defaults in making such payment, any Note accepted for payment pursuant to the Asset Sale Offer will cease to accrue interest after the Purchase Date;
- (5) that Holders electing to have a Note purchased pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer may elect to have Notes purchased in integral multiples of \$1.00 only; *provided* that no Notes in denominations of \$2,000 or less may be redeemed or purchased in part, or if a PIK Payment has occurred, no Notes of \$1.00 or less shall be redeemed or purchased in part;
- (6) that Holders electing to have Notes purchased pursuant to any Asset Sale Offer will be required to surrender the Note, with the form entitled "Option of Holder to Elect Purchase" attached to the Notes completed, or transfer by book-entry transfer, to the Company, a Depositary, if appointed by the Company, or a Paying Agent at the address specified in the notice at least three days before the Purchase Date;
- (7) that Holders will be entitled to withdraw their election if the Company, the Depositary or the Paying Agent, as the case may be, receives, not later than the expiration of the Offer Period, a telegram, facsimile transmission or letter setting forth the name of the Holder, the principal amount of the Note the Holder delivered for purchase and a statement that such Holder is withdrawing his election to have such Note purchased;
- (8) that, if the aggregate principal amount of Notes surrendered by the Holders exceeds the Offer Amount, the Trustee will select the Notes to be purchased on a pro rata basis; and
- (9) that Holders whose Notes were purchased only in part will be issued new Notes equal in principal amount to the unpurchased portion of the Notes surrendered (or transferred by book-entry transfer).

On or before the Purchase Date, the Company will, to the extent lawful, accept for payment, on a pro rata basis to the extent necessary, the Offer Amount of Notes or portions thereof tendered pursuant to the Asset Sale Offer, or if less than the Offer Amount has been tendered, all Notes tendered, and will deliver or cause to be delivered to the Trustee the Notes properly accepted together with an Officers' Certificate stating that such Notes or portions thereof were accepted for payment by the Company in accordance with the terms of this section. The Company, the Depositary or the Paying Agent, as the case may be, will promptly (but in any case not later than five days after the Purchase Date) mail or deliver to each tendering Holder an amount equal to the purchase price of the Notes tendered by such Holder and accepted by the Company for purchase, and the Company will promptly issue a new Note, and the Trustee, upon written request from the Company, will authenticate and mail or deliver (or cause to be transferred by book entry) such new Note to such Holder, in a principal amount equal to any unpurchased portion of the Note surrendered. Any Note not so accepted shall be promptly mailed or delivered by the Company to the Holder thereof. The Company will publicly announce the results of the Asset Sale Offer on the Purchase Date.

If less than all of the Notes are to be purchased in an Asset Sale Offer at any time, the Trustee will select Notes for purchase on a pro rata basis, by lot or other method in any case the Trustee considers appropriate, with

respect to Global Notes, subject to the rules and procedures of the Depositary unless otherwise required by law or applicable stock exchange requirements, not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior to the Purchase Date by the Trustee from the outstanding Notes not previously purchased.

The Trustee will promptly notify the Company in writing of the Notes selected for purchase and, in the case of any Note selected for partial purchase, the principal amount thereof to be purchased. Notes and portions of Notes selected will be in amounts of \$1,000 or whole multiples of \$1.00; provided that if all of the Notes of a Holder are to be purchased, the entire outstanding amount of Notes held by such Holder shall be purchased; provided, further, that no Notes in denominations of \$2,000 or less may be purchased in part or if a PIK Payment has occurred, no Notes of \$1.00 or less shall be purchased in part. Except as provided in the preceding sentence, provisions of the Indenture that apply to Notes purchased also apply to portions of Notes purchased.

No later than 10:00 a.m. Eastern time on the Purchase Date, the Company will deposit with the Trustee or with the Paying Agent money sufficient to pay the purchase price of and accrued interest or premium, if any, on all Notes to be purchased on that date. The Trustee or the Paying Agent will promptly return to the Company any money deposited with the Trustee or the Paying Agent by the Company in excess of the amounts necessary to pay the purchase price of, and accrued interest or premium, if any, on all Notes to be purchased.

If the Company complies with the provisions of the preceding paragraph, on and after the Purchase Date, interest will cease to accrue on the Notes or the portions of Notes purchased. If a Note is purchased on or after an interest record date but on or prior to the related interest payment date, then any accrued and unpaid interest shall be paid to the Person in whose name such Note was registered at the close of business on such record date. If any Note purchased is not so paid upon surrender for redemption or purchase because of the failure of the Company to comply with the preceding paragraph, interest shall be paid on the unpaid principal, from the redemption or purchase date until such principal is paid, and to the extent lawful on any interest not paid on such unpaid principal, in each case at the rate provided in the Notes and in the Indenture.

The Company will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws and regulations are applicable in connection with each repurchase of Notes pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of this section, the Company will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and will not be deemed to have breached its obligations under this section by virtue of such compliance.

### Transactions with Affiliates

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, make any payment to, or sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of its properties or assets to, or purchase any property or assets from, or enter into or make or amend any transaction, contract, agreement, understanding, loan, advance or guarantee with, or for the benefit of, any Affiliate of the Company (each, an "Affiliate Transaction"), unless:

- (1) the Affiliate Transaction is on terms that are no less favorable to the Company or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary than those that would have been obtained in a comparable transaction by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary with an unrelated Person; and
- (2) the Company delivers to the Trustee:
  - (A) with respect to any Affiliate Transaction or series of related Affiliate Transactions involving aggregate consideration in excess of \$5.0 million, a resolution of the Board of Directors of the Company accompanied by an Officers' Certificate certifying that such Affiliate Transaction complies with this covenant and that such Affiliate Transaction has been approved by a majority of the disinterested members of the Board of Directors of the Company; and
  - (B) with respect to any Affiliate Transaction or series of related Affiliate Transactions involving aggregate consideration in excess of \$10.0 million, an opinion as to the fairness to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary of such Affiliate Transaction from a financial point of view issued by an accounting, appraisal or investment banking firm of national standing.

The foregoing provisions will not apply to the following items, which will not be deemed to be Affiliate Transactions:

- (1) payment of reasonable fees, compensation, expenses, bonus, separation or severance to employees, officers or directors (including indemnification to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, directors' and officers' insurance and similar arrangements, employment contracts, non-competition and confidentiality agreements and similar instruments or payments) in the ordinary course of business which have been approved by a majority of the disinterested members of the Board of Directors of the Company;
- (2) maintenance in the ordinary course of business of reasonable benefit programs or arrangements for employees, officers or directors, including vacation plans, health and life insurance plans, SERPs, split dollar life insurance plans, deferred compensation plans, retirement or savings plans, stock option plans, stock ownership or purchase plans or any other similar arrangements or plans;
- (3) transactions between or among the Company and/or its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (4) transactions with a Person (other than an Unrestricted Subsidiary of the Company) that is an Affiliate of the Company solely because the Company owns, directly or through a Restricted Subsidiary, an Equity Interest in, or controls, such Person;
- (5) any issuance of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company to Affiliates of the Company or any contribution of capital to the Company and the granting of registration rights in connection therewith;
- (6) Restricted Payments that do not violate the requirements listed under "Certain Covenants—Restricted Payments";
- (7) Permitted Investments described under clauses (8) and (13) of the definition of the term "Permitted Investments";
- (8) any transaction pursuant to any contract or agreement as in effect on the Issue Date as the same may be amended, modified or replaced from time to time so long as any such amendment, modification or replacement is not materially more disadvantageous to the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, than the contract or agreement as in effect on the Issue Date;
- (9) transactions with customers, clients, suppliers, joint venture partners or purchasers or sellers of goods or services, in each case in the ordinary course of business of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries and otherwise in compliance with the terms of the Indenture; provided that in the reasonable determination of the Board of Directors of the Company or Senior Management, such transactions are on terms that are no less favorable to the Company or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary than those that would have been obtained in a comparable transaction by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary with an unrelated Person;
- (10) transactions with an Affiliate in its capacity as a purchaser or holder of Indebtedness or other securities of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company in which such Affiliate is treated no more favorably than the other purchasers or holders of Indebtedness or other securities of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary (except as otherwise permitted under this section);
- (11) investments by Affiliates of the Company in securities of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (and payment of reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by such Affiliates in connection therewith) so long as the investment is being offered by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary generally to other non-affiliated third party investors on the same or more favorable terms;
- (12) any transaction pursuant to any employment agreement entered into between the Company and any employee of the Company on or after the Original Issue Date or pursuant to the Company's 2017 Management Incentive Plan dated as of the Original Issue Date (as may be amended with the approval of a majority of the disinterested members of the Board of Directors of the Company); and
- (13) transactions with an Affiliate in its capacity as a purchaser, holder, participant, sub participant or other direct or indirect owner of Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company incurred under the Senior Credit Facility or the Existing Indenture.

#### Liens

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien of any kind on any asset now owned or hereafter acquired, except Permitted Liens.

#### **Business Activities**

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, engage in any business other than Permitted Businesses, except to such extent as would not be material to the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

### Corporate Existence

Subject to the provisions in "Successors—Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets", the Company shall do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect:

- (1) its corporate existence, and the corporate, partnership or other existence of each of its Subsidiaries, in accordance with the respective organizational documents (as the same may be amended from time to time) of the Company or any such Subsidiary; and
- (2) the rights (charter and statutory), licenses and franchises of the Company and its Subsidiaries; *provided*, *however*, that the Company shall not be required to preserve any such right, license or franchise, or the corporate, partnership or other existence of any of its Subsidiaries, if the Board of Directors shall determine that the preservation thereof is no longer desirable in the conduct of the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and that the loss thereof is not adverse in any material respect to the Holders of the Notes.

# Real Estate Mortgages and Filings; Landlord Waivers

With respect to any real property, other than real property that constitutes an Excluded Asset, owned by the Company or any Guarantor on the Issue Date or acquired by the Company or any Guarantor at any time thereafter (individually and collectively, the "Premises"), the Company or such Guarantor shall deliver to the Collateral Agent, if and only to the extent such Premises are pledged to secure any other Indebtedness on the date that such premises are pledged to secure any other Indebtedness (or, in the case of Premises acquired after the Issue Date, no later than 90 days after the date of such acquisition):

- (1) fully executed counterparts of Mortgages, duly executed by the Company or the applicable Guarantor, as the case may be, in favor of the Collateral Agent, as mortgagee or beneficiary, as applicable, and corresponding UCC fixture filings, together with evidence of the completion (or satisfactory arrangements for the completion) of all recordings and filings of such Mortgages and corresponding UCC fixture filings as may be necessary to create a valid, perfected Lien, subject to Permitted Liens, against the Premises purported to be covered thereby;
- (2) (i) mortgagee's title insurance policies in favor of the Collateral Agent, as mortgagee for the ratable benefit of the Collateral Agent, the Trustee and the Holders in an amount equal to 100% of the estimated fair market value of the Premises purported to be covered by the related Mortgage, insuring that title to such property is vested in the Company or the applicable Guarantor and that the interests created by the Mortgage constitute valid Liens thereon free and clear of all Liens, defects and encumbrances other than Permitted Liens together with, to the extent available, such endorsements, as are customary for financings of this type, accompanied by evidence of the payment in full of all premiums thereon and (ii) such affidavits, certificates, instruments of indemnification and other items (including a so-called "gap" indemnification) of the Company or the applicable Guarantor as shall be reasonably required to induce the title insurer to issue the title insurance policies and endorsements referenced herein with respect to each of the Premises;
- (3) (i) with respect to each Premises owned or leased on the Issue Date, ALTA surveys with respect to each of such Premises, as well as any updates or affidavits the title insurer may reasonably request in connection with removing all standard survey exceptions from the mortgagee's title insurance policies and issuing the survey related and other endorsements to such policies required pursuant to clause (2) above and (ii) with respect to each Premises acquired after the Issue Date, ALTA surveys (to the extent existing at the time of acquisition);

- (4) "Life of Loan" Federal Emergency Standard Flood Hazard Determinations with respect to each Premises (together with notice about special flood hazard area status and flood disaster assistance, duly executed by the Company or the applicable Guarantor, and evidence of flood insurance in the event such Premises is located in a special flood hazard area); and
- (5) Opinions of Counsel in the jurisdiction where each Premises is located and the jurisdiction of formation of the Company or the applicable Guarantor entering into the relevant Mortgage covering such matters as are customary for financings of this type, including, without limitation, the due authorization, execution and delivery of the relevant Mortgages and the enforceability thereof.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, (a) the requirements in (2) through (5) above shall not apply to any Premises owned by the Company or any Guarantor on the Issue Date and (b) the Company and Guarantors shall only be required to deliver the documents required by (1) above to the extent such Premises are pledged to secure the Senior Credit Facility, with any such documents delivered in respect of premises securing the Senior Credit Facility on the Issue Date required to be delivered no later than 90 days after the Issue Date.

The Company and any Guarantor that is a lessee of real property where Collateral is located is, and will be, required to use commercially reasonable efforts (which for the avoidance of doubt, shall not require the payment by the Company or such Guarantor, as the case may be, of any fee to the lessor in connection with the obtaining of any such collateral access agreement) to deliver to the Collateral Agent a collateral access agreement, executed by the lessor of such real property but only to the extent such lessor has provided a collateral access agreement to the Senior Credit Facility Agent pursuant to the Senior Credit Facility; provided that notwithstanding anything to the contrary, in the case where such lease is a lease in existence on the Issue Date, the Company or Guarantor shall not be required to satisfy such requirement. For the avoidance of doubt, if the Company or any applicable Guarantor fails to enter into a collateral access agreement after using commercially reasonable efforts (it being understood that the Company shall be solely responsible for determining whether it has used commercially reasonable efforts, which shall be set forth in an Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee and the Collateral Agent (upon which the Trustee and the Collateral Agent may conclusively rely without any investigation)) and the Company shall notify the Holders of such event. Neither the Collateral Agent nor the Trustee shall have any obligation to enter into such an agreement and the Trustee or the Collateral Agent each shall have the right to decline signing such an agreement if, after being advised by counsel, the Trustee or the Collateral Agent, as the case may be, determines in good faith that such action would expose the Trustee or the Collateral Agent, respectively, to liability or if doing so is consistent with its rights, privileges, protections and immunities set forth in the Indenture or the Collateral Documents.

## Limitations on Sale and Leaseback Transactions

The Company will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, enter into any sale and leaseback transaction; *provided* that the Company or any Guarantor may enter into a sale and leaseback transaction if:

- (1) the Company or that Restricted Subsidiary, as applicable, could have (A) incurred Indebtedness in an amount equal to the Attributable Debt relating to such sale and leaseback transaction under (i) the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test contained in the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock", or (ii) clause (4) or (18) of the definition of Permitted Debt and (B) incurred a Lien to secure such Indebtedness pursuant to the provisions in "Certain Covenants—Liens";
- (2) the gross cash proceeds of that sale and leaseback transaction are at least equal to the Fair Market Value, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors of the Company and set forth in an Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee, of the property that is the subject of that sale and leaseback transaction; and
- (3) the transfer of assets in that sale and leaseback transaction is permitted by, and the Company applies the proceeds of such transaction in compliance with, the provisions in "Certain Covenants—Asset Sales".

#### Further Assurances

The Company will do, execute, acknowledge, deliver, record, re-record, file, re-file, register and re-register, as applicable, any and all such further acts, deeds, conveyances, security agreements, assignments, financing statements and continuations thereof, termination statements, notices of assignment, transfers, certificates, assurances and other instruments as may be required from time to time, or that the Collateral Agent from time to time may reasonably request (but shall have no duty to), in order to:

- (1) carry out the terms and provisions of the Collateral Documents;
- (2) subject to the Liens created by any of the Collateral Documents any of the properties, rights or interests required to be encumbered thereby;
- (3) perfect and maintain the validity, effectively and priority of any of the Collateral Documents and the Liens intended to be created thereby; and
- (4) assure, convey, grant, assign, transfer, preserve, protect and confirm to the Collateral Agent any of the rights granted now or hereafter intended by the parties thereto to be granted to the Collateral Agent under the Collateral Documents or under any other instrument executed in connection herewith.

Upon the exercise by the Trustee or any Holder of any power, right, privilege or remedy under the Indenture or any of the Collateral Documents which requires any consent, approval, recording, qualification or authorization of any governmental authority, the Company will execute and deliver all applications, certifications, instruments and other documents and papers that may be required from the Company for such governmental consent, approval, recording, qualification or authorization.

### Additional Note Guarantees

If (i) the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries acquires or creates another Domestic Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date or (ii) if any Restricted Subsidiary shall guarantee any Indebtedness of the Company or any Guarantor, then, in each case of clause (i) or (ii), such Restricted Subsidiary shall within 10 Business Days of the date on which it was acquired or created (or, in the case of clause (ii), simultaneously with the guarantee of such other Indebtedness) (i) execute and deliver to the Trustee a supplemental indenture, pursuant to which such Restricted Subsidiary will Guarantee the Notes, (ii) execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent joinder agreements or other similar agreements with respect the applicable Collateral Documents (and, in the case any Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Domestic Restricted Subsidiary, execute Collateral Documents (or joinders thereto) granting Liens to the Collateral Agent on the same assets as any Liens granted by such Restricted Subsidiary to secure its obligations as a guarantor of such other Indebtedness and governed by the same governing law as any documentation granting such Liens to secure such other Indebtedness) and (iii) deliver to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel and Officers' Certificate that such supplemental indenture and other documents required to be delivered pursuant to clause (ii) above have been duly authorized, executed and delivered and constitute legally valid and binding and enforceable obligations (subject to customary qualifications and exceptions) and is authorized or permitted by the Indenture; provided that any Restricted Subsidiary that constitutes an Immaterial Subsidiary need not become a Guarantor until such time as it ceases to be an Immaterial Subsidiary.

## Designation of Restricted and Unrestricted Subsidiaries

The Board of Directors of the Company may designate any Restricted Subsidiary to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary if that designation would not cause a Default. If a Restricted Subsidiary is designated as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, the aggregate Fair Market Value of all outstanding Investments owned by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the Subsidiary designated as Unrestricted will be deemed to be an Investment made as of the time of the designation and will be treated as a Restricted Payment or a Permitted Investment under one or more clauses of the definition of Permitted Investments, as determined by the Company. That designation will only be permitted if the Investment would be permitted at that time and if the Restricted Subsidiary otherwise meets the definition of an Unrestricted Subsidiary. The Board of Directors of the Company may redesignate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary if that redesignation would not cause a Default.

Any designation of a Subsidiary of the Company as an Unrestricted Subsidiary will be evidenced to the Trustee by delivering to the Trustee a certified copy of a resolution of the Board of Directors giving effect to such designation and an Officers' Certificate certifying that such designation complied with the preceding conditions and was permitted pursuant to "Certain Covenants-Restricted Payments". If, at any time, any Unrestricted Subsidiary would fail to meet the preceding requirements as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, it will thereafter cease to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary for purposes of the Indenture and any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary will be deemed to be incurred by a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company as of such date and, if such Indebtedness is not permitted to be incurred as of such date under the provisions of "Certain Covenants-Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock", the Company will be in default of such covenant. The Board of Directors of the Company may at any time designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company; provided that such designation will be deemed to be an incurrence of Indebtedness by a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company of any outstanding Indebtedness of such Unrestricted Subsidiary, and such designation will only be permitted if (1) such Indebtedness is permitted pursuant to the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock", calculated on a pro forma basis as if such designation had occurred at the beginning of the four-quarter reference period; and (2) no Default or Event of Default would be in existence following such designation.

# Certain Covenants with Respect to the Collateral

The Collateral will be pledged pursuant to the Security Agreement and Collateral Documents, which will contain provisions relating to identification of the Collateral and the maintenance of perfected Liens thereon. The following is a summary of some of the covenants and provisions set forth in the Collateral Documents and the Indenture as they relate to certain of the Collateral.

## Inspection and Further Identification of Collateral.

The Company and each of its subsidiaries party to the Security Agreement (the "Grantors") will keep adequate records concerning the Collateral and will permit Collateral Agent and all representatives and agents appointed by Collateral Agent to inspect, at the Grantors' sole expense and upon reasonable prior notice to the Grantors (and unless an Event of Default is continuing, not more than once per calendar year), any of the Collateral and the books, records, audits, correspondence and all other documents relating to the Collateral at any time during normal business hours, to make and take away photocopies, photographs and printouts thereof and to write down and record any such information. Each Grantor will furnish to Collateral Agent from time to time statements and schedules further identifying and describing the Collateral, as Collateral Agent or any other Notes Secured Party may reasonably request, all in reasonable detail.

### Maintenance of Collateral

The Collateral Documents, subject to certain exceptions, will provide that (i) upon any management level officer of any Grantor obtaining actual knowledge thereof, such Grantor shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent in writing of any event that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the value of any material portion of the Collateral, the ability of the Grantor or the Collateral Agent to dispose of any material portion of the Collateral, the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent in relation thereto, including, without limitation, the levy of any legal process against any material portion of the Collateral, (ii) except as expressly permitted by the Indenture, the Grantors shall not take or permit any action which would reasonably be expected to adversely impair the Collateral Agent's rights in the Collateral, and (iii) the Grantors shall not sell, transfer or assign (by operation of law or otherwise) any Collateral except as otherwise permitted under the Indenture.

## Payment of Taxes

Grantors will timely pay, when due, all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies lawfully imposed upon the Collateral or any part thereof, except such taxes, charges or levies as to which the failure to pay would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. Grantors may, however, delay paying or discharging any such taxes, assessments or charges so long as the validity thereof is contested in good faith by proper proceedings and provided Grantors have set aside on Grantors' books adequate reserves therefor.

## Perfection of Security Interest

Each Grantor shall take all action as may be reasonably necessary so as at all times to maintain the validity, perfection, enforceability and priority (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement) of Collateral Agent's security interest in and Lien on the Collateral or to enable Collateral Agent to protect, exercise or enforce its rights thereunder and in the Collateral, including (i) promptly discharging all Liens other than Permitted Liens, (ii) to the extent required under the Senior Credit Facility, obtaining Lien waiver agreements and (iii) executing and delivering financing statements, control agreements, instruments of pledge, mortgages, notices and assignments, in each case relating to the creation, validity, perfection, priority, maintenance or continuation of the Collateral Agent's security interest and Lien under the UCC or other applicable law, *provided*, *however*, that (A) the Grantors shall not be required to cause the Collateral Agent to have "control" with respect to any deposit or securities account so long as the average five-day closing balance for all such deposit and securities accounts does not exceed \$500,000, and (B) to the extent required, the Grantors shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause any securities intermediary to enter into an agreement with the Collateral Agent to cause the Collateral Agent to have "control" with respect to any securities account.

## Inventory and Equipment

Each Grantor covenants and agrees that such Grantor shall keep such Grantor's Inventory and Equipment other than (i) Inventory and Equipment in transit, (ii) Inventory with an aggregate fair market or book value (whichever is more) less than \$500,000 and (iii) Equipment with an aggregate fair market or book value (whichever is more) less than \$500,000, only at the locations identified on the schedules to the Security Agreement and its chief executive offices only at the locations identified on the schedules to the Security Agreement (as such schedules may from time to time be updated). Each Grantor covenants and agrees that all Inventory held for sale or lease by any Grantor has been and will be produced by such Grantor in accordance with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as amended, and all rules, regulations and orders thereunder in all material respects. All material Equipment used or useful in the conduct of any Grantor's business shall be maintained in good operating condition and repair (reasonable wear and tear excepted) and all necessary replacements of and repairs thereto shall be made so that the value and operating efficiency of such Equipment shall be maintained and preserved (reasonable wear and tear excepted). Each Grantor shall use or operate any Equipment in compliance with applicable law in all material respects. Except as permitted under the Indenture, no Grantor shall sell or otherwise dispose of any of its Equipment. Each Grantor agrees that, upon the request of the Collateral Agent (as directed in writing by the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes then outstanding), such Grantor will promptly provide the Collateral Agent with confirmation of the specific location of any Equipment.

### Direction to Account Debtors; Contracting Parties; etc.

Subject to the Intercreditor Agreement, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, if the Collateral Agent (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee) so directs any Grantor, such Grantor agrees (i) to cause all payments on account of the Accounts and Contracts to be made directly to a cash account held by the Collateral Agent (the "Cash Collateral Account"), (ii) that the Collateral Agent may directly notify the obligors with respect to any Accounts and/or under any Contracts to make payments with respect thereto as provided in the preceding clause (i), and (iii) that the Collateral Agent may enforce collection of any such Accounts and Contracts and may adjust, settle or compromise the amount of payment thereof, in the same manner and to the same extent as such Grantor.

Without notice to or assent by any Grantor, the Collateral Agent shall, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, transfer, convey, or distribute all amounts then in, or thereafter deposited in, the Cash Collateral Account to the Trustee to be applied in accordance with the Indenture or as otherwise may be directed by the Trustee pursuant to the Notes Documents. The reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses of collection (including reasonable attorneys' fees), whether incurred by a Grantor or the Collateral Agent, shall be borne solely by the Grantors. The Collateral Agent shall deliver a copy of each notice referred to in the preceding clause (ii) to the relevant Grantor; *provided*, that (x) the failure by the Collateral Agent to so notify such Grantor shall not affect the effectiveness of such notice or the other rights of the Collateral Agent created by this section and (y) no such notice shall be required if an Event of Default of the type described in clause (9) of "Events of Default and Remedies" has occurred and is continuing.

#### Collection

Subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, (i) from and after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, upon the demand of Collateral Agent (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), each Grantor shall deliver to Collateral Agent, in original form and on the date of receipt thereof, all checks, drafts, notes, money orders, acceptances, cash and other evidences of Indebtedness at any time received by Grantors and (ii) following the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, at its option, Collateral Agent (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), shall have the exclusive right to collect the Accounts and other Receivables of each Grantor, take possession of the Collateral, or both. In such case, Collateral Agent's actual collection expenses, including but not limited to, stationery and postage, telephone and facsimile, secretarial and clerical expenses and the salaries of any collection personnel used for collection, shall be for the account of the Grantors and added to the Obligations.

#### Instruments and Documents

If any Grantor owns or acquires any instrument or document (as defined in the New York UCC) evidencing or forming a part of the Collateral in excess of (x) so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, \$1,000,000, or (y) so long as an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, \$250,000, constituting Collateral (other than checks and other payment instruments received and collected in the ordinary course of business), such Grantor will within ten (10) Business Days deliver such instrument or document to the Collateral Agent appropriately endorsed to the order of the Collateral Agent.

## Grantors Remain Liable Under Accounts and Contracts

Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, the Grantors shall remain liable under each of the Accounts and Contracts to observe and perform all of the conditions and obligations to be observed and performed by it thereunder, all in accordance with the terms of any agreement giving rise to such Accounts or Contracts. Neither the Collateral Agent nor any other Notes Secured Party shall have any obligation or liability under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or Contract, in each case by reason of or arising out of the Security Agreement or the receipt by the Collateral Agent or any other Notes Secured Party of any payment relating to such Account or Contract pursuant hereto, nor shall the Collateral Agent or any other Notes Secured Party be obligated in any manner to perform any of the obligations of any Grantor under or pursuant to any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or any Contract, to make any payment, to make any inquiry as to the nature or the sufficiency of any payment received by them or as to the sufficiency of any performance by any party under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or Contract, to present or file any claim, to take any action to enforce any performance or to collect the payment of any amounts which may have been assigned to them or to which they may be entitled at any time or times.

### Letter of Credit Rights

If any Grantor is at any time a beneficiary under a letter of credit with a stated amount of \$375,000 or more, such Grantor shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) arrange for the issuer and any confirmer of such letter of credit to consent in writing to an assignment to the Collateral Agent of the proceeds of any drawing under such letter of credit or (ii) arrange for the Collateral Agent to become the transferee beneficiary of such letter of credit, with the Collateral Agent agreeing, in each case, that the proceeds of any drawing under the letter of credit are to be applied as provided in the Security Agreement upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default.

## Commercial Tort Claims

All commercial tort claims of each Grantor in an amount of \$500,000 or more in existence on the date of the Security Agreement are described in the schedules to the Security Agreement. If any Grantor shall at any time after the date of the Security Agreement acquire a commercial tort claim in an amount (taking the greater of the aggregate claimed damages thereunder or the reasonably estimated value thereof) of \$500,000 or more, such Grantor shall promptly (i) notify the Collateral Agent thereof in a writing signed by such Grantor and describing the details thereof; (ii) grant to the Collateral Agent in such writing a security interest therein and in the proceeds

thereof, all upon the terms of the Security Agreement; and (iii) take such actions as may be reasonably necessary to perfect such security interest, including filing a UCC-1 financing statement or UCC-3 statement of amendment in such filing office as may be appropriate, and provide evidence thereof to the Collateral Agent.

# Chattel Paper

Upon the request of the Collateral Agent made at any time or from time to time (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), each Grantor shall promptly furnish to the Collateral Agent a list of all electronic chattel paper held or owned by such Grantor. Furthermore, if requested by the Collateral Agent (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), each Grantor shall promptly take all actions which are reasonably practicable so that the Collateral Agent has "control" of all electronic chattel paper with a value in excess of (x) so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, \$1,000,000, or (y) so long as an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, \$250,000, in accordance with the requirements of Section 9-105 of the UCC.

Subject to the Intercreditor Agreement, each Grantor will promptly (and in any event within ten (10) days) following any request by the Collateral Agent (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), deliver all of its tangible chattel paper to the Collateral Agent.

## After-Acquired Capital Stock

To the extent any Grantor at any time or from time to time owns, acquires or obtains any right, title or interest in any Capital Stock intended to be pledged as Collateral under the Security Agreement or the form or nature of any Capital Stock shall change, subject to the Intercreditor Agreement, the Collateral Agent shall automatically (and without the taking of any action by any Grantor) have a security interest in all of the right, title and interest of such Grantor in, to and under such Capital Stock pursuant to the Security Agreement and, in addition thereto, such Grantor shall take the following actions (as promptly as practicable and, in any event, within 15 Business Days after it obtains such Capital Stock) for the benefit of the Collateral Agent and the other Notes Secured Parties, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement:

- (1) with respect to a certificated security (other than a certificated security credited on the books of a clearing corporation or securities intermediary), such Grantor shall physically deliver such certificated security to the Collateral Agent, endorsed to the Collateral Agent or endorsed in blank;
- (2) with respect to an uncertificated security (other (x) than an uncertificated security credited on the books of a clearing corporation or securities intermediary or (y) an uncertificated security of an Immaterial Subsidiary, such Grantor shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the issuer of such uncertificated security to duly authorize, execute, and deliver to the Collateral Agent, an agreement for the benefit of the Collateral Agent and the other Notes Secured Parties pursuant to which such issuer agrees to comply with any and all instructions originated by the Collateral Agent without further consent by the registered owner and not to comply with instructions regarding such uncertificated security (and any Partnership Interests and Limited Liability Company Interests issued by such issuer) originated by any other Persons other than a court of competent jurisdiction;
- (3) with respect to a certificated security, uncertificated security, Partnership Interest or Limited Liability Company Interest credited on the books of a clearing corporation or securities intermediary (including a Federal Reserve Bank, Participants Trust Company or the Depository Trust Company), such Grantor shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent in writing thereof and shall use commercially reasonable efforts (x) to comply with the applicable rules of such clearing corporation or securities intermediary and (y) (A) in the case of a clearing corporation, to perfect the security interest of the Collateral Agent under applicable law (including, in any event, under Sections 9-314(a), (b) and (c), 9-106 and 8-106(d) of the UCC) or (B) in the case of a securities intermediary, if required to perfect the security interest of the Collateral Agent under applicable law (including, in any event, under Sections 9-314(a), (b) and (c), 9-106 and 8-106(d) of the UCC);
- (4) with respect to a Partnership Interest or a Limited Liability Company Interest (other than a Partnership Interest or Limited Liability Company Interest credited on the books of a clearing corporation or securities intermediary), (1) if such Partnership Interest or Limited Liability Company Interest is represented by a certificate and is a security for purposes of the UCC, comply with the procedure set forth in the Security

- Agreement and (2) if such Partnership Interest or Limited Liability Company Interest is not represented by a certificate or is not a security for purposes of the UCC, comply with the procedure set forth in the Security Agreement; and
- (5) with respect to cash proceeds from any of the Collateral, except as otherwise permitted under the Indenture and Notes Documents, (x) establish a cash account in the name of such Grantor over which the Collateral Agent shall have "control" within the meaning of the UCC and at any time any Event of Default is in existence no withdrawals or transfers may be made therefrom by any Person except with the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent and (y) deposit such cash in such cash account.

### Further Actions

Without limitation of any other covenant herein, no Grantor shall change or permit to be changed the jurisdiction in which it is incorporated or otherwise organized, or change its legal name (or use a different name), location of chief executive office or location of any of the Collateral, unless such Grantor has given Collateral Agent not less than ten (10) Business Days prior written notice thereof and Grantors have taken (or caused to be taken) all steps required by Collateral Agent to maintain Collateral Agent's Lien on such Collateral, as well as the priority and effectiveness of such Lien (including, without limitation, in the case of Collateral located in Canada, the filing of a PPSA financing statement); *provided*, that, except as expressly permitted under the Indenture, no Grantor shall change its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization or location of any of its Collateral, in each case, to a jurisdiction or location outside of the United States or Canada.

#### Insurance

### Each Grantor shall:

- (A) keep its properties adequately insured at all times by financially sound and reputable insurers, as is customary with companies in the same or similar businesses operating in the same or similar locations;
- (B) maintain such other insurance, to such extent and against such risks (and with such deductibles, retentions and exclusions), including fire and other risks insured against by extended coverage and coverage for acts of terrorism, as is customary with companies in the same or similar businesses operating in the same or similar locations, including public liability insurance against claims for personal injury or death or property damage occurring upon, in, about or in connection with the use of any properties owned, occupied or controlled by them; and
- (C) maintain such other insurance as may be required by law.

Each Grantor shall furnish to the Collateral Agent no more than once each fiscal year full information as to its property and liability insurance carriers. The Collateral Agent shall be named as an additional insured on all insurance policies of any Grantor and the Collateral Agent shall be named as lender's loss payee, with thirty (30) days' notice of cancellation or material change, on all property and casualty insurance policies of any Grantor.

### Leasehold Obligations

Each Grantor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, at all times pay, when and as due, its rental obligations under all leases under which it is a tenant, and shall otherwise comply, in all material respects, with all other terms of such leases and keep them in full force and effect, except, in each case, where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.

# Exculpation of Liability

Nothing herein contained shall be construed to constitute Collateral Agent or any Holder as any Grantor's agent for any purpose whatsoever, nor shall Collateral Agent or any Holder be responsible or liable for any shortage, discrepancy, damage, loss or destruction of any part of the Collateral wherever the same may be located and regardless of the cause thereof, except as expressly set forth in the Security Agreement. Neither Collateral Agent nor any Holder, whether by anything herein or in any assignment or otherwise, assumes any of any Grantor's obligations under any contract or agreement to which it is a party, and neither Collateral Agent nor any Holder shall be responsible in any way for the performance by any Grantor of any of the terms and conditions thereof.

### Deposit Accounts; Etc.

The schedules to the Security Agreement will accurately set forth, as of the date of the Security Agreement, for each Grantor, each deposit account maintained by such Grantor (including a description thereof and the respective account number) and the name of the respective bank with which such deposit account is maintained. Subject to the terms of the Security Agreement and the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, for each deposit account that is Collateral (other than the Cash Collateral Account or any other deposit account maintained with the Collateral Agent), the respective Grantor shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the bank with which the deposit account is maintained to execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent, (x) in the case of an account located at a bank which is a lender under the Senior Credit Facility, within thirty (30) days after the date of the Security Agreement (or, if later, the date of the establishment of the respective deposit account), or (y) in the case of an account located at a bank which is a not lender under the Senior Credit Facility, within forty-five (45) days after the date of the Security Agreement (or, if later, the date of the establishment of the respective deposit account), a "control agreement" in form and substance consistent with the deposit account control agreements entered into by the Company pursuant to the Senior Credit Facility, or otherwise acceptable to the Collateral Agent. Subject to the terms of the Security Agreement, if any bank with which a deposit account is maintained refuses to, or does not, enter into such a "control agreement", then the respective Grantor shall promptly (and in any event within thirty (30) days after the date of the Security Agreement or, if later, thirty (30) days after the establishment of such account) close the respective deposit account and transfer all balances therein to the Cash Collateral Account or another deposit account meeting the requirements of this section. If any bank with which a deposit account is maintained refuses to subordinate all its claims with respect to such deposit account to the Collateral Agent's security interest therein on terms satisfactory to the Collateral Agent, then the Collateral Agent, at its option (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), may (x) require that such deposit account be terminated in accordance with the immediately preceding sentence or (y) agree to a "control agreement" without such subordination; provided that in such event the Collateral Agent may at any time, at its option (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), subsequently require that such deposit account be terminated (within thirty (30) days after notice from the Collateral Agent) in accordance with the requirements of the immediately preceding sentence.

Subject to the provisions of the Security Agreement and the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, at the time any such deposit account is established, the appropriate "control agreement" shall be entered into in accordance with the requirements of preceding clause (i) and the respective Grantor shall furnish to the Collateral Agent a supplement to the schedules to the Security Agreement containing the relevant information with respect to the respective deposit account and the bank with which same is established.

### Membership.

In accordance with the Security Agreement, each Grantor will acknowledge and agrees that Collateral Agent (or any designee of Collateral Agent), shall, at the option of the Collateral Agent (acting at the written direction of the requisite Holders (in accordance with the Indenture) or of the Trustee), upon written notice to any Grantor (such Grantor, the "Parent Grantor") of Collateral Agent's intent to be admitted as a member of any other Grantor (in the place of the Parent Grantor) at any time an Event of Default exists or has occurred and is continuing and following delivery of any required notice by the Security Agreement, be admitted as a member of the relevant Grantor without any further approval of the Parent Grantor and without compliance by Collateral Agent or any other person with any of the conditions or other requirements of the applicable membership agreement and without conferring upon any Person any option (whether under the applicable membership agreement or otherwise) to acquire the stock or membership interests so transferred to Collateral Agent or its designees. At such time, each Grantor agrees to take such other action and execute such further documents as Collateral Agent may reasonably request from time to time in order to give effect to the provisions of the Security Agreement.

### Intellectual Property

Each Grantor will represent and warrant (i) that the Intellectual Property Rights listed in the schedules to the Security Agreement for such Grantor include all Intellectual Property Rights that such Grantor owns or uses in connection with its business which are registered at the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the United States Copyright Office, the Canadian Intellectual Property Office or an equivalent thereof in any state of the

United States or Canada, and (ii) that except as set forth in the schedules to the Security Agreement it is the true and lawful owner of all registrations and applications for registration of Intellectual Property Rights listed in the schedules to the Security Agreement. Except as disclosed in the Prospectus or as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, each Grantor owns, or is licensed under, and has the right to use, all Intellectual Property Rights used in its businesses as currently conducted and the Intellectual Property Rights are free and clear of all Liens, other than Permitted Liens. No claims or notices of any potential claim have been asserted by any Person challenging the use of any such Intellectual Property Rights by any Grantor or questioning the validity, effectiveness of or Grantor's rights to any Intellectual Property Right or any license or agreement related thereto, other than any claims that, if successful, would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and no Grantor is aware of any basis for such claims.

Except as otherwise permitted by the Notes Documents, each Grantor will agree not to divest itself of any Intellectual Property Right.

Except as such Grantor in its reasonable business judgment determines is not necessary in the conduct of the Grantor's business, each Grantor agrees to prosecute diligently in accordance with reasonable business practices any Person infringing, misappropriating, misusing, diluting, or violating the Grantor's material Intellectual Property Rights.

Each Grantor agrees to use its Marks which are material to such Grantor's business in interstate commerce during the time in which the Security Agreement is in effect and to take all such other actions as are reasonably necessary to preserve such material Marks as trademarks or service marks under the laws of the United States (in each case, other than any such Marks which, in the Grantor's reasonable business judgment, are no longer necessary in the conduct of the Grantor's business).

Each Grantor shall, at its own expense, take all commercially reasonable actions to maintain all registrations and applications for registration of its material Intellectual Property Rights.

At its own expense, each Grantor shall take all commercially reasonable efforts to diligently prosecute all material applications for registrations of Intellectual Property Rights listed on the schedules to the Security Agreement, in each case for such Grantor and shall not abandon any such application prior to exhaustion of all administrative and judicial remedies (other than applications (i) deemed by such Grantor in its reasonable business judgment to be no longer prudent to pursue or (ii) that are deemed by such Grantor in its reasonable business judgment to no longer be necessary in the conduct of the Grantor's business). If any Grantor makes an application for registration of an Intellectual Property Right before the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the United States Copyright Office, the Canadian Intellectual Property Office, or an equivalent thereof in any state of the United States or Canada, within sixty (60) days of the submission of such application or, if later, as soon as legally permissible, such Grantor shall deliver to the Collateral Agent a grant of a security interest in such application, to the Collateral Agent and at the sole expense of the Grantors, confirming the grant of a security interest in such Intellectual Property Right to the Collateral Agent, the form of such security to be reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent. Where a registration of an Intellectual Property Right is issued hereafter to any Grantor as a result of any application now or hereafter pending, if a security interest in such application has not already been granted to or recorded on behalf of the Collateral Agent, such Grantor shall deliver to the Collateral Agent a grant of security interest within sixty (60) days.

Each Grantor will grant to the Collateral Agent (and any of the designees of the Collateral Agent) a limited power of attorney to sign, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, at the written direction of the Trustee or the requisite Holders in accordance with the Indenture, any document which may be required by the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the Canadian Intellectual Property Office or similar registrar in order to effect an absolute assignment to the Collateral Agent (or its designee) of all right, title and interest in each registered Intellectual Property Right and each application for such registration, and record the same. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Collateral Agent (or its designee) may, at the written direction of the Trustee or the requisite Holders in accordance with the Indenture, by written notice to the relevant Grantor, take any or all of the following actions: (i) declare the entire right, title and interest of such Grantor in and to the Intellectual Property Rights, vested in the Collateral Agent (or its designee) for the benefit of the Notes Secured Parties, in which event such rights, title and interest shall immediately vest, in the Collateral Agent (or its designee) for the benefit of the Notes Secured Parties, and the Collateral Agent (or its

designee) shall be entitled to exercise the power of attorney referred to in the Security Agreement to execute, cause to be acknowledged and notarized and record said absolute assignment with the applicable agency or registrar; (ii) take and use or sell the Intellectual Property Rights; (iii) take and use or sell the goodwill of such Grantor's business symbolized by the Marks and the right to carry on the business and use the assets of such Grantor in connection with which the Marks or Domain Names have been used; and (iv) direct such Grantor to refrain, in which event such Grantor shall refrain, from using the Intellectual Property Rights in any manner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, and such Grantor shall execute such further documents that the Collateral Agent (or its designee) may reasonably request to further confirm this and to transfer ownership of the Intellectual Property Rights and registrations and any pending applications in the United States Copyright Office, United States Patent and Trademark Office, the Canadian Intellectual Property Office, the equivalent office in a state of the United States or a foreign jurisdiction or applicable Domain Name registrar to the Collateral Agent (or its designee).

Nothing in the Security Agreement shall prevent any Grantor from discontinuing the use or maintenance of any Intellectual Property Rights if (i) such Grantor so determines in its reasonable business judgment and (ii) it is not prohibited by the Notes Documents.

#### Successors

Merger, Consolidation, or Sale of Assets

The Company will not, directly or indirectly: (1) consolidate or merge with or into another Person (whether or not the Company is the surviving corporation); or (2) sell, assign, transfer, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of the properties or assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole, in one or more related transactions, to another Person, unless:

- (1) either:
  - (A) the Company is the surviving corporation; or
  - (B) the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than the Company) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance or other disposition has been made (the "Successor Company") is a corporation organized or existing under the laws of the United States, any state of the United States or the District of Columbia;
- (2) the Successor Company assumes all the obligations of the Company under the Notes, the Indenture and the Collateral Documents pursuant to agreements reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;
- (3) the Successor Company shall take such action (or agree to take such action) and deliver such agreements, instruments, or documents as may be necessary or appropriate to cause any property or assets that constitute Collateral owned by or transferred to the Successor Company to be subject to the Liens of the Collateral Agent in the manner and to the extent required under the Collateral Documents;
- (4) immediately after such transaction, no Default or Event of Default exists;
- (5) the Company or the Successor Company would, on the date of such transaction after giving pro forma effect thereto and any related financing transactions as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period, either (a) be permitted to incur at least \$1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in "Certain Covenants—Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock" or (b) have a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio greater than the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio immediately prior to such transactions; and
- (6) the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee (i) an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that (x) such consolidation, merger, sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance or other disposition and the agreements, instruments or documents required by clauses (2) and (3) above (including any supplemental indentures) comply with the Indenture and the other Notes Documents and (y) the agreements, instruments or documents required by clauses (2) and (3) above (including any supplemental indentures) constitute legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company or Successor Company (as appropriate) and the Guarantors, enforceable (subject to customary exceptions) in accordance with their terms, and (ii) if applicable, any

documentation and other information about the Successor Company reasonably requested in writing by the Trustee that the Trustee shall have reasonably determined is required by regulatory authorities under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including Title III of the USA Patriot Act.

In addition, the Company will not, directly or indirectly, lease all or substantially all of the properties and assets of it and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole, in one or more related transactions, to any other Person.

Clauses (3) and (4) above will not apply to:

- (1) a merger of the Company with an Affiliate solely for the purpose of reincorporating the Company in another jurisdiction; or
- (2) any consolidation or merger, or any sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance, lease or other disposition of assets between or among the Company, the Guarantors and Immaterial Subsidiaries.

# Successor Corporation Substituted

Upon any consolidation or merger, or any sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of the properties or assets of the Company in a transaction that is subject to, and that complies with the provisions of "Successors—Merger, Consolidation, or Sale of Assets", the Successor Company shall succeed to, and be substituted for (so that from and after the date of such consolidation, merger, sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition, the provisions of the Indenture referring to the "Company" shall refer instead to the Successor Company and not to the Company), and may exercise every right and power of the Company under the Indenture with the same effect as if the Successor Company had been named as the Company herein; *provided, however*, that the predecessor Company shall not be relieved from the obligation to pay the principal of and interest on the Notes except in the case of a sale of all of the Company's assets in a transaction that is subject to, and that complies with the provisions of, of "Successors—Merger, Consolidation, or Sale of Assets".

## **Reports and Other Information**

## Reports

To the extent required by the rules and regulations of the SEC, so long as any Notes are outstanding, the Company will furnish to the Holders of Notes and the Trustee within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and regulations:

- (1) all quarterly and annual reports that would be required to be filed with the SEC on Forms 10-Q and 10-K if the Company were required to file such reports; and
- (2) all current reports that would be required to be filed with the SEC on Form 8-K if the Company were required to file such reports.

The availability of the foregoing materials on the SEC's EDGAR service (or any successor thereto) shall be deemed to satisfy the Company's delivery obligation.

All such reports will be prepared in all material respects in accordance with all of the rules and regulations applicable to such reports. Each annual report on Form 10-K will include a report on the Company's consolidated financial statements by the Company's certified independent accountants. In addition, the Company will file a copy of each of the reports referred to in clauses (1) and (2) above with the SEC for public availability within the time periods specified in the rules and regulations applicable to such reports (unless the SEC will not accept such filing).

During any period from and after the Issue Date during which the Company is not subject to the reporting requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and does not otherwise report on an annual and quarterly basis on forms provided for such annual and quarterly reporting pursuant to rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC, the Company shall furnish to the Holders of Notes and the Trustee, within 15 days after the time periods specified below:

(1) within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year, all information that would be required to be contained in an annual report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC as of the Issue Date (other than Part I, Items 1B and 4,

Part II, Items 5 and the supplementary data required by Item 8(a) and Items 9A and 9B, Part III, Items 11, 12 and 14 of Form 10-K, any exhibits related to such Items and any exhibits required by paragraphs (11), (12), (13), (22), (23), (24), (31), (32), (33), (34), (35), (95), (99), (100), (101) and (102) of Item 601 of Regulation S-K) and a report on the annual financial statements by the Company's independent registered public accounting firm;

- (2) within 45 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year, all information that would be required to be contained in a quarterly report on Form 10-Q filed with the SEC as of the Issue Date (other than Part I, Item 4 and Part II, Items 2 and 4 of Form 10-Q, any exhibits related to such Items and any exhibits required by paragraphs (11), (15), (22), (23), (24), (31), (32), (95), (99), (100) and (101) of Item 601 of Regulation S-K);
- (3) within the time periods specified for filing current reports on Form 8-K, all current reports that would be required to be filed with the SEC on Form 8-K as of the Issue Date if the Company were required to file such reports (other than reports related to Items 1.04, 2.05, 2.06, 3.01, 3.02, 3.03, 5.02(e), 5.04, 5.06, 5.07, 5.08, 6.01, 6.02, 6.03, 6.04, 6.05, 6.06 and 7.01 of Form 8-K and any exhibits related to such Items),

in each case, in a manner that complies in all material respects with the requirements specified in such form; provided, however, that the Company shall not be required to provide separate financial statements or other information contemplated by Rule 3-09 or Rule 3-16 of Regulation S-X, or in each case any successor provisions or any schedules required by Regulation S-X; provided, further that the financial statements required to be provided for acquired businesses will be limited to the financial statements (in whatever form and whether or not audited) that the Company receives in connection with the acquisition of such acquired businesses; provided, further that the Company shall be required to provide separate financial statements and other information contemplated by Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X, or any successor provisions or any schedules required by Regulation S-X. In addition, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company will not be required to (i) comply with Sections 302, 906 and 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as amended, or (ii) otherwise furnish any information, certificates or reports required by Items 307 or 308 of Regulation S-K. The Company shall not be so obligated to furnish such reports with the SEC so long as the Company makes available such information to prospective purchasers of the Notes and securities analysts and market making financial institutions (that are, in the case of securities analysts and market making financial institutions, reasonably satisfactory to the Company), in addition to providing such information to the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes, in each case, at the Company's expense and by the applicable date the Company would be required to furnish such information pursuant to the immediately preceding sentence. To the extent any such information is not so filed or furnished, as applicable, within the time periods specified above and such information is subsequently filed or furnished, as applicable, the Company will be deemed to have satisfied its obligations with respect thereto at such time and any Default with respect thereto shall be deemed to have been cured; provided that such cure shall not otherwise affect the rights of the Holders pursuant to an Event of Default if Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the then total outstanding Notes have declared the principal, premium, if any, interest and any other monetary obligations on all the then outstanding Notes to be due and payable immediately and such declaration shall not have been rescinded or cancelled prior to such cure.

If the Company has designated any of its Subsidiaries as Unrestricted Subsidiaries, then the quarterly and annual financial information required as stated above will include a reasonably detailed presentation, either on the face of the financial statements or in the footnotes thereto, of the financial condition and results of operations of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries separate from the financial condition and results of operations of the Unrestricted Subsidiaries of the Company.

Substantially concurrently with the furnishing or making such information available to the Trustee pursuant to the requirement above, the Company shall also use its commercially reasonable efforts to post copies of such information on a website (which may be nonpublic and may be maintained by the Company or a third party) to which access will be given to Holders, prospective investors in the Notes (which prospective investors shall be limited to "qualified institutional buyers" within the meaning of Rule 144A of the Securities Act or non-U.S. persons (as defined in Regulation S under the Securities Act) that certify their status as such to the reasonable satisfaction of the Company), and securities analysts and market making financial institutions that are, in the case of securities analysts and market making financial institutions, reasonably satisfactory to the Company. To the extent the Company determines in good faith that it cannot make such reports available in the manner described in the preceding sentence after the use of its commercially reasonable efforts, the Company shall furnish such

reports to the Holders of the Notes and upon request, such prospective investors in the Notes, securities analysts and market making financial institutions. The availability of the foregoing materials on the SEC's EDGAR service (or any successor thereto) shall be deemed to satisfy the Company's delivery obligation.

The Company will agree that, for so long as any Notes remain outstanding, it will furnish to the Holders of Notes, beneficial owners of the Notes, bona fide prospective investors, securities analysts and market makers, upon their request, the reports described above and any other information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act.

## Compliance Certificate

The Company and each Guarantor (to the extent that such Guarantor is so required under the TIA) shall deliver to the Trustee, within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year, an Officers' Certificate stating that a review of the activities of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries during the preceding fiscal year has been made under the supervision of the signing Officers with a view to determining whether the Company has kept, observed, performed and fulfilled its obligations under the Indenture and the other Notes Documents, and further stating, as to each such Officer signing such certificate, that to the best of his or her knowledge the Company has kept, observed, performed and fulfilled each and every covenant contained in the Indenture and the other Notes Documents and is not in default in the performance or observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions of the Indenture and the other Notes Documents (or, if a Default or Event of Default has occurred, describing all such Defaults or Events of Default of which he or she may have knowledge and what action the Company is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto) and that to the best of his or her knowledge no event has occurred and remains in existence by reason of which payments on account of the principal of or interest, if any, on the Notes is prohibited or if such event has occurred, a description of the event and what action the Company is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto.

So long as any of the Notes are outstanding, the Company will deliver to the Trustee, forthwith upon any Officer becoming aware of any Default or Event of Default, an Officers' Certificate specifying such Default or Event of Default and what action the Company is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto.

### **Events of Default and Remedies**

The Indenture will provide that each of the following is an "Event of Default":

- (1) default for 30 days in the payment when due of interest on the Notes;
- (2) default in the payment when due (at maturity, upon redemption or otherwise) of the principal of, or premium, if any, on, the Notes;
- (3) failure by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to comply with provisions of the Indenture related to restricted payments, incurrence of Indebtedness and issuance of preferred stock, asset sale, mergers, consolidation or sale of assets, or repurchase at option of Holders upon a fundamental change;
- (4) failure by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries for 60 days after notice to the Company by the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes then outstanding voting as a single class to comply with any of the other agreements in the Notes Documents;
- (5) default under any mortgage, indenture or instrument under which there may be issued or by which there may be secured or evidenced any Indebtedness for money borrowed by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (or the payment of which is guaranteed by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries), whether such Indebtedness or Guarantee now exists, or is created after the Issue Date, if that default:
  - (a) is caused by a failure to pay principal of, or interest or premium, if any, on, such Indebtedness prior to the expiration of the grace period provided in such Indebtedness on the date of such default (a "Payment Default"); or
  - (b) results in the acceleration of such Indebtedness prior to its express maturity, and, in each case, the principal amount of any such Indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other such Indebtedness under which there has been a Payment Default or the maturity of which has been so accelerated, aggregates \$15.0 million or more;

- (6) failure by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to pay final judgments entered by a court or courts of competent jurisdiction aggregating in excess of \$15.0 million (net of any amounts which are covered by enforceable insurance policies issued by a reputable and solvent carrier and with respect to which such carrier has not disclaimed coverage), which judgments are not paid, discharged or stayed for a period of 60 days;
- (7) except as permitted by the Indenture and the Collateral Documents, with respect to any assets or property having a Fair Market Value in excess of \$10.0 million, individually or in the aggregate, that constitutes, or under the Indenture or any Collateral Document is required to constitute, Collateral, (a) any of the Collateral Documents shall for any reason cease to be in full force and effect in all material respects, or the Company or a Guarantor shall so assert, or (b) any security interest created, or purported to be created, by any of the Collateral Documents shall cease to be enforceable and of the same effect and priority purported to be created thereby, if such Default does not result from any unauthorized action by the Collateral Agent in express violation of any provision of the Collateral Documents;
- (8) except as permitted by the Indenture, any Note Guarantee of any Restricted Subsidiary that is a Significant Subsidiary or the Note Guarantees of any group of Restricted Subsidiaries that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary, are held in any judicial proceeding to be unenforceable or invalid or cease for any reason to be in full force and effect, or any Guarantor, or any Person acting on behalf of any Guarantor, denies or disaffirms its obligations under its Note Guarantee;
- (9) the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries that is a Significant Subsidiary or any group of Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary pursuant to or within the meaning of the Bankruptcy Code:
  - (a) commences a voluntary case,
  - (b) consents to the entry of an order for relief against it in an involuntary case,
  - (c) consents to the appointment of a custodian of it or for all or substantially all of its property,
  - (d) makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or
  - (e) generally is not paying its debts as they become due;
- (10) a court of competent jurisdiction enters an order or decree under the Bankruptcy Code that:
  - (a) is for relief against the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries that is a Significant Subsidiary or any group of Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary in an involuntary case;
  - (b) appoints a custodian of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries that is a Significant Subsidiary or any group of Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary or for all or substantially all of the property of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries that is a Significant Subsidiary or any group of Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary; or
  - (c) orders the liquidation of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries that is a Significant Subsidiary or any group of Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary;
  - and the order or decree remains unstayed and in effect for 60 consecutive days; and
- (11) failure by the Company to comply with its obligation to convert the Notes into cash, shares of Common Stock or a combination of cash and shares of Common Stock, as applicable, upon exercise of a Holder's conversion right and such failure continues for five calendar days.

In the case of an Event of Default specified in clause (9) or (10) above, with respect to the Company, any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is a Significant Subsidiary or any group of Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company that, taken together, would constitute a Significant Subsidiary, all outstanding Notes will become due and payable immediately without further action or notice. If any other Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes may declare all the Notes to be due and payable immediately. Upon any such declaration, the Notes shall become due and payable immediately.

Holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes by notice to the Trustee may on behalf of the Holders of all of the Notes waive an existing Default or Event of Default and its consequences, except a continuing Default or Event of Default in the payment of the principal of or interest or premium, if any, on the Notes (including in connection with an offer to purchase); *provided, however*, that the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes may rescind an acceleration and its consequences, including any related payment default that resulted from such acceleration. Upon any such waiver, such Default shall cease to exist, and any Event of Default arising therefrom shall be deemed to have been cured for every purpose of the Indenture; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or impair any right consequent thereon. This Section 6.04 shall be in lieu of TIA Section 316(a)(1)(B), and TIA Section 316(a)(1)(B) is hereby expressly excluded from this Indenture and Section as permitted by the TIA.

A Holder may pursue a remedy with respect to the Indenture or Notes only if:

- (1) such Holder gives to the Trustee written notice that an Event of Default is continuing;
- (2) Holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes make a written request to the Trustee to pursue the remedy;
- (3) such Holder or Holders offer and, if requested, provide to the Trustee security or indemnity reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee against any loss, liability or expense;
- (4) the Trustee does not comply with the request within 60 days after receipt of the request and the offer of security or indemnity; and
- (5) during such 60-day period, Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes do not give the Trustee a direction inconsistent with such request.

A Holder of a Note may not use the Indenture to prejudice the rights of another Holder of a Note or to obtain a preference or priority over another Holder of a Note.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Indenture, the right of any Holder of a Note to receive payment of principal and interest and premium, if any, on the Note, on or after the respective due dates expressed in the Note (including in connection with an offer to purchase), or to bring suit for the enforcement of any such payment on or after such respective dates, shall not be impaired or affected without the consent of such Holder; provided that a Holder shall not have the right to institute any such suit for the enforcement of payment if and to the extent that the institution or prosecution thereof or the entry of judgment therein would, under applicable law, result in the surrender, impairment, waiver or loss of the Lien of the Indenture upon any property subject to such Lien.

If the Trustee collects any money due to an Event of Default, it shall pay out the money in the following order:

- (1) *First*: to the Trustee (which shall include each of its officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, attorneys, and representatives) for amounts due to the Trustee under the Indenture and under the Notes Documents, including payment of all compensation, expenses and liabilities incurred, and all advances made, by the Trustee and the Collateral Agent and the costs and expenses of collection;
- (2) *Second*: to Holders of Notes for amounts due and unpaid on the Notes for principal, interest and premium, if any, ratably, without preference or priority of any kind, according to the amounts due and payable on the Notes for principal, interest and premium, if any, respectively; and
- (3) Third: to the Company or to such party as a court of competent jurisdiction shall direct.

# No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Stockholders

No past, present or future director, officer, employee, incorporator or stockholder of the Company or any Guarantor, as such, will have any liability for any obligations of the Company or the Guarantors under the Notes, the Indenture, the Note Guarantees, the Collateral Documents or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each Holder of Notes by accepting a Note waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the Notes. The waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the federal securities laws.

### **Covenant Defeasance**

The Company and each of the Guarantors, may at any time, elect to be released from each of their obligations under the covenants of the Indenture (other than certain obligations) with respect to the outstanding Notes on and after the date the conditions set forth in the Indenture are satisfied (hereinafter, "Covenant Defeasance"), and the Notes will thereafter be deemed not "outstanding" for the purposes of any direction, waiver, consent or declaration or act of Holdings (and the consequences of any thereof) in connection with such covenants, but will continue to be deemed "outstanding" for all other purposes (it being understood that such Notes will not be deemed outstanding for accounting purposes).

In order to exercise Covenant Defeasance, the Company must meet the following conditions:

- (1) the Company must irrevocably deposit with the Trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the Holders, cash in U.S. dollars, non-callable Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized investment bank, appraisal firm, or firm of independent public accountants, to pay the principal of and interest and premium, if any, on the outstanding Notes on the stated date for payment thereof or on the applicable redemption date, as the case may be, and the Company must specify whether the Notes are being defeased to such stated date for payment or to a particular redemption date;
- (2) the Company must deliver to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel confirming that the Holders of the outstanding Notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such Covenant Defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Covenant Defeasance had not occurred;
- (3) no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit (other than a Default or Event of Default resulting from the borrowing of funds to be applied to such deposit) and the deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, any other instrument to which the Company or any Guarantor is a party or by which the Company or any Guarantor is bound;
- (4) such Covenant Defeasance will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, any material agreement or instrument (other than the Indenture) to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is bound;
- (5) the Company must deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate stating that the deposit was not made by the Company with the intent of preferring the Holders of Notes over the other creditors of the Company with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding any creditors of the Company or others; and
- (6) the Company must deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent relating to the Covenant Defeasance have been complied with.

## Satisfaction and Discharge

The Indenture will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect as to all Notes issued thereunder, when:

- (1) either:
  - (A) all Notes that have been authenticated, except lost, stolen or destroyed Notes that have been replaced or paid and Notes for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust and thereafter repaid to the Company, have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or
  - (B) all Notes that have not been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation (i) have become due and payable and the Company or any Guarantor has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee as trust funds in trust solely for the benefit of the Holders, cash in U.S. dollars, non-callable Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient, without consideration of any reinvestment of interest, to pay and discharge the entire Indebtedness on the Notes not delivered to the Trustee for cancellation for principal, interest and premium, if any, to the date of maturity or (ii) have been deposited for conversion and the Company shall deliver to the Holders shares of Common Stock sufficient to pay all amounts owing in respect of all such Notes;

- (2) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the date of such deposit (other than a Default or Event of Default resulting from the borrowing of funds to be applied to such deposit) and the deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, any other instrument to which the Company or any Guarantor is a party or by which the Company or any Guarantor is bound;
- (3) the Company or any Guarantor has paid or caused to be paid all sums payable by it under the Indenture and the other Notes Documents; and
- (4) the Company has delivered irrevocable instructions to the Trustee under the Indenture to apply the deposited money toward the payment of the Notes at maturity.

In addition, the Company must deliver an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel to the Trustee stating that all conditions precedent to satisfaction and discharge have been satisfied.

#### Conversions

Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate.

Conversion Rights Generally.

Upon compliance with the provisions hereof, a Holder will have the right, at such Holder's option, to convert all or any portion (if the portion to be converted is \$1,000 principal amount, or an integral multiple of \$1.00 in excess thereof) of its Notes at any time prior to the Close of Business on the Scheduled Trading Day immediately preceding the Maturity Date, at a rate (the "Conversion Rate") of 2.1939631 shares of Common Stock (subject to adjustment by the Company as provided in "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate" per \$1.00 principal amount of the Notes (the "Conversion Obligation").

### Conversion Upon a Fundamental Change.

In the event that the Company enters into any agreement with respect to a transaction that is expected to constitute a Fundamental Change, the Company shall disclose the material terms of such agreement in a current report on Form 8-K (or in a press release if the Company is not then required to file such current reports on Form 8-K with the SEC). In the event that such a Fundamental Change occurs, if a Holder exercises its right to convert its Notes during the period from the effective date of the transaction until the Close of Business on the Business Day immediately preceding the related Fundamental Change Repurchase Date or, if there is no Fundamental Change Repurchase Date, the 35th Trading Day immediately following the effective date of such transaction, then such conversion shall be deemed to have occurred "in connection with a Fundamental Change."

In a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change:

- (1) for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes, the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion shall equal the greater of (1) \$1.00 divided by the then applicable Conversion Price and (2) \$1.00 divided by the Stock Price with respect to such Fundamental Change (such greater number of shares, the "Fundamental Change Conversion Number"), for which the form of settlement shall be determined as provided below;
- (2) a Holder shall also be entitled to receive a cash payment for all accrued and unpaid interest on any such Notes being converted to, but not including the relevant date of settlement, in accordance with the tenth paragraph of "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege"; and
- (3) settlement upon conversion may be in the form of cash, shares of Common Stock or a combination thereof, in the Company's sole discretion.

Not later than the Close of Business on the date a Fundamental Change occurs, the Company shall provide to all Holders, the Trustee and the Conversion Agent written notice of its Settlement Method for Notes surrendered for conversion in connection with such Fundamental Change, and if the Company elects Combination Settlement, such notice shall state the dollar amount of cash to be paid for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes surrendered (the "Fundamental Change Cash Amount"). The provisions of the fourth, fifth (not later than the dates specified below) and sixth through tenth paragraphs of "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege" shall apply to conversions of Notes in connection with a Fundamental Change.

If the Company elects Cash Settlement for Notes surrendered for conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes so surrendered, prior to 11:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on the third Business Day following the Conversion Date, the Company shall deliver to the converting Holder an amount of cash equal to the Fundamental Change Conversion Number times the 20-Day VWAP as of such Conversion Date (the "Fundamental Change Conversion Value"). Where the term "Cash Settlement" is used in "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate", in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, such term shall be deemed to refer to the foregoing settlement method.

If the Company elects Physical Settlement for Notes surrendered for conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes so surrendered, prior to 11:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on the third Business Day following the Conversion Date, the Company shall deliver to the converting Holder a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the Fundamental Change Conversion Number. Where the term "Physical Settlement" is used in "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate", in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, such term shall be deemed to refer to the foregoing settlement method.

If the Company elects Combination Settlement for Notes surrendered for conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes so surrendered, prior to 11:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on the third Business Day following the Conversion Date, the Company shall deliver to the converting Holder the Fundamental Change Cash Amount plus a number of shares of Common Stock equal to (x) the difference between (A) the Fundamental Change Conversion Value minus (B) the Fundamental Change Cash Amount divided by (y) the 20-Day VWAP as of such Conversion Date. Where the term "Combination Settlement" is used below under "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate", in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, such term shall be deemed to refer to the foregoing settlement method.

The settlement of the conversion of Notes in connection with a Fundamental Change, as provided in this subsection, and the payment of accrued interest on such Notes in accordance with the tenth paragraph of "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege" shall satisfy the Company's Conversion Obligation with respect to such Notes. Where the term "Observation Period" is used in paragraph (2)(b) of "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege—Settlement Method and Cash Amount Elections", "—Fractions of Shares" or "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate", in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, such term shall be deemed to refer to the 20 consecutive VWAP Trading Days used to calculate the 20-Day VWAP.

# Exercise of Conversion Privilege

The Company may satisfy the Conversion Obligation by means of a Cash Settlement, a Physical Settlement or a Combination Settlement based on the Conversion Rate then in effect and the Settlement Method that applies to the Note.

- (1) If a "Cash Settlement" applies to a conversion or a repurchase of a Note, the Company will deliver an amount of cash, without any delivery of shares of Common Stock ("Cash Settlement") (i) in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, determined in accordance with the third paragraph of "—Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate—Conversion Upon a Fundamental Change" and the second paragraph of such subsection in the case of any other conversion, determined in accordance with the first numbered paragraph of "—Settlement Methods" and delivered simultaneously with the other consideration in the Cash Settlement.
- (2) If a "Physical Settlement" applies to a conversion or a repurchase of a Note, the Company will deliver ("Physical Settlement") (x) a whole number of shares of Common Stock (i) in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, determined in accordance with the fourth paragraph of "—Conversion Upon a Fundamental Change" and the second paragraph of such subsection in the case of any other conversion, in accordance with the second numbered paragraph of "—Settlement Methods", and (y) an amount of cash in lieu of fractional shares of Common Stock, if any, in accordance with the first numbered paragraph of "—Fractions of Shares" below and delivered simultaneously with the other consideration in the Physical Settlement.
- (3) If a "Combination Settlement" applies to a conversion or a repurchase of a Note, the Company will deliver ("Combination Settlement") (x) (i) in the case of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, an amount of cash and a number of shares of Common , determined in accordance with the fifth paragraph of "—Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate—Conversion Upon a Fundamental Change" and the

second paragraph of such subsection in the case of any other conversion, an amount of cash in accordance with the third numbered paragraph of "—Settlement Methods" below and a number of shares of Common Stock in accordance with the third numbered paragraph of "—Settlement Methods" below and (y) an amount of cash in lieu of fractional shares of Common Stock, if any, in accordance with the second numbered paragraph of "—Fractions of Shares" below and delivered simultaneously with the other consideration in the Combination Settlement.

## Settlement Method and Cash Amount Elections.

- (1) The Company will have the right to make an election, from time to time, with respect to the Settlement Method that the Company chooses to satisfy its Conversion Obligation (other than a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, the terms of which shall be governed exclusively by "-Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate-Conversion Upon a Fundamental Change", and if the Company elects Combination Settlement, the dollar amount up to which the Company will settle such Conversion Obligation per \$1.00 principal amount of Notes in cash (the "Cash Amount"). Each such election shall be effective until the Company provides a written notice of an election of a different Settlement Method or Cash Amount, as applicable; provided that, the Company shall use the same Settlement Method or Cash Amount, if applicable, for all conversions occurring on any given Conversion Date. The Company will initially be deemed to have elected Physical Settlement. If the Company chooses to elect a different Settlement Method and/or change the Cash Amount in the future, it will provide to all Holders, the Trustee and the Conversion Agent a written notice of the newly chosen Settlement Method or Cash Amount, as applicable, and the effective date of such newly chosen Settlement Amount or Cash Amount; provided that, the Settlement Method or Cash Amount, as applicable, contained in such notice will not apply to any conversion of Notes unless the Company has complied with its notice obligations with respect thereto under this subsection on or prior to the Close of Business on the Business Day immediately following the Conversion Date for such converted Notes. If the newly chosen Settlement Method is Combination Settlement and the Company fails to specify a Cash Amount in its notice of such newly chosen Settlement Method, the Company will be deemed to have elected that the Cash Amount equal \$1.00. Simultaneously with providing such notice, the Company will make the relevant information available on the website of the Company.
- (2) Any conversion of a Note will be deemed to have been effected on the Conversion Date for such Note and, for any shares of Common Stock that the Company issues upon conversion:
  - (a) if Physical Settlement applies, the Person in whose name the certificate or certificates for such shares will be registered will become the holder of record of such shares as of the Close of Business on the Conversion Date; and
  - (b) if Combination Settlement applies, the Person in whose name the certificate or certificates for such shares will be registered will become the holder of record of such shares as of the Close of Business on the last VWAP Trading Day of the Observation Period for the relevant Conversion Date.

On and after the Conversion Date with respect to a conversion of Notes pursuant hereto, all rights of the Holders of such Notes will terminate, other than the right to receive the consideration deliverable upon conversion of such Notes as provided herein.

### Settlement Methods.

- (1) If Cash Settlement applies to any Notes surrendered for conversion, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes surrendered, on the third Business Day following the last VWAP Trading Day of the applicable Observation Period, the Company will deliver to the converting Holder an amount of cash equal to the sum of the Daily Conversion Values for each VWAP Trading Day during the relevant Observation Period.
- (2) If Physical Settlement applies to any Notes surrendered for conversion, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes surrendered, on the third Business Day following the Conversion Date, the Company will deliver to the converting Holder (x) a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the applicable Conversion Rate on the Conversion Date plus (y) cash in lieu of fractional shares, if any, as described in "—Fractions of Shares".

(3) If Combination Settlement applies to any Notes surrendered for conversion, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes surrendered, on the third Business Day following the last VWAP Trading Day of the applicable Observation Period, the Company will deliver to the converting Holder (1) an amount of cash and a number of shares equal to the sum of the Daily Settlement Amounts for each VWAP Trading Day of the relevant Observation Period plus (2) cash in lieu of fractional shares, if any, as described in "—Fractions of Shares".

Before any Holder of a Note shall be entitled to convert the same as set forth above, such Holder will (1) in the case of a Global Note, comply with the procedures of the Depositary in effect at that time and, if required, pay all taxes or duties required pursuant to the seventh paragraph under this section, if any, and (2) in the case of a Note issued in certificated form, (A) complete and manually sign and deliver an irrevocable written notice to the Conversion Agent in the form provided in the Indenture (a "Notice of Conversion") at the office of the Conversion Agent and shall state in writing therein the principal amount of Notes to be converted and the name or names (with addresses) in which such Holder wishes the certificate or certificates for any shares of Common Stock, if any, to be delivered upon settlement of the Conversion Obligation to be registered, (B) surrender such Notes, duly endorsed to the Company or in blank (and accompanied by appropriate endorsement and transfer documents), at the office of the Conversion Agent and (C) if required, pay all taxes or duties required pursuant to the seventh paragraph under this section, if any. A Note shall be deemed to have been converted immediately prior to the Close of Business on the date (the "Conversion Date") that the Holder has complied with the requirements set forth in this paragraph.

No Notice of Conversion with respect to any Notes may be tendered by a Holder thereof if such Holder has also tendered a Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice and not validly withdrawn such Fundamental Change Repurchase Notice in accordance with the applicable provisions of "Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change—Right to Require Repurchase upon a Fundamental Change".

If more than one Note shall be surrendered for conversion at one time by the same Holder, the Conversion Obligation with respect to such Notes, if any, that shall be payable upon conversion shall be computed on the basis of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes (or specified portions thereof to the extent permitted thereby) so surrendered.

Delivery of the amounts of cash and/or shares of Common Stock owing in satisfaction of the Conversion Obligation will be made by the Company in no event later than the date specified in "—Settlement Methods". The Company will make such delivery by paying the cash amount owed to the Holder of the Note surrendered for conversion, or such Holder's nominee or nominees, and/or by issuing, or causing to be issued, and delivering to such Holder, or such Holder's nominee or nominees, certificates or a book-entry transfer through the Depositary for the number of full shares of Common Stock, if any, to which such Holder shall be entitled as part of such Conversion Obligation (together with cash in lieu of any fractional share).

In case any Note shall be surrendered for partial conversion, the Company will execute and the Trustee shall, as provided in an Authentication Order, authenticate and deliver to or upon the written order of the Holder of the Note so surrendered, without charge to such Holder, a new Note or Notes in authorized denominations in an aggregate principal amount equal to the unconverted portion of the surrendered Notes.

If a Holder submits a Note for conversion, subject to "—Taxes on Conversions", the Company shall pay all documentary, stamp and other similar issue or transfer taxes or duties, if any, which may be imposed by the United States or any political subdivision thereof or taxing authority thereof or therein with respect to the issuance of shares of Common Stock, if any, upon the conversion. However, the Holder shall pay any such tax which is due as a result of any request by such Holder that any shares of Common Stock be issued in a name other than the Holder's name. The Company may refuse to deliver the certificates representing the shares of Common Stock being issued in a name other than the Holder's name until the Company receives a sum sufficient to pay any tax which will be due as a result of any request that shares be issued in a name other than the Holder's name. Nothing herein shall preclude any tax withholding required by law or regulations.

Except as provided in "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate", no adjustment will be made for dividends on any shares of Common Stock issued upon the conversion of any Note as provided herein.

The Company shall notify the Trustee in writing of any conversion of Notes effected through any Conversion Agent other than the Trustee.

If Notes are converted after the Close of Business on a Regular Record Date but prior to the corresponding Interest Payment Date, Holders of such Notes as of the Close of Business on the Regular Record Date will receive the interest payable on such Notes on the corresponding Interest Payment Date, notwithstanding the conversion. Otherwise, in connection with any conversion of Notes, the Company shall pay in cash to the Holders of such Notes all accrued and unpaid interest on such Notes to, but not including the date of settlement for such conversion.

## Fractions of Shares

If more than one Note shall be surrendered for conversion at one time by the same Holder, the number of full shares of Common Stock which shall be issuable upon conversion thereof shall be computed on the basis of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes (or specified portions thereof) so surrendered. No fractional share of Common Stock will be issued upon conversion of any Notes or Notes. Instead of any fractional share of Common Stock that would otherwise be issuable upon conversion of any Notes (or specified portions thereof), the Company will calculate and pay a cash adjustment in respect of such fraction (calculated to the nearest 1/10,000th of a share) in an amount based on:

- (1) the Last Reported Sale Price of the Common Stock on the relevant Conversion Date, if Physical Settlement applies to the Notes surrendered for conversion; or
- (2) the Daily VWAP on the last VWAP Trading Day of the relevant Observation Period, if Combination Settlement applies to the Notes surrendered for conversion.

## Adjustment of Conversion Rate

The Conversion Price or Conversion Rate, as applicable, will be adjusted from time to time by the Company as follows; *provided* that the Company will not make any adjustments to the relevant Conversion Price or Conversion Rate if Holders of the Notes participate (as a result of holding the Notes, and at the same time as holders of the Common Stock participate) in any of the transactions described below as if such Holders held a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the applicable Conversion Rate, multiplied by the principal amount (expressed in thousands) of Notes held by such Holders, without having to convert their Notes:

- (1) [reserved].
- (2) In case the Company shall exclusively issue shares of Common Stock as a dividend or distribution on all or substantially all shares of Common Stock, or shall effect a share split or share combination, the Conversion Rate shall be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR' = CR_O x$$
  $OS'$ 
 $OS_O$ 

where,

CRo = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution or the effective date of such share split or share combination, as the case may be;

CR' = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately after the Open of Business on such Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution or effective date of such share split or share combination, as the case may be;

OSo = the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution or effective date of such share split or share combination, as the case may be; and

OS' = the number of shares of Common Stock that will be outstanding immediately after giving effect to such dividend, distribution, share split or share combination.

Any adjustment to the Conversion Rate made under the foregoing formula in this clause (b) will become effective immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution or the effective date of such share split or share combination, as the case may be. If any dividend or distribution of the type described in this paragraph is declared but not so paid or made, the Conversion Rate will be immediately readjusted, effective as of the date the Board of Directors determines not to pay such dividend or distribution, to the Conversion Rate that would then be in effect if such dividend or distribution had not been declared.

(3) In case the Company shall issue to all or substantially all holders of its outstanding shares of Common Stock any rights, options or warrants entitling them for a period ending not more than 45 calendar days after the Ex-Date of such issuance to subscribe for or purchase shares of Common Stock at a price per share less than the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period ending on the Trading Day immediately preceding the declaration date of such issuance, the Conversion Rate will be increased based on the following formula:

$$CR' = CR_O x$$
 
$$OS_O + X$$

$$OS_O + Y$$

where,

CRo = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such issuance;

CR' = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such issuance;

OSo = the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such issuance;

X = the total number of shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to such rights, options or warrants; and

Y = the number of shares of Common Stock equal to the aggregate price payable to exercise such rights, options or warrants divided by the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period ending on, and including, the Trading Day immediately preceding the Ex-Date for such issuance.

Any increase made under this paragraph will be made successively whenever any such rights, options or warrants are issued and shall become effective immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such issuance. To the extent that shares of Common Stock are not delivered after the expiration of such rights, options or warrants, the Conversion Rate shall be decreased to the Conversion Rate that would then be in effect had the increase with respect to the issuance of such rights, options or warrants been made on the basis of delivery of only the number of shares of Common Stock actually delivered. If such rights, options or warrants are not so issued, the Conversion Rate will be decreased to the Conversion Rate that would then be in effect if such Ex-Date for such issuance had not occurred.

(4) In case the Company shall distribute to all or substantially all holders of its Common Stock shares of any class of Capital Stock of the Company, evidences of its indebtedness, other assets or property of the Company, or rights, options or warrants entitling them to acquire the Capital Stock of the Company or other securities (excluding: (i) dividends, distributions or issuances as to which an adjustment was effected pursuant to the second or third numbered paragraph under this section; (ii) dividends or distributions paid exclusively in cash as to which an adjustment was effected pursuant to the fifth numbered paragraph under this section; and (iii) any dividend and distributions described below in this paragraph with respect to Spin-Offs) (any such shares of Capital Stock, evidences of indebtedness or other assets or property of the Company, or rights, options or warrants entitling them to acquire shares of Common Stock subject to clauses (i) — (iii) of the immediately preceding parenthetical, the "Distributed Property"), then the Conversion Rate will be increased based on the following formula:

$$CR' = CR_O x$$
  $SP_O - FMV$ 

where,

CRo = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such distribution;

CR' = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such distribution;

SPo = the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period ending on, and including, the Trading Day immediately preceding the Ex-Date for such distribution; and

FMV = the fair market value as reasonably determined by the Board of Directors in good faith of the Distributed Property to be distributed with respect to each outstanding share of Common Stock as of the Ex-Date for such distribution.

Any increase made under the portion of this paragraph above will become effective immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such distribution. If such distribution is not so paid or made, the Conversion Rate will be decreased to be the Conversion Rate that would then be in effect if such dividend or distribution had not been declared. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if "FMV" (as defined above) is equal to or greater than "SPo" (as defined above), in lieu of the foregoing increase, each Holder of a Note shall receive, in respect of each \$1.00 principal amount thereof, at the same time and upon the same terms as holders of the Common Stock, the amount and kind of Capital Stock of the Company, evidences of its indebtedness, other assets or property of the Company or rights, options or warrants to acquire Capital Stock of the Company or other securities that such Holder would have received if such Holder owned a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the Conversion Rate in effect on the Ex-Date for the distribution.

With respect to an adjustment pursuant to this paragraph where there has been a payment of a dividend or other distribution on the Common Stock in shares of Capital Stock of the Company of any class or series, or similar equity interest, of or relating to a Subsidiary or other business unit of the Company, and such Capital Stock or similar equity interest is listed or quoted (or will be listed or quoted upon the consummation of the distribution) on a U.S. national securities exchange or a reasonably comparable non-U.S. equivalent (a "Spin-Off"), the Conversion Rate will be increased based on the following formula:

$$CR' = CR_O x$$
 
$$\frac{FMV_O + MP_O}{MP_O}$$

where,

CRo = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately prior to the Close of Business on the Ex-Date of such Spin-Off;

CR' = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately after the Close of Business on the Ex-Date of such Spin-Off;

FMVo = the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Capital Stock or similar equity interest distributed to holders of Common Stock applicable to one share of Common Stock (determined by reference to the Last Reported Sale Price set forth above as if references therein to the Common Stock were to such Capital Stock or similar equity interest) over the first 10 consecutive Trading Day period immediately following, and including, the Ex-Date of the Spin-Off (the "Valuation Period"); and

MPo = the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the Valuation Period.

Such increase under the immediately preceding formula will be determined as of the Close of Business on the last Trading Day of the Valuation Period, but will be given effect immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date of the Spin-Off. If a Holder converts a Note, Cash or Combination Settlement is applicable to such Note, and the first VWAP Trading Day of the Observation Period occurs after the first Trading Day of the Valuation Period for a Spin-Off but on or before the last Trading Day of the Valuation Period for such Spin-Off, the reference in the above definition of "FMV0" to 10 consecutive Trading Days will be deemed replaced with such lesser number of Trading Days as have elapsed since, and including, the effective date of such Spin-Off but before the first VWAP Trading Day of the Observation Period. If a Holder converts a Note, Cash or Combination Settlement is applicable to such Note and one or more VWAP Trading Days of the Observation Period for such Notes occurs on or after the Ex-Date for a Spin-Off, but on or prior to the first Trading Day of the Valuation Period for such Spin-Off, such Observation Period will be suspended on the first such VWAP Trading Day and will resume immediately after the first Trading Day of the Valuation Period for such Spin-Off, with the reference in the above definition of "FMV0" to 10 consecutive Trading Days deemed replace with a reference to one (1) Trading Day.

(5) In case the Company shall pay any cash dividends or distributions to all or substantially all holders of Common Stock, the Conversion Rate will be increased based on the following formula:

$$CR' = CR_O x$$
  $SP_O - C$ 

where,

CRo = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution;

CR' = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution;

SPo = the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period ending on, and including, the Trading Day immediately preceding the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution; and

C = the amount in cash per share distributed to holders of shares of Common Stock in such dividend or distribution.

Such increase shall become effective immediately after the Open of Business on the Ex-Date for such dividend or distribution. If such dividend or distribution is not so paid, the Conversion Rate will be decreased, effective as of the date the Board of Directors determines not to make or pay such dividend or distribution, to be the Conversion Rate that would then be in effect if such dividend or distribution had not been declared. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if "C" (as defined above) is equal to or greater than "SPo" (as defined above), in lieu of the foregoing increase, each Holder of a Note shall receive, for each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes, at the same time and upon the same terms as holders of shares of Common Stock, the amount of cash that such Holder would have received if such Holder owned a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the Conversion Rate on the Ex-Date for such cash dividend or distribution.

(6) In case the Company or any of its Subsidiaries makes a payment in respect of a tender offer or exchange offer for the Common Stock (other than an odd lot tender offer), to the extent that the cash and value of any other consideration included in the payment per share of Common Stock exceeds the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period commencing on, and including, the Trading Day next succeeding the last date on which tenders or exchanges may be made pursuant to such tender or exchange offer (the "Expiration Date"), the Conversion Rate will be increased based on the following formula:

$$CR' = CR_O x$$
 
$$AC + (SP' x OS')$$

$$OS_O - SP'$$

where,

CRo = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately prior to the Open of Business on the Trading Day next succeeding the Expiration Date;

CR' = the Conversion Rate in effect immediately after the Open of Business on the Trading Day next succeeding the Expiration Date;

AC = the aggregate value of all cash and any other consideration as reasonably determined by the Board of Directors of the Company in good faith paid or payable for shares of Common Stock purchased in such tender or exchange offer;

OSo = the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Close of Business on the Expiration Date (before giving effect to the purchase of all shares of Common Stock accepted for purchase or exchange in such tender offer or exchange offer);

OS' = the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately after the Close of Business on the Expiration Date (after giving effect to the purchase of all shares of Common Stock accepted for purchase or exchange in such tender offer or exchange offer); and

SP' = the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period (the "Averaging Period") commencing on, and including, the Trading Day next succeeding the Expiration Date.

Such increase in the Conversion Rate under this paragraph shall be determined as of the Close of Business on the 10th Trading Day from, and including, the Trading Day next succeeding the Expiration Date but will be given effect as of the Open of Business on the Trading Day next succeeding the Expiration Date. If a Holder converts a note, Cash or Combination Settlement is applicable to such note, and the first VWAP Trading Day of the Observation Period for such Note occurs after the first Trading Day of the Averaging Period for a tender or exchange offer, but on or before the last Trading Day of the Averaging Period for such tender or exchange offer, the reference in the above definition "SP" "to "10" shall be deemed replaced with such lesser number of Trading Days as have elapsed from, and including, the first Trading Day of the Averaging Period for such tender or exchange offer to, but excluding, the first VWAP Trading Day of such Observation Period. If a Holder converts a Note, Cash or Combination settlement is applicable to such Note, and one or more VWAP Trading Days of the Observation Period for such Note occurs on or after the Expiration Date for a tender or exchange offer, but on or prior to the first Trading Day in the Averaging Period for such tender or exchange offer, such Observation Period will be suspended on the first such Trading Day and will resume immediately after the first Trading Day of the Averaging Period for such tender or exchange offer and the reference in the above definition "SP" " to "10 consecutive Trading Day period" shall be deemed replaced with a reference to "one (1) Trading Day."

- (7) In addition to those required by the first through sixth numbered paragraphs above, and to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Company from time to time may increase the Conversion Rate by any amount for a period of at least 20 Business Days if the Board of Directors determines (which determination shall be conclusive) that such increase would be in the Company's best interest. Whenever the Conversion Rate is increased pursuant to the preceding sentence, the Company shall deliver to the Holder of each Note, in the manner provided for in "—Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate", a written notice of such increase at least 15 calendar days prior to the date the increased Conversion Rate takes effect, in accordance with applicable law, and such notice shall state the increased Conversion Rate and the period during which it will be in effect. In addition, the Company may also (but is not required to) increase the Conversion Rate to avoid or diminish any income tax to holders of Common Stock or rights to purchase Common Stock in connection with any dividend or distribution of shares (or rights to acquire shares) or similar event.
- (8) If a Holder converts a Note and
  - (a) Combination Settlement is applicable to such a Note;
  - (b) the Record Date, Effective Date, or Expiration Date for any event that requires an adjustment to the Conversion Rate under any of the first through six numbered paragraphs of this section occurs (x) on or after the first VWAP Trading Day of the related Observation Period and (y) on or prior to the last VWAP Trading Day of such Observation Period; and
  - (c) the Daily Settlement Amount for any VWAP Trading Day in such Observation Period that occurs on or prior to such Record Date, Effective Date or Expiration Date (x) includes shares of Common Stock that do not entitle their holder to participate in such event and (y) is calculated based on a Conversion Rate that is not adjusted on account of such event; then, on account of such conversion, the Company will, on such Record Date, Effective Date or Expiration Date, treat such Holder, as a result of having converted such Notes, as though it were the record holder of a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the total number of shares of Common Stock that:
    - (x) are deliverable as part of the Daily Settlement Amount (A) for a VWAP Trading Day in such Observation Period that occurs on or prior to such Record Date, Effective Date or Expiration Date and (B) is calculated based on a Conversion Rate that is not adjusted for such event; and
    - (y) if not for this paragraph would not entitle such Holder to participate in such event.

In the case of Combination Settlement of a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change, an adjustment similar to that described above for Combination Settlement of such conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change shall be made in good faith by the Board of Directors of the Company.

- (9) Except as stated in this Indenture, the Company will not adjust the Conversion Rate for the issuance of shares of Common Stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of Common Stock or the right to purchase shares of Common Stock or such convertible or exchangeable securities.
- (10) Without limiting the foregoing ninth numbered paragraph of this section, no adjustment to the Conversion Rate need be made:
  - (a) upon the issuance of any shares of Common Stock pursuant to any present or future plan providing for the reinvestment of dividends or interest payable on securities of the Company and the investment of additional optional amounts in shares of Common Stock under any plan;
  - (b) upon the issuance of any shares of Common Stock or options or rights to purchase shares of Common Stock pursuant to any present or future employee, director or consultant benefit plan or program of or assumed by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;
  - (c) upon the issuance of any shares of Common Stock pursuant to any option, warrant, right or exercisable, exchangeable or convertible security not described in clause (ii) above and outstanding as of the date of this Indenture;
  - (d) for a change in the par value of the Common Stock; or
  - (e) for accrued and unpaid interest, if any.
- (11) The Company will not undertake any transaction that would result in its being required, pursuant to this Indenture, to adjust the Conversion Rate such that the Conversion Price per share of Common Stock will be less than the par value of Common Stock.
- (12) All calculations and other determinations made herein shall be made by the Company and shall be made to the nearest cent or to the nearest one-ten thousandth (1/10,000) of a share, as the case may be. No adjustment shall be made to the Conversion Rate unless such adjustment would require a change of at least 1% in the Conversion Rate then in effect at such time. The Company shall carry forward any adjustments that are less than 1% of the Conversion Rate and make such carried forward adjustments, regardless of whether the aggregate adjustment is less than 1% (i) annually, on the anniversary of the Issue Date, (ii) on the Effective Date for any Fundamental Change and (iii)(x) in the case of a Note to which Physical Settlement applies, upon the Conversion Date and (y) in the case of any Note to which Cash Settlement or Combination Settlement applies, on each VWAP Trading Day of the applicable Observation Period.
- (13) In any case in which this section provides that an adjustment will become effective immediately after (1) the Ex-Date for an event or (2) the last date on which tenders or exchanges may be made pursuant to any tender or exchange offer pursuant to the sixth numbered paragraph of this section (each, an "Adjustment Determination Date"), the Company may elect to defer until the occurrence of the applicable Adjustment Event (x) issuing to the Holder of any Note converted after such Adjustment Determination Date and before the occurrence of such Adjustment Event, the additional cash and/or shares of Common Stock or other securities issuable upon such conversion by reason of the adjustment required by such Adjustment Event over and above the amounts deliverable upon such conversion before giving effect to such adjustment and (y) paying to such Holder any amount in cash in lieu of any fraction of a share of Common Stock pursuant to "—Fractions of Shares". For purposes of this paragraph, the term "Adjustment Event" means:
  - (a) in any case referred to in clause (1), the date any dividend or distribution of Common Stock, Distributed Property or cash is paid or made, the effective date of any share split or combination or the date of expiration of any options, rights or warrants, and
  - (b) in any case referred to in clause (2), the date a sale or exchange of Common Stock pursuant to such tender or exchange offer is consummated and becomes irrevocable.
- (14) For purposes of this section, subject to the fourth numbered paragraph, the number of shares outstanding at any time will include shares issuable in respect of scrip certificates issued in lieu of fractions of shares of Common Stock, but will not include shares of Common Stock held in the treasury of the Company.
- (15) Whenever any provision of this Indenture requires the Company to calculate the Last Reported Sale Price, the Daily VWAP, the Daily Conversion Value and/or the Daily Settlement Amount over a span of multiple days (including with respect to an Observation Period or the Stock Price), the Company will make

appropriate adjustments (determined in good faith by the Board of Directors of the Company) to each to account for any adjustment to the Conversion Rate that becomes effective, or any event requiring an adjustment to the Conversion Rate where the Ex-Date of the event occurs, at any time during the period when such Last Reported Sale Price, Daily VWAP, Daily Conversion Value and/or Daily Settlement Amount is to be calculated.

(16) To the extent that the Company has a preferred stock rights plan in effect upon conversion of the Notes into Common Stock, Holders will receive, in addition to any Common Stock, (i) if Physical Settlement applies to their Notes, on the Conversion Date for their Notes and (ii) if Combination Settlement applies to their Notes, on each VWAP Trading Day in the Observation Period applicable to their Notes, in either case, the rights under the rights plan, unless prior to such Conversion Date or such VWAP Trading Day, as the case may be, the rights have separated from the Common Stock, in which case the Conversion Rate will be adjusted at the time of separation as if the Company distributed to all holders of the Common Stock Distributed Property as described in the fourth numbered paragraph of this section, subject to readjustment in the event of the expiration, termination or redemption of such rights.

# Notice of Adjustments of Conversion Rate

Whenever the Conversion Rate is adjusted as herein provided:

- (1) the Company will compute the adjusted Conversion Rate in accordance with "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate" and prepare an Officers' Certificate setting forth the adjusted Conversion Rate and showing in reasonable detail the facts upon which such adjustment is based, and promptly file such certificate with the Trustee and with each Conversion Agent (if other than the Trustee);
- (2) the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause its articles of amendment and restatement and any other similar organizational documents to be amended on or before August 31, 2020 to increase the Company's authorized share capital so that shares of Common Stock can be issued in the full amount as required under any conversion of the Notes; and
- (3) upon each such adjustment, the Company will provide a written notice to all Holders, in the manner provided for in "—Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate", stating that the Conversion Rate has been adjusted and setting forth the adjusted Conversion Rate.

Neither the Trustee nor any Conversion Agent will be under any duty or responsibility with respect to any such certificate or the information and calculations contained therein, except to exhibit the same to any Holder desiring inspection thereof at its office during normal business hours.

#### Limit on Settlement Method

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Article 14, unless and until the Company obtains shareholder approval of the increase in the number of shares of the Common Stock authorized and available for issuance upon conversion of the Notes to allow the Company to satisfy conversions of all such Notes fully in shares of the Common Stock, the Company may not elect (and will not be deemed to elect) Physical Settlement or Combination Settlement to satisfy its Conversion Obligation with respect to any Note if such election would result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of the Common Stock (in the aggregate for the Notes taking into account all prior or concurrent Note conversions). For the avoidance of doubt, the Company may elect Physical Settlement or Combination Settlement in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture to satisfy its Conversion Obligation with respect to any Note as long as such election would not result in the issuance of more than 124.7 million shares of the Common Stock (in the aggregate for the Notes taking into account all prior or concurrent Note conversions). If the Company is deemed to elect Cash Settlement to satisfy its Conversion Obligation with respect to any Note under the provisions of the Indenture, the Company will provide to the Holders of all such Notes, the Trustee and the Conversion Agent a written notice of such deemed election of Cash Settlement and, simultaneously with providing such notice, the Company will make the relevant information available on the website of the Company.

#### Taxes on Conversions

Except as provided in the next sentence, the Company will pay any and all taxes and duties that may be payable in respect of the issue or delivery of shares of Common Stock on conversion of Notes pursuant hereto. The Company will not, however, be required to pay any tax or duty that may be payable in respect of (i) income of the Holder, or (ii) any transfer involved in the issue and delivery of shares of Common Stock in a name other than that of the Holder of the Note or Notes to be converted, and no such issue or delivery shall be made unless and until the Person requesting such issue has paid to the Company the amount of any such tax or duty, or has established to the satisfaction of the Company that such tax or duty has been paid.

#### Certain Covenants

Before taking any action which would cause an adjustment to the Conversion Rate that would result in reducing the Conversion Price below the then par value, if any, of the shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Notes, the Company will take all corporate action which it reasonably determines may be necessary in order that the Company may validly and legally issue such shares of Common Stock at such adjusted Conversion Rate.

The Company covenants that all shares of Common Stock issued upon conversion of Notes will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable by the Company and free from all taxes, liens and changes with respect to the issue thereof.

The Company further covenants that if at any time the Common Stock will be listed for trading on any other national securities exchange the Company shall, if permitted and required by the rules of such exchange, list and keep listed, so long as the Common Stock shall be so listed on such exchange, all Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Notes.

# Cancellation of Converted Notes

All Notes delivered for conversion (other than Notes that are to be exchanged pursuant to the third numbered paragraph of the first paragraph of "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege" will be delivered to the Trustee or its agent and canceled by the Trustee as provided in "The Notes—Cancellation".

# Provision in Case of Effect of Reclassification, Consolidation, Merger or Sale

In the event of any:

- (1) recapitalization, reclassification or change of the Common Stock (other than a change in par value, or from par value to no par value, or from no par value, or as a result of a split, subdivision, or combination for which an adjustment is made pursuant to the second numbered paragraph of "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate";
- (2) consolidation, merger or combination involving the Company;
- (3) sale, conveyance, transfer or lease to another Person of all or substantially all of the Company's consolidated assets and its Subsidiaries substantially as an entirety; or
- (4) any statutory share exchange,

in each case as a result of which holders of the outstanding Common Stock would be entitled to receive cash, securities or other property or assets (including cash or any combination thereof) (the type, amount and kind (and in the same proportions) of such cash, securities or other property or assets, the "Reference Property", and the amount of Reference Property that a holder of one share of Common Stock is (or is deemed to be) entitled to receive in the applicable Merger Event, a "Unit of Reference Property") for their shares of Common Stock (each such event, a "Merger Event"), then, at the effective time of such Merger Event, subject to the provisions of "—Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate", the right to convert each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes based on a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the applicable Conversion Rate will be changed into the right to convert each \$1.00 principal amount of Notes based on the Reference Property that the Holders would have been entitled to receive if such Holders had held a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the Conversion Rate then in effect immediately prior to these events. However, at and after the effective time of the Merger Event, (i) the Company will continue to have the right to determine the form of consideration to be paid and/or

delivered, as the case may be, upon conversion of Notes, as set forth in "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege" and (ii) (x) any amount payable in cash upon conversion of the Notes as set forth in "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege" will continue to be payable in cash, (y) any shares of Common Stock that the Company would have been required to deliver upon conversion of the Notes as set in "—Exercise of Conversion Privilege" will instead be deliverable in Units of Reference Property and (z) the Daily VWAP will be calculated based on the components of a Unit of Reference Property.

For purposes of this section, in the case of a Merger Event that causes the Common Stock to be converted into, or exchanged for, the right to receive more than a single type of consideration (determined based in part upon any form of stockholder election), the Reference Property that a Holder of one or more shares of Common Stock would have been entitled to receive in such Merger Event (and based on which the Notes will be convertible) will be deemed to be based on (i) the weighted average of the types and amounts of consideration received by the holders of the Common Stock that affirmatively make such an election or (ii) if no holders of the Common Stock affirmatively make such an election, the types and amounts of consideration actually received by such holders, in each case, per share of Common Stock. The Company shall notify Holders of the weighted average as soon as practicable after such determination is made. The Company shall not become a party to any such Merger Event unless its terms are consistent with the foregoing.

The Company and the Trustee (and any Successor Person, if applicable) will, concurrently with the effective time of the Merger Event, execute a supplemental indenture to effect the requirements therefor pursuant to this Indenture. If the Reference Property for such Merger Event includes shares of stock or other securities or assets of a Person other than the Company, then such other Person will also execute such supplemental indenture and such supplemental indenture will contain whatever additional provisions the Board of Directors of the Company considers to be reasonably necessary to protect the Holders. The Company will cause notice of the execution of such supplemental indenture to be mailed to each Holder, in the manner provided for in "—Conversion Privilege and Conversion Rate", within 20 calendar days after execution thereof. Failure to deliver such notice shall not affect the legality or validity of such supplemental indenture.

In the event a supplemental indenture is executed pursuant to this section, the Company will promptly file with the Trustee an Officers' Certificate briefly stating the reasons therefor, the type, amount and kind of cash, securities or property that will constitute the Reference Property after any such Merger Event, any adjustment to be made with respect thereto and that all conditions precedent have been complied with.

The above provisions of this section shall similarly apply to any successive Merger Event.

# Responsibility of Trustee for Conversion Provisions

The Trustee, subject to the provisions of "Trustee—Rights of Trustee", and any Conversion Agent will not at any time be under any duty or responsibility to any Holder to determine whether any facts exist which may require any adjustment of the Conversion Rate, or with respect to the nature or extent of any such adjustment when made, or with respect to the method employed, herein or in any supplemental indenture provided to be employed, in making the same, or whether a supplemental indenture need be entered into. Neither the Trustee, subject to the provisions of "Trustee—Rights of Trustee", nor any Conversion Agent shall be accountable with respect to the validity or value (or the kind or amount) of any shares of Common Stock, or of any other securities or property or cash, which may at any time be issued or delivered upon the conversion of any Notes; and it or they do not make any representation with respect thereto. Neither the Trustee, subject to the provisions of "Trustee—Rights of Trustee", nor any Conversion Agent shall be responsible for any failure by the Company to make or calculate any cash payment or to issue, transfer or deliver any shares of Common Stock or share certificates or other securities or property or cash upon the surrender of any Note for the purpose of conversion; and the Trustee, subject to the provisions of "Trustee—Rights of Trustee", and any Conversion Agent shall not be responsible for any failure of the Company to comply with any of the covenants of the Company contained herein.

#### Notice to Holders Prior to Certain Actions

In case of any:

(1) action by the Company or one of its Subsidiaries that would require an adjustment to the Conversion Rate pursuant to "—Adjustment of Conversion Rate";

- (2) Merger Event; or
- (3) voluntary or involuntary dissolution, liquidation or winding-up of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;

then, in each case (unless notice of such event is otherwise required pursuant to another provision of this Indenture), the Company will cause to be delivered to the Trustee and the Conversion Agent (if other than the Trustee) and to be mailed or delivered to each Holder at its address appearing on the Register, as promptly as possible but in any event at least 45 Scheduled Trading Days prior to the applicable date hereinafter specified, a written notice stating (i) the date on which a record is to be taken for the purpose of such action by the Company or one of its Subsidiaries or, if a record is not to be taken, the date as of which the holders of Common Stock of record are to be determined for the purposes of such action by the Company or one of its Subsidiaries, or (ii) the date on which such Merger Event, dissolution, liquidation or winding-up is expected to become effective or occur, and the date as of which it is expected that holders of Common Stock of record shall be entitled to exchange their Common Stock for securities or other property deliverable upon such Merger Event, dissolution, liquidation or winding-up. Failure to give such notice, or any defect therein, shall not affect the legality or validity of such action by the Company or one of its Subsidiaries, Merger Event, dissolution, liquidation or winding-up.

#### Certain Limitations on Settlement

- (1) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Indenture or the Notes, for so long as the Common Stock is registered under the Exchange Act, a Holder shall not be entitled to receive shares of Common Stock upon conversion of any Notes during any period of time in which the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock that may be acquired by such Holder upon conversion of Notes shall, when added to the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock deemed beneficially owned, directly or indirectly, by such Holder and each person subject to aggregation of common stock with such Holder under Section 13 or Section 16 of the Exchange Act and rules promulgated thereunder at such time (an "Aggregated Person") (other than by virtue of the ownership of securities or rights to acquire securities that have limitations on the Holder's or such person's right to convert, exercise or purchase similar to this limitation), as determined pursuant to the rules and regulations promulgated under Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act, exceed 9.99% (the "Restricted Ownership Percentage") of the total issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock (the "Section 16 Conversion Blocker"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 16 Conversion Blocker shall not apply (i) with respect to a Holder if such Holder is subject to Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act without regard to the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Notes and upon conversion, exercise or sale of securities or rights to acquire securities that have limitations on the Holder's right to convert, exercise or purchase similar to this limitation and (ii) in connection with an issuance of Common Stock by the Company pursuant to, or upon a conversion in connection with a Fundamental Change.
- (2) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall issue shares of Common Stock upon conversion of such Holder's Notes up to (but not exceeding) the amount that would cause such Holder (together with any Aggregated Person) to equal the Restricted Ownership Percentage; *provided* that each Holder shall have the right at any time and from time to time to reduce the Restricted Ownership Percentage applicable to such Holder immediately upon prior written notice to the Company (provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, in such event, such Holder may sell shares of Common Stock or Notes to reduce the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock deemed beneficially owned by such Holder (together with any Aggregated Person) to a level below the reduced Restricted Ownership Percentage, in which case the Notes will be convertible by such Holder up to (but will not exceed) the reduced Restricted Ownership Percentage) or increase the Restricted Ownership Percentage applicable to such Holder (together with any Aggregated Person) upon 65 days' prior written notice to the Company.

## Amendment, Supplement and Waiver

The Company, the Guarantors, the Trustee and the Collateral Agent may amend or supplement the Notes Documents without the consent of any Holder of Note:

- (1) to cure any ambiguity, omission, mistake, defect or inconsistency;
- (2) to provide for uncertificated Notes in addition to or in place of certificated Notes;

- (3) to provide for the assumption of the Company's or a Guarantor's obligations to the Holders of the Notes and Note Guarantees by a successor to the Company or such Guarantor pursuant to the terms of the Indenture:
- (4) to make any change that would provide any additional rights or benefits to the Holders or that does not adversely affect the legal rights under the Indenture of any such Holder as determined by the Board of Directors evidenced by a resolution thereof and Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee;
- (5) to comply with requirements of the SEC in order to effect the qualification of the Indenture under the TIA;
- (6) to provide for the issuance of Additional Notes and PIK Notes in each case in accordance with the Indenture:
- (7) to allow any Guarantor to execute a supplemental indenture and/or a Note Guarantee with respect to the Notes or to evidence the release of any Guarantor from its Note Guarantee, in each case in accordance with the Indenture;
- (8) to make any amendment to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the transfer and legending of Notes as permitted by the Indenture, including, without limitation to facilitate the issuance and administration of the Notes; *provided, however*, that (i) compliance with the Indenture as so amended would not result in Notes being transferred in violation of the Securities Act or any applicable securities law and (ii) such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of Holders to transfer Notes as determined by the Board of Directors evidenced by a resolution thereof and Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee;
- (9) to add security to or for the benefit of the Notes and, in the case of the Collateral Documents, to or for the benefit of the other secured parties named therein, or to conform and evidence the release, termination or discharge of the Liens securing the Notes Debt when such release, termination or discharge is permitted by the Indenture and the other Notes Documents or as required by the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (10) to modify the Collateral Documents to secure additional extensions of credit and add additional secured creditors not prohibited by the provisions of the Indenture;
- (11) to make, complete or confirm any grant of Collateral permitted or required by any of the Notes Documents;
- (12) to comply with the requirements of the Depositary (including its nominees) with respect to transfers of beneficial interests in the Notes; or
- (13) to evidence and provide for the acceptance and appointment under the Indenture of a successor Trustee or Collateral Agent thereunder pursuant to the requirements thereof.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company, the Trustee and the Collateral Agent may amend or supplement the Notes Documents with the consent of the Holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes voting as a single class (including, without limitation, consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for, or purchase of, the Notes), and, subject to the terms of the Indenture, any existing Default or Event of Default (other than a Default or Event of Default in the payment of the principal of or interest or premium, if any, on the Notes, except a payment default resulting from an acceleration that has been rescinded) or compliance with any provision of the Notes Documents may be waived with the consent of the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes voting as a single class (including, without limitation, consents obtained in connection with a tender offer or exchange offer for, or purchase of, the Notes).

The Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Notes then outstanding voting as a single class may waive compliance in a particular instance by the Company with any provision of the Indenture or the other Notes Documents. However, without the consent of each Holder affected, an amendment, supplement or waiver may not (with respect to any Notes held by a non-consenting Holder):

- (1) reduce the principal amount of Notes whose Holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver;
- (2) reduce the principal of or change the fixed maturity of any Note or alter or waive any of the provisions with respect to the redemption of the Notes (other than as allowed by the terms of the Indenture);
- (3) reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest, including default interest, on any Note;

- (4) waive a Default or Event of Default in the payment of principal of or interest or premium, if any, on the Notes (except a rescission of acceleration of the Notes by the Holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes and a waiver of the payment default that resulted from such acceleration);
- (5) make any Note payable in money other than that stated in the Notes;
- (6) make any change in the provisions of the Indenture relating to waivers of past Defaults or the rights of Holders to receive payments of principal of or interest or premium, if any, on the Notes;
- (7) waive a redemption payment with respect to any Note (except as allowed by the terms of the Indenture);
- (8) release any Guarantor from any of its obligations under its Note Guarantee or the Indenture, except as allowed pursuant to the terms of the Indenture;
- (9) make any change in the preceding amendment and waiver provisions; or
- (10) make any change that adversely affects the conversion rights of any Notes.

Any amendment to, or waiver of, the provisions of the Indenture relating to the Collateral or the Collateral Documents that has the effect of releasing all or substantially all of the Collateral from the Liens securing the Notes will require the consent of the Holders of at least 66-2/3% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes then outstanding.

The consent of the Holders is not necessary under the Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment, supplement or waiver. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment, supplement or waiver.

#### Notices

All notices and communications (other than those sent to Holders) will be deemed to have been duly given: at the time delivered by hand, if personally delivered; five Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, if mailed; when receipt acknowledged, if transmitted by facsimile or electronic image scan; and the next Business Day after timely delivery to the courier, if sent by overnight air courier guaranteeing next day delivery.

Any notice or communication to a Holder will be sent electronically or mailed by first class mail, certified or registered, return receipt requested, or by overnight air courier guaranteeing next day delivery to its address shown on the register kept by the Registrar. Any notice or communication will also be mailed to any Person described in TIA Section 313(c), to the extent required by the TIA. Failure to mail a notice or communication to a Holder or any defect in it will not affect its sufficiency with respect to other Holders.

If a notice or communication is mailed in the manner provided above within the time prescribed, it is duly given, whether or not the addressee receives it, except in the case of notices or communications given to the Trustee, which shall be effective only upon actual receipt.

If the Company mails a notice or communication to Holders, it will mail a copy to the Trustee and each Agent at the same time.

# **Governing Law**

The Indenture will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

# **Certain Definitions**

Set forth below are certain defined terms used in the Indenture.

"20-Day VWAP" means, with respect to any Conversion Date, the average of the Daily VWAPs for the 20 consecutive VWAP Trading Days prior to such Conversion Date.

"Accounts" shall mean and include as to each Grantor, all of such Grantor's "accounts" as defined in the UCC, whether now owned or hereafter acquired including, without limitation all present and future rights of such Grantor to payment of a monetary obligation, whether or not earned by performance, which is not evidenced by chattel paper or an instrument, (i) for property that has been or is to be sold, leased, licensed, assigned, or

otherwise disposed of, (ii) for services rendered or to be rendered, (iii) for a secondary obligation incurred or to be incurred, or (iv) arising out of the use of a credit or charge card or information contained on or for use with any such card.

"Acquired Debt" means, with respect to any specified Person:

- (1) Indebtedness of any other Person existing at the time such other Person is merged with or into or became a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, whether or not such Indebtedness is incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person merging with or into, or becoming a Restricted Subsidiary of, such specified Person; and
- (2) Indebtedness secured by a Lien encumbering any asset acquired by such specified Person.
- "Affiliate" of any specified Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For purposes of this definition, "control," as used with respect to any Person, means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by agreement or otherwise. For purposes of this definition, the terms "controlling," "controlled by" and "under common control with" have correlative meanings.
- "Agent" means any Registrar, co-registrar, Paying Agent, additional paying agent, Conversion Agent or additional conversion agent.
- "Applicable Procedures" means, with respect to any transfer or exchange of or for beneficial interests in any Global Note, the rules and procedures of the Depositary, Euroclear and Clearstream that apply to such transfer or exchange.

"Asset Sale" means:

- (1) the sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of any assets or rights (other than as a result of an Involuntary Transfer); provided that the sale, lease, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole will be governed by the provisions of "Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change" and/or "Successors—Merger, Consolidation or Sale of Assets" and not by the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Asset Sales"; and
- (2) the issuance of Equity Interests in any of the Company's Restricted Subsidiaries or the sale of Equity Interests in any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (other than directors' qualifying shares or shares or interests required to be held by foreign nationals pursuant to applicable local law).

Notwithstanding the preceding, none of the following items will be deemed to be an Asset Sale:

- (1) any single transaction or series of related transactions that involves assets having a Fair Market Value of less than \$1.0 million;
- (2) a transfer of assets between or among the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (3) an issuance of Equity Interests by a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company to the Company or to a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company;
- (4) the sale or lease of inventory, products or accounts receivable in the ordinary course of business and any sale or other disposition of damaged, worn-out or obsolete assets in the ordinary course of business;
- (5) the licensing of intellectual property in the ordinary course of business (other than any perpetual licensing) which do not materially interfere with the business of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (6) the sale or other disposition of cash or Cash Equivalents;
- (7) the creation of a Permitted Lien;
- (8) to the extent allowable under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, any exchange of like property (excluding any "boot" thereon) for use in a Permitted Business;
- (9) a Restricted Payment that does not violate the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Restricted Payments" or a Permitted Investment;

- (10) the surrender or waiver of litigation rights or the settlement, release or surrender of tort or other litigation claims of any kind; and
- (11) the lapse of registered patents, trademarks and other intellectual property or the termination of license agreements related thereto to the extent not economically desirable to maintain or useful in the conduct of the business of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries and so long as such lapse is not materially adverse to the interests of the Holders.

"Attributable Debt" in respect of a sale and leaseback transaction means, at the time of determination, the present value of the obligation of the lessee for net rental payments during the remaining term of the lease included in such sale and leaseback transaction including any period for which such lease has been extended. Such present value shall be calculated using a discount rate equal to the rate of interest implicit in such transaction, determined in accordance with GAAP; provided, however, that if such sale and leaseback transaction results in a Capital Lease Obligation, the amount of Indebtedness represented thereby will be determined in accordance with the definition of "Capital Lease Obligation."

"Bank Product Obligations" shall mean Obligations under the Senior Credit Facility for any service or facility extended to the Company, any Guarantor or any of their Subsidiaries, including credit cards, debit cards, purchase cards, any processing services related to the foregoing, treasury cash management and related services, return items, netting, overdraft and interstate depositary network services and hedging arrangements.

"Bankruptcy Code" shall mean the United States Bankruptcy Code, being Title 11 of the United States Code, as the same now exists or may from time to time hereafter be amended, modified, recodified or supplemented.

"Beneficial Owner" has the meaning assigned to such term in Rule 13d-3 and Rule 13d-5 under the Exchange Act, except that in calculating the beneficial ownership of any particular "person" (as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), such "person" will be deemed to have beneficial ownership of all securities that such "person" has the right to acquire by conversion or exercise of other securities, whether such right is currently exercisable or is exercisable only after the passage of time. The terms "Beneficially Own" and "Beneficially Owned" have a corresponding meaning.

#### "Board of Directors" means:

- (1) with respect to a corporation, the board of directors of the corporation or any committee thereof duly authorized to act on behalf of such board;
- (2) with respect to a partnership, the Board of Directors of the general partner of the partnership;
- (3) with respect to a limited liability company, the managing member or members or any controlling committee of managing members thereof; and
- (4) with respect to any other Person, the board or committee of such Person serving a similar function.
- "Business Day" means any day other than a Legal Holiday.

"Capital Lease Obligation" means, at the time any determination is to be made, the amount of the liability in respect of a capital lease that would at that time be required to be capitalized on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP, and the Stated Maturity thereof shall be the date of the last payment of rent or any other amount due under such lease prior to the first date upon which such lease may be prepaid by the lessee without payment of a penalty; provided that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any lease that is treated as an operating lease for purposes of GAAP as of December 14, 2018 shall not be treated as Indebtedness or as a Capital Lease Obligation and shall continue to be treated as an operating lease (and any future lease, if it were in effect on December 14, 2018, that would be treated as an operating lease for purposes of GAAP as of December 14, 2018 shall be treated as an operating lease), in each case for purposes of this Indenture or any document related thereto, notwithstanding any actual or proposed change in GAAP after December 14, 2018.

# "Capital Stock" means:

- (1) in the case of a corporation, corporate stock;
- (2) in the case of an association or business entity, any and all shares, interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock;

- (3) in the case of a partnership or limited liability company, partnership interests (whether general or limited) or membership interests; and
- (4) any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distributions of assets of, the issuing Person, but excluding from all of the foregoing any debt securities convertible into Capital Stock, whether or not such debt securities include any right of participation with Capital Stock.

# "Cash Equivalents" means:

- (1) securities issued or directly and fully guaranteed or insured by the United States government or any agency or instrumentality of the United States government (provided that the full faith and credit of the United States is pledged in support of those securities) having maturities of not more than one year from the date of acquisition;
- (2) certificates of deposit and eurodollar time deposits with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition, bankers' acceptances with maturities not exceeding twelve months and overnight bank deposits, in each case, with any lender party to the Senior Credit Facility or with any domestic commercial bank having capital and surplus in excess of \$500.0 million and a Thomson Bank Watch Rating of "B" or better and, with respect to any Foreign Restricted Subsidiary, time deposits, certificates of deposits, overnight bank deposits or bankers acceptances in the currency of any country in which such Foreign Restricted Subsidiary transacts business having maturities of twelve months or less from the date of acquisition issued by any commercial bank that is (a) organized under the laws of such country and (b) has capital and surplus in excess of \$500.0 million (or its foreign currency equivalent);
- (3) repurchase obligations with a tem1of not more than seven days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (1) and (2) above entered into with any financial institution meeting the qualifications specified in clause (2) above;
- (4) commercial paper having one of the two highest ratings obtainable from Moody's or S&P and, in each case, maturing within 364 days after the date of acquisition;
- (5) money market funds that comply with the criteria set forth in SEC Rule 2a-7 under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, and are rated "AAA" by S&P and "AAA" by Moody's;
- (6) money market funds at least 90% of the assets of which constitute Cash Equivalents of the kinds described in clauses (1) through (5) of this definition, United States dollars, Canadian dollars, Pounds Sterling and Euros; and
- (7) instruments equivalent to those referred to in clauses (1) through (6) of this definition denominated in Euros or any other foreign currency used by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to the extent reasonably required in connection with any business conducted by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary and not for speculative purposes.

"Collateral Agent" means Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, not in its individual capacity, but solely in its capacity as Collateral Agent, until a successor replaces it in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indenture and thereafter means the successor serving thereunder.

"Collateral Agent Payment Trigger Event" shall mean, with respect to a Collateral Agent Payment, (i) an event of default has occurred and is continuing under the Senior Credit Agreement, (ii) after giving effect to a Collateral Agent Payment, Issuer and Guarantors have Liquidity (as defined in the Senior Credit Agreement) of less than \$20,000,000 as of the date of a Collateral Agent Payment, and (iii) the Collateral Agent has received written notice from the Senior Credit Facility Agent that a Collateral Agent Payment Trigger Event has occurred, which notice has not been withdrawn.

"Collateral Documents" means the security agreements (including the Security Agreement and any intellectual property security agreements), pledge agreements, Mortgages, collateral assignments, control agreements and related agreements and instruments (including, without limitation, financing statements under the Uniform

<sup>&</sup>quot;Clearstream" means Clearstream Banking, S.A. "Close of Business" means 5:00 p.m., Eastern time.

Commercial Code of the relevant states) and the Intercrecilitor Agreement, each as amended, supplemented, restated, renewed, replaced or otherwise modified from time to time, to secure any Obligations under the Notes Documents or under which rights or remedies with respect to any such Lien are governed.

"Common Stock" means the common stock of the Company, par value \$0.01 per share, or any other shares of Capital Stock of the Company into which such shares of common stock are reclassified or changed, or in the event of a merger, consolidation or other similar transaction involving the Company that is otherwise permitted under the Indenture in which the Company is not the surviving corporation, the common stock, common equity interests, ordinary shares or depositary shares or other certificates representing common equity interests of such surviving corporation or its direct or indirect parent corporation.

"Company" means A. M. Castle & Co. and any and all successors thereto.

"Consolidated Cash Flow" means, with respect to any specified Person for any period, the Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period, adjusted as follows (without duplication):

- (1) plus an amount equal to any extraordinary loss plus any net loss realized by such Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with an Asset Sale, to the extent such losses were deducted in computing such Consolidated Net Income;
- (2) plus provision for taxes based on income or profits of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, to the extent that such provision for taxes was deducted in computing such Consolidated Net Income;
- (3) plus the Fixed Charges of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, to the extent that such Fixed Charges were deducted in computing such Consolidated Net Income;
- (4) plus depreciation, amortization (including amortization of intangibles but excluding amortization of prepaid cash expenses that were paid in a prior period) and other non-cash charges and expenses (excluding any such non-cash expense to the extent that it represents an accrual of or reserve for cash expenses in any future period or amortization of a prepaid cash expense that was paid in a prior period) of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period to the extent that such depreciation, amortization and other non-cash expenses were deducted in computing such Consolidated Net Income;
- (5) minus non-cash items increasing such Consolidated Net Income for such period, other than the accrual of revenue in the ordinary course of business, in each case, on a consolidated basis and determined in accordance with GAAP.

Notwithstanding the preceding, the provision for taxes based on the income or profits of, and the depreciation and amortization and other non-cash expenses of, a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company will be added to Consolidated Net Income to compute Consolidated Cash Flow of the Company only to the extent that a corresponding amount would be permitted at the date of determination to be dividended to the Company by such Restricted Subsidiary without prior governmental approval (that has not been obtained), and without direct or indirect restriction pursuant to the terms of its charter and all agreements, instruments, judgments, decrees, orders, statutes, rules and governmental regulations applicable to that Restricted Subsidiary or its stockholders.

"Consolidated Net Income" means, with respect to any specified Person for any period, the aggregate of the Net Income of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, on a consolidated basis, determined in accordance with GAAP; provided that:

- (1) the Net Income (but not loss) of any Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary or that is accounted for by the equity method of accounting will be included only to the extent of the amount of dividends or similar distributions paid in cash to the specified Person or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Person;
- (2) the Net Income of any Restricted Subsidiary will be excluded to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by that Restricted Subsidiary of that Net Income is not at the date of determination permitted without any prior governmental approval (that has not been obtained) or, directly or indirectly, by operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or governmental regulation applicable to that Restricted Subsidiary or its stockholders;
- (3) the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles will be excluded;

- (4) gains and losses due solely to fluctuations in currency values and the related tax effects determined in accordance with GAAP for such period will be excluded;
- (5) non-cash compensation charges or other non-cash expenses or charges arising from the grant of or issuance or re-pricing of stock, stock options or other equity- based awards to the directors, officers and employees of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries will be excluded;
- (6) any non-cash impairment charge or asset write-off under GAAP and the amortization of intangibles arising under GAAP will be excluded;
- (7) gains, losses, charges or expenses due to (i) the early extinguishment of indebtedness or (ii) the application of "fresh-start" accounting (or similar accounting treatments), in each case, will be excluded; and
- (8) gains, losses, charges or expenses due to fair value measurements of assets and liabilities under Accounting Standards Codification Topic 815, "Derivatives and Hedging" or under Accounting Standards Codification Topic 820, "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures" will be excluded.
- "Continuing Directors" means, as of any date of determination, any member of the Board of Directors of the Company who:
- (1) was a member of such Board of Directors on the Issue Date;
- (2) was nominated for election or elected to such Board of Directors with the approval of a majority of the Continuing Directors who were members of such Board of Directors at the time of such nomination or election; or
- (3) whose election or nomination to such Board of Directors was authorized under and took place in accordance with the terms of the Stockholders Agreement in effect as of the Issue Date.
- "Contracts" shall mean all contracts between any Grantor and one or more additional parties (including any licensing agreements and any partnership agreements, joint venture agreements and limited liability company agreements).
- "Conversion Price" means at any time an amount equal to \$1.00 divided by the applicable Conversion Rate at such time.
- "Convertible Indebtedness" means Indebtedness of the Company (excluding the Notes) or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is convertible or exchangeable into Common Stock (and cash in lieu of fractional shares) and/or cash (in an amount determined by reference to the price of such Common Stock).
- "Copyrights" shall mean all of each Grantor's now existing or hereafter acquired right, title, and interest in and to all of such Grantor's copyrights, rights to any works of authorship or other copyrightable subject material and all applications for registration, registrations and recordings relating to the foregoing as may at any time be filed in the United States Copyright Office, the Canadian Intellectual Property Office or in any similar office or agency in the United States of America or Canada, any State or Province thereof, any political subdivision thereof or in any other country, together with all rights and privileges arising under applicable law with respect to such Grantor's use of any copyrights and all reissues, divisions, continuations and renewals thereof.
- "Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee" will be at the address of the Trustee specified in "Notices—" or such other address as to which the Trustee may give notice to the Company.
- "Daily Cash Amount" means an amount of cash equal to 5.0% of the Cash Amount specified (or deemed to be specified) by the Company in the notice regarding the chosen Settlement Method.
- "Daily Conversion Value" means, for each of the 20 consecutive VWAP Trading Days during an Observation Period, 5.0% of the product of (i) the applicable Conversion Rate on such Trading Day and (ii) the Daily VWAP of the Common Stock for such VWAP Trading Day, as determined by the Company. Any such determination by the Company shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
- "Daily Settlement Amount" means, for any VWAP Trading Day during the relevant Observation Period,
- (i) an amount of cash equal to the lesser of (x) the Daily Cash Amount and (y) the Daily Conversion Value for such VWAP Trading Day; and

- (ii) if the Daily Conversion Value for such VWAP Trading Day exceeds the Daily Cash Amount, a number of shares of Common Stock (together with cash in lieu of any fractional shares of Common Stock, if any, as described in the Indenture) equal to (x) the difference between such Daily Conversion Value and the Daily Cash Amount, divided by (y) the Daily VWAP for such VWAP Trading Day.
- "Daily VWAP" means for any VWAP Trading Day, the per share volume- weighted average price as displayed under the heading "Bloomberg VWAP" on Bloomberg page "CAS.N <equity> AQR" (or any successor thereto) in respect of the period from the scheduled open of trading on the principal trading market for the Common Stock to the scheduled close of trading of the primary trading session on such VWAP Trading Day (or if such volume-weighted average price is not available, the market value of one share of Common Stock on such VWAP Trading Day, as the Board of Directors of the Company reasonably determines in good faith using a volume-weighted average method). The Daily VWAP will be determined without regard to after-hours trading or any other trading outside of the regular trading session trading hours.
- "Default" means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default.
- "Definitive Note" means a certificated Note registered in the name of the Holder thereof and issued in accordance with the Indneure, substantially in the form of Exhibit A hereto except that such Note shall not bear the Global Note Legend and shall not have the "Schedule of Exchanges of Interests in the Global Note" attached thereto.
- "Depositary" means, with respect to the Notes issuable or issued in whole or in part in global form, the Person specified in the Indenture as the Depositary with respect to the Notes, and any and all successors thereto appointed as depositary under the Indenture and having become such pursuant to the applicable provision of the Indenture.
- "Designated Noncash Consideration" means the Fair Market Value of non-cash consideration received by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries as a result of an Asset Sale that is so designated as Designated Noncash Consideration pursuant to an Officers' Certificate, setting forth the basis of such valuation, executed by the chief financial officer of the Company, less the amount of cash or Cash Equivalents received in connection with a subsequent sale, conversion or other disposition of such Designated Noncash Consideration.
- "Disqualified Stock" means any Capital Stock that, by its terms (or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible, or for which it is exchangeable, in each case, at the option of the holder of the Capital Stock), or upon the happening of any event, matures or is mandatorily redeemable, pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or redeemable at the option of the holder of the Capital Stock, in whole or in part, on or prior to the date that is 91 days after the date on which the Notes mature. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, any Capital Stock that would constitute Disqualified Stock solely because the holders of the Capital Stock have the right to require the Company to repurchase such Capital Stock upon the occurrence of a change of control or an asset sale will not constitute Disqualified Stock if the terms of such Capital Stock provide that the Company may not repurchase or redeem any such Capital Stock pursuant to such provisions unless such repurchase or redemption complies with the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Restricted Payments". The amount of Disqualified Stock deemed to be outstanding at any time for purposes of the Indenture will be the maximum amount that the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries may become obligated to pay upon the maturity of, or pursuant to any mandatory redemption provisions of, such Disqualified Stock, exclusive of accrued dividends.
- "Domain Names" shall mean all Internet domain names and associated uniform resource locator addresses.
- "Domestic Restricted Subsidiary" means any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that was formed under the laws of the United States or any state of the United States or the District of Columbia.
- "Effective Date" means the date a Fundamental Change occurs or becomes effective.
- "Equipment" shall mean and include as to each Grantor, all of such Grantor's, whether now owned or hereafter acquired and wherever located equipment, machinery, apparatus, motor vehicles, fittings, furniture, furnishings, fixtures, parts, accessories, and all other goods (other than Inventory) and all replacements and substitutions therefor or accessions thereto.
- "Equity Interests" means Capital Stock and all warrants, options or other rights to acquire Capital Stock (but excluding the Notes and any Convertible Indebtedness).

"Existing Indenture" means the Indenture, dated as of August 31, 2017, by and among the Company, the subsidiary guarantors party thereto and Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, as trustee and collateral agent (as may be amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with its terms).

"Existing Notes" means the 5.00% / 7.00% Convertible Senior Secured PIK Toggle Notes due 2022 issued under the Existing Indenture (whether issued on the Original Issue Date, issued as Additional Notes (as defined in the Existing Indenture), issued as PIK Notes (as defined in the Existing Indenture), or otherwise issued after the Original Issue Date), as amended or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the terms of the Existing Indenture.

"Fair Market Value" means the value that would be paid by a willing buyer to an unaffiliated willing seller in a transaction not involving distress or necessity of either party, determined in good faith by (a) Senior Management and (b) in the case of any transaction involving aggregate consideration in excess of \$10.0 million, the Board of Directors of the Company (unless otherwise provided in the Indenture).

"Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio" means with respect to any specified Person for any period, the ratio of the Consolidated Cash Flow of such Person for such period to the Fixed Charges of such Person for such period. In the event that the specified Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries incurs, assumes, guarantees, repays, repurchases, redeems, defeases or otherwise discharges any Indebtedness (other than ordinary working capital borrowings) or issues, repurchases or redeems preferred stock subsequent to the commencement of the period for which the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is being calculated and on or prior to the date on which the event for which the calculation of the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is made (the "Calculation Date"), then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio will be calculated giving pro forma effect to such incurrence, assumption, Guarantee, repayment, repurchase, redemption, defeasance or other discharge of Indebtedness, or such issuance, repurchase or redemption of preferred stock, and the use of the proceeds therefrom, as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter reference period.

In addition, for purposes of calculating the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio:

- (1) acquisitions that have been made by the specified Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, including through mergers or consolidations, or any Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries acquired by the specified Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, and including any related financing transactions and including increases in ownership of Restricted Subsidiaries, during the four-quarter reference period or subsequent to such reference period and on or prior to the Calculation Date will be given pro forma effect in accordance with Regulation S-X under the Securities Act (other than any pro forma cost or expense savings) as if they had occurred on the first day of the four-quarter reference period;
- (2) the Consolidated Cash Flow attributable to discontinued operations, as determined in accordance with GAAP, and operations or businesses (and ownership interests therein) disposed of prior to the Calculation Date, will be excluded;
- (3) the Fixed Charges attributable to discontinued operations, as determined in accordance with GAAP, and operations or businesses (and ownership interests therein) disposed of prior to the Calculation Date, will be excluded, but only to the extent that the obligations giving rise to such Fixed Charges will not be obligations of the specified Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries following the Calculation Date;
- (4) any Person that is a Restricted Subsidiary on the Calculation Date will be deemed to have been a Restricted Subsidiary at all times during such four-quarter period;

<sup>&</sup>quot;Euroclear" means Euroclear Bank, S.A./N.V., as operator of the Euroclear system.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Ex-Date" means, with respect to any issuance or distribution on the Common Stock, the first date on which the shares of Common Stock trade on the relevant exchange or in the relevant market, regular way, without the right to receive the issuance or distribution in question.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Existing Indebtedness" means Indebtedness of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries (other than Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facility and the Notes) in existence on the Issue Date, including without limitation the Existing Notes, until such amounts are repaid.

- (5) any Person that is not a Restricted Subsidiary on the Calculation Date will be deemed not to have been a Restricted Subsidiary at any time during such four- quarter period; and
- (6) if any Indebtedness bears a floating rate of interest, the interest expense on such Indebtedness will be calculated as if the rate in effect on the Calculation Date had been the applicable rate for the entire period (taking into account any Hedging Obligation applicable to such Indebtedness if such Hedging Obligation has a remaining term as at the Calculation Date in excess of 12 months).
- "Fixed Charges" means, with respect to any specified Person for any period, the sum, without duplication, of:
- (1) the consolidated interest expense of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, whether paid or accrued, including, without limitation, amortization of debt issuance costs and original issue discount, non-cash interest payments, the interest component of any deferred payment obligations, the interest component of all payments associated with Capital Lease Obligations, imputed interest with respect to Attributable Debt, commissions, discounts and other fees and charges incurred in respect of letter of credit or bankers' acceptance financings, and net of the effect of all payments made or received pursuant to Hedging Obligations in respect of interest rates;
- (2) plus the consolidated interest expense of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries that was capitalized during such period;
- (3) plus any interest on Indebtedness of another Person that is guaranteed by such Person or one of its Restricted Subsidiaries or secured by a Lien on assets of such Person or one of its Restricted Subsidiaries, whether or not such Guarantee or Lien is called upon;
- (4) plus the product of (a) all dividends, whether paid or accrued and whether or not in cash, on any series of preferred stock of such Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, other than dividends on Equity Interests payable solely in Equity Interests of the Company (other than Disqualified Stock) or to the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, times (b) a fraction, the numerator of which is one and the denominator of which is one minus the then current combined federal, state and local statutory tax rate of such Person, expressed as a decimal;
- (5) less the consolidated interest income of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries; in each case, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.
- "Foreign Restricted Subsidiary" means any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is not a Domestic Restricted Subsidiary.
- "Fundamental Change" will be deemed to have occurred at the time after the Issue Date that any of the following occurs:
- (1) a "person" or "group" within the meaning of Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act has become the direct or indirect "beneficial owner," as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, of the Company's common equity representing more than 50% of the voting power of the Company's common equity;
- (2) the consummation of (A) any recapitalization, reclassification or change of the Common Stock (other than changes resulting from a subdivision or combination) as a result of which the Common Stock would be converted into, or exchanged for, stock, other securities, other property or assets; (B) any share exchange, consolidation or merger of the Company pursuant to which the Common Stock will be converted into cash, securities or other property; or (C) any sale, lease or other transfer in one transaction or a series of transactions of all or substantially all of the consolidated assets of the Company and the Company's Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, to any person other than one of the Company's Subsidiaries; provided, however, that a transaction described in clause (A) or clause (B) above, as the case may be, in which the holders of the Company's common equity immediately prior to such transaction own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of all classes of common equity of the continuing or surviving corporation or transferee, or, in either case, the parent thereof, immediately after such transaction in substantially the same proportions (relative to each other) as such ownership immediately prior to such transaction shall not, in either case, be a Fundamental Change pursuant to such clause (A) or such clause (B);
- (3) Continuing Directors cease to constitute at least a majority of the Board of Directors; or

(4) the Company's stockholders approve any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Company, *provided, however*, that a liquidation or dissolution that is part of a transaction described in clause (2)(B) above that is not a Fundamental Change pursuant to such clause (2)(B) shall not be a Fundamental Change pursuant to this clause (4).

A transaction or transactions described in clauses (1) or (2) above will not constitute a Fundamental Change, however, if at least 90% of the consideration received or to be received by holders of common stock, excluding cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made pursuant to dissenters' rights, in connection with such transaction or transactions consists of shares of common stock that are listed or quoted on any of The New York Stock Exchange, The NASDAQ Global Select Market or The NASDAQ Global Market (or any of their respective successors) or will be so listed or quoted when issued or exchanged in connection with such transaction or transactions and as a result of such transaction or transactions such consideration becomes the Reference Property (subject to the provisions of the Indenture).

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or in such other statements by such other entity as have been approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession, as of the Original Issue Date. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any lease that is treated as an operating lease for purposes of GAAP as of December 14, 2018 shall not be treated as Indebtedness or as a Capital Lease Obligation and shall continue to be treated as an operating lease (and any future lease, if it were in effect on December 14, 2018, that would be treated as an operating lease for purposes of GAAP as of December 14, 2018 shall be treated as an operating lease), in each case for purposes of this Indenture or any document related thereto, notwithstanding any actual or proposed change in GAAP after December 14, 2018.

"Global Note Legend" means the legend set forth in in the Indenture, which is required to be placed on all Global Notes issued under the Indenture.

"Global Notes" means, individually and collectively, each of the Restricted Global Notes and the Unrestricted Global Notes deposited with or on behalf of and registered in the name of the Depositary or its nominee, and that bears the Global Note Legend and that has the "Schedule of Exchanges of Interests in the Global Note" attached thereto, issued in accordance with the Indenture.

"Government Securities" means direct obligations of, or obligations guaranteed by, the United States of America, and the payment for which the United States pledges its full faith and credit.

"Guarantee" means a guarantee other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business, direct or indirect, in any manner including, without limitation, by way of a pledge of assets or through letters of credit or reimbursement agreements in respect thereof, of all or any part of any Indebtedness (whether arising by virtue of partnership arrangements, or by agreements to keep-well, to purchase assets, goods, securities or services, to take or pay or to maintain financial statement conditions or otherwise).

"Guarantors" means (1) each of the Company's Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries existing on the Issue Date (other than any Immaterial Subsidiary), (2) A.M. Castle & Co. (Canada) Inc., a corporation existing under the laws of the province of British Columbia, Canada, (3) Castle Metals de Mexico, S.A. de C.V., a sociedad an6nima de capital variable organized under the laws of Mexico, (4) Castle Metals de Mexicali, S.A. de C.V., a sociedad an6nima de capital variable organized under the laws of Mexico, and (5) each of the Company's Restricted Subsidiaries that in the future executes a supplemental indenture in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture in which such Restricted Subsidiary agrees to be bound by the terms of the Indenture as a Guarantor and, in each case, their respective successors and assigns until the Note Guarantee of such Person has been released in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture

"Hedging Obligations" means, with respect to any specified Person, the obligations of such Person under:

- (1) interest rate swap agreements (whether from fixed to floating or from floating to fixed), interest rate cap agreements and interest rate collar agreements;
- (2) other agreements or arrangements designed to manage interest rates or interest rate risk; and
- (3) other agreements or arrangements designed to protect such Person against fluctuations in currency exchange rates or commodity prices.

"Immaterial Subsidiary" means, as of any date, any Restricted Subsidiary whose total assets, as of that date, are less than \$1.0 million and whose total revenues for the most recent 12-month period do not exceed \$1.0 million; provided that a Restricted Subsidiary will not be considered to be an Immaterial Subsidiary if it, directly or indirectly, guarantees or otherwise provides direct credit support for any Indebtedness of the Company; provided, further, that the revenues and total assets of all such Subsidiaries shall not exceed \$2.5 million in the aggregate.

"Indebtedness" means, with respect to any specified Person, any indebtedness of such Person (excluding accrued expenses and trade payables), whether or not contingent:

- (1) in respect of borrowed money;
- (2) evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments;
- (3) all Obligations for the reimbursement of any obligor on any letter of credit, banker's acceptance or similar credit transaction, whether or not then due;
- (4) representing Capital Lease Obligations or Attributable Debt in respect of sale and leaseback transactions;
- (5) representing the balance deferred and unpaid of the purchase price of any property or services due more than six months after such property is acquired or such services are completed; or
- (6) representing any Hedging Obligations,

if and to the extent any of the preceding items (other than letters of credit, Attributable Debt and Hedging Obligations) would appear as a liability upon a balance sheet of the specified Person prepared in accordance with GAAP. In addition, the term "Indebtedness" includes all Indebtedness of others secured by a Lien on any asset of the specified Person (whether or not such Indebtedness is assumed by the specified Person) and, to the extent not otherwise included, the Guarantee by the specified Person of any Indebtedness of any other Person.

- (1) any case commenced by or against the Company or any Guarantor under the Bankruptcy Code or any similar federal or state law for the relief of debtors, any other proceeding for the reorganization, recapitalization or adjustment or marshalling of the assets or liabilities of the Company or any Guarantor, any receivership or assignment for the benefit of creditors relating to the Company or any Guarantor or any similar case or proceeding relative to the Company or any Guarantor or its creditors, as such, in each case whether or not voluntary;
- (2) any liquidation, dissolution, marshalling of assets or liabilities or other winding up of or relating to the Company or any Guarantor, in each case whether or not voluntary and whether or not involving bankruptcy or insolvency; or
- (3) any other proceeding of any type or nature in which substantially all claims of creditors of the Company or any Guarantor are determined and any payment or distribution is or may be made on account of such claims.

"Intellectual Property Rights" shall mean all Copyrights, Marks, and Patents, as well as any right, title, and interest in or to trade secrets and Domain Names.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means that certain intercreditor agreement, dated as of the Issue Date, by and among the Senior Credit Facility Agent, the Trustee and the Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, modified, restated, supplemented or replaced from time to time in accordance with its terms.

"Inventory" shall mean and include as to each Grantor, all of such Grantor's now owned or hereafter acquired inventory (as such term is defined in the UCC), goods, merchandise and other personal property, wherever located, to be furnished under any contract of service or held for sale or lease, all raw materials, work in process, finished goods and materials and supplies of any kind, nature or description which are or might be used or consumed in such Grantor's or business or used in selling or furnishing such goods, merchandise and other personal property, all other inventory of such Grantor, and all documents of title or other documents representing them.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Holder" means a Person in whose name a Note is registered.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Indenture" means the Indenture, as amended or supplemented from time to time.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding" means:

"Investments" means, with respect to any Person, all direct or indirect investments by such Person in other Persons (including Affiliates) in the forms of loans (including Guarantees or other obligations), advances or capital contributions (excluding commission, travel and similar advances to officers and employees made in the ordinary course of business), purchases or other acquisitions for consideration of Indebtedness, Equity Interests or other securities, together with all items that are or would be classified as investments on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP.

If the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company sells or otherwise disposes of any Equity Interests of any direct or indirect Subsidiary of the Company such that, after giving effect to any such sale or disposition, such Person is no longer a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company, the Company will be deemed to have made an Investment on the date of any such sale or disposition equal to the Fair Market Value of the Company's Investments in such Restricted Subsidiary that were not sold or disposed of in an amount determined as provided in the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Restricted Payments". The acquisition by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company of a Person that holds an Investment in a third Person will be deemed to be an Investment by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary in such third Person in an amount equal to the Fair Market Value of the Investments held by the acquired Person in such third Person in an amount determined as provided in the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Restricted Payments". Except as otherwise provided in the Indenture, the amount of an Investment will be determined at the time the Investment is made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value.

"Involuntary Transfer" means, with respect to any property or asset of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, (a) any damage to such asset that results in an insurance settlement with respect thereto on the basis of a total loss or a constructive or compromised total loss, (b) the confiscation, condemnation, requisition, appropriation or similar taking regarding such asset by any government or instrumentality or agency thereof, including by deed in lieu of condemnation, or (c) foreclosure or other enforcement of a Lien or the exercise by a holder of a Lien of any rights with respect to it.

"Last Reported Sale Price" means, with respect to the Common Stock or any other security for which a Last Reported Sale Price must be determined, on any Trading Day, the closing sale price per share of the Common Stock or unit of such other security (or, if no closing sale price is reported, the average of the last bid and last ask prices or, if more than one in either case, the average of the average last bid and the average last ask prices) on such Trading Day as reported in composite transactions for the principal United States national or regional securities exchange on which it is then traded, if any. If the Common Stock or such other security is not listed for trading on a United States national or regional securities exchange on the relevant date, the Last Reported Sale Price shall be the average of the last quoted bid and ask prices per share of Common Stock or such other security in the over-the-counter market on the relevant date, as reported by the OTC Markets Group Inc. or a similar organization. In absence of such quotation, the Last Reported Sale Price shall be the average of the mid-point of the last bid and ask prices for the Common Stock or such other security on the relevant date from each of at least three nationally recognized independent investment banking firms, which may include the Initial Purchaser, selected from time to time by the Company for that purpose. The Last Reported Sale Price shall be determined without reference to extended or after hours trading. Any such determination shall be made by the Company and shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

"Legal Holiday" means a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions in the City of New York or at a place of payment are authorized by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed. If a payment date is a Legal Holiday at a place of payment, payment may be made at that place on the next succeeding day that is not a Legal Holiday, and no interest shall accrue on such payment for the intervening period.

"Lien" means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under applicable law, including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any lease in the nature thereof, any option or other agreement to sell or give a security interest in and any filing of or agreement to give any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code (or equivalent statutes) of any jurisdiction.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Issue Date" means March , 2020.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Junior Lien Debt" means the Notes Debt.

- "Limited Liability Company Interests" shall mean the entire limited liability company membership interest at any time owned by any Grantor in any limited liability company.
- "Market Disruption Event" means the occurrence or existence on any Scheduled Trading Day of any suspension or limitation imposed on trading (by reason of movements in price exceeding limits permitted by the stock exchange or otherwise) in the Common Stock or in any options contracts or futures contracts relating to the Common Stock, and such suspension or limitation occurs or exists at any time within the 30 minutes prior to the scheduled close of trading on such Scheduled Trading Day.
- "Marks" shall mean all of each Grantor's now existing or hereafter acquired right, title, and interest in and to all of such Grantor's trademarks, tradenames, trade styles, trade dress, service marks and other protectable indicia of origin and all applications for registration, registrations and recordings relating to the foregoing as may at any time be filed in the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the Canadian Intellectual Property Office or in any similar office or agency in the United States of America or Canada, any State or Province thereof, any political subdivision thereof or in any other country, together with all rights and privileges arising under applicable law with respect to such Grantor's use of any trademarks, tradenames, trade styles and service marks, and all reissues, extensions, continuation and renewals thereof.
- "Material Adverse Effect" shall mean a material adverse effect on (a) the financial condition, operations, assets, or business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, (b) the ability of the Company and the other Grantors, taken as a whole, to perform their material obligations under the Notes Documents, (c) the value of any material portion of the Collateral, or the Collateral Agent's Liens (on behalf of itself and the Secured Parties) on material Collateral or the priority of such Liens, or (d) the Collateral Agent's ability to realize on a material portion of the Collateral or enforce the terms of this Agreement or the Notes Documents.
- "Maturity Date" means, with respect to the Notes, August 31, 2024 unless earlier repurchased or converted.
- "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc.
- "Mortgages" means a collective reference to each mortgage, deed of trust, deed to secure debt and any other document or instrument under which any Lien on the Premises or any other Collateral secured by and described in such mortgages, deeds of trust, deeds to secure debt or other documents or instruments is granted to secure any Obligations of the Company or a Guarantor under any of the Notes Documents or under which rights or remedies with respect to any such Liens are governed.
- "Net Income" means, with respect to any specified Person, the net income (loss) of such Person, determined in accordance with GAAP and before any reduction in respect of preferred stock dividends, excluding, however:
- (1) any gain (but not loss), together with any related provision for taxes on such gain (but not loss), realized in connection with: (a) any Asset Sale; or (b) the disposition of any securities by such Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or the extinguishment of any Indebtedness of such Person or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries; and
- (2) any extraordinary gain (but not loss), together with any related provision for taxes on such extraordinary gain (but not loss).
- "Net Proceeds" means the aggregate cash proceeds received by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in respect of any Asset Sale (including, without limitation, any cash received upon the sale or other disposition of any non-cash consideration received in any Asset Sale), net of the direct costs relating to such Asset Sale, including, without limitation, legal, accounting and investment banking fees, and sales commissions, and any relocation expenses incurred as a result of the Asset Sale, taxes paid or payable as a result of the Asset Sale, in each case, after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements, and amounts required to be applied to the repayment of Indebtedness, other than Indebtedness under the Senior Credit Facility, secured by a Lien on the asset or assets that were the subject of such Asset Sale and any reserve for adjustment in respect of the sale price of such asset or assets established in accordance with GAAP.

- "Non-Recourse Debt" means Indebtedness:
- (1) as to which neither the Company nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (a) provides credit support of any kind (including any undertaking, agreement or instrument that would constitute Indebtedness), (b) is directly or indirectly liable as a guarantor or otherwise, or (c) constitutes the lender;
- (2) no default with respect to which (including any rights that the holders of the Indebtedness may have to take enforcement action against an Unrestricted Subsidiary) would permit upon notice, lapse of time or both any holder of any other Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to declare a default on such other Indebtedness or cause the payment of the Indebtedness to be accelerated or payable prior to its Stated Maturity; and
- (3) as to which the lenders have been notified in writing that they will not have any recourse to the stock or assets of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.
- "Note Guarantee" means the Guarantee by each Guarantor of the Company's obligations under the Indenture and the Notes, executed pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture.
- "Notes" means the Company's 3.00% / 5.00% Convertible Senior Secured PIK Toggle Notes due 2024, issued in accordance with the Indenture (whether issued on the Issue Date, issued as Additional Notes, issued as PIK Notes, or otherwise issued after the Issue Date), as amended or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the terms of the Indenture.
- "Notes Debt" shall mean all Obligations, including, without limitation, obligations, liabilities and indebtedness of every kind, nature and description owing by the Company or any Guarantor to any Notes Secured Party, including principal, interest, charges, fees, premiums, indemnities and expenses, however evidenced, whether as principal, surety, endorser, guarantor or otherwise, arising under any of the Notes Documents, whether now existing or hereafter arising, whether arising before, during or after the initial or any renewal term of the Notes Documents or after the commencement of any case with respect to the Company or any Guarantor under any bankruptcy law or any other Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding (and including, without limitation, any principal, interest, fees, costs, expenses and other amounts, which would accrue and become due but for the commencement of such case, whether or not such amounts are allowed or allowable in whole or in part in such case or similar proceeding), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, joint or several, due or not due, primary or secondary, liquidated or unliquidated, secured or unsecured.
- "Notes Documents" shall mean, collectively, the Indenture, the Notes, the Note Guarantees, the Security Agreement, the other Collateral Documents, and all agreements, documents and instruments at any time executed and/or delivered by the Company or any Guarantor or any other person to, with or in favor of any Notes Secured Party in connection therewith or related thereto, as all of the foregoing now exist or, subject to any restrictions set forth in the Intercreditor Agreement, may hereafter be amended, modified, supplemented, extended, renewed, restated, refinanced, replaced or restructured (in whole or in part and including any agreements with, to or in favor of any other lender or group of lenders that at any time refinances, replaces or succeeds to all or any portion of the Notes Debt).
- "Notes Secured Parties" shall mean, collectively, (a) the Trustee, (b) the Collateral Agent, (c) the Agents, (d) the Holders of the Notes, (e) each other person to whom any of the Notes Debt are owed and (f) the successors, replacements and assigns of each of the foregoing; sometimes being referred to herein individually as a "Notes Secured Party."
- "Obligations" means any principal, interest (including, to the extent legally permitted, all interest accruing after the commencement of any Insolvency or Liquidation Proceeding at the rate provided for in the documentation with respect thereto, including any applicable post-default rate, even if such interest is not enforceable, allowable or allowed as a claim in such proceeding), penalties, fees, expenses, indemnifications, reimbursements, damages and other liabilities payable under the documentation governing any Indebtedness.
- "Observation Period" means, for any Note:
- (i) if the Conversion Date for such Note occurs on or after the Close of Business on the 22nd Scheduled Trading Day immediately preceding the Maturity Date, and Cash Settlement or Combination Settlement applies to such Note, the 20 consecutive VWAP Trading Day period beginning on, and including, the 21st Scheduled Trading Day immediately preceding the Maturity Date; and

- (ii) in all other instances, the 20 consecutive VWAP Trading Day period beginning on, and including, the third VWAP Trading Day immediately following the related Conversion Date in respect of such Notes.
- "Officer" means, with respect to any Person, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, the Chief Operating Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, the Treasurer, any Assistant Treasurer, the Controller, the Secretary or any Vice-President of such Person.
- "Officers' Certificate" means a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by two Officers of the Company, one of whom must be the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer, the treasurer or the principal accounting officer of the Company, that meets the requirements of the Identure.
- "Open of Business" means 9:00 a.m., Eastern time.
- "Opinion of Counsel" means an opinion from legal counsel who is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee, that meets the requirements of the Indenture. The counsel may be an employee of or counsel to the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company or if the Trustee so elects, in its sole discretion, an employee of or counsel to the Trustee.
- "Original Issue Date" means August 31, 2017.
- "Participant" means, with respect to the Depositary, Euroclear or Clearstream, a Person who has an account with the Depositary, Euroclear or Clearstream, respectively (and, with respect to DTC, shall include Euroclear and Clearstream).
- "Partnership Interest" shall mean the entire general partnership interest or limited partnership interest at any time owned by any Grantor in any general partnership or limited partnership.
- "Patents" shall mean any patent, and any divisions, continuations (including, but not limited to, continuations-in-parts) and improvements thereof, as well as any application for a patent now or hereafter.
- "Permitted Business" means any business conducted by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on the Issue Date and any business reasonably related, ancillary or complementary to, or reasonable extensions of, the business of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on the Issue Date.
- "Permitted Investments" means:
- (1) any Investment in the Company or in a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is a Guarantor;
- (2) any Investment in Cash Equivalents;
- (3) any Investment by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company in a Person, if as a result of such Investment:
  - (a) such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company and a Guarantor; or
  - (b) such Person is merged, consolidated or amalgamated with or into, or transfers or conveys substantially all of its assets to, or is liquidated into, the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is a Guarantor;
- (4) any Investment made as a result of the receipt of non-cash consideration from an Asset Sale that was made pursuant to and in compliance with the provisions of "Certain Covenants—Asset Sales" or any disposition of assets and rights not constituting an Asset Sale;
- (5) any acquisition of assets or Capital Stock solely in exchange for the issuance of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Company;
- (6) any Investments received in compromise or resolution of (A) obligations of trade creditors or customers that were incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, including pursuant to any plan of reorganization or similar arrangement upon the bankruptcy or insolvency of any trade creditor or customer; or (B) litigation, arbitration or other disputes;
- (7) Investments represented by Hedging Obligations permitted under clause (8) of the definition of Permitted Debt;

- (8) loans or advances to directors, officers and employees made in the ordinary course of business of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$1.0 million at any one time outstanding;
- (9) repurchases of the Notes;
- (10) (i) accounts, chattel paper and notes receivable owing to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary and advances to suppliers, if created, acquired or made in the ordinary course of business, (ii) endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business, (iii) lease, utility and similar deposits and deposits with suppliers in the ordinary course of business, (iv) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business and (v) deposits made in the ordinary course to secure operating leases;
- (11) Investments existing on the Issue Date or made pursuant to binding commitments in effect on the Issue Date;
- (12) Investments (a) in Foreign Restricted Subsidiaries or joint ventures by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary, which Investment has an aggregate Fair Market Value (measured on the date each such Investment was made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value), when taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause (12)(a) that arc at the time outstanding, not to exceed \$25.0 million, (b) in Foreign Restricted Subsidiaries by any other Foreign Restricted Subsidiary and (c) consisting of Guarantees by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness incurred by a Foreign Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to clause (16) or (18) of the definition of Permitted Debt; and
- (13) other Investments in any Person having an aggregate Fair Market Value (measured on the date each such Investment was made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value), when taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause (13) that are at the time outstanding, not to exceed \$5.0 million;

provided that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, an Investment in any Convertible Indebtedness shall not constitute a Permitted Investment.

# "Permitted Liens" means:

- (1) Liens securing Permitted Debt described in clause (1) of the definition thereof and related Obligations, Bank Product Obligations and Hedging Obligations, which Liens shall be Liens securing "First Lien Debt" for purposes of the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (2) Liens securing (i) Indebtedness incurred pursuant to certain provisions of "Certain Covenants—Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock" and any Obligations in respect of any of the foregoing and under the Notes Documents relating to any of the foregoing Obligations, which Liens shall be Liens securing "Junior Lien Debt" for purposes of the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (3) Liens in favor of the Company or the Guarantors;
- (4) Liens on property of a Person existing at the time such Person is merged with or into or consolidated with the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company; *provided* that such Liens were in existence prior to the contemplation of such merger or consolidation and do not extend to any assets other than those of the Person merged into or consolidated with the Company or the Subsidiary;
- (5) Liens on property (including Capital Stock) existing at the time of acquisition of the property by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company; *provided* that such Liens were in existence prior to, such acquisition, and not incurred in contemplation of, such acquisition;
- (6) Liens to secure the performance of statutory obligations or Indebtedness in respect of commercial letters of credit, performance bonds, surety bonds or like obligations in respect of performance guarantees or similar commitments of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (7) Liens to secure Permitted Debt (including Capital Lease Obligations) described in clause (4) of the definition thereof covering only the assets acquired with or financed by such Indebtedness and Liens on assets that are the subject of a sale leaseback transaction relating to Attributable Debt incurred pursuant to clause (19) of the definition of Permitted Debt;

- (8) Liens existing on the Issue Date;
- (9) Liens for taxes, assessments or governmental charges or claims that are not yet delinquent or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted; *provided* that any reserve or other appropriate provision as is required in conformity with GAAP has been made therefor;
- (10) Liens imposed by law, such as carriers', warehousemen's, landlord's and mechanics' Liens, in each case, incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (11) (i) survey exceptions, easements or reservations of, or rights of others for, licenses, rights-of-way, sewers, electric lines, telegraph and telephone lines and other similar purposes, or zoning or other restrictions as to the use of real property that were not incurred in connection with Indebtedness and that do not in the aggregate materially adversely affect the value of said properties or materially impair their use in the operation of the business of such Person and (ii) with respect to any real estate located in Canada, reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions expressed in any original grant from the Federal government of Canada or Her Majesty the Queen in right of Canada, that do not materially affect the use of the affected land for the purpose for which it is used by that Person;
- (12) Liens to secure any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred under the Indenture; *provided, however*, that:
  - (a) the new Lien shall be limited to all or part of the same property and assets that secured or, under the written agreements pursuant to which the original Lien arose, could secure the original Lien (plus improvements and accessions to, such property or proceeds or distributions thereof);
  - (b) the new Lien shall be of the same or junior priority relative to the Liens securing the Notes Debt as the original Lien; and
  - (c) the Indebtedness secured by the new Lien is not increased to any amount greater than the sum of (x) the outstanding principal amount, or, if greater, committed amount, of the Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness and (y) an amount necessary to pay any fees and expenses, including premiums, related to such renewal, refunding, refinancing, replacement, defeasance or discharge;
- (13) any judgment Lien not giving rise to an Event of Default;
- (14) Liens upon specific items of inventory or other goods and proceeds of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries securing such Person's obligations in respect of bankers' acceptances issued or created for the account of such Person to facilitate the purchase, shipment or storage of such inventory or other goods;
- (15) Liens securing Hedging Obligations incurred pursuant to clause (8) of the definition of Permitted Debt, so long as the related Indebtedness is, and is permitted to be under the Indenture, secured by a Lien on the same property securing such Hedging Obligations;
- (16) any provision for the retention of title to an asset by the vendor or transferor of such asset (including any lessor) which asset is acquired by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company in a transaction entered into in the ordinary course of business of the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary;
- (17) grants of licenses or sublicenses of intellectual property in the ordinary course of business that do not materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (18) Liens of a collection bank arising under Section 4-210 of the Uniform Commercial Code on items in the course of collection;
- (19) Liens securing reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit, bankers' acceptances or other sureties or pledges and deposits in respect of workers' compensation claims, health, disability or other employee benefits or property, casualty or liability insurance or self-insurance or other similar reimbursement-type obligations issued in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice; provided, however, that upon the drawing of such letters of credit, such obligations are reimbursed and extinguished within 30 days following such drawing;

- (20) Liens securing reimbursement obligations in respect of commercial letters of credit and covering goods (or the documents of title in respect thereof) financed by such commercial letters of credit and the proceeds and products thereof;
- (21) Liens in favor of customs or revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods;
- (22) Liens solely on any cash earnest money deposits made by the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with any letter of intent or purchase agreement permitted under the Indenture;
- (23) Liens arising from precautionary Uniform Commercial Code (or equivalent statute) financing statement filings regarding operating leases entered into in the ordinary course of business to the extent such Liens only relate to the assets, property, products or merchandise that are the subject of such lease or consignment, as the case may be;
- (24) Liens securing Permitted Debt described in clause (16) or (18) of the definition thereof; *provided* that, any Lien securing such Permitted Debt may only attach to, be granted in respect of, or exist on, assets of Foreign Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (25) Liens incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company with respect to obligations that do not exceed \$5.0 million at any one time outstanding and that (a) are not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money or the obtaining of advances or credit and (b) do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the property or materially impair the use thereof in the operation of business by the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary; and
- (26) Liens not given in connection with the issuance of Indebtedness and incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries on cash or securities in a depositary account in favor of the depositary, to the extent such Lien secures the obligation of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to the fees and compensation of such depositary for services in connection with the maintenance of such account.
- "Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness" means any Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries issued in exchange for, or the net proceeds of which are used to renew, refund, refinance, replace, defease or discharge other Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (other than intercompany Indebtedness); provided that:
- (1) the principal amount (or accreted value, if applicable) of such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount (or accreted value, if applicable) of the Indebtedness renewed, refunded, refinanced, replaced, defeased or discharged (plus all accrued interest on the Indebtedness and the amount of all fees and expenses, including premiums, incurred in connection therewith);
- (2) such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness has a final maturity date later than the final maturity date of, and has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity equal to or greater than the Weighted Average Life to Maturity of, the Indebtedness being renewed, refunded, refinanced, replaced, defeased or discharged;
- (3) if the Indebtedness being renewed, refunded, refinanced, replaced, defeased or discharged is subordinated in right of payment to the Notes, such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness has a final maturity date later than the final maturity date of: and is subordinated in right of payment to, the Notes on terms at least as favorable to the Holders as those contained in the documentation governing the Indebtedness being renewed, refunded, refinanced, replaced, defeased or discharged;
- (4) shall not include Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary of the Company that is not a Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness of the Company or a Guarantor; and
- (5) if the Indebtedness being renewed, refunded, refinanced, replaced, defeased or discharged is (i) unsecured, such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness may not be secured or (ii) is secured by an existing Lien on the Collateral, such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness may not be secured by a Lien on the Collateral with a higher priority than such existing Lien on the Collateral.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, limited liability company or government or other entity.

- "Private Placement Legend" means the legend set forth in the Indenture to be placed on all Notes issued under the Indenture except where otherwise permitted by the provisions of the Indenture.
- "Public Equity Offering" means an underwritten public offering of the Capital Stock of the Company pursuant to a registration statement filed with the SEC (other than on Form S-8).
- "Regulation S" means Regulation S promulgated under the Securities Act.
- "Reorganization Subordinated Securities" shall mean any debt or equity securities of the Issuer or any Guarantor or any other person that are distributed to any Secured Party in respect of the Obligations pursuant to a confirmed plan of reorganization or adjustment that is effective after the Issue Date and that (a) in the case of debt securities, are subordinated in right of payment to the Senior Credit Facility Obligations (or any debt securities issued in substitution of all or any portion of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations) to at least the same extent as the Obligations are subordinated to Senior Credit Facility Obligations, (b) in the case of equity securities, are subordinated in right of payment to any equity securities issued in substitution of all or any portion of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations to at least the same extent as the Obligations, (ii) do not have the benefit of any obligation of any person (whether as issuer, guarantor or otherwise) unless the Senior Credit Facility Obligations has at least the same benefit of the obligation of such person, (c) do not have any terms, and are not subject to or entitled to the benefit of any agreement or instrument that has terms, that are more burdensome to the issuer of or other obligor on such debt or equity securities than are the terms of the Senior Credit Facility Obligations, and (d) if secured by Liens on any assets of the Issuer or any Guarantor, such Liens are subordinated to the Liens of Senior Credit Facility Agent to at least the same extent as the Liens of Collateral Agent on the Collateral are subordinated to the Liens of Senior Credit Facility Agent on the Collateral
- "Responsible Officer" when used with respect to the Trustee, means any officer within the Corporate Trust Administration of the Trustee (or any successor group of the Trustee) or any other officer of the Trustee customarily performing functions similar to those performed by any of the above designated officers and also means, with respect to a particular corporate trust matter, any other officer to whom such matter is referred because of his knowledge of and familiarity with the particular subject.
- "Restricted Global Note" means a Global Note bearing the Private Placement Legend.
- "Restricted Investment" means an Investment other than a Permitted Investment.
- "Restricted Subsidiary" of a Person means any Subsidiary of the referent Person that is not an Unrestricted Subsidiary.
- "Rule 144A" means Rule 144A promulgated under the Securities Act.
- "S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Group.
- "Scheduled Trading Day" means a day that is scheduled to be a Trading Day on the principal United States national securities exchange or market on which the Common Stock is listed or admitted for trading. If the Common Stock is not so listed or admitted for trading, "Scheduled Trading Day" means a Business Day.
- "SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Security Agreement" shall mean the Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of March , 2020, by and among the Company, the Guarantors and Collateral Agent, as collateral agent, as may hereafter be amended, modified, supplemented, extended, renewed, restated or replaced.
- "Senior Credit Agreement" means the Revolving Credit and Security Agreement, dated as of the Original Issue Date, among the Company, Total Plastics, Inc., HY-Alloy Steels Company, Keystone Tube Company, LLC, Keystone Service, Inc., the other borrowers from time to time party thereto, the guarantors party thereto, the lenders party thereto and PNC Bank, National Association, as administrative and collateral agent for the Lenders.
- "Senior Credit Facility" means the Senior Credit Agreement, together with the related agreements and instruments thereto (including, without limitation, any guarantee agreements and security documents) and any other debt facilities or commercial paper facilities with banks or other institutional lenders providing for revolving credit loans, term loans or letters of credit or issuances of debt securities evidenced by notes, debentures, bonds or similar instruments, in each case, as amended as of the Issue Date or as may hereafter be

amended, restated, modified, supplemented, renewed, refunded, replaced (whether upon or after termination or otherwise) or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time that extend the maturity of, refinance, replace or otherwise restructure (including increasing the amount of available borrowings thereunder (provided that such increase in borrowings is permitted to be incurred pursuant to clause (1) of the definition of the term Permitted Debt) or adding Restricted Subsidiaries of the Company as additional borrowers or guarantors thereunder) all or any portion of the Indebtedness under such agreement or any successor or replacement agreement and whether by the same or any other agent, lender or group of lenders.

"Senior Credit Facility Agent" means PNC Bank, National Association, and its successors and assigns in its capacity as administrative agent and First Lien Agent pursuant to the First Lien Documents (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) acting for and on behalf of the other First Lien Secured Parties (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) and any successor or replacement agent.

"Senior Credit Facility Obligations" means the Obligations outstanding under the Senior Credit Facility.

"Senior Management" means the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of the Company.

"Settlement Method" means either Cash Settlement, Physical Settlement or Combination Settlement, as specified in the Indenture.

"Significant Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary that would be a "significant subsidiary" as defined in Article 1, Rule 1-02 of Regulation S-X, promulgated pursuant to the Securities Act, as such Regulation is in effect on the Issue Date.

"Stated Maturity" means, with respect to any installment of interest or principal on any series of Indebtedness, the date on which the payment of interest or principal was scheduled to be paid in the documentation governing such Indebtedness as of the Issue Date, and will not include any contingent obligations to repay, redeem or repurchase any such interest or principal prior to the date originally scheduled for the payment thereof.

"Stock Price" means the price paid per share of Common Stock in connection with a Fundamental Change, which shall be equal to (i) if holders of Common Stock receive only cash in such Fundamental Change, the cash amount paid per share of Common Stock and (ii) in all other cases, the average of the Last Reported Sale Prices of the Common Stock over the 10 consecutive Trading Day period ending on, and including, the Trading Day immediately preceding the Effective Date of the Fundamental Change.

"Stockholders Agreement" means the Stockholders Agreement dated as even date herewith by and among the Company and the stockholders that are party thereto, as the same may be amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any specified Person:

- (1) any corporation, association or other business entity of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of Capital Stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency and after giving effect to any voting agreement or stockholders' agreement that effectively transfers voting power) to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees of the corporation, association or other business entity is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person (or a combination thereof); and
- (2) any partnership (a) the sole general partner or the managing general partner of which is such Person or a Subsidiary of such Person or (b) the only general partners of which are that Person or one or more Subsidiaries of that Person (or any combination thereof).

"TIA" means the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (15 U.S.C. §§ 77aaa-77bbbb).

"Trading Day" means a day during which (i) trading in the Common Stock generally occurs on the principal United States national securities exchange or market on which the Common Stock is listed or admitted for trading and (ii) there is no Market Disruption Event.

"Transactions" means the transactions contemplated by the Indenture.

"Trustee" means Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, not in its individual capacity, but solely in its capacity as Trustee, until a successor replaces it in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indenture and thereafter means the successor serving thereunder.

- "Unrestricted Global Note" means a Global Note that does not bear and is not required to bear the Private Placement Legend.
- "Unrestricted Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary of the Company that is designated by the Board of Directors of the Company as an Unrestricted Subsidiary pursuant to a resolution of the Board of Directors, but only to the extent that such Subsidiary:
- (1) has no Indebtedness other than Non-Recourse Debt;
- (2) except as permitted under "Certain Covenants—Transactions with Affiliates", is not party to any agreement, contract, arrangement or understanding with the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Company unless the terms of any such agreement, contract, arrangement or understanding are no less favorable to the Company or such Restricted Subsidiary than those that might be obtained at the time from Persons who are not Affiliates of the Company;
- (3) is a Person with respect to which neither the Company nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has any direct or indirect obligation (a) to subscribe for additional Equity Interests or (b) to maintain or preserve such Person's financial condition or to cause such Person to achieve any specified levels of operating results; and
- (4) has not guaranteed or otherwise directly or indirectly provided credit support for any Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.
- "VWAP Market Disruption Event" means (i) a failure by the primary United States national or regional securities exchange or market on which the Common Stock is listed or admitted to trading to open for trading during its regular trading session or (ii) the occurrence or existence prior to 1:00 p.m., Eastern time, on any Scheduled Trading Day for the Common Stock for more than a one half-hour period in the aggregate during regular trading hours of any suspension or limitation imposed on trading (by reason of movements in price exceeding limits permitted by the relevant stock exchange or otherwise) in the Common Stock or in any options contracts or futures contracts relating to the Common Stock.
- "VWAP Trading Day" means a day during which (i) trading in the Common Stock generally occurs on the principal United States national or regional securities exchange or market on which the Common Stock is listed or admitted for trading and (ii) there is no VWAP Market Disruption Event. If the Common Stock is not so listed or traded, then "VWAP Trading Day" means a Business Day.
- "Weighted Average Life to Maturity" means, when applied to any Indebtedness at any date, the number of years obtained by dividing:
- (1) the sum of the products obtained by multiplying (a) the amount of each then remaining installment, sinking fund, serial maturity or other required payments of principal, including payment at final maturity, in respect of the Indebtedness, by (b) the number of years (calculated to the nearest one-twelfth) that will elapse between such date and the making of such payment; by
- (2) the then outstanding principal amount of such Indebtedness.

#### PROPOSED AMENDMENTS

The description of the terms of the Existing Indenture and the Proposed Amendments set forth below is only a summary and is qualified in its entirety by reference to (i) the terms and conditions of the Existing Indenture and the old notes as currently in effect and (ii) the relevant terms of the Existing Indenture and the old notes as proposed to be modified by the Proposed Amendments, which will be substantially in the form of the Supplemental Indenture included as an exhibit to the Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO that we have filed with the SEC, which you may examine and copy as set forth under "Where You Can Find Additional Information." Each holder should carefully review this entire prospectus, the form of Supplemental Indenture and the Existing Indenture before granting a consent. We are seeking consents to all the Proposed Amendments as a single proposal. Accordingly, a consent purporting to consent to only a portion of the Proposed Amendments will not be valid. Capitalized terms used herein that are not defined in this description of the Proposed Amendments will have the meanings assigned to them in the Existing Indenture unless otherwise indicated.

Concurrently with the Exchange Offer and subject to the terms and conditions contained in this prospectus, we are conducting the Consent Solicitation for the Proposed Amendments to the Existing Indenture to eliminate or amend substantially all of the restrictive covenants, release all collateral securing the Issuer's obligations under the Existing Indenture, and modify certain of the events of default and various other provisions contained in the Existing Indenture.

The following is a summary of the Proposed Amendments.

The Proposed Amendments, if adopted and effected, will eliminate substantially all of the covenants in the Existing Indenture governing our actions, other than the covenants to pay principal of and interest on the old notes when due, will eliminate or modify the related events of default and will release all collateral under the Existing Indenture. For more complete information regarding the effects of the Proposed Amendments, reference is made to the Existing Indenture, which is incorporated herein by reference and a copy of which was included as an exhibit to the Company's 8-K filed with the SEC on June 4, 2018. See "Where You Can Find Additional Information."

The Proposed Amendments will be effected by a supplemental indenture to the Existing Indenture, which is referred to herein as the "Supplemental Indenture," the form of which is attached as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, which will be executed by the Issuer, the Guarantors, and the Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB, as trustee, promptly following the receipt of the Required Consents (as defined below) from the holders of old notes and which will become effective and binding on all non-tendering holders upon the consummation of the Exchange Offer. If the Exchange Offer is terminated or withdrawn, or the old notes are not accepted for exchange hereunder, the Proposed Amendments will not become effective.

The Proposed Amendments constitute a single proposal and an exchanging holder must consent to the Proposed Amendments as an entirety and may not consent selectively with respect to certain Proposed Amendments. A holder of old notes may not tender such old notes in the Exchange Offer without consenting to the Proposed Amendments, and the tender of old notes by a holder pursuant to the Exchange Offer will constitute the giving of consents by such holder to the Proposed Amendments. Pursuant to the terms of the Existing Indenture, the consent of the holders of at least 66-2/3% in principal amount of the old notes then outstanding, voting as a single class, is required to approve the Proposed Amendments to the Existing Indenture (the "Required Consents").

As of February 25, 2020, the outstanding principal amount of the old notes was \$193.7 million, not including accrued and unpaid interest. If the Required Consents are received and the Proposed Amendments become effective with respect to the Existing Indenture, the Proposed Amendments will be binding on all non-exchanging holders.

Deletion/Amendments of Covenants. The Supplemental Indenture would, in substance, eliminate the following covenants and provisions from the Existing Indenture (which are also identified below by their respective section references in the Existing Indenture). Defined terms used below have the meanings ascribed to them in the Existing Indenture.

Section 4.03	<i>Reports.</i> Requires the Company to file certain periodic reports with the Commission.
Section 4.04	Compliance Certificate. Requires the Company to deliver certain reports to the Trustee.
Section 4.07	Restricted Payments. Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to make Restricted Payments.
Section 4.08	Dividend and Other Payments Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries. Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to place limitations on the ability of any Restricted Subsidiary to (i) pay dividends or make any other distributions in respect of its Capital Stock, or with respect to any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits, or pay any indebtedness owed to the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries, (ii) make loans or advances to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary or (iii) sell, lease or transfer any of the Company's or any Restricted Subsidiaries' property or assets to the Company or any other Restricted Subsidiary.
Section 4.09	Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Preferred Stock. Restricts the ability of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries to incur additional Indebtedness or to issue preferred stock.
Section 4.10	Asset Sales. Restricts the ability of the Company or its Restricted Subsidiaries to consummate Asset Sales.
Section 4.11	<i>Transactions with Affiliates.</i> Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to enter into certain transactions with Affiliates.
Section 4.12	<i>Liens</i> . Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to permit the existence of certain Liens on its property or assets to secure Indebtedness.
Section 4.13	Business Activities. Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to engage in any business other than the business conducted by the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries on the Issue Date.
Section 4.17	Real Estate Mortgages and Filings; Landlord Waivers. Requires the Company and any Guarantor to deliver mortgages and related deliverables to the Collateral Agent.
Section 4.18	Limitation on Sale and Leaseback Transactions. Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to consummate any sale and leaseback transaction.
Section 4.20	Further Assurances. Requires the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries to comply with requests from the Collateral Agent in order to ensure that the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Collateral is perfected.

Section 4.22	Additional Note Guarantees. Requires the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries to ensure that the appropriate subsidiaries become Guarantors of the old notes
Section 4.23	Designation of Restricted and Unrestricted Subsidiaries. Restricts the ability of the Company or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to create Unrestricted Subsidiaries.
Section 13.01	Grant of a Security Interest. Provides for the Company's granting of a security interest to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Holders.
Section 13.02	Opinions. Requires the Company to cause its counsel to provide certain opinions to the Trustee and the Collateral Agent.
Section 13.03	Release of Collateral. Restricts the Collateral Agent from releasing the Collateral from the security interest granted in favor of the Collateral Agent unless in accordance with the terms and conditions in the Existing Indenture and the applicable Collateral Documents.
Section 13.04	Specified Releases of Collateral. Requires that the Collateral Agent release Collateral in certain circumstances.
Section 13.05	Release upon Satisfaction or Defeasance of All Outstanding Obligations.  Requires that the Collateral Agent release Collateral upon the satisfaction of the Company's obligations under the old notes, upon the satisfaction and discharge of the Existing Indenture or upon the occurrence of a Covenant Defeasance.
Section 13.06	Form and Sufficiency of Release. Requires the Collateral Agent to provide appropriate lien release documentation.
Section 13.07	Purchaser Protected. No purchaser of any property of the Company shall be required to ascertain or inquire as to whether such sale or other disposition was permitted under the Existing Indenture.
Section 13.09	Authorization of Receipt of Funds by the Trustee Under the Collateral Documents. The Collateral Agent is authorized to receive any funds for the benefit of itself, the Trustee and the Holders distributed under the Collateral Documents and to the extent not prohibited under the Intercreditor Agreement for turnover to the Trustee to make further distributions of such funds to itself, the Trustee and the Holders in accordance with the provisions of the Existing Indenture.

Deletion of Definitions and Cross References. The Proposed Amendments would delete those definitions from the Existing Indenture if all references to such definitions would be eliminated as a result of the elimination of the covenants described above. The Proposed Amendments would also deem any remaining cross-references to such deleted provisions as deleted in their entirety.

Deletion of Sections 5.01(a)(3), 5.01(a)(4), and 5.01(a)(5). Section 5.01 of the Existing Indenture places limitations on the ability of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to consolidate or merge with another company or transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets. The Proposed Amendments would delete Sections 5.01(a)(3), 5.01(a)(4), and 5.01(a)(5) in their entirety and consequently the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary will be able to consummate such transactions without complying with Sections 5.01(a)(3), 5.01(a)(4), and 5.01(a)(5) of the Existing Indenture.

Amendment of Section 5.01(a)(2). This provision would require that any successor company to the Company in a merger or consolidation agree to assume the obligations of the Company under the Existing Indenture and the Collateral Documents. The Proposed Amendments would delete the reference to Collateral Documents in this provision.

Amendment to Section 6.01. Section 6.01 of the Existing Indenture sets forth the events constituting "Events of Default" under the Existing Indenture. The Proposed Amendments would delete in their entirety the Events of Default set forth in clauses (5), (6), (7), (9) and (10) of Section 6.01, remove the references to clauses (9) and (10) of Section 6.01 in Section 6.02 (Acceleration) and remove the reference to Sections 4.07 and 4.10 (as described in the above deleted covenants) in Section 6.01(3).

Section 6.01(5). This provision provides that an Event of Default occurs if Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary is not paid within any applicable grace period after final maturity or is accelerated by the holders thereof because of a default and the total amount of such Indebtedness unpaid or accelerated exceeds \$15.0 million.

Section 6.01(6). This provision provides that an Event of Default occurs upon the failure by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary to pay final judgments aggregating in excess of \$15.0 million and such judgments are not paid, discharged or stayed for a period of 60 days.

Section 6.01(7). This provision provides that the failure to maintain any Collateral Document in full force and effect constitutes an Event of Default.

Section 6.01(9) and Section 6.01(10). These provisions provide that the involuntary or voluntary occurrence of certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency regarding the Company or any Significant Subsidiary constitute Events of Default.

Amendment of Section 10.03. This provision describes the documentation to be signed by a Guarantor in order to be bound to its Note Guarantee. The Proposed Amendments delete certain cross-references to Section 4.22, which Section is being deleted as part of the Proposed Amendments.

The foregoing summary does not purport to be comprehensive or definitive, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the form of Supplemental Indenture which will be filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

#### **DEFINITIVE DOCUMENTATION**

#### **Support Agreements**

We have entered into Support Agreements with holders of the old notes who, in the aggregate, hold in excess of 96% of the outstanding principal amount of the old notes. Under the terms of the Support Agreements, each of the holders that is party to the Support Agreements has agreed to tender in the Exchange Offer all of the old notes that it beneficially owns and to consent to the Proposed Amendments, subject to certain conditions.

# Amendment to the Existing Intercreditor Agreement

PNC Bank, National Association and the trustee for the old notes will enter into an amendment of the Existing Intercreditor Agreement to, among other things, remove certain limitations and rights of the old notes with respect to the First Lien Facility.

## **New Intercreditor Agreement**

On the Closing Date, the First Lien Agent, the Trustee and the Company and certain of its subsidiaries will execute the New Intercreditor Agreement providing for the lien priority of the First Lien Facility over the new notes. The terms and conditions of the New Intercreditor Agreement will be substantially consistent with those applicable to the existing intercreditor agreement between the First Lien Agent and the trustee for the old notes, except that the New Intercreditor Agreement (i) does not contain a threshold date before which no interest payment may be made and (ii) provides that no cash interest payment on the new notes shall be made at any time that a cash interest payment is due and payable to holders of the old notes.

# **A&R Registration Rights Agreement**

On the Closing Date, the Company and certain stockholders expect to execute the A&R Registration Rights Agreement. The terms and conditions of the A&R Registration Rights Agreement will be substantially consistent with those applicable to the existing agreement.

The foregoing description of the agreements is qualified in its entirety by reference to the agreements themselves, as amended, a form of each of which has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

## MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following is a summary of material United States federal income tax consequences of the exchange of old notes for new notes and shares of common stock of the Issuer (the "Shares") as well as the ownership of the new notes and the Shares. This summary is based on the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), Treasury regulations thereunder ("Treasury Regulations") and administrative interpretations and judicial decisions, all as in effect on the date of this Registration Statement and all of which are subject to change, with possible retroactive effect. Due to the lack of definitive judicial and administrative authority in a number of areas, substantial uncertainty may exist with respect to some of the tax consequences described below. No opinion of counsel has been obtained, and the Issuer does not intend to seek a ruling from the United States Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS"), as to any of the tax consequences described below. There can be no assurance that the IRS will not challenge one or more of the tax consequences described below.

This summary only addresses beneficial owners of old notes ("Holders") and does not apply to persons subject to special treatment under United States federal income tax law (including, without limitation, a bank, governmental authority or agency, financial institution, insurance company, pass-through entity, tax-exempt organization, broker or dealer in securities, mutual fund, small business investment company, employee, a person holding old notes, new notes or Shares that are a hedge against, or that are hedged against, currency risk or that are part of a straddle, constructive sale, or conversion transaction, a person that owns more than 10% of the Shares of the Issuer (actually or constructively), a person that is in bankruptcy or a regulated investment company or real estate investment trust). This summary assumes that the Holders hold old notes, and will hold the new notes and Shares, as "capital assets" within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. This summary does not purport to cover all aspects of United States federal income taxation that may apply to a Holder based on the Holder's particular circumstances. This summary does not cover the Medicare tax on certain investment income. Additionally, this summary does not discuss any tax consequences that may arise under any laws other than United States federal income tax law, including under federal estate and gift tax laws or state, local or foreign tax law.

The United States federal income tax consequences to a partner in an entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes that holds an old note, new note or Share generally will depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partner and the partnership. If a Holder is a partnership, or a partner in a partnership holding old notes or new notes or Shares, such Holder should consult its own tax advisor.

THIS SUMMARY IS NOT INTENDED TO CONSTITUTE A COMPLETE ANALYSIS OF ALL TAX CONSIDERATIONS RELEVANT TO A PARTICULAR HOLDER. ACCORDINGLY, THE FOLLOWING SUMMARY OF MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES IS FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY AND IS NOT A SUBSTITUTE FOR CAREFUL TAX PLANNING AND ADVICE BASED UPON THE INDIVIDUAL CIRCUMSTANCES PERTAINING TO A HOLDER. YOU ARE URGED TO CONSULT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISOR FOR THE FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL AND OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES APPLICABLE TO THE TRANSACTIONS DESCRIBED IN THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT.

#### **Additional Consideration**

The tax treatment of the portion of the total consideration in the Exchange Offer that is allocable to the additional exchange consideration is unclear. The Issuer intends to treat the additional exchange consideration as additional consideration received by a Holder in the Exchange Offer and the remainder of this discussion assumes that the additional exchange consideration will be so treated. However, the IRS or a court could take a different position with respect to the additional exchange consideration paid hereunder. Each holder should consult its own tax advisor with respect to the proper treatment of the additional exchange consideration.

## Characterization of the New Notes

The proper characterization of the new notes as debt or equity for United States federal income tax purposes is uncertain. The determination of whether an instrument is properly characterized as debt or equity for United States federal income tax purposes is a facts and circumstances analysis and depends on many factors, including, among others: (i) the intention of the parties, (ii) the seniority and security of the instrument in the issuer's capital structure, (iii) the projected ability of the issuer to make scheduled payments of interest and principal on

the instrument, (iv) the overlap in ownership of debt and equity holders, (v) the debt to equity ratio of the issuer and (vi) in the case of a convertible instrument like the new notes, the likelihood of conversion of the instrument (judged in part by whether, and, if so, by how much, the conversion price of the instrument is less than the fair market value of the underlying stock at the time of issuance-that is, by whether, and the extent to which, the conversion feature is "in the money" at issuance). The new notes have some features that are equity-like, including the inherent overlap in ownership of the new notes on the one hand and the fully-diluted equity of the Issuer on the other hand, and other features that are debt- like, including the fact that the new notes are secured senior obligations of the Issuer. Moreover, one important feature, the extent to which the Conversion Price of the new notes is in the money at issuance, depends on the trading price of the Shares at the time of issuance of the new notes and therefore will not be determined until the Closing Date. Accordingly, the proper characterization of the new notes is uncertain. We intend to characterize the new notes as debt for applicable tax purposes, assuming that the conversion feature of the new notes is not deeply in the money at issuance. However, there can be no assurance that the IRS will not assert, and that a court will not determine, that the new notes instead should be treated as equity. If the conversion feature of the new notes is deeply in the money at issuance, we may determine to treat the new notes as equity, rather than as debt. Each Holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the proper characterization of the new notes for United States federal, state and local, and non-United States, tax purposes, and the consequences to it of such treatment given its individual circumstances.

## **Additional Payments**

In certain circumstances, we may be required to pay additional interest on the new notes (for example, in the circumstances related to our failure to file with the trustee certain documents or reports we are required to file with the Securities and Exchange Commission or otherwise required to provide to the trustee under the terms of the Indenture described under "Description of the New Notes-Events of Default and Remedies") or additional amounts in redemption of the new notes (for example, in the case of certain changes in control, as described in "Description of the New Notes—Repurchase at the Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change"), in excess of their stated principal amount and accrued interest. In addition, Holders may be entitled to additional shares upon conversion of the new notes under the circumstances described in "Description of the New Notes—Conversion—Conversion upon a Fundamental Change." Although the issue is not free from doubt, in the case where we treat the new notes as debt for United States federal income tax purposes, we intend to take the position that the possibility of payment of such additional interest or amounts, or the receipt of additional Shares on conversion of the new notes, does not result in the new notes being treated as contingent payment debt instruments under applicable Treasury Regulations. If we become obligated to pay additional interest, then we intend to take the position that such amounts will be treated as ordinary interest income and taxed as described under the headings "--Consequences to United States Holders---Consequences of Holding New Notes --Payment of Stated Interest" or "-Consequences to Non-United States Holders-Consequences of Holding New Notes—Consequences if the New Notes are Treated as Debt". If we become obligated to pay additional amounts in redemption, then we intend to take the position that such amounts will be treated as additional proceeds and taxed as described below under the headings "-Consequences to United States Holders- Consequences of Holding New Notes—Sale Exchange or Other Disposition of the New Notes" or "-Consequences to Non-United States Holders—Consequences of Holding New Notes—Consequences if the New Notes are Treated as Debt". These positions will be based on our determination that, as of the date of the issuance of the new notes, the possibility that additional interest on or additional amounts in redemption of the new notes will have to be paid is a remote or incidental contingency within the meaning of applicable Treasury Regulations.

Our determination that these contingencies are remote or incidental is binding on a Holder, unless the Holder explicitly discloses to the IRS on its tax return for the year during which such Holder acquires the new notes that it is taking a different position. However, our position is not binding on the IRS. If the IRS takes a contrary position to that described above, a Holder may be required to accrue interest income on the new notes based upon a comparable yield, regardless of its method of accounting. The "comparable yield" is the yield at which we would issue a fixed rate debt instrument with no contingent payments and no conversion feature, but with terms and conditions otherwise similar to those of the new notes; that yield would be higher than the stated yield on the new notes. In addition, any gain on the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition of the new notes would be recharacterized as ordinary income. Each Holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of the new notes being treated as contingent payment debt instruments. The remainder of this discussion assumes that the new notes will not be treated as contingent payment debt instruments.

#### **Consequences to United States Holders**

This section applies only to United States Holders. For purposes of this summary, a Holder is a United States Holder if the Holder is a beneficial owner of old notes, new notes or Shares that is, for United States federal income tax purposes, (i) an individual citizen or resident of the United States, (ii) a corporation, or entity treated as a corporation, organized in or under the laws of the United States or any state thereof or the District of Columbia, (iii) a trust if (a) a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (b) such trust has made a valid election to be treated as a United States person for United States federal income tax purposes or (iv) an estate, the income of which is includible in gross income for United States federal income tax purposes regardless of its source.

# Exchange of Old Notes for New Notes and Shares

The United States federal income tax consequences to a United States Holder of exchanging old notes for new notes and Shares in the Exchange Offer will depend in part on whether the new notes received in the exchange are treated as debt or equity for United States federal income tax purposes, as described above. The discussion below summarizes each alternative.

#### United States Federal Income Tax Consequences if the New Notes are Debt

If the new notes are treated as debt for United States federal income tax purposes, then the United States federal income tax consequences to a United States Holder will depend in part on whether the old notes and the new notes exchanged therefor are treated as "securities" for purposes of the reorganization provisions of the Code. Whether an instrument constitutes a "security" is determined based on all the facts and circumstances, but most authorities have held that the term of a debt instrument at issuance is an important factor in determining whether the instrument is a security for United States federal income tax purposes. These authorities have indicated that a term of less than five years is evidence that the instrument is not a security, whereas a term of ten years or more is evidence that such debt instrument is a security. There are numerous other factors that could be taken into account in determining whether a debt instrument is a security, including, without limitation: (a) the security for payment; (b) the creditworthiness of the obligor; (c) the subordination or lack thereof to other creditors; (d) the right to vote or otherwise participate in the management of the obligor; (e) convertibility of the instrument into stock of the obligor; (f) whether payments of interest are fixed, variable or contingent; and (g) whether such payments are made on a current basis or accrued. We intend to take the position that, while not free from doubt, the old notes and, if treated as debt, the new notes should be treated as securities for purposes of the reorganization provisions of the Code.

If the old notes are treated as securities of the Issuer, then the exchange of the old notes for new notes and Shares pursuant to the Exchange Offer should be treated as a recapitalization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(E) of the Code. If the new notes also are treated as securities, then a United States Holder should not recognize any gain or loss on the exchange. The aggregate adjusted tax basis of the new notes and Shares received should be equal to the aggregate tax basis of the old notes surrendered and should be allocated among such new notes and Shares based on their relative fair market values. The holding period for the new notes and Shares received should include the holding period for the old notes exchanged therefor.

If the old notes are treated as securities of the Issuer, but the new notes are not treated as securities of the Issuer, then the exchange of the old notes for new notes and Shares should be treated as a recapitalization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(E) of the Code, with the new notes treated as boot. In such case, each United States Holder should recognize gain on the exchange in an amount equal to the lesser of (A) the sum of the issue price (as described below under the heading "—Consequences of Holding New Notes—Issue Price") of the new notes received and the fair market value of the new notes and Shares received, minus the Unites States Holder's adjusted basis in the old notes surrendered, and (B) the issue price (as described below under the heading "—Consequences of Holding New Notes—Issue Price") of the new notes received in the exchange. Generally, no loss should be recognized on the exchange. The aggregate adjusted tax basis of the new notes and Shares received should be equal to the United States Holder's aggregate adjusted tax basis for the old notes exchanged therefor, plus the aggregate amount of any gain recognized on the exchange and minus the issue price of the new notes received. Such tax basis should be allocated between the new notes and Shares based on their relative fair market values. The tax basis of each new notes should be its issue price. The holding period of the new notes

and Shares should include the United States Holder's holding period in the old notes exchanged therefor. The holding period for each new notes should begin on the day following the Closing Date.

If the old notes are not treated as securities of the Issuer, then each United States Holder will be treated as exchanging its old notes for new notes and Shares in a taxable exchange under Section 1001 of the Code. Accordingly, in such case, each United States Holder should recognize gain or loss equal to: (1) the sum of the fair market value of the new notes and Shares and the issue price (as described below under the heading "—Consequences of Holding New Notes—Issue Price") of the new notes received, minus (2) the United States Holder's adjusted basis, if any, in the old notes surrendered in exchange therefor. Such gain or loss should be (subject to the "market discount" rules described below) long-term capital gain or loss if the Holder has a holding period for the old notes of more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations. A United States Holder's tax basis in the new notes and Shares received should equal their fair market value. A United States Holder's tax basis in the new notes should be the issue price thereof (as described below under the heading "—Consequences of Holding New Notes—Issue Price"). A Holder's holding period for new notes and Shares should begin on the day following the Closing Date.

## United States Federal Income Tax Consequences if the New Notes are Equity

If the new notes are treated as equity for United States federal income tax purposes, then the United States federal income tax consequences to exchanging Holders will depend in part whether the old notes are treated as "securities", as described above, for purposes of the reorganization provisions of the Code. As described above, the Issuer intends to take the position that, while not free from doubt, the old notes should be securities for purposes of the reorganization provisions of the Code.

If the old notes are treated as securities of the Issuer, then the exchange of the old notes for new notes and Shares pursuant to the Exchange Offer should be treated as a recapitalization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(E) of the Code. As a result, a United States Holder should not recognize any gain or loss on the exchange. The aggregate adjusted tax basis of the new notes and Shares received should be equal to the aggregate tax basis of the old notes surrendered and should be allocated among such new notes and Shares based on their relative fair market values. The holding period for the new notes and Shares received should include the holding period for the old notes exchanged therefor.

If the old notes are not treated as securities of the Issuer, then a United States Holder will be treated as exchanging its old notes for new notes and Shares in a taxable exchange under Section 1001 of the Code. Accordingly, each United States Holder should recognize gain or loss equal to: (1) the fair market value of the new notes and Shares received in exchange for the old notes, minus (2) the United States Holder's adjusted basis in the old notes. Such gain or loss should be (subject to the "market discount" rules described below) long-term capital gain or loss if the United States Holder has a holding period for old notes of more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations. A United States Holder's tax basis in the new notes and Shares should equal their fair market value. A United States Holder's holding period for the new notes and Shares should begin on the day following the Closing Date.

#### Market Discount

A United States Holder may be affected by the "market discount" provisions of Sections 1276 through 1278 of the Code. Under these provisions, some or all of the gain realized by a United States Holder may be treated as ordinary income (instead of capital gain), to the extent of the amount of accrued "market discount" on the surrendered old notes.

In general, a debt obligation with a fixed maturity of more than one year that is acquired by a holder on the secondary market (or, in certain circumstances, upon original issuance) is considered to be acquired with "market discount" as to that holder if the debt obligation's stated redemption price at maturity (or revised issue price as defined in Section 1278 of the Code, in the case of a debt obligation that is issued with original issue discount) exceeds the tax basis of the debt obligation in the holder's hands immediately after its acquisition. However, a debt obligation does not have "market discount" if the excess is less than a statutory *de minimis* amount (equal to 0.25% of the debt obligation's stated redemption price at maturity or revised issue price, in the case of a debt obligation that is issued with original issue discount, multiplied by the number of complete years remaining until maturity at the time of the acquisition).

Any gain recognized by a United States Holder on the exchange of old notes (determined as described above) that were acquired with market discount, likely including gains as a result of the new notes being treated as other than securities, should be treated as ordinary income to the extent of the market discount that accrued thereon while the old notes were considered to be held by the United States Holder (unless the United States Holder elected to include market discount in income as it accrued). To the extent that the old notes that were acquired with market discount are exchanged in a nonrecognition transaction, such as a recapitalization, for new notes and/or Shares, any market discount that has accrued on the old notes to the time of the exchange but that is not recognized by the United States Holder on the exchange will be carried over to the nonrecognition property (property other than boot) received in the exchange, and any gain recognized on the subsequent sale, exchange, redemption or other disposition of the nonrecognition property will be treated as ordinary income to the extent of such accrued but unrecognized market discount.

# Consequences of Holding New Notes

Treatment of the New Notes as Equity

If the new notes are treated as equity for United States federal income tax purposes, then interest payments on the new notes will be treated as dividends for United States federal income tax purposes to the extent paid out of the Issuer's current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined for United States federal income tax purposes). However, interest payments on the new notes that are treated as dividends generally will not be eligible for the reduced rate applicable to qualified dividend income (for individuals) or the dividends received deduction (for corporations). If a distribution exceeds the Issuer's current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated as a tax-free return of the United States Holder's investment up to the United States Holder's adjusted tax basis in the United States Holder's new notes and thereafter as capital gain. Such capital gain generally will be long-term capital gain if the United States Holder's holding period in such new notes exceeds one year immediately prior to such distribution.

Except as described below, upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of instruments treated as equity, a United States Holder will recognize capital gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on such sale, exchange or taxable disposition and the United States Holder's tax basis in the instrument sold. Other than with respect to any market discount carried over from the old notes, such gain or loss generally will be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the United States Holder's holding period in such instrument is more than one year at the time of disposition. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

However, if the Issuer redeems or repays new notes, such redemption or repayment may be treated as a distribution, and therefore as a dividend to the extent of the Issuer's earnings and profits, rather than as a sale. Broadly, whether a redemption or repayment of new notes will be treated as a distribution rather than as a sale will depend on the United States Holder's remaining actual or constructive interest, if any, in the equity of the Issuer after the redemption or repayment for purposes of Section 302(b) of the Code. You should consult your own tax advisor regarding the possibility of a redemption or repayment of new notes being treated as a distribution.

# Treatment of the New Notes as Debt

If the new notes are treated as debt for United States federal income tax purposes, the following consequences should apply.

## Issue Price

The issue price of the new notes will depend on whether either the new notes or the old notes are treated as traded on an "established securities market" at any time during the 60 day period ending 30 days after the Closing Date.

In general, a debt instrument (or property exchanged therefor) that is part of an issuance in excess of \$100 million will be treated as traded on an established market if: (a) a "sales price" for an executed purchase of the debt instrument appears on a medium that is made available to issuers of debt instruments, persons that regularly purchase or sell debt instruments, or persons that broker purchases or sales of debt instruments; (b) a "firm" price quote for the debt instrument is available from at least one broker, dealer or pricing service for

property and the quoted price is substantially the same as the price for which the person receiving the quoted price could purchase or sell the property; or (c) there are one or more "indicative" quotes available from at least one broker, dealer or pricing service for property. The issue price of a debt instrument that is traded on an established securities market would be the fair market value of such debt instrument on the issue date as determined by such trading. If the debt instrument is not traded on an established securities market, but the property exchanged therefor is traded on an established securities market, then the issue price of the debt instrument would be the fair market value of the traded property on the issue date as determined by such trading. The issue price of a debt instrument that is neither traded on an established securities market nor issued for property so traded would be its stated principal amount (provided that the interest rate on the debt instrument exceeds the so-called applicable federal rate). While it is not entirely clear, the Issuer expects that both the old notes and new notes will likely be treated as traded on an established securities market for this purpose. Because the issue price of the new notes will likely be determined on the basis of trading prices, it is possible that the new notes might be treated as issued with original issue discount ("OID"), as discussed below.

# Payment of Stated Interest

Stated interest on a new note will be included in a United States Holder's income as ordinary income at the time that such interest is accrued or received, in accordance with the United States Holder's method of accounting for United States federal income tax purposes.

#### Original Issue Discount

If the "issue price" of the new notes (determined as described above under the heading "—Issue Price") is at a discount from par that is equal to or greater than a statutorily defined *de minimis* amount, then the new notes will be considered to be issued with OID for United States federal income tax purposes. This specified *de minimis* amount generally is equal to 0.25% of the principal amount of the new notes multiplied by the number of complete years to maturity from their original issue date. In the event that the new notes are issued with OID, a United States Holder generally (i) will be required to include the OID in income as ordinary interest income, on a constant yield basis over the term of the new notes, in advance of the receipt of the cash attributable to that income but (ii) will not be required to recognize any additional income upon the receipt of any cash payment on the new notes that is attributable to previously accrued OID that has been included in such United States Holder's income. The remainder of this discussion assumes that the new notes will not be issued with OID.

# Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of the New Notes

Upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of new notes, a United States Holder will recognize capital gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on such sale, exchange or taxable disposition and the United States Holder's tax basis in the new notes sold. Other than with respect to any "market discount" carried over from the old notes (as described above), such gain or loss generally will be long-term capital gain or loss if the United States Holder's holding period in such instrument is more than one year at the time of disposition. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

## Conversion of New Notes

If a United States Holder converts a new note and receives Shares from the Issuer and cash in lieu of a fractional Share, then such Holder should not recognize any gain or loss in respect of the conversion, except that the receipt of cash in lieu of a fractional Share will result in capital gain or loss (measured by difference between the amount of cash received in lieu of the fractional share and the United States Holder's tax basis in the fractional Share).

The United States Holder's tax basis in the Shares received upon a conversion of a new note will equal the tax basis of the new note that was converted, less any basis allocable to a fractional Share.

A United States Holder's holding period for the Shares received will include the United States Holder's holding period for the new note converted.

#### Constructive Distributions

A United States Holder may, in certain circumstances, be deemed to have received distributions on the Shares for which the new notes are convertible if the conversion price of the instruments is adjusted. Adjustments to the conversion price made pursuant to a *bona fide* reasonable adjustment formula that has the effect of preventing the

dilution of the interest of the holders of the instruments generally will not be deemed to result in a constructive distribution of stock. Certain possible adjustments provided in the instruments (including, without limitation, adjustments in respect of the Fundamental Change Make-Whole) do not qualify as being made pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula. If such adjustments are made, then a United States Holder may be deemed to have received constructive distributions from the Issuer, even though the United States Holder has not received any cash or property as a result of such adjustments. In certain circumstances, the failure to provide for such an adjustment also may result in a constructive distribution to a United States Holder. Each United States Holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the possibility and tax consequences of constructive distributions.

# Consequences of Not Participating in the Exchange Offer

A United States Holder of old notes that does not tender its old notes in the Exchange Offer will continue to hold old notes, as amended pursuant to the terms of the Exchange Offer. Whether the amendment of the old notes will constitute a realization event for United States federal income tax purposes depends on whether the amendment is considered to result in a "significant modification" (within of the meaning of Section 1.1001-3 of the Treasury Regulations) of the old notes. If the amendment of the old notes results in a "significant modification," then the amendment should be treated as a deemed exchange of original old Notes for newly issued amended old notes. If both the original old notes and the post-exchange old notes are treated as "securities", as described above, for United States federal income tax purposes, then the amendment should be treated as a recapitalization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(E) of the Code. Accordingly, a United States Holder should not recognize any gain or loss on the exchange. The adjusted tax basis of the post-exchange old notes should remain the same as the tax basis of the original old notes and the holding period for the post-exchange old notes should include the holding period for the original old notes. If the original or the post-exchange old notes are not treated as securities of the Issuer, then each United States Holder will be treated as exchanging its old notes in a taxable exchange under Section 1001 of the Code. Accordingly, in such case, each United States Holder should recognize gain or loss equal to: (1) the issue price (as described above) of the post-exchange old notes received minus (2) the United States Holder's adjusted basis in the original old notes surrendered in exchange therefor. Such gain or loss should be (subject to the "market discount" rules described above) long-term capital gain or loss if the United States Holder has a holding period for the original old notes of more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations. A United States Holder's tax basis in the post-exchange old note should be the issue price thereof (as described above under the heading "-Consequences of Holding New Notes-Issue Price"). A United States Holder's holding period for the post-exchange old notes should begin on the day following the date of the amendment.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding Tax

In general, payments of interest on the old notes and new notes, payments of dividends on equity interests in the Issuer and payments of the proceeds of a disposition (including a disposition pursuant to the Exchange Offer, a retirement or a redemption) of the old notes, new notes or Shares may be reported to the IRS, and may be subject to backup withholding tax (currently at a rate of 24%) unless the United States Holder: (a) comes within certain exempt categories (which generally include corporations) and, when required, demonstrates that fact; or (b) timely provides (usually on IRS Form W-9) a correct taxpayer identification number and certifies under penalty of perjury that the taxpayer identification number is correct and that the Holder is not subject to backup withholding tax because of a failure to report all dividend and interest income. Backup withholding tax is not an additional tax but is, instead, an advance payment of tax that may be refunded to the extent it results in an overpayment of tax provided that the required information related to such refund is timely provided to the IRS. The Issuer will comply with all applicable reporting and withholding requirements of the IRS.

# Consequences to Non-United States Holders

The following is a summary of material United States federal income tax considerations to a Non-United States Holder. For purposes of this summary, the term "Non-United States Holder" means a beneficial owner of an old note, new note or Share that is, for United States federal income tax purposes:

- a nonresident alien individual;
- a foreign corporation; or
- a foreign estate or trust.

The following discussion applies only to Non-United States Holders and assumes that no item of income, gain, deduction or loss derived by a Non-United States Holder in respect of the old notes, new notes or Shares at any time is effectively connected with the conduct of a United States trade or business. Special rules, not discussed herein, may apply to certain Non-United States Holders, such as:

- certain former citizens or residents of the United States;
- controlled foreign corporations;
- passive foreign investment companies;
- corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid United States federal income tax;
- investors in pass-through entities that are subject to special treatment under the Code; and
- Non-United States Holders that are engaged in the conduct of a United States trade or business.

# Exchange of Old Notes for New Notes and Shares in the Exchange Offer

Subject to the discussion under the headings "—Constructive Distributions," "—Information Reporting and Backup Withholding," and "—FATCA Withholding Taxes" below, a Non-United States Holder generally will not be subject to United States federal income or withholding taxes with respect to gain, if any, recognized on the exchange of old notes for new notes and Shares in the Exchange Offer, unless:

- the Non-United States Holder is an individual present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year of the exchange and certain other conditions are met, in which case the gain generally will be subject to tax at a rate of 30%; or
- the Issuer is or has been a United States real property holding corporation for United States federal income tax purposes at any time during the shorter of (a) the five-year period ending on the date of the disposition and (b) the period during which the Non-United States Holder held the old note. The Issuer does not believe that it is currently, and does not anticipate becoming, a United States real property holding corporation.

As discussed above, although it is not free from doubt, the Issuer intends to treat the additional exchange consideration as additional consideration received by a Holder in the Exchange Offer, in which case, the Issuer does not intend to withhold United States federal withholding tax from payments of additional exchange consideration made to Non-United States Holders.

# Consequences of Holding Shares

#### Distributions

Distributions on Shares that are paid out of the Issuer's current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined for United States federal income tax purposes) will be treated as dividends for United States federal income tax purposes. Dividends paid (or deemed paid) to a Non-United States Holder generally will be subject to withholding of United States federal income tax at a 30% rate unless an applicable income tax treaty reduces or eliminates such tax, and the Non-United States Holder claiming the benefit of such treaty timely provides to us or the paying agent proper IRS documentation. If a Non-United States Holder is eligible for a reduced rate of United States federal withholding tax pursuant to an income tax treaty, such Non-United States Holder may obtain a refund of any excess amount withheld by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

To the extent that the amount of any distribution paid with respect to Shares exceeds the Issuer's current and accumulated earnings and profits, such excess will be treated first as a tax-free return of capital, which will be applied against and reduce (but not below zero) such Non-United States Holder's adjusted tax basis in such interest and thereafter as capital gain from a sale or other disposition of such interest that is taxed to the holder as described above under the heading "— Exchange of Old Notes for New Notes and Shares in the Exchange Offer."

#### Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Distribution of Shares

Subject to the discussion of backup withholding tax and FATCA below, gain, if any, recognized on the sale, exchange, conversion or other disposition of Shares will be treated in the same manner as described above under the heading "— Exchange of Old Notes for New Notes and Shares in the Exchange Offer."

# Consequences of Holding New Notes

Consequences if the New Notes are Treated as Equity

If the new notes are treated as equity for United States federal income tax purposes, then a Non-United States Holder will be subject to the same treatment with respect to such new notes as is described above with respect to Shares.

## Consequences if the New Notes are Treated as Debt

If the new notes are treated as debt for United States federal income tax purposes, then, subject to the discussion of backup withholding tax and FATCA below, stated interest paid on a new note by the Issuer or any paying agent to a Non-United States Holder will be exempt from United States income and withholding tax under the "portfolio interest exemption", provided that:

- the Non-United States Holder does not, actually or constructively, own 10% or more of the combined voting power of all classes of voting stock of the Issuer and is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Issuer, actually or constructively;
- the Non-United States Holder is not a bank that acquired the new notes in consideration for an extension of credit made pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business; and
- either (a) the Non-United States Holder provides to the Issuer or the paying agent an IRS Form W-8BEN (or a suitable substitute form), signed under penalties of perjury, that includes its name and address and that certifies its non-United States status in compliance with applicable law and regulations, (b) a securities clearing organization, bank or other financial institution that holds customers' securities in the ordinary course of its trade or business on behalf of the Non-United States Holder provides a statement to the Issuer or the Issuer's agent under penalties of perjury in which it certifies that an IRS Form W-8BEN (or a suitable substitute form) has been received by it from the Non-United States Holder or (c) the Non-United States Holder holds its new notes through a "qualified intermediary" and the qualified intermediary provides us or the paying agent a properly executed IRS Form W-8IMY (or other applicable form) on behalf of itself together with any applicable underlying IRS forms sufficient to establish that the Non-United States Holder is not a United States person. This certification requirement may be satisfied with other documentary evidence in the case of a new note held in an offshore account or through certain foreign intermediaries.

If a Non-United States Holder cannot satisfy the requirements of the portfolio interest exemption described above, payments of interest made to such holder generally will be subject to United States withholding tax at the rate of 30%, unless the holder provides the Issuer or the Issuer's agent with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN (or suitable substitute form) establishing an exemption from or reduction in the withholding tax under the benefit of an applicable tax treaty.

Subject to the discussion of back-up withholding tax and FATCA below, gain, if any, recognized on the sale, exchange, conversion or other disposition of new notes will be treated in the same manner as described above under the heading "— Exchange of Old Notes for New Notes and Shares in the Exchange Offer."

#### Constructive Distributions

As described above under the heading "—Consequences to United States Holders—Constructive Distributions," certain possible adjustments provided in the new notes (including, without limitation, adjustments in respect of the Fundamental Change Make-Whole) may result in a constructive distribution with respect to their new notes.

Notwithstanding the discussion above regarding sales, exchanges or other dispositions of new notes or Shares, such redemption or repayment may be treated as a distribution that would be treated as a dividend to the extent of the Issuer's earnings and profits, rather than as a sale. Broadly, whether a redemption or repayment of new notes or Shares will be treated as a distribution rather than as a sale will depend on the United States Holder's remaining actual or constructive interest, if any, in the equity of the Issuer after the redemption or repayment for purposes of Section 302(b) of the Code. You should consult your own tax advisor regarding the possibility of a redemption or repayment of new notes or Shares being treated as a distribution.

# Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

The amount of interest and dividends paid to a Non-United States Holder and the amount of tax, if any, withheld from such payment generally must be reported annually to the Non-United States Holder and to the IRS. The IRS may make this information available under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty to the tax authorities in the country in which the Non-United States Holder is resident.

Provided that a Non-United States Holder has complied with certain reporting procedures (usually satisfied by providing an IRS Form W-8BEN) or otherwise establishes an exemption, the Non-United States Holder generally will not be subject to backup withholding tax with respect to interest and dividend payments on, and the proceeds from the disposition of new notes or Shares, unless the Issuer or the Issuer's paying agent knows or has reason to know that the holder is a United States person. Additional rules relating to information reporting requirements and backup withholding tax with respect to the payment of proceeds from the disposition (including a redemption or retirement) of a new note or Share are as follows:

- If the proceeds are paid to or through the United States office of a broker, a Non-United States Holder generally will be subject to backup withholding tax and information reporting unless the Non-United States Holder certifies under penalties of perjury that it is not a United States person (usually on an IRS Form W-8BEN) or otherwise establishes an exemption.
- If the proceeds are paid to or through a non-United States office of a broker that is a United States person or that has certain specified United States connections, a Non-United States Holder generally will be subject to information reporting (but generally not backup withholding tax) unless the Non-United States Holder certifies under penalties of perjury that it is not a United States person (usually on an IRS Form W-8BEN) or otherwise establishes an exemption.
- If the proceeds are paid to or through a non-United States office of a broker that is not a United States person and does not have any of the specified United States connections, a Non-United States Holder generally will not be subject to backup withholding tax or information reporting.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding tax rules from a payment to a Non-United States Holder will be allowed as a credit against the Non-United States Holder's United States federal income tax liability and may entitle the holder to a refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

# FATCA Withholding Taxes

Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations and administrative guidance promulgated thereunder (commonly referred to as the "Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act" or "FATCA") impose withholding of 30% on payments of dividends (including constructive dividends) and, subject to the proposed regulations discussed below, on proceeds from sales or other disposition of new notes and Shares paid to "foreign financial institutions" (which is broadly defined for this purpose and includes investment vehicles) and certain other non U.S. entities unless various U.S. information reporting and due diligence requirements (relating to ownership by U.S. persons of interests in or accounts with those entities) have been satisfied or an exemption applies (typically certified as to by the delivery of a properly completed IRS Form W-8BEN-E). If FATCA withholding is imposed, a beneficial owner that is not a foreign financial institution will be entitled to a refund of any amounts withheld by filing a U.S. federal income tax return (which may entail significant administrative burden). Foreign financial institutions located in jurisdictions that have an intergovernmental agreement with the United States governing FATCA may be subject to different rules. Similarly, dividends and interest and, subject to the proposed regulations discussed below, proceeds from sales or other disposition in respect of new notes and Shares held by an investor that is a non-financial non-U.S. entity that does not qualify under certain exceptions will be subject to withholding at a rate of 30%, unless such entity either (i) certifies to us or the applicable withholding agent that such entity does not have any "substantial United States owners" or (ii) provides certain information regarding the entity's "substantial United States owners," which will in turn be provided to the U.S. Department of Treasury. The U.S. Department of the Treasury has proposed regulations, which state that taxpayers may rely on the proposed regulations until final regulations are issued, and which eliminate the federal withholding tax of 30% applicable to the gross proceeds of a sale or other disposition of new notes and Shares. You should consult your own tax advisor regarding the effects of FATCA on your new notes and Shares.

## Consequences to the Issuer

## Cancellation of Indebtedness Income

The exchange of old notes for new notes and Shares pursuant to the Exchange Offer may result in cancellation of indebtedness ("COD") income to the Issuer for United States federal income tax purposes, in an amount equal to the excess, if any, of the "adjusted issue price" of the exchanged old notes over either (x) if the new notes are treated as debt for United States federal income tax purposes, the issue price of, or (y) if the new notes are treated as equity for United States federal income tax purposes, the fair market value of, the new notes exchanged therefor.

Because the amount of COD income to be recognized by the Issuer depends in part on the fair market value and/or issue price of instruments to be issued on the Closing Date, the precise amount of COD income, if any, resulting from the exchange of old notes cannot be determined prior to the Closing Date. To the extent that the Issuer is considered insolvent from a tax perspective (i.e., the Issuer's liabilities exceed the fair market value of its assets) immediately prior to the consummation of the Exchange Offer, any such COD income generally would be excluded from the Issuer's taxable income. If and to the extent any COD income is excluded from taxable income pursuant to the insolvency exception, the Issuer generally will be required to reduce certain of the Issuer's tax attributes, including, but not limited to, the Issuer's net operating losses, loss carryforwards, credit carryforwards and tax basis in certain assets. This may result in a significant reduction in, and possible elimination of, certain of the Issuer's tax attributes. If the Issuer is not considered insolvent from a tax perspective immediately prior to the consummation of the Exchange Offer, the Issuer may incur a cash tax liability from such COD income

## Potential Limitations on Net Operating Loss Carryforwards and Other Tax Attributes

The transactions contemplated by the Exchange Offer are expected to result in an "ownership change" of the Issuer within the meaning of Section 382 of the Code. Under Section 382 of the Code, if a corporation or a consolidated group with NOLs, loss carryforwards or certain other tax attributes (a "Loss Corporation") undergoes an "ownership change", the Loss Corporation's use of its pre-change NOLs, loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes generally will be subject to an annual limitation in the post-change period.

To the extent the Issuer's NOLs, loss carryforwards and other relevant tax attributes are not reduced as described above, the Issuer expects such tax attributes will be subject to the annual limitation imposed by Section 382 following the Closing Date. The amount of this annual limitation generally will equal the product of (i) the fair market value of the Issuer's stock immediately before the ownership change (with certain adjustments) and (ii) the "long term tax exempt rate" in effect for the month in which the ownership change occurs. Any unused portion of the annual limitation may be carried forward to increase the annual limitation for the subsequent taxable year. The Issuer's annual limitation in any year may also be adjusted as a result of gain recognized in the five years following the ownership change. Accordingly, the impact of the ownership change on the Issuer will depend upon, among other things, the amount of its NOLs, loss carryforwards and other tax attributes remaining after taking into any COD income, the value of its stock at the time of the ownership change and the amount and timing of its future taxable income.

#### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Each broker-dealer that receives new notes and common stock for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of new notes.

This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with resales of new notes received in exchange for old notes if the old notes were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities.

We have agreed to make this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer to use in connection with any such resale for a period of at least 90 days after the expiration date. In addition, until 90 days after the date of this prospectus, all broker-dealers effecting transactions in the new notes may be required to deliver a prospectus.

We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of new notes by broker-dealers. New notes received by broker-dealers for their own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions:

- in the over-the-counter market;
- in negotiated transactions; or
- through the writing of options on the new notes or a combination of such methods of resale.

These resales may be made:

- at market prices prevailing at the time of resale;
- at prices related to such prevailing market prices; or
- at negotiated prices.

Any such resale may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers. Brokers or dealers may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such broker-dealer or the purchasers of any such new notes. An "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act includes:

- any broker-dealer that resells new notes that were received by it for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer; or
- any broker or dealer that participates in a distribution of such new notes.

Any profit on any resale of new notes and any commissions or concessions received by any persons may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The letter of transmittal states that, by acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.

For a period of not less than 90 days after the expiration of the Exchange Offer we will promptly send additional copies of this prospectus and any amendment or supplement to this prospectus to any broker-dealer that requests those documents in the letter of transmittal. We have agreed to pay all expenses incident to performance of our obligations in connection with the exchange offer, other than commissions or concessions of any brokers or dealers.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters in connection with the exchange of the old notes will be passed upon for us by McDermott, Will & Emery LLP, Chicago, Illinois, certain legal matters in connection with the validity of the common stock registered hereby have been passed upon for the Company by Venable LLP and certain legal matters in connection with the validity of the guarantees registered hereby have been passed upon for the Company by Faskin Martineau DuMoulin LLP with respect to British Columbia, Baker McKenzie Abogados SC with respect to Mexican law, Womble Bond Dickinson (US) LLP with respect to Michigan law and Taft Stettinius & Hollister LLP with respect to Indiana law.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements incorporated in this Registration Statement by reference from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2019, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report (which report expresses an unqualified opinion and includes an explanatory paragraph related to the adoption of Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standard Update No. 2016-02, *Leases (Topic 842)*, under the modified retrospective method), which is incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We have filed a tender offer statement on Schedule TO with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which we refer to as the Exchange Act, with regard to the Exchange Offer described in this prospectus. The tender offer statement, including the attached exhibits, contains additional relevant information about us. The rules and regulations of the SEC allow us to omit some information included in the tender offer statement from this prospectus.

We file annual, quarterly, and other reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC under the Exchange Act. You may read and copy any materials we file with the SEC at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Room. Our SEC filings are also available to the public through the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov. General information about us, including our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K, as well as any amendments and exhibits to those reports, are available free of charge through our website at http://www.castlemetals.com as soon as reasonably practicable after we file them with, or furnish them to, the SEC. Information on our website is not incorporated into this prospectus or our other securities filings and is not a part of this prospectus.



# A. M. Castle & Co.

#### OFFER TO EXCHANGE AND CONSENT SOLICITATION

Shares of Common Stock and 3.00%/5.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2024 for
Any and All 5.00%/7.00% Convertible Senior PIK Toggle Notes due 2022
(CUSIP No. 148411AK7)

## **PROSPECTUS**

, 2020

We have not authorized any dealer, salesperson or other person to give any information or represent anything to you other than the information contained in this prospectus. You may not rely on unauthorized information or representations.

This prospectus does not offer to sell or ask for offers to buy any of the securities in any jurisdiction where it is unlawful, where the person making the offer is not qualified to do so, or to any person who can not legally be offered the securities.

The information in this prospectus is current only as of the date on its cover, and may change after that date. For any time after the cover date of this prospectus, we do not represent that our affairs are the same as described or that the information in this prospectus is correct, nor do we imply those things by delivering this prospectus or selling securities to you.

Until June 23, 2020 all dealers that effect transactions in these securities, whether or not participating in the exchange offer may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to the dealers' obligations to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters and with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

The Exchange Agent for the exchange offer is:

Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB

By Registered and Certified Mail:

By Regular Mail or Overnight Courier:

Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB Attention: Corporate Trust Middle Office 501 Car Road, Suite 100 Wilmington, DE 19809 Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB Attention: Corporate Trust Middle Office 501 Car Road, Suite 100 Wilmington, DE 19809

In Person by Hand Only:

Wilmington Savings Fund Society, FSB Attention: Corporate Trust Middle Office 501 Car Road, Suite 100 Wilmington, DE 19809 By email: CTMiddleOffice@wsfsbank.com

By Facsimile (eligible institutions only): 302-421-9137

For Information or Confirmation by Telephone: 302-571-7014